

# **Robotic Assisted Surgery**

Health Technology Assessment Program

# FINAL EVIDENCE REPORT Appendices

April 15, 2012



# Robotic Assisted Surgery - Appendices

# **April 2012**

# **Center for Evidence-based Policy**

Oregon Health & Science University 3455 SW US Veterans Hospital Road Mailstop SN-4N, Portland, OR 97239-2941

Phone: 503.494.2182 Fax: 503.494.3807

http://www.ohsu.edu/ohsuedu/research/policycenter/med/index.cfm

#### **Table of Contents**

Appendix A. MEDLINE® Search Strategy	4
Appendix B. Excluded Studies	
Appendix C. MEDLINE® Search Dates by Procedure	26
Appendix D. Summary of Findings Tables by Procedure	28
Appendix E. Guideline Summary Table	180
Appendix F. Quality Assessment of Selected Guidelines	185
Appendix G. Quality Assessment Tools	186
Appendix H. Summary of Federal and Private Payer Policies	200
Appendix I. Public Comments and Disposition	201
References	261

## Appendix A. MEDLINE® Search Strategy

Database: Ovid MEDLINE®(R) and Ovid OLDMEDLINE®(R) <1946 to February Week 1 2012> Search Strategy:

-----

- 1 exp Robotics/ (9390)
- 2 exp Surgical Procedures, Operative/ (2145324)
- 3 exp General Surgery/ (31224)
- 4 su.fs. (1427999)
- 5 2 or 3 or 4 (2708446)
- 6 1 and 5 (5468)
- 7 exp Surgery, Computer-Assisted/ (6902)
- 8 robot\$.mp. (13004)
- 9 7 and 8 (1297)
- 10 6 or 9 (5547)
- 11 exp "Outcome and Process Assessment (Health Care)"/ (580943)
- 12 exp survival analysis/ (144692)
- 13 exp Mortality/ (242698)
- 14 mo.fs. (357802)
- 15 exp "Quality of Life"/ (95741)
- 16 exp "Activities of Daily Living"/ (44187)
- 17 exp "Costs and Cost Analysis"/ (160841)
- 18 exp Postoperative Complications/ (376177)
- 19 exp Intraoperative Complications/ (32412)
- 20 exp "Recovery of Function" / (23041)
- 21 exp "Length of Stay"/ (49077)
- 22 exp Patient Readmission/ (6161)
- 23 exp Reoperation/ (59302)
- 24 10 and 11 (1231)
- 25 12 or 13 or 14 (562632)
- 26 10 and 25 (190)
- 27 15 or 16 (131810)
- 28 10 and 27 (105)
- 29 18 or 19 (397886)
- 30 10 and 29 (637)
- 31 20 or 21 (71487)
- 32 10 and 31 (340)
- 33 22 or 23 (65330)
- 34 10 and 33 (60)
- 35 10 and 17 (128)
- 36 24 or 26 or 28 or 30 or 34 or 35 (1772)
- 37 limit 36 to english language (1639)

- 38 limit 37 to humans (1606)
- 39 limit 38 to (controlled clinical trial or meta analysis or randomized controlled trial) (67)
- 40 random\$.mp. (701391)
- 41 38 and 40 (141)
- 42 limit 38 to systematic reviews (69)
- 43 39 or 41 or 42 (200)
- 44 limit 43 to yr="2002 -Current" (198)
- 45 Comparative Study/ (1554044)
- 46 38 and 45 (359)
- 47 46 not 43 (290)
- 48 43 or 46 (490)
- 49 35 or 48 (568)
- 50 limit 49 to english language (558)
- 51 limit 50 to yr="2002 -Current" (537)

### **Appendix B. Excluded Studies**

#### Study design not relevant

- Abreu, A. L., Gill, I. S., & Desai, M. M. (2011). Zero-ischaemia robotic partial nephrectomy (RPN) for hilar tumours. *BJU International*, 108(6 Pt 2), 948-954. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10552.x
- Ahlering, T. E., Kaplan, A. G., Yee, D. S., & Skarecky, D. W. (2008). Prostate weight and early potency in robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *Urology*, 72(6), 1263-1268.
- Akl, M. N., Magrina, J. F., Kho, R. M., & Magtibay, P. M. (2008). Robotic appendectomy in gynaecological surgery: Technique and pathological findings. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS*, 4(3), 210-213.
- Alessandrini, M., De Padova, A., Napolitano, B., Camillo, A., & Bruno, E. (2008). The AESOP robot system for video-assisted rigid endoscopic laryngosurgery. *European Archives of Oto-Rhino-Laryngology*, 265(9), 1121-1123.
- The American College of Obstetricians and Gynecologists Committee on Gynecologic Practice. (2009). ACOG committee opinion no. 444: Choosing the route of hysterectomy for benign disease. *Obstetrics & Gynecology, 114*(5), 1156-1158.
- Augustin, F., Bodner, J., Wykypiel, H., Schwinghammer, C., & Schmid, T. (2011). Initial experience with robotic lung lobectomy: Report of two different approaches. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(1), 108-113.
- Augustin, F., Schmid, T., & Bodner, J. (2006). The robotic approach for mediastinal lesions. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 2*(3), 262-270.
- Augustin, F., Schmid, T., Sieb, M., Lucciarini, P., & Bodner, J. (2008). Video-assisted thoracoscopic surgery versus robotic-assisted thoracoscopic surgery thymectomy. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 85(2), S768-71.
- Autorino, R., & Kim, F. J. (2011). Urologic laparoendoscopic single-site surgery (LESS): Current status. *Urologia (Treviso), 78*(1), 32-41.
- Awad, M. M., & Fleshman, J. W. (2010). Robotic-assisted surgery and health care costs. *New England Journal of Medicine,* 363(22), 2174-2175.
- Badwan, K., & Bhayani, S. (2007). Robotic pyeloplasty: A critical appraisal. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 3*, 20-22.
- Baek, J. H., McKenzie, S., Garcia-Aguilar, J., & Pigazzi, A. (2010). Oncologic outcomes of robotic-assisted total mesorectal excision for the treatment of rectal cancer. *Annals of Surgery*, *251*(5), 882-886.
- Baek, J. H., Pastor, C., & Pigazzi, A. (2011). Robotic and laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: A case-matched study. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(2), 521-525.
- Baik, S. H., Ko, Y. T., Kang, C. M., Lee, W. J., Kim, N. K., Sohn, S. K., . . . Cho, C. H. (2008). Robotic tumor-specific mesorectal excision of rectal cancer: Short-term outcome of a pilot randomized trial. *Surgical Endoscopy, 22*(7), 1601-1608.
- Balkhy, H. H., Wann, L. S., Krienbring, D., & Arnsdorf, S. E. (2011). Integrating coronary anastomotic connectors and robotics toward a totally endoscopic beating heart approach: Review of 120 cases. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 92(3), 821-827.
- Barbash, G. I., & Glied, S. A. (2010). New technology and health care costs--the case of robotic-assisted surgery. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 363(8), 701-704.
- Benson, A. D., Kramer, B. A., Wayment, R. O., & Schwartz, B. F. (2010). Supracervical robotic-assisted laparoscopic sacrocolpopexy for pelvic organ prolapse. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, *14*(4), 525-530. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.4293/108680810X1292446600806
- Binder, J., Brautigam, R., Jonas, D., & Bentas, W. (2004). Robotic surgery in urology: Fact or fantasy? *BJU International, 94*(8), 1183-1187.
- Bisleri, G., Bottio, T., & Muneretto, C. (2006). Minimally invasive surgical placement of left ventricular epicardial lead: Letter 1. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery, 81*(1), 407.
- Bodner, J., Hoeller, E., Wykypiel, H., Klingler, P., & Schmid, T. (2005). Long-term follow-up after robotic cholecystectomy. *American Surgeon, 71*(4), 281-285.
- Bonaros, N., Schachner, T., Oehlinger, A., Jonetzko, P., Mueller, S., Moes, N., . . . Bonatti, J. (2004). Experience on the way to totally endoscopic atrial septal defect repair. *Heart Surgery Forum, 7*(5), E440-5.
- Bonaros, N., Schachner, T., Wiedemann, D., & Bonatti, J. (2010). Hot potatoes, million dollar coat hangers and advanced coronary surgery. *Cardiology*, 115(3), 184-185.
- Boorjian, S. A., & Gettman, M. T. (2008). Advances in robotic prostatectomy. *Current Urology Reports, 9*(3), 250-256.
- Cai, G., Liu, X., & Wu, B. (2011). Treatment of upper urinary tract urothelial carcinoma. Surgical Oncology, 20(1), 43-55.
- Carlucci, J. R., Nabizada-Pace, F., & Samadi, D. B. (2009). What PCPs and geriatricians need to know about robotic prostatectomy and organ-confined prostate cancer. *Geriatrics*, *64*(2), 8-14.
- Castle, E. P., Atug, F., Woods, M., Thomas, R., & Davis, R. (2008). Impact of body mass index on outcomes after robot assisted radical prostatectomy. *World Journal of Urology*, 26(1), 91-95.
- Cestari, A., Guazzoni, G., Buffi, N. M., Scapaticci, E., Zanoni, M., Fabbri, F., . . . Rigatti, P. (2009). Current role of robotic assisted partial nephrectomy. *Archivio Italiano Di Urologia, Andrologia, 81*(2), 76-79.

- Cha, E. K., Lee, D. J., & Del Pizzo, J. J. (2011). Current status of robotic partial nephrectomy (RPN). *BJU International, 108*(6 Pt 2), 935-941. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10556.x
- Cha, E. K., Wiklund, N. P., & Scherr, D. S. (2011). Recent advances in robotic-assisted radical cystectomy. *Current Opinion in Urology*, 21(1), 65-70.
- Chade, D. C., Laudone, V. P., Bochner, B. H., & Parra, R. O. (2010). Oncological outcomes after radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: Open versus minimally invasive approaches. *Journal of Urology*, 183(3), 862-869.
- Challacombe, B. J., Bochner, B. H., Dasgupta, P., Gill, I., Guru, K., Herr, H., . . . Wiklund, P. (2011). The role of laparoscopic and robotic cystectomy in the management of muscle-invasive bladder cancer with special emphasis on cancer control and complications. *European Urology*, 60(4), 767-775.
- Chan, O. C., Tang, C. N., Lai, E. C., Yang, G. P., & Li, M. K. (2011). Robotic hepatobiliary and pancreatic surgery: A cohort study. Journal of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Sciences, 18(4), 471-480.
- Chevalier, P. (2009). High-tech catheter ablation: Worth the cost?. Archives of Cardiovascular Diseases, 102(5), 381-383.
- Choi, W. W., Freire, M. P., Soukup, J. R., Yin, L., Lipsitz, S. R., Carvas, F., . . . Hu, J. C. (2011). Nerve-sparing technique and urinary control after robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy. *World Journal of Urology*, 29(1), 21-27.
- Choudhury, S. M., Mahesan, N. M., Elhage, O., Khan, M. S., & Dasgupta, P. (2011). Oncological outcomes of robotic-assisted radical cystectomy. *BJU International*, 108(11), 1679-1680. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10646.x
- Cohn, L. H., & Soltesz, E. G. (2003). The evolution of mitral valve surgery: 1902-2002. *American Heart Hospital Journal*, 1(1), 40-
- Cook, R. C., Nifong, L. W., Lashley, G. G., Duncan, R. A., Campbell, J. A., Law, Y. B., & Chitwood, W. R., Jr. (2006). Echocardiographic measurements alone do not provide accurate non-invasive selection of annuloplasty band size for robotic mitral valve repair. *Journal of Heart Valve Disease*, 15(4), 524-527.
- Costi, R., Himpens, J., Bruyns, J., & Cadiere, G. B. (2003). Robotic fundoplication: From theoretic advantages to real problems. Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 197(3), 500-507.
- D'Annibale, A., Pende, V., Pernazza, G., Monsellato, I., Mazzocchi, P., Lucandri, G., . . . Sovernigo, G. (2011). Full robotic gastrectomy with extended (D2) lymphadenectomy for gastric cancer: Surgical technique and preliminary results. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 166(2), e113-20.
- D'Annibale, A., Pernazza, G., Morpurgo, E., Monsellato, I., Pende, V., Lucandri, G., . . . Sovernigo, G. (2010). Robotic right colon resection: Evaluation of first 50 consecutive cases for malignant disease. *Annals of Surgical Oncology, 17*(11), 2856-2862.
- Darge, A., Reynolds, M. R., & Germano, J. J. (2009). Advances in atrial fibrillation ablation. *Journal of Invasive Cardiology*, 21(5), 247-254.
- Dasgupta, P. (2011). Laparoendoscopic single-site pyeloplasty: A comparison with the standard laparoscopic technique. *BJU International*, 107(5), 816. doi: <a href="http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10153.x">http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10153.x</a>
- Dasgupta, P., & Kirby, R. S. (2009). The current status of robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *Asian Journal of Andrology,* 11(1), 90-93.
- Dasgupta, P., & Kirby, R. S. (2009). Outcomes of robotic assisted radical prostatectomy. *International Journal of Urology*, 16(3), 244-248.
- Delaney, C. P., Senagore, A. J., & Ponsky, L. (2010). Robotic-assisted surgery and health care costs. *New England Journal of Medicine*, 363(22), 2175.
- deSouza, A. L., Prasad, L. M., Marecik, S. J., Blumetti, J., Park, J. J., Zimmern, A., & Abcarian, H. (2010). Total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: The potential advantage of robotic assistance. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum, 53*(12), 1611-1617.
- Devito, D. P., Kaplan, L., Dietl, R., Pfeiffer, M., Horne, D., Silberstein, B., . . . Shoham, M. (2010). Clinical acceptance and accuracy assessment of spinal implants guided with SpineAssist surgical robot: Retrospective study. *Spine*, *35*(24), 2109-2115.
- Doumerc, N., Yuen, C., Savdie, R., Rahman, M. B., Rasiah, K. K., Pe Benito, R., . . . Stricker, P. D. (2010). Should experienced open prostatic surgeons convert to robotic surgery? the real learning curve for one surgeon over 3 years. *BJU International*, 106(3), 378-384.
- El-Hakim, A., & Tewari, A. (2004). Robotic prostatectomy a review. *Medgenmed [Computer File]: Medscape General Medicine,* 6(4), 20.
- Espada, M., Munoz, R., Noble, B. N., & Magrina, J. F. (2011). Insulation failure in robotic and laparoscopic instrumentation: A prospective evaluation. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology, 205*(2), 121.e1-121.e5.
- Fanning, J., Hojat, R., Johnson, J., & Fenton, B. (2009). Robotic radical hysterectomy. Minerva Ginecologica, 61(1), 53-55.
- Flores, R. M., & Alam, N. (2008). Video-assisted thoracic surgery lobectomy (VATS), open thoracotomy, and the robot for lung cancer. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, *85*(2), S710-5.
- Fornara, P., & Greco, F. (2009). Editorial comment on: Systematic review and meta-analysis of robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic pyeloplasty for patients with ureteropelvic junction obstruction: Effect on operative time, length of hospital stay, postoperative complications, and success rate. *European Urology*, *56*(5), 858.
- Freeman, R. K., Ascioti, A. J., Van Woerkom, J. M., Vyverberg, A., & Robison, R. J. (2011). Long-term follow-up after robotic thymectomy for nonthymomatous myasthenia gravis. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, *92*(3), 1018-1022.

- Frick, A. C., & Falcone, T. (2009). Robotics in gynecologic surgery. Minerva Ginecologica, 61(3), 187-199.
- Gallo, F., Schenone, M., & Giberti, C. (2009). Ureteropelvic junction obstruction: Which is the best treatment today? *Journal of Laparoendoscopic & Advanced Surgical Techniques.Part A, 19*(5), 657-662.
- Ganatra, A. M., Rozet, F., Sanchez-Salas, R., Barret, E., Galiano, M., Cathelineau, X., & Vallancien, G. (2009). The current status of laparoscopic sacrocolpopexy: A review. *European Urology*, *55*(5), 1089-1103.
- Genden, E. M., Desai, S., & Sung, C. K. (2009). Transoral robotic surgery for the management of head and neck cancer: A preliminary experience. *Head & Neck*, *31*(3), 283-289.
- Giulianotti, P. C., Coratti, A., Angelini, M., Sbrana, F., Cecconi, S., Balestracci, T., & Caravaglios, G. (2003). Robotics in general surgery: Personal experience in a large community hospital. *Archives of Surgery*, 138(7), 777-784.
- Giulianotti, P. C., Sbrana, F., Coratti, A., Bianco, F. M., Addeo, P., Buchs, N. C., . . . Benedetti, E. (2011). Totally robotic right hepatectomy: Surgical technique and outcomes. *Archives of Surgery*, 146(7), 844-850.
- Goel, M. C. (2008). Re: Robotic simple prostatectomy R. sotelo, R. clavijo, O. carmona, A. garcia, E. banda, M. miranda and R. fagin J urol 2008; 179: 513-515. *Journal of Urology*, 180(4), 1569-1570.
- Gordon, J. (2007). The medical arms race. Minnesota Medicine, 90(2), 26-29.
- Graefen, M. (2010). Editorial comment on: Cost comparison of robotic, laparoscopic and open radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer. *European Urology*, *57*(3), 458.
- Gupta, N. P. (2011). Laparoendoscopic single-site pyeloplasty: A comparison with the standard laparoscopic technique. *BJU International*, 107(5), 816. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10152.x
- Hartl, D. M., Ferlito, A., Silver, C. E., Takes, R. P., Stoeckli, S. J., Suarez, C., . . . Rinaldo, A. (2011). Minimally invasive techniques for head and neck malignancies: Current indications, outcomes and future directions. *European Archives of Oto-Rhino-Laryngology*, 268(9), 1249-1257.
- Hasan, M. N., Schumacher, M. C., & Wiklund, P. N. (2011). Robotic-assisted reconstructive urology. *Current Opinion in Urology*, 21(6), 483-487.
- Haugh, R. (2003). The future is now for surgery suites. Hospitals & Health Networks, 77(3), 50-54.
- Heesakkers, J. P., & Vierhout, M. E. (2011). Prolapse surgery: Which technique and when? *Current Opinion in Urology, 21*(4), 281-285.
- Heffner, T., & Hailey, D. (2002). Computer-enhanced surgical systems ("robotic surgery"). *Issues in Emerging Health Technologies*, (29), 1-4.
- Hiranyakas, A., & Ho, Y. H. (2011). Surgical treatment for colorectal cancer. International Surgery, 96(2), 120-126.
- Horiguchi, A., Uyama, I., & Miyakawa, S. (2011). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic pancreaticoduodenectomy. *Journal of Hepato-Biliary-Pancreatic Sciences*, 18(2), 287-291.
- Huettner, F., Pacheco, P. E., Doubet, J. L., Ryan, M. J., Dynda, D. I., & Crawford, D. L. (2011). One hundred and two consecutive robotic-assisted minimally invasive colectomies--an outcome and technical update. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery*, 15(7), 1195-1204.
- Hurtuk, A., Agrawal, A., Old, M., Teknos, T. N., & Ozer, E. (2011). Outcomes of transoral robotic surgery: A preliminary clinical experience. *Otolaryngology Head & Neck Surgery*, 145(2), 248-253.
- Hyams, E. S., Mufarrij, P. W., & Stifelman, M. D. (2008). Robotic renal and upper tract reconstruction. *Current Opinion in Urology*, 18(6), 557-563.
- Hyams, E. S., & Stifelman, M. D. (2009). The role of robotics for adrenal pathology. *Current Opinion in Urology*, 19(1), 89-96.
- Jacob, B. P., & Gagner, M. (2003). New developments in gastric bypass procedures and physiological mechanisms. *Surgical Technology International*, 11, 119-126.
- Jones, A., & Sethia, K. (2010). Robotic surgery. Annals of the Royal College of Surgeons of England, 92(1), 5-8.
- Kang, S. G., Kang, S. H., Lee, Y. G., Rha, K. H., Jeong, B. C., Ko, Y. H., . . . Kim, H. H. (2010). Robotic-assisted radical cystectomy and pelvic lymph node dissection: A multi-institutional study from Korea. *Journal of Endourology*, 24(9), 1435-1440.
- Kang, S. W., Jeong, J. J., Yun, J. S., Sung, T. Y., Lee, S. C., Lee, Y. S., . . . Park, C. S. (2009). Robotic-assisted endoscopic surgery for thyroid cancer: Experience with the first 100 patients. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 23(11), 2399-2406.
- Kang, S. W., Park, J. H., Jeong, J. S., Lee, C. R., Park, S., Lee, S. H., . . . Park, C. S. (2011). Prospects of robotic thyroidectomy using a gasless, transaxillary approach for the management of thyroid carcinoma. *Surgical Laparoscopy, Endoscopy & Percutaneous Techniques*, 21(4), 223-229.
- Karam, J. A., & Sagalowsky, A. I. (2008). Minimally invasive radical cystectomy for bladder cancer?. *Lancet Oncology*, *9*(4), 317-318.
- Kauffman, E. C., Ng, C. K., Lee, M. M., Otto, B. J., Portnoff, A., Wang, G. J., & Scherr, D. S. (2010). Critical analysis of complications after robotic-assisted radical cystectomy with identification of preoperative and operative risk factors. *BJU International*, 105(4), 520-527.
- Kiser, K. (2004). The quiet visionary. Minnesota Medicine, 87(11), 20-23.
- Kohl, S. K., Balaji, K. C., Smith, L. M., Wilson, N. P., Johansson, S. L., Sterrett, S. P., & Abrahams, N. A. (2007). Clinical significance of benign glands at surgical margins in robotic radical prostatectomy specimens. *Urology*, *69*(6), 1112-1116.

- Kypson, A. P., Nifong, L. W., & Chitwood, W. R., Jr. (2003). Robotic cardiac surgery. *Journal of Long-Term Effects of Medical Implants*, 13(6), 451-464.
- Lebeau, T., Roupret, M., Ferhi, K., Chartier-Kastler, E., Richard, F., Bitker, M. O., & Vaessen, C. (2011). Assessing the complications of laparoscopic robotic-assisted surgery: The case of radical prostatectomy. *Surgical Endoscopy, 25*(2), 536-542.
- Lee, H. H., Hur, H., Jung, H., Jeon, H. M., Park, C. H., & Song, K. Y. (2011). Robotic-assisted distal gastrectomy for gastric cancer: Initial experience. *American Journal of Surgery*, 201(6), 841-845.
- Lee, K. E., Choi, J. Y., & Youn, Y. K. (2011). Bilateral axillo-breast approach robotic thyroidectomy. *Surgical Laparoscopy, Endoscopy & Percutaneous Techniques*, 21(4), 230-236.
- Lin, P. S., Wakabayashi, M. T., & Han, E. S. (2009). Role of robotic surgery in endometrial cancer. *Current Treatment Options in Oncology*, 10(1-2), 33-43.
- Logothetis, C. J. (2011). When 'dueling technologies' are mistaken for progress. *BJU International, 107*(11), 1699-1700. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10243.x
- Lotan, Y. (2009). Re: JSLS. 2008;12(1):9-12 A da Vinci robot system can make sense for a mature laparoscopic prostatectomy program. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 13(3), 465-6.
- Lotan, Y. (2011). The future of nephron sparing procedures for renal masses: Balancing costs, efficacy, patient outcomes and experience. *Journal of Urology*, 185(5), 1560-1561.
- Lowrance, W. T., Tarin, T. V., & Shariat, S. F. (2010). Evidence-based comparison of robotic and open radical prostatectomy. *Thescientificworldjournal*, 10, 2228-2237.
- Lukasewycz, S., Holman, M., Kozlowski, P., Porter, C. R., Odom, E., Bernards, C., . . . Corman, J. M. (2010). Does a perioperative belladonna and opium suppository improve postoperative pain following robotic assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy? results of a single institution randomized study. *Canadian Journal of Urology*, *17*(5), 5377-5382.
- Makarov, D. V. (2010). Editorial comment. Journal of Urology, 183(2), 509.
- Malcolme-Lawes, L., & Kanagaratnam, P. (2010). Robotic navigation and ablation. *Minerva Cardioangiologica*, *58*(6), 691-699. Mansour, A. M., Marshall, S. J., Arnone, E. D., Seixas-Mikelus, S. A., Hussain, A., Abol-Enein, H., . . . Guru, K. A. (2010). Status of robotic-assisted radical cystectomy. *Canadian Journal of Urology*, *17*(1), 5002-5011.
- Marecik, S. J., Prasad, L. M., Park, J. J., Pearl, R. K., Evenhouse, R. J., Shah, A., . . . Abcarian, H. (2008). A lifelike patient simulator for teaching robotic colorectal surgery: How to acquire skills for robotic rectal dissection. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 22(8), 1876-1881.
- Martin, A. D., Nunez, R. N., Pacelli, A., Woods, M. E., Davis, R., Thomas, R., . . . Castle, E. P. (2010). Robotic-assisted radical cystectomy: Intermediate survival results at a mean follow-up of 25 months. *BJU International*, 105(12), 1706-1709.
- Mavroforou, A., Michalodimitrakis, E., Hatzitheo-Filou, C., & Giannoukas, A. (2010). Legal and ethical issues in robotic surgery. *International Angiology*, *29*(1), 75-79.
- Mayer Hope, J., Bruchim, I., Blank, S. V., & Petignat, P. (2006). Advancing women's cancer care. report from the 37th annual meeting of the society of gynecologic oncologists, palm springs, calif., USA, march 22-26, 2006. *Gynakologisch-Geburtshilfliche Rundschau*, 46(4), 214-217.
- Maziarz, D. M., & Koutlas, T. C. (2004). Cost considerations in selecting coronary artery revascularization therapy in the elderly. American Journal of Cardiovascular Drugs, 4(4), 219-225.
- McLean, T. R., McLean, P. B., & McLean, A. B. (2008). Have a surgical robot, why not provide cybersurgery?. *Expert Review of Medical Devices*, 5(2), 103-108.
- Menon, M., Kaul, S., Bhandari, A., Shrivastava, A., Tewari, A., & Hemal, A. (2005). Potency following robotic radical prostatectomy: A questionnaire based analysis of outcomes after conventional nerve sparing and prostatic fascia sparing techniques. *Journal of Urology*, 174(6), 2291-2296.
- Menon, M., Tewari, A., & Vattikuti Institute Prostatectomy, T. (2003). Robotic radical prostatectomy and the vattikuti urology institute technique: An interim analysis of results and technical points. *Urology, 61*(4 Suppl 1), 15-20.
- Mikhail, A. A., Song, D. H., Zorn, K. C., Orvieto, M. A., Taxy, J. B., Lin, S. P., . . . Zagaja, G. P. (2007). Sural nerve grafting in robotic laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Interim report. *Journal of Endourology*, *21*(12), 1547-1551.
- Moreno Sierra, J., Galante-Romo, I., Ortiz-Oshiro, E., Castillon-Vela, I. T., Fernandez-Perez, C., & Silmi-Moyano, A. (2010). Bladder diverticulum robotic surgery: Systematic review of case reports. *Urologia Internationalis*, 85(4), 381-385.
- Moreno Sierra, J., Ortiz Oshiro, E., Fernandez Perez, C., Galante Romo, I., Corral Rosillo, J., Prieto Nogal, S., . . . Alvarez Fernandez-Represa, J. (2011). Long-term outcomes after robotic sacrocolpopexy in pelvic organ prolapse: Prospective analysis. *Urologia Internationalis*, 86(4), 414-418.
- Mottrie, A., Gallina, A., De Wil, P., Thuer, D., Novara, G., & Ficarra, V. (2011). Balancing continence function and oncological outcomes during robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy (RARP). *BJU International, 108*(6 Pt 2), 999-1006. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10529.x

- Msezane, L. P., Reynolds, W. S., Gofrit, O. N., Shalhav, A. L., Zagaja, G. P., & Zorn, K. C. (2008). Bladder neck contracture after robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Evaluation of incidence and risk factors and impact on urinary function. *Journal of Endourology*, 22(2), 377-383.
- Newman, B. Y. (2009). Robotic health care. Optometry (St.Louis, Mo.), 80(2), 55-56.
- Nguyen, K. T., Zureikat, A. H., Chalikonda, S., Bartlett, D. L., Moser, A. J., & Zeh, H. J. (2011). Technical aspects of robotic-assisted pancreaticoduodenectomy (RAPD). *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery*, 15(5), 870-875.
- Nguyen, N. T., Hinojosa, M. W., Finley, D., Stevens, M., & Paya, M. (2004). Application of robotics in general surgery: Initial experience. *American Surgeon*, 70(10), 914-917.
- Nigro, J. J., Schwartz, D. S., Bart, R. D., Bart, C. W., Lopez, B. M., Cunningham, M. J., . . . Starnes, V. A. (2004). Neochordal repair of the posterior mitral leaflet. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery, 127*(2), 440-447.
- Nio, D., Diks, J., Bemelman, W. A., Wisselink, W., & Legemate, D. A. (2007). Laparoscopic vascular surgery: A systematic review. European Journal of Vascular & Endovascular Surgery, 33(3), 263-271.
- Nio, D., Diks, J., Linsen, M. A., Cuesta, M. A., Gracia, C., Rauwerda, J. A., & Wisselink, W. (2005). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic aortobifemoral bypass for aortoiliac occlusive disease: Early clinical experience. *European Journal of Vascular & Endovascular Surgery*, 29(6), 586-590.
- Novara, G., Ficarra, V., D'Elia, C., Secco, S., De Gobbi, A., Cavalleri, S., & Artibani, W. (2010). Preoperative criteria to select patients for bilateral nerve-sparing robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 7(2 Pt 1), 839-845.
- Novara, G., Galfano, A., Secco, S., Ficarra, V., & Artibani, W. (2007). Prolapse surgery: An update. *Current Opinion in Urology,* 17(4), 237-241.
- Orvieto, M. A., DeCastro, G. J., Trinh, Q. D., Jeldres, C., Katz, M. H., Patel, V. R., & Zorn, K. C. (2011). Oncological and functional outcomes after robotic-assisted radical cystectomy: Critical review of current status. *Urology, 78*(5), 977-984.
- Palese, M. A., Stifelman, M. D., Munver, R., Sosa, R. E., Philipps, C. K., Dinlenc, C., & Del Pizzo, J. J. (2005). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic dismembered pyeloplasty: A combined experience. *Journal of Endourology*, 19(3), 382-386.
- Park, K. W., Smaltz, D., McFadden, D., & Souba, W. (2010). The operating room dashboard. *Journal of Surgical Research*, 164(2), 294-300.
- Patel, V. R. (2006). Essential elements to the establishment and design of a successful robotic surgery programme. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 2*(1), 28-35.
- Patel, V. R., Abdul-Muhsin, H. M., Schatloff, O., Coelho, R. F., Valero, R., Ko, Y. H., . . . Chauhan, S. (2011). Critical review of 'pentafecta' outcomes after robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy in high-volume centres. *BJU International, 108*(6 Pt 2), 1007-1017. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10521.x
- Patriti, A., Ceccarelli, G., Ceribelli, C., Bartoli, A., Spaziani, A., Cisano, C., . . . Casciola, L. (2011). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic management of cardia carcinoma according to siewert recommendations. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 7*(2), 170-177. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/rcs.385
- Payne, T. N., & Pitter, M. C. (2011). Robotic-assisted surgery for the community gynecologist: Can it be adopted? *Clinical Obstetrics & Gynecology*, *54*(3), 391-411.
- Peters, C. A., & Woo, R. (2005). Intravesical robotically assisted bilateral ureteral reimplantation. *Journal of Endourology, 19*(6), 618-621.
- Pigazzi, A., Luca, F., Patriti, A., Valvo, M., Ceccarelli, G., Casciola, L., . . . Baek, J. H. (2010). Multicentric study on robotic tumor-specific mesorectal excision for the treatment of rectal cancer. *Annals of Surgical Oncology, 17*(6), 1614-1620.
- Pratt, G. F., Rozen, W. M., Chubb, D., Whitaker, I. S., Grinsell, D., Ashton, M. W., & Acosta, R. (2010). Modern adjuncts and technologies in microsurgery: An historical and evidence-based review. *Microsurgery*, *30*(8), 657-666. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/micr.20809
- Reade, C. C., Johnson, J. O., Bolotin, G., Freund, W. L., Jr, Jenkins, N. L., Bower, C. E., . . . Chitwood, W. R., Jr. (2005). Combining robotic mitral valve repair and microwave atrial fibrillation ablation: Techniques and initial results. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 79(2), 480-484.
- Richards, K. A., Kader, K., Pettus, J. A., Smith, J. J., & Hemal, A. K. (2011). Does initial learning curve compromise outcomes for robotic-assisted radical cystectomy? A critical evaluation of the first 60 cases while establishing a robotics program. *Journal of Endourology, 25*(9), 1553-1558.
- Rocco, B., & Djavan, B. (2007). Robotic prostatectomy: Facts or fiction?. *Lancet, 369*(9563), 723-724.
- Sairam, K., & Dasgupta, P. (2009). Robot assisted radical prostatectomy: Current concepts. *Minerva Urologica e Nefrologica,* 61(2), 115-120.
- Sample, C., Gupta, R., Bamehriz, F., & Anvari, M. (2005). Laparoscopic subtotal colectomy for colonic inertia. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery*, *9*(6), 803-808.
- Scardino, P. T. (2007). Intoxicated by technology: Are we keeping our eyes on the prize?. *Nature Clinical Practice Urology, 4*(5), 231.
- Schlussel, R. (2011). Editorial comment. Journal of Urology, 186(4 Suppl), 1667.

- Schreuder, H. W., & Verheijen, R. H. (2009). Robotic surgery. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology,* 116(2), 198-213.
- Schreuder, H. W., Wolswijk, R., Zweemer, R. P., Schijven, M. P., & Verheijen, R. H. (2012). Training and learning robotic surgery, time for a more structured approach: A systematic review. *BJOG: An International Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology,* 119(2), 137-149. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1471-0528.2011.03139.x
- Sculco, T. P. (2010). The economics of new age arthroplasty: Can we afford it?. *Orthopedics, 33*(9), 628. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.3928/01477447-20100722-46
- Shikanov, S., Song, J., Royce, C., Al-Ahmadie, H., Zorn, K., Steinberg, G., . . . Eggener, S. (2009). Length of positive surgical margin after radical prostatectomy as a predictor of biochemical recurrence. *Journal of Urology*, 182(1), 139-144.
- Shikanov, S. A., Eng, M. K., Bernstein, A. J., Katz, M., Zagaja, G. P., Shalhav, A. L., & Zorn, K. C. (2008). Urinary and sexual quality of life 1 year following robotic assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Urology*, 180(2), 663-667.
- Siddiq, F. M., Leveillee, R. J., Villicana, P., & Bird, V. G. (2005). Computer-assisted laparoscopic pyeloplasty: University of miami experience with the daVinci surgical system. *Journal of Endourology*, 19(3), 387-392.
- Sinclair, C. F., McColloch, N. L., Carroll, W. R., Rosenthal, E. L., Desmond, R. A., & Magnuson, J. S. (2011). Patient-perceived and objective functional outcomes following transoral robotic surgery for early oropharyngeal carcinoma. *Archives of Otolaryngology -- Head & Neck Surgery, 137*(11), 1112-1116.
- Sinha, R. K. (2009). Outcomes of robotic arm-assisted unicompartmental knee arthroplasty. *American Journal of Orthopedics* (*Chatham, Nj), 38*(2 Suppl), 20-22.
- Skolarus, T. A., Zhang, Y., & Hollenbeck, B. K. (2010). Robotic surgery in urologic oncology: Gathering the evidence. *Expert Review of Pharmacoeconomics & Outcomes Research*, 10(4), 421-432.
- Sleeper, J., & Lotan, Y. (2011). Cost-effectiveness of robotic-assisted laparoscopic procedures in urologic surgery in the USA. Expert Review of Medical Devices, 8(1), 97-103.
- Smith, A. B., Raynor, M. C., & Pruthi, R. S. (2011). Peri- and postoperative outcomes of robotic-assisted radical cystectomy (RARC). *BJU International*, 108(6 Pt 2), 969-975. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10456.x
- Stahl, K. D., Boyd, W. D., Vassiliades, T. A., & Karamanoukian, H. L. (2002). Hybrid robotic coronary artery surgery and angioplasty in multivessel coronary artery disease. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 74(4), S1358-62.
- Steers, W. D. (2006). Tips on establishing a robotics program in an academic setting. Thescientificworldjournal, 6, 2531-2541.
- Stephenson, A. J., & Gill, I. S. (2008). Laparoscopic radical cystectomy for muscle-invasive bladder cancer: Pathological and oncological outcomes. *BJU International, 102*(9 Pt B), 1296-1301.
- Stockle, M. (2007). Editorial comment on: Tension and energy-free robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy with interfascial dissection of the neurovascular bundle. *European Urology*, *52*(3), 694-695.
- Stranne, J., Johansson, E., Nilsson, A., Bill-Axelson, A., Carlsson, S., Holmberg, L., . . . Steineck, G. (2010). Inguinal hernia after radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer: Results from a randomized setting and a nonrandomized setting. *European Urology*, *58*(5), 719-726.
- Stylopoulos, N., & Rattner, D. (2003). Robotics and ergonomics. Surgical Clinics of North America, 83(6), 1321-1337.
- Sucher, J. F., Todd, S. R., Jones, S. L., Throckmorton, T., Turner, K. L., & Moore, F. A. (2011). Robotic telepresence: A helpful adjunct that is viewed favorably by critically ill surgical patients. *American Journal of Surgery*, 202(6), 843-847.
- Swan, K., & Advincula, A. P. (2011). Understanding the financial impact of robotics in gynecologic surgery. *Clinical Obstetrics & Gynecology*, *54*(3), 449-457.
- Swank, M. L., Alkire, M., Conditt, M., & Lonner, J. H. (2009). Technology and cost-effectiveness in knee arthroplasty: Computer navigation and robotics. *American Journal of Orthopedics (Chatham, Nj), 38*(2 Suppl), 32-36.
- Swanson, S. J. (2010). Robotic pulmonary lobectomy—the future and probably should remain so. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery, 140*(5), 954.
- Terris, D. J., Singer, M. C., & Seybt, M. W. (2011). Robotic facelift thyroidectomy: Patient selection and technical considerations. Surgical Laparoscopy, Endoscopy & Percutaneous Techniques, 21(4), 237-242.
- Tewari, A. K., Jhaveri, J. K., Surasi, K., Patel, N., & Tan, G. Y. (2008). Benefit of robotic assistance in comparing outcomes of minimally invasive versus open radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Clinical Oncology, 26*(30), 4999-5000.
- Thomas, R. (2011). Editorial comment. comparison of robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic transperitoneal pyeloplasty for patients with ureteropelvic junction obstruction: A single-center study. *Urology*, 77(3), 734-5.
- Tolley, N., Arora, A., Palazzo, F., Garas, G., Dhawan, R., Cox, J., & Darzi, A. (2011). Robotic-assisted parathyroidectomy: A feasibility study. *Otolaryngology Head & Neck Surgery*, 144(6), 859-866.
- Trabulsi, E. J., Patel, J., Viscusi, E. R., Gomella, L. G., & Lallas, C. D. (2010). Preemptive multimodal pain regimen reduces opioid analgesia for patients undergoing robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Urology*, 76(5), 1122-1124.
- Wambi, C. O., Siddiqui, S. A., Krane, L. S., Agarwal, P. K., Stricker, H. J., & Peabody, J. O. (2010). Early oncological outcomes of robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy for high-grade prostate cancer. *BJU International, 106*(11), 1739-1745. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09484.x

- Weinstein, G. S., O'Malley, B. W., Jr, Desai, S. C., & Quon, H. (2009). Transoral robotic surgery: Does the ends justify the means? Current Opinion in Otolaryngology & Head & Neck Surgery, 17(2), 126-131.
- Weinstein, G. S., O'Malley, B. W., Jr, Snyder, W., Sherman, E., & Quon, H. (2007). Transoral robotic surgery: Radical tonsillectomy. *Archives of Otolaryngology -- Head & Neck Surgery*, 133(12), 1220-1226.
- White, H. N., Moore, E. J., Rosenthal, E. L., Carroll, W. R., Olsen, K. D., Desmond, R. A., & Magnuson, J. S. (2010). Transoral robotic-assisted surgery for head and neck squamous cell carcinoma: One- and 2-year survival analysis. *Archives of Otolaryngology -- Head & Neck Surgery*, 136(12), 1248-1252.
- Wiklund, N. P. (2004). Technology insight: Surgical robots--expensive toys or the future of urologic surgery? *Nature Clinical Practice Urology*, 1(2), 97-102.
- Winter, J. M., Talamini, M. A., Stanfield, C. L., Chang, D. C., Hundt, J. D., Dackiw, A. P., . . . Schulick, R. D. (2006). Thirty robotic adrenalectomies: A single institution's experience. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 20(1), 119-124.
- Wirth, M. P., & Hakenberg, O. W. (2009). Surgery and marketing: Comparing different methods of radical prostatectomy. *European Urology*, *55*(5), 1031-1033.
- Woods, M. E., Wiklund, P., & Castle, E. P. (2010). Robotic-assisted radical cystectomy: Recent advances and review of the literature. *Current Opinion in Urology*, *20*(2), 125-129.
- Wykypiel, H., Bodner, J., Wetscher, G., & Schmid, T. (2008). Robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic fundoplication: Short-term outcome of a pilot randomized controlled study. *Surgical Endoscopy, 22*(5), 1407.
- Zehnder, P., & Gill, I. S. (2011). Cost-effectiveness of open versus laparoscopic versus robotic-assisted laparoscopic cystectomy and urinary diversion. *Current Opinion in Urology, 21*(5), 415-419. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1097/MOU.0b013e3283490582
- Zureikat, A. H., Nguyen, K. T., Bartlett, D. L., Zeh, H. J., & Moser, A. J. (2011). Robotic-assisted major pancreatic resection and reconstruction. *Archives of Surgery*, 146(3), 256-261.

#### Non-English language

Buchs, N. C., Bucher, P., Pugin, F., & Morel, P. (2011). Robotic-assisted gastrectomy for cancer. *Minerva Gastroenterologica e Dietologica*, 57(1), 33-42.

#### Superseded by review

- Abraham, J. B., Young, J. L., Box, G. N., Lee, H. J., Deane, L. A., & Ornstein, D. K. (2007). Comparative analysis of laparoscopic and robotic-assisted radical cystectomy with ileal conduit urinary diversion. *Journal of Endourology*, 21(12), 1473-1480.
- Ahlering, T. E., Woo, D., Eichel, L., Lee, D. I., Edwards, R., & Skarecky, D. W. (2004). Robotic-assisted versus open radical prostatectomy: A comparison of one surgeon's outcomes. *Urology*, *63*(5), 819-822.
- Antiphon, P., Hoznek, A., Benyoussef, A., de lataille, A., Cicco, A., Elard, S., . . . Abbou, C. C. (2003). Complete solo laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Initial experience. *Urology, 61*(4), 724-728.
- Antoniou, G. A., Riga, C. V., Mayer, E. K., Cheshire, N. J., & Bicknell, C. D. (2011). Clinical applications of robotic technology in vascular and endovascular surgery. *Journal of Vascular Surgery*, *53*(2), 493-499.
- Aron, M., Koenig, P., Kaouk, J. H., Nguyen, M. M., Desai, M. M., & Gill, I. S. (2008). Robotic and laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: A matched-pair comparison from a high-volume centre. *BJU International*, *102*(1), 86-92.
- Asimakopoulos, A. D., Pereira Fraga, C. T., Annino, F., Pasqualetti, P., Calado, A. A., & Mugnier, C. (2011). Randomized comparison between laparoscopic and robotic-assisted nerve-sparing radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Sexual Medicine*, 8(5), 1503-1512. doi: http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1743-6109.2011.02215.x
- Baik, S. H., Kwon, H. Y., Kim, J. S., Hur, H., Sohn, S. K., Cho, C. H., & Kim, H. (2009). Robotic versus laparoscopic low anterior resection of rectal cancer: Short-term outcome of a prospective comparative study. *Annals of Surgical Oncology*, *16*(6), 1480-1487.
- Barocas, D. A., Salem, S., Kordan, Y., Herrell, S. D., Chang, S. S., Clark, P. E., . . . Smith, J. A., Jr. (2010). Robotic assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy versus radical retropubic prostatectomy for clinically localized prostate cancer: Comparison of short-term biochemical recurrence-free survival. *Journal of Urology*, 183(3), 990-996.
- Bell, M. C., Torgerson, J., Seshadri-Kreaden, U., Suttle, A. W., & Hunt, S. (2008). Comparison of outcomes and cost for endometrial cancer staging via traditional laparotomy, standard laparoscopy and robotic techniques. *Gynecologic Oncology*, 111(3), 407-411.
- Benway, B. M., Bhayani, S. B., Rogers, C. G., Dulabon, L. M., Patel, M. N., Lipkin, M., . . . Stifelman, M. D. (2009). Robot assisted partial nephrectomy versus laparoscopic partial nephrectomy for renal tumors: A multi-institutional analysis of perioperative outcomes. *Journal of Urology*, 182(3), 866-872.
- Berger, A., & Aron, M. (2008). Laparoscopic radical cystectomy: Long-term outcomes. *Current Opinion in Urology, 18*(2), 167-172.
- Bernie, J. E., Venkatesh, R., Brown, J., Gardner, T. A., & Sundaram, C. P. (2005). Comparison of laparoscopic pyeloplasty with and without robotic assistance. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 9(3), 258-261.

- Berryhill, R., Jr, Jhaveri, J., Yadav, R., Leung, R., Rao, S., El-Hakim, A., & Tewari, A. (2008). Robotic prostatectomy: A review of outcomes compared with laparoscopic and open approaches. *Urology*, 72(1), 15-23.
- Bhayani, S. B., & Das, N. (2008). Robotic assisted laparoscopic partial nephrectomy for suspected renal cell carcinoma: Retrospective review of surgical outcomes of 35 cases. *BMC Surgery*, *8*, 16.
- Bhayani, S. B., Link, R. E., Varkarakis, J. M., & Kavoussi, L. R. (2005). Complete daVinci versus laparoscopic pyeloplasty: Cost analysis. *Journal of Endourology*, 19(3), 327-332.
- Boger, M., Lucas, S. M., Popp, S. C., Gardner, T. A., & Sundaram, C. P. (2010). Comparison of robotic-assisted nephrectomy with laparoscopic and hand-assisted laparoscopic nephrectomy. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons, 14*(3), 374-380.
- Boggess, J. F., Gehrig, P. A., Cantrell, L., Shafer, A., Mendivil, A., Rossi, E., & Hanna, R. (2009). Perioperative outcomes of robotically assisted hysterectomy for benign cases with complex pathology. *Obstetrics & Gynecology, 114*(3), 585-593.
- Boggess, J. F., Gehrig, P. A., Cantrell, L., Shafer, A., Ridgway, M., Skinner, E. N., & Fowler, W. C. (2008). A case-control study of robotic-assisted type III radical hysterectomy with pelvic lymph node dissection compared with open radical hysterectomy. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology, 199*(4), 357.e1-357.e7.
- Boggess, J. F., Gehrig, P. A., Cantrell, L., Shafer, A., Ridgway, M., Skinner, E. N., & Fowler, W. C. (2008). A comparative study of 3 surgical methods for hysterectomy with staging for endometrial cancer: Robotic assistance, laparoscopy, laparotomy. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology, 199*(4), 360.e1-360.e9.
- Bolenz, C., Gupta, A., Hotze, T., Ho, R., Cadeddu, J. A., Roehrborn, C. G., & Lotan, Y. (2010). Cost comparison of robotic, laparoscopic, and open radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer. *European Urology*, *57*(3), 453-458.
- Bolenz, C., Gupta, A., Hotze, T., Ho, R., Cadeddu, J. A., Roehrborn, C. G., & Lotan, Y. (2010). The influence of body mass index on the cost of radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer. *BJU International, 106*(8), 1188-1193. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09242.x
- Bolenz, C., Gupta, A., Roehrborn, C. G., & Lotan, Y. (2011). Predictors of costs for robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Urologic Oncology*, *29*(3), 325-329.
- Bonaros, N., Schachner, T., Wiedemann, D., Oehlinger, A., Ruetzler, E., Feuchtner, G., . . . Bonatti, J. (2009). Quality of life improvement after robotically assisted coronary artery bypass grafting. *Cardiology*, 114(1), 59-66.
- Borden, L. S., Jr, & Kozlowski, P. M. (2006). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: An objective assessment and review of the literature. *Thescientificworldjournal*, *6*, 2589-2061.
- Boris, R. S., Kaul, S. A., Sarle, R. C., & Stricker, H. J. (2007). Radical prostatectomy: A single surgeon comparison of retropubic, perineal, and robotic approaches. *Canadian Journal of Urology*, *14*(3), 3566-3570.
- Braga, L. H., Pace, K., DeMaria, J., & Lorenzo, A. J. (2009). Systematic review and meta-analysis of robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic pyeloplasty for patients with ureteropelvic junction obstruction: Effect on operative time, length of hospital stay, postoperative complications, and success rate. *European Urology*, *56*(5), 848-857.
- Brandina, R., Berger, A., Kamoi, K., & Gill, I. S. (2009). Critical appraisal of robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *Current Opinion in Urology, 19*(3), 290-296.
- Breitenstein, S., Nocito, A., Puhan, M., Held, U., Weber, M., & Clavien, P. A. (2008). Robotic-assisted versus laparoscopic cholecystectomy: Outcome and cost analyses of a case-matched control study. *Annals of Surgery, 247*(6), 987-993.
- Burgess, S. V., Atug, F., Castle, E. P., Davis, R., & Thomas, R. (2006). Cost analysis of radical retropubic, perineal, and robotic prostatectomy. *Journal of Endourology, 20*(10), 827-830.
- Cathcart, P., Murphy, D. G., Moon, D., Costello, A. J., & Frydenberg, M. (2011). Perioperative, functional and oncological outcomes after open and minimally invasive prostate cancer surgery: Experience from australasia. *BJU International,* 107(Suppl 3), 11-19. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10053.x
- Ceccarelli, G., Patriti, A., Biancafarina, A., Spaziani, A., Bartoli, A., Bellochi, R., & Casciola, L. (2009). Intraoperative and postoperative outcome of robotic-assisted and traditional laparoscopic nissen fundoplication. *European Surgical Research*, 43(2), 198-203.
- Chammas, M. F., Jr., Hubert, J., & Patel, V. R. (2007). Robotically assisted laparoscopic pyeloplasty: A transatlantic comparison of techniques and outcomes. *BJU International*, *99*(5), 1113-1117.
- Chino, J., Schroeck, F. R., Sun, L., Lee, W. R., Albala, D. M., Moul, J. W., & Koontz, B. F. (2009). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy is not associated with early postoperative radiation therapy. *BJU International*, *104*(10), 1496-1500.
- Chitwood, W. R.,Jr. (2005). Current status of endoscopic and robotic mitral valve surgery. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 79(6), S2248-53.
- Chitwood, W. R., Jr., Kypson, A. P., & Nifong, L. W. (2003). Robotic mitral valve surgery: A technologic and economic revolution for heart centers. *American Heart Hospital Journal*, 1(1), 30-39.
- Cho, C. L., Ho, K. L., Chu, S. S., & Tam, P. C. (2011). Robotic-assisted versus standard laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: Comparison of perioperative outcomes from a single institution. *Hong Kong Medical Journal*, 17(1), 33-38.

- Coelho, R. F., Rocco, B., Patel, M. B., Orvieto, M. A., Chauhan, S., Ficarra, V., . . . Patel, V. R. (2010). Retropubic, laparoscopic, and robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: A critical review of outcomes reported by high-volume centers. *Journal of Endourology*, 24(12), 2003-2015.
- D'Alonzo, R. C., Gan, T. J., Moul, J. W., Albala, D. M., Polascik, T. J., Robertson, C. N., . . . Habib, A. S. (2009). A retrospective comparison of anesthetic management of robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy versus radical retropubic prostatectomy. *Journal of Clinical Anesthesia*, 21(5), 322-328.
- D'Annibale, A., Morpurgo, E., Fiscon, V., Trevisan, P., Sovernigo, G., Orsini, C., & Guidolin, D. (2004). Robotic and laparoscopic surgery for treatment of colorectal diseases. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*, 47(12), 2162-2168.
- Dahm, P., Kang, D., Stoffs, T. L., & Canfield, S. E. (2011). Recovery of erectile function after robotic prostatectomy: Evidence-based outcomes. *Urologic Clinics of North America*, *38*(2), 95-103.
- Deane, L. A., Lee, H. J., Box, G. N., Melamud, O., Yee, D. S., Abraham, J. B., . . . Ornstein, D. K. (2008). Robotic versus standard laparoscopic partial/wedge nephrectomy: A comparison of intraoperative and perioperative results from a single institution. *Journal of Endourology*, 22(5), 947-952.
- Delaney, C. P., Lynch, A. C., Senagore, A. J., & Fazio, V. W. (2003). Comparison of robotically performed and traditional laparoscopic colorectal surgery. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum, 46*(12), 1633-1639.
- Dharia Patel, S. P., Steinkampf, M. P., Whitten, S. J., & Malizia, B. A. (2008). Robotic tubal anastomosis: Surgical technique and cost effectiveness. *Fertility & Sterility*, *90*(4), 1175-1179.
- Di Biase, L., Wang, Y., Horton, R., Gallinghouse, G. J., Mohanty, P., Sanchez, J., . . . Natale, A. (2009). Ablation of atrial fibrillation utilizing robotic catheter navigation in comparison to manual navigation and ablation: Single-center experience. *Journal of Cardiovascular Electrophysiology, 20*(12), 1328-1335.
- Di Pierro, G. B., Baumeister, P., Stucki, P., Beatrice, J., Danuser, H., & Mattei, A. (2011). A prospective trial comparing consecutive series of open retropubic and robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy in a centre with a limited caseload. *European Urology*, 59(1), 1-6.
- Draaisma, W. A., Ruurda, J. P., Scheffer, R. C., Simmermacher, R. K., Gooszen, H. G., Rijnhart-de Jong, H. G., . . . Broeders, I. A. (2006). Randomized clinical trial of standard laparoscopic versus robotic-assisted laparoscopic nissen fundoplication for gastro-oesophageal reflux disease. *British Journal of Surgery*, *93*(11), 1351-1359.
- Drouin, S. J., Vaessen, C., Hupertan, V., Comperat, E., Misrai, V., Haertig, A., . . . Roupret, M. (2009). Comparison of mid-term carcinologic control obtained after open, laparoscopic, and robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy for localized prostate cancer. *World Journal of Urology*, 27(5), 599-605.
- Duffey, B., Varda, B., & Konety, B. (2011). Quality of evidence to compare outcomes of open and robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy. *Current Urology Reports*, *12*(3), 229-236.
- Duthie, J. B., Pickford, J. E., & Gilling, P. J. (2010). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: A 2010 update. *New Zealand Medical Journal*, 123(1325), 30-34.
- Eden, C. G. (2007). Minimally invasive treatment of ureteropelvic junction obstruction: A critical analysis of results. *European Urology*, *52*(4), 983-989.
- El-Hakim, A., Leung, R. A., & Tewari, A. (2006). Robotic prostatectomy: A pooled analysis of published literature. *Expert Review of Anticancer Therapy, 6*(1), 11-20.
- Farnham, S. B., Webster, T. M., Herrell, S. D., & Smith, J. A., Jr. (2006). Intraoperative blood loss and transfusion requirements for robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy versus radical retropubic prostatectomy. *Urology*, *67*(2), 360-363.
- Ficarra, V., Novara, G., Artibani, W., Cestari, A., Galfano, A., Graefen, M., . . . Van Poppel, H. (2009). Retropubic, laparoscopic, and robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: A systematic review and cumulative analysis of comparative studies. *European Urology*, *55*(5), 1037-1063.
- Ficarra, V., Novara, G., Fracalanza, S., D'Elia, C., Secco, S., Iafrate, M., . . . Artibani, W. (2009). A prospective, non-randomized trial comparing robotic-assisted laparoscopic and retropubic radical prostatectomy in one european institution. *BJU International*, 104(4), 534-539.
- Fischer, B., Engel, N., Fehr, J. L., & John, H. (2008). Complications of robotic assisted radical prostatectomy. *World Journal of Urology*, 26(6), 595-602.
- Fracalanza, S., Ficarra, V., Cavalleri, S., Galfano, A., Novara, G., Mangano, A., . . . Artibani, W. (2008). Is robotically assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy less invasive than retropubic radical prostatectomy? results from a prospective, unrandomized, comparative study. *BJU International*, 101(9), 1145-1149.
- Frota, R., Turna, B., Barros, R., & Gill, I. S. (2008). Comparison of radical prostatectomy techniques: Open, laparoscopic and robotic assisted. *International Braz J Urol, 34*(3), 259-268.
- Gaia, G., Holloway, R. W., Santoro, L., Ahmad, S., Di Silverio, E., & Spinillo, A. (2010). Robotic-assisted hysterectomy for endometrial cancer compared with traditional laparoscopic and laparotomy approaches: A systematic review. *Obstetrics & Gynecology, 116*(6), 1422-1431.
- Gainsburg, D. M., Wax, D., Reich, D. L., Carlucci, J. R., & Samadi, D. B. (2010). Intraoperative management of robotic-assisted versus open radical prostatectomy. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 14(1), 1-5.

- Galich, A., Sterrett, S., Nazemi, T., Pohlman, G., Smith, L., & Balaji, K. C. (2006). Comparative analysis of early perioperative outcomes following radical cystectomy by either the robotic or open method. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 10(2), 145-150.
- Geisler, J. P., Orr, C. J., Khurshid, N., Phibbs, G., & Manahan, K. J. (2010). Robotically assisted laparoscopic radical hysterectomy compared with open radical hysterectomy. *International Journal of Gynecological Cancer*, 20(3), 438-442.
- Gettman, M. T., & Blute, M. L. (2006). Critical comparison of laparoscopic, robotic, and open radical prostatectomy: Techniques, outcomes, and cost. *Current Urology Reports*, 7(3), 193-199.
- Gettman, M. T., Peschel, R., Neururer, R., & Bartsch, G. (2002). A comparison of laparoscopic pyeloplasty performed with the daVinci robotic system versus standard laparoscopic techniques: Initial clinical results. *European Urology*, 42(5), 453-457.
- Gianino, M. M., Galzerano, M., Tizzani, A., & Gontero, P. (2008). Critical issues in current comparative and cost analyses between retropubic and robotic radical prostatectomy. *BJU International*, 101(1), 2-3.
- Gocmen, A., Sanlikan, F., & Ucar, M. G. (2010). Comparison of robotic-assisted surgery outcomes with laparotomy for endometrial cancer staging in turkey. *Archives of Gynecology & Obstetrics*, 282(5), 539-545.
- Guru, K. A., Wilding, G. E., Piacente, P., Thompson, J., Deng, W., Kim, H. L., . . . O'Leary, K. (2007). Robotic-assisted radical cystectomy versus open radical cystectomy: Assessment of postoperative pain. *Canadian Journal of Urology, 14*(6), 3753-3756.
- Hartmann, J., Menenakos, C., Ordemann, J., Nocon, M., Raue, W., & Braumann, C. (2009). Long-term results of quality of life after standard laparoscopic vs. robotic-assisted laparoscopic fundoplications for gastro-oesophageal reflux disease. A comparative clinical trial. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS*, 5(1), 32-37.
- Hakimi, A. A., Blitstein, J., Feder, M., Shapiro, E., & Ghavamian, R. (2009). Direct comparison of surgical and functional outcomes of robotic-assisted versus pure laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Single-surgeon experience. *Urology*, 73(1), 119-123.
- Heemskerk, J., de Hoog, D. E., van Gemert, W. G., Baeten, C. G., Greve, J. W., & Bouvy, N. D. (2007). Robotic-assisted vs. conventional laparoscopic rectopexy for rectal prolapse: A comparative study on costs and time. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*, 50(11), 1825-1830.
- Heemskerk, J., van Dam, R., van Gemert, W. G., Beets, G. L., Greve, J. W., Jacobs, M. J., & Bouvy, N. D. (2005). First results after introduction of the four-armed *da Vinci* surgical system in fully robotic laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Digestive Surgery*, 22(6), 426-431.
- Heemskerk, J., van Gemert, W. G., Greve, J. W., & Bouvy, N. D. (2007). Robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic nissen fundoplication: A comparative retrospective study on costs and time consumption. *Surgical Laparoscopy, Endoscopy & Percutaneous Techniques, 17*(1), 1-4.
- Hoekstra, A. V., Jairam-Thodla, A., Rademaker, A., Singh, D. K., Buttin, B. M., Lurain, J. R., . . . Lowe, M. P. (2009). The impact of robotics on practice management of endometrial cancer: Transitioning from traditional surgery. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS*, 5(4), 392-397.
- Hohwu, L., Akre, O., Pedersen, K. V., Jonsson, M., Nielsen, C. V., & Gustafsson, O. (2009). Open retropubic prostatectomy versus robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: A comparison of length of sick leave. *Scandinavian Journal of Urology & Nephrology*, 43(4), 259-264.
- Hohwu, L., Borre, M., Ehlers, L., & Venborg Pedersen, K. (2011). A short-term cost-effectiveness study comparing robotic-assisted laparoscopic and open retropubic radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Medical Economics*, 14(4), 403-409.
- Holtz, D. O., Miroshnichenko, G., Finnegan, M. O., Chernick, M., & Dunton, C. J. (2010). Endometrial cancer surgery costs: Robot vs. laparoscopy. *Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology*, *17*(4), 500-503.
- Hong, J. Y., Kim, J. Y., Choi, Y. D., Rha, K. H., Yoon, S. J., & Kil, H. K. (2010). Incidence of venous gas embolism during robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy is lower than that during radical retropubic prostatectomy. British Journal of Anaesthesia, 105(6), 777-781.
- Horgan, S., Galvani, C., Gorodner, M. V., Omelanczuck, P., Elli, F., Moser, F., . . . Ferraina, P. (2005). Robotic-assisted heller myotomy versus laparoscopic heller myotomy for the treatment of esophageal achalasia: Multicenter study. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery, 9*(8), 1020-1029.
- Hubens, G., Balliu, L., Ruppert, M., Gypen, B., Van Tu, T., & Vaneerdeweg, W. (2008). Roux-en-Y gastric bypass procedure performed with the *da Vinci* robot system: Is it worth it?. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *22*(7), 1690-1696.
- Jegaden, O., Wautot, F., Sassard, T., Szymanik, I., Shafy, A., Lapeze, J., & Farhat, F. (2011). Is there an optimal minimally invasive technique for left anterior descending coronary artery bypass?. *Journal of Cardiothoracic Surgery, 6*, 37.
- Joseph, J. V., Vicente, I., Madeb, R., Erturk, E., & Patel, H. R. (2005). Robotic-assisted vs. pure laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Are there any differences?. *BJU International*, *96*(1), 39-42.
- Kam, J. K., Cooray, S. D., Kam, J. K., Smith, J. A., & Almeida, A. A. (2010). A cost-analysis study of robotic versus conventional mitral valve repair. *Heart, Lung & Circulation, 19*(7), 413-418.
- Kaouk, J. H., & Goel, R. K. (2009). Single-port laparoscopic and robotic partial nephrectomy. *European Urology, 55*(5), 1163-1169.

- Katz, D. J., Yee, D. S., Godoy, G., Nogueira, L., Chong, K. T., & Coleman, J. A. (2010). Lymph node dissection during roboticassisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: Comparison of lymph node yield and clinical outcomes when including common iliac nodes with standard template dissection. BJU International, 106(3), 391-396.
- Kaufman, M. R., Baumgartner, R. G., Anderson, L. W., Smith, J. A., Jr, Chang, S. S., Herrell, S. D., & Cookson, M. S. (2007). The evidence-based pathway for peri-operative management of open and robotically assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *BJU International*, *99*(5), 1103-1108.
- Kim, M. C., Heo, G. U., & Jung, G. J. (2010). Robotic gastrectomy for gastric cancer: Surgical techniques and clinical merits. Surgical Endoscopy, 24(3), 610-615.
- Keus, F., Broeders, I. A., & van Laarhoven, C. J. (2006). Gallstone disease: Surgical aspects of symptomatic cholecystolithiasis and acute cholecystitis. *Best Practice & Research in Clinical Gastroenterology*, 20(6), 1031-1051.
- Koopmann, M. C., & Heise, C. P. (2008). Laparoscopic and minimally invasive resection of malignant colorectal disease. *Surgical Clinics of North America*, 88(5), 1047-1072.
- Kordan, Y., Barocas, D. A., Altamar, H. O., Clark, P. E., Chang, S. S., Davis, R., . . . Cookson, M. S. (2010). Comparison of transfusion requirements between open and robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *BJU International*, 106(7), 1036-1040. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09233.x
- Kornprat, P., Werkgartner, G., Cerwenka, H., Bacher, H., El-Shabrawi, A., Rehak, P., & Mischinger, H. J. (2006). Prospective study comparing standard and robotically assisted laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Langenbecks Archives of Surgery, 391*(3), 216-221.
- Kraft, B. M., Jager, C., Kraft, K., Leibl, B. J., & Bittner, R. (2004). The AESOP robot system in laparoscopic surgery: Increased risk or advantage for surgeon and patient?. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 18(8), 1216-1223.
- Krambeck, A. E., DiMarco, D. S., Rangel, L. J., Bergstralh, E. J., Myers, R. P., Blute, M. L., & Gettman, M. T. (2009). Radical prostatectomy for prostatic adenocarcinoma: A matched comparison of open retropubic and robotic-assisted techniques. *BJU International*, 103(4), 448-453.
- Kruijdenberg, C. B., van den Einden, L. C., Hendriks, J. C., Zusterzeel, P. L., & Bekkers, R. L. (2011). Robotic-assisted versus total laparoscopic radical hysterectomy in early cervical cancer, a review. *Gynecologic Oncology, 120*(3), 334-339.
- Kumar, P., Kommu, S. S., Challacombe, B. J., & Dasgup-Ta, P. (2010). Laparoendoscopic single-site surgery (LESS) prostatectomy-robotic and conventional approach. *Minerva Urologica e Nefrologica*, 62(4), 425-430.
- Kural, A. R., Atug, F., Tufek, I., & Akpinar, H. (2009). Robotic-assisted partial nephrectomy versus laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: Comparison of outcomes. *Journal of Endourology*, *23*(9), 1491-1497.
- Kwon, E. O., Bautista, T. C., Jung, H., Goharderakhshan, R. Z., Williams, S. G., & Chien, G. W. (2010). Impact of robotic training on surgical and pathologic outcomes during robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Urology*, 76(2), 363-368.
- Lambaudie, E., Houvenaeghel, G., Walz, J., Bannier, M., Buttarelli, M., Gurriet, B., . . . Blache, J. L. (2008). Robotic-assisted laparoscopy in gynecologic oncology. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *22*(12), 2743-2747.
- Lambaudie, E., Narducci, F., Bannier, M., Jauffret, C., Pouget, N., Leblanc, E., & Houvenaeghel, G. (2010). Role of robotic-assisted laparoscopy in adjuvant surgery for locally advanced cervical cancer. *European Journal of Surgical Oncology,* 36(4), 409-413.
- Lee, M. S., Wilentz, J. R., Makkar, R. R., Singh, V., Nero, T., Swistel, D., . . . DeRose, J. (2004). Hybrid revascularization using percutaneous coronary intervention and robotically assisted minimally invasive direct coronary artery bypass surgery. *Journal of Invasive Cardiology, 16*(8), 419-425.
- Lee, S., Oh, J., Hong, S. K., Lee, S. E., & Byun, S. S. (2011). Open versus robotic-assisted partial nephrectomy: Effect on clinical outcome. *Journal of Endourology*, 25(7), 1181-1185.
- Leroy, T. J., Thiel, D. D., Duchene, D. A., Parker, A. S., Igel, T. C., Wehle, M. J., . . . Thrasher, J. B. (2010). Safety and peri-operative outcomes during learning curve of robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: A multi-institutional study of fellowship-trained robotic surgeons versus experienced open radical prostatectomy surgeons incorporating robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy. Journal of Endourology, 24(10), 1665-1669.
- Lin, Y. K., Chen, C. P., Tsai, W. C., Chiao, Y. C., & Lin, B. Y. (2011). Cost-effectiveness of clinical pathway in coronary artery bypass surgery. *Journal of Medical Systems*, 35(2), 203-213.
- Lo, K. L., Ng, C. F., Lam, C. N., Hou, S. S., To, K. F., & Yip, S. K. (2010). Short-term outcome of patients with robotic-assisted versus open radical prostatectomy: For localised carcinoma of prostate. *Hong Kong Medical Journal*, 16(1), 31-35.
- Lotan, Y. (2010). Economics of robotics in urology. Current Opinion in Urology, 20(1), 92-97.
- Lotan, Y., Bolenz, C., Gupta, A., Hotze, T., Ho, R., Cadeddu, J. A., & Roehrborn, C. G. (2010). The effect of the approach to radical prostatectomy on the profitability of hospitals and surgeons. *BJU International*, 105(11), 1531-1535.
- Lotan, Y., Cadeddu, J. A., & Gettman, M. T. (2004). The new economics of radical prostatectomy: Cost comparison of open, laparoscopic and robot assisted techniques. *Journal of Urology*, *172*(4 Pt 1), 1431-1435.
- Lowrance, W. T., Elkin, E. B., Jacks, L. M., Yee, D. S., Jang, T. L., Laudone, V. P., . . . Eastham, J. A. (2010). Comparative effectiveness of prostate cancer surgical treatments: A population based analysis of postoperative outcomes. *Journal of Urology*, 183(4), 1366-1372.

- Magheli, A., Gonzalgo, M. L., Su, L. M., Guzzo, T. J., Netto, G., Humphreys, E. B., . . . Pavlovich, C. P. (2011). Impact of surgical technique (open vs. laparoscopic vs. robotic-assisted) on pathological and biochemical outcomes following radical prostatectomy: An analysis using propensity score matching. *BJU International*, 107(12), 1956-1962. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09795.x
- Magrina, J. F., Zanagnolo, V., Giles, D., Noble, B. N., Kho, R. M., & Magtibay, P. M. (2011). Robotic surgery for endometrial cancer: Comparison of perioperative outcomes and recurrence with laparoscopy, vaginal/laparoscopy and laparotomy. *European Journal of Gynaecological Oncology, 32*(5), 476-480.
- Malcolm, J. B., Fabrizio, M. D., Barone, B. B., Given, R. W., Lance, R. S., Lynch, D. F., . . . Schellhammer, P. F. (2010). Quality of life after open or robotic prostatectomy, cryoablation or brachytherapy for localized prostate cancer. *Journal of Urology*, 183(5), 1822-1828.
- McClure, R. S., Kiaii, B., Novick, R. J., Rayman, R., Swinamer, S., Kodera, K., & Menkis, A. H. (2006). Computer-enhanced telemanipulation in mitral valve repair: Preliminary experience in canada with the *da Vinci* robotic system. *Canadian Journal of Surgery*, *49*(3), 193-196.
- McCullough, T. C., Barret, E., Cathelineau, X., Rozet, F., Galiano, M., & Vallancien, G. (2009). Role of robotics for prostate cancer. *Current Opinion in Urology, 19*(1), 65-68.
- Melvin, W. S., Needleman, B. J., Krause, K. R., Schneider, C., & Ellison, E. C. (2002). Computer-enhanced vs. standard laparoscopic antireflux surgery. *Journal of Gastrointestinal Surgery*, 6(1), 11-15.
- Menon, M., Tewari, A., Baize, B., Guillonneau, B., & Vallancien, G. (2002). Prospective comparison of radical retropubic prostatectomy and robotic-assisted anatomic prostatectomy: The vattikuti urology institute experience. *Urology*, 60(5), 864-868
- Mihaljevic, T., Jarrett, C. M., Gillinov, A. M., Williams, S. J., DeVilliers, P. A., Stewart, W. J., . . . Blackstone, E. H. (2011). Robotic repair of posterior mitral valve prolapse versus conventional approaches: Potential realized. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery, 141*(1), 72-80.e1-4.
- Miller, J., Smith, A., Kouba, E., Wallen, E., & Pruthi, R. S. (2007). Prospective evaluation of short-term impact and recovery of health related quality of life in men undergoing robotic assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy versus open radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Urology*, *178*(3 Pt 1), 854-858.
- Mir, S. A., Cadeddu, J. A., Sleeper, J. P., & Lotan, Y. (2011). Cost comparison of robotic, laparoscopic, and open partial nephrectomy. *Journal of Endourology*, 25(3), 447-453.
- Mirnezami, A. H., Mirnezami, R., Venkatasubramaniam, A. K., Chandrakumaran, K., Cecil, T. D., & Moran, B. J. (2010). Robotic colorectal surgery: Hype or new hope? A systematic review of robotics in colorectal surgery. *Colorectal Disease, 12*(11), 1084-1093. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1463-1318.2009.01999.x
- Mohr, C. J., Nadzam, G. S., & Curet, M. J. (2005). Totally robotic roux-en-Y gastric bypass. Archives of Surgery, 140(8), 779-786.
  Morgan, J. A., Peacock, J. C., Kohmoto, T., Garrido, M. J., Schanzer, B. M., Kherani, A. R., . . . Argenziano, M. (2004). Robotic techniques improve quality of life in patients undergoing atrial septal defect repair. Annals of Thoracic Surgery, 77(4), 1328-1333.
- Morgan, J. A., Thornton, B. A., Peacock, J. C., Hollingsworth, K. W., Smith, C. R., Oz, M. C., & Argenziano, M. (2005). Does robotic technology make minimally invasive cardiac surgery too expensive? A hospital cost analysis of robotic and conventional techniques. *Journal of Cardiac Surgery*, 20(3), 246-251.
- Morino, M., Pellegrino, L., Giaccone, C., Garrone, C., & Rebecchi, F. (2006). Randomized clinical trial of robotic-assisted versus laparoscopic nissen fundoplication. British Journal of Surgery, 93(5), 553-558.
- Mottrie, A., De Naeyer, G., Novara, G., & Ficarra, V. (2011). Robotic radical prostatectomy: A critical analysis of the impact on cancer control. *Current Opinion in Urology*, *21*(3), 179-184.
- Muhlmann, G., Klaus, A., Kirchmayr, W., Wykypiel, H., Unger, A., Holler, E., . . . Weiss, H. G. (2003). DaVinci robotic-assisted laparoscopic bariatric surgery: Is it justified in a routine setting? Obesity Surgery, 13(6), 848-854.
- Muller-Stich, B. P., Reiter, M. A., Mehrabi, A., Wente, M. N., Fischer, L., Koninger, J., & Gutt, C. N. (2009). No relevant difference in quality of life and functional outcome at 12 months' follow-up-a randomised controlled trial comparing robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic nissen fundoplication. *Langenbecks Archives of Surgery*, 394(3), 441-446.
- Muller-Stich, B. P., Reiter, M. A., Wente, M. N., Bintintan, V. V., Koninger, J., Buchler, M. W., & Gutt, C. N. (2007). Robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic fundoplication: Short-term outcome of a pilot randomized controlled trial. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *21*(10), 1800-1805.
- Murphy, D. G., Challacombe, B. J., & Costello, A. J. (2009). Outcomes after robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Asian Journal of Andrology, 11*(1), 94-99.
- Nakadi, I. E., Melot, C., Closset, J., DeMoor, V., Betroune, K., Feron, P., . . . Gelin, M. (2006). Evaluation of *da Vinci* nissen fundoplication clinical results and cost minimization. World Journal of Surgery, 30(6), 1050-1054.
- Nam, E. J., Kim, S. W., Kim, S., Kim, J. H., Jung, Y. W., Paek, J. H., . . . Kim, Y. T. (2010). A case-control study of robotic radical hysterectomy and pelvic lymphadenectomy using 3 robotic arms compared with abdominal radical hysterectomy in cervical cancer. *International Journal of Gynecological Cancer*, 20(7), 1284-1289.

- Nazemi, T., Galich, A., Sterrett, S., Klingler, D., Smith, L., & Balaji, K. C. (2006). Radical nephrectomy performed by open, laparoscopy with or without hand-assistance or robotic methods by the same surgeon produces comparable perioperative results. *International Braz J Urol*, *32*(1), 15-22.
- Nelson, B., Kaufman, M., Broughton, G., Cookson, M. S., Chang, S. S., Herrell, S. D., . . . Smith, J. A.,Jr. (2007). Comparison of length of hospital stay between radical retropubic prostatectomy and robotic assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy. *Journal of Urology*, *177*(3), 929-931.
- Nezhat, F. R., Datta, M. S., Liu, C., Chuang, L., & Zakashansky, K. (2008). Robotic radical hysterectomy versus total laparoscopic radical hysterectomy with pelvic lymphadenectomy for treatment of early cervical cancer. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 12(3), 227-237.
- Nguyen, P. L., Gu, X., Lipsitz, S. R., Choueiri, T. K., Choi, W. W., Lei, Y., . . . Hu, J. C. (2011). Cost implications of the rapid adoption of newer technologies for treating prostate cancer. *Journal of Clinical Oncology*, 29(12), 1517-1524.
- Obermair, A., Gebski, V., Frumovitz, M., Soliman, P. T., Schmeler, K. M., Levenback, C., & Ramirez, P. T. (2008). A phase III randomized clinical trial comparing laparoscopic or robotic radical hysterectomy with abdominal radical hysterectomy in patients with early stage cervical cancer. *Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology*, 15(5), 584-588.
- Oehler, M. K. (2011). Robotic surgery in gynaecology and gynaecological oncology: Program initiation and operative outcomes at the royal adelaide hospital. *Australian & New Zealand Journal of Obstetrics & Gynaecology, 51*(2), 119-124. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1479-828X.2011.01293.x
- Parini, U., Fabozzi, M., Contul, R. B., Millo, P., Loffredo, A., Allieta, R., . . . Lale-Murix, E. (2006). Laparoscopic gastric bypass performed with the *da Vinci* intuitive robotic system: Preliminary experience. *Surgical Endoscopy, 20*(12), 1851-1857.
- Park, J. W., Won Lee, H., Kim, W., Jeong, B. C., Jeon, S. S., Lee, H. M., . . . Seo, S. I. (2011). Comparative assessment of a single surgeon's series of laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Conventional versus robotic-assisted. *Journal of Endourology*, 25(4), 597-602.
- Parsons, J. K., & Bennett, J. L. (2008). Outcomes of retropubic, laparoscopic, and robotic-assisted prostatectomy. *Urology*, 72(2), 412-416.
- Pasic, R. P., Rizzo, J. A., Fang, H., Ross, S., Moore, M., & Gunnarsson, C. (2010). Comparing robotic-assisted with conventional laparoscopic hysterectomy: Impact on cost and clinical outcomes. *Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology, 17*(6), 730-738.
- Ploussard, G., Xylinas, E., Paul, A., Gillion, N., Salomon, L., Allory, Y., . . . de la Taille, A. (2009). Is robot assistance affecting operating room time compared with pure retroperitoneal laparoscopic radical prostatectomy?. *Journal of Endourology*, 23(6), 939-943.
- Polcari, A. J., Hugen, C. M., Sivarajan, G., Woods, M. E., Paner, G. P., Flanigan, R. C., & Quek, M. L. (2009). Comparison of open and robotic-assisted pelvic lymphadenectomy for prostate cancer. *Journal of Endourology*, 23(8), 1313-1317.
- Poston, R. S., Tran, R., Collins, M., Reynolds, M., Connerney, I., Reicher, B., . . . Bartlett, S. T. (2008). Comparison of economic and patient outcomes with minimally invasive versus traditional off-pump coronary artery bypass grafting techniques. *Annals of Surgery, 248*(4), 638-646.
- Potdevin, L., Ercolani, M., Jeong, J., & Kim, I. Y. (2009). Functional and oncologic outcomes comparing interfascial and intrafascial nerve sparing in robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomies. *Journal of Endourology, 23*(9), 1479-1484.
- Rassweiler, J., Hruza, M., Teber, D., & Su, L. M. (2006). Laparoscopic and robotic assisted radical prostatectomy--critical analysis of the results. *European Urology*, 49(4), 612-624.
- Rawlings, A. L., Woodland, J. H., Vegunta, R. K., & Crawford, D. L. (2007). Robotic versus laparoscopic colectomy. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 21(10), 1701-1708.
- Reichenspurner, H., Detter, C., Deuse, T., Boehm, D. H., Treede, H., & Reichart, B. (2005). Video and robotic-assisted minimally invasive mitral valve surgery: A comparison of the port-access and transthoracic clamp techniques. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 79(2), 485-490.
- Renoult, E., Hubert, J., Ladriere, M., Billaut, N., Mourey, E., Feuillu, B., & Kessler, M. (2006). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic and open live-donor nephrectomy: A comparison of donor morbidity and early renal allograft outcomes. *Nephrology Dialysis Transplantation*, 21(2), 472-477.
- Rhee, J. J., Lebeau, S., Smolkin, M., & Theodorescu, D. (2006). Radical cystectomy with ileal conduit diversion: Early prospective evaluation of the impact of robotic assistance. *BJU International*, *98*(5), 1059-1063.
- Rocco, B., Matei, D. V., Melegari, S., Ospina, J. C., Mazzoleni, F., Errico, G., . . . de Cobelli, O. (2009). Robotic vs. open prostatectomy in a laparoscopically naive centre: A matched-pair analysis. *BJU International, 104*(7), 991-995.
- Rodgers, A. K., Goldberg, J. M., Hammel, J. P., & Falcone, T. (2007). Tubal anastomosis by robotic compared with outpatient minilaparotomy. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, *109*(6), 1375-1380.
- Rozet, F., Jaffe, J., Braud, G., Harmon, J., Cathelineau, X., Barret, E., & Vallancien, G. (2007). A direct comparison of robotic assisted versus pure laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: A single institution experience. *Journal of Urology, 178*(2), 478-482.

- Sammon, J., Trinh, Q. D., & Menon, M. (2011). Robotic radical prostatectomy: A critical analysis of surgical quality. *Current Opinion in Urology*, 21(3), 195-199.
- Sarlos, D., Kots, L., Stevanovic, N., & Schaer, G. (2010). Robotic hysterectomy versus conventional laparoscopic hysterectomy:

  Outcome and cost analyses of a matched case-control study. *European Journal of Obstetrics, Gynecology, & Reproductive Biology, 150*(1), 92-96.
- Scales, C. D., Jr, Jones, P. J., Eisenstein, E. L., Preminger, G. M., & Albala, D. M. (2005). Local cost structures and the economics of robot assisted radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Urology*, *174*(6), 2323-2329.
- Sert, B., & Abeler, V. (2007). Robotic radical hysterectomy in early-stage cervical carcinoma patients, comparing results with total laparoscopic radical hysterectomy cases. the future is now?. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 3*(3), 224-228.
- Sert, M. B., & Abeler, V. (2011). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical hysterectomy: Comparison with total laparoscopic hysterectomy and abdominal radical hysterectomy; one surgeon's experience at the norwegian radium hospital. *Gynecologic Oncology*, 121(3), 600-604.
- Shah, N. L., Hemal, A. K., & Menon, M. (2005). Robotic-assisted radical cystectomy and urinary diversion. *Current Urology Reports*, 6(2), 122-125.
- Shapiro, E., Benway, B. M., Wang, A. J., & Bhayani, S. B. (2009). The role of nephron-sparing robotic surgery in the management of renal malignancy. *Current Opinion in Urology*, 19(1), 76-80.
- Shashoua, A. R., Gill, D., & Locher, S. R. (2009). Robotic-assisted total laparoscopic hysterectomy versus conventional total laparoscopic hysterectomy. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, *13*(3), 364-369.
- Shikanov, S., Woo, J., Al-Ahmadie, H., Katz, M. H., Zagaja, G. P., Shalhav, A. L., & Zorn, K. C. (2009). Extrafascial versus interfascial nerve-sparing technique for robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: Comparison of functional outcomes and positive surgical margins characteristics. *Urology*, 74(3), 611-616.
- Smith, A. L., Pareja, R., & Ramirez, P. T. (2009). Robotic radical hysterectomy. A literature review. *Minerva Ginecologica*, *61*(4), 339-346
- Smith, J. A., Jr. (2004). Robotically assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: An assessment of its contemporary role in the surgical management of localized prostate cancer. *American Journal of Surgery, 188*(4A Suppl), 63S-67S.
- Smith, J. A., Jr, Chan, R. C., Chang, S. S., Herrell, S. D., Clark, P. E., Baumgartner, R., & Cookson, M. S. (2007). A comparison of the incidence and location of positive surgical margins in robotic assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy and open retropubic radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Urology, 178*(6), 2385-2389.
- Song, J., Kang, W. H., Oh, S. J., Hyung, W. J., Choi, S. H., & Noh, S. H. (2009). Role of robotic gastrectomy using *da Vinci* system compared with laparoscopic gastrectomy: Initial experience of 20 consecutive cases. *Surgical Endoscopy, 23*(6), 1204-1211.
- Srivastava, A., Grover, S., Sooriakumaran, P., Joneja, J., & Tewari, A. K. (2011). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy: A critical analysis of its impact on urinary continence. *Current Opinion in Urology, 21*(3), 185-194.
- Stadler, P. (2009). Role of the robot in totally laparoscopic aortic repair for occlusive and aneurysmal disease. *Acta Chirurgica Belgica*, 109(3), 300-305.
- Steinberg, P. L., Merguerian, P. A., Bihrle, W., 3rd, Heaney, J. A., & Seigne, J. D. (2008). A da Vinci robot system can make sense for a mature laparoscopic prostatectomy program. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 12(1), 9-12.
- Steinberg, P. L., Merguerian, P. A., Bihrle, W., 3rd, & Seigne, J. D. (2008). The cost of learning robotic-assisted prostatectomy. *Urology*, 72(5), 1068-1072.
- Sterrett, S., Mammen, T., Nazemi, T., Galich, A., Peters, G., Smith, L., & Balaji, K. C. (2007). Major urological oncological surgeries can be performed using minimally invasive robotic or laparoscopic methods with similar early perioperative outcomes compared to conventional open methods. *World Journal of Urology*, 25(2), 193-198.
- Tewari, A., Kaul, S., & Menon, M. (2005). Robotic radical prostatectomy: A minimally invasive therapy for prostate cancer. *Current Urology Reports*, *6*(1), 45-48.
- Tewari, A., Srivasatava, A., Menon, M., & Members of the VIP, T. (2003). A prospective comparison of radical retropubic and robotic-assisted prostatectomy: Experience in one institution. *BJU International*, *92*(3), 205-210.
- Veljovich, D. S., Paley, P. J., Drescher, C. W., Everett, E. N., Shah, C., & Peters, W. A., 3rd. (2008). Robotic surgery in gynecologic oncology: Program initiation and outcomes after the first year with comparison with laparotomy for endometrial cancer staging. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 198(6), 679.e1; Jun-679.e9.
- Wang, G. J., Barocas, D. A., Raman, J. D., & Scherr, D. S. (2008). Robotic vs. open radical cystectomy: Prospective comparison of perioperative outcomes and pathological measures of early oncological efficacy. *BJU International*, 101(1), 89-93.
- Webster, T. M., Herrell, S. D., Chang, S. S., Cookson, M. S., Baumgartner, R. G., Anderson, L. W., & Smith, J. A., Jr. (2005). Robotic assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy versus retropubic radical prostatectomy: A prospective assessment of postoperative pain. *Journal of Urology*, *174*(3), 912-914.
- Weise, E. S., & Winfield, H. N. (2006). Robotic computer-assisted pyeloplasty versus conventional laparoscopic pyeloplasty. *Journal of Endourology, 20*(10), 813-819.

- Williams, S. B., Prasad, S. M., Weinberg, A. C., Shelton, J. B., Hevelone, N. D., Lipsitz, S. R., & Hu, J. C. (2011). Trends in the care of radical prostatectomy in the united states from 2003 to 2006. *BJU International, 108*(1), 49-55. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09822.x
- Wilson, T., & Torrey, R. (2011). Open versus robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: Which is better? *Current Opinion in Urology*, 21(3), 200-205.
- Woo, Y. J., & Nacke, E. A. (2006). Robotic minimally invasive mitral valve reconstruction yields less blood product transfusion and shorter length of stay. *Surgery*, *140*(2), 263-267.
- Wood, D. P., Schulte, R., Dunn, R. L., Hollenbeck, B. K., Saur, R., Wolf, J. S., Jr, & Montie, J. E. (2007). Short-term health outcome differences between robotic and conventional radical prostatectomy. *Urology*, 70(5), 945-949.
- Wu, S. D., Viprakasit, D. P., Cashy, J., Smith, N. D., Perry, K. T., & Nadler, R. B. (2010). Radiofrequency ablation-assisted robotic laparoscopic partial nephrectomy without renal hilar vessel clamping versus laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: A comparison of perioperative outcomes. *Journal of Endourology*, 24(3), 385-391.
- Yanke, B. V., Lallas, C. D., Pagnani, C., McGinnis, D. E., & Bagley, D. H. (2008). The minimally invasive treatment of ureteropelvic junction obstruction: A review of our experience during the last decade. *Journal of Urology, 180*(4), 1397-1402.
- Yates, J., Haleblian, G., Stein, B., Miller, B., Renzulli, J., & Pareek, G. (2009). The impact of robotic surgery on pelvic lymph node dissection during radical prostatectomy for localized prostate cancer: The brown university early robotic experience. *Canadian Journal of Urology*, 16(5), 4842-4846.
- Zhang, P., Tian, J. H., Yang, K. H., Li, J., Jia, W. Q., Sun, S. L., . . . Liu, Y. L. (2010). Robotic-assisted laparoscope fundoplication for gastroesophageal reflux disease: A systematic review of randomized controlled trials. *Digestion*, 81(1), 1-9.
- Zhou, H. X., Guo, Y. H., Yu, X. F., Bao, S. Y., Liu, J. L., Zhang, Y., & Ren, Y. G. (2006). Zeus robotic-assisted laparoscopic cholecystectomy in comparison with conventional laparoscopic cholecystectomy. *Hepatobiliary & Pancreatic Diseases International*, *5*(1), 115-118.

#### Population not relevant

- Albassam, A. A., Mallick, M. S., Gado, A., & Shoukry, M. (2009). Nissen fundoplication, robotic-assisted versus laparoscopic procedure: A comparative study in children. *European Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 19(5), 316-319.
- Alqahtani, A., Albassam, A., Zamakhshary, M., Shoukri, M., Altokhais, T., Aljazairi, A., . . . Alshehri, A. (2010). Robotic-assisted pediatric surgery: How far can we go?. *World Journal of Surgery*, 34(5), 975-978.
- Anderberg, M., Kockum, C. C., & Arnbjornsson, E. (2011). Paediatric computer-assisted retroperitoneoscopic nephrectomy compared with open surgery. *Pediatric Surgery International*, *27*(7), 761-767.
- Anderberg, M., Kockum, C. C., & Arnbjornsson, E. (2009). Paediatric robotic surgery in clinical practice: A cost analysis. *European Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, 19(5), 311-315.
- Behan, J. W., Kim, S. S., Dorey, F., De Filippo, R. E., Chang, A. Y., Hardy, B. E., & Koh, C. J. (2011). Human capital gains associated with robotic assisted laparoscopic pyeloplasty in children compared to open pyeloplasty. *Journal of Urology, 186*(4 Suppl), 1663-1667.
- Copeland, D. R., Boneti, C., Kokoska, E. R., Jackson, R. J., & Smith, S. D. (2008). Evaluation of initial experience and comparison of the *da Vinci* surgical system with established laparoscopic and open pediatric nissen fundoplication surgery. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 12(3), 238-240.
- Franco, I., Dyer, L. L., & Zelkovic, P. (2007). Laparoscopic pyeloplasty in the pediatric patient: Hand sewn anastomosis versus robotic assisted anastomosis--is there a difference?. *Journal of Urology*, *178*(4 Pt 1), 1483-1486.
- Le Bret, E., Papadatos, S., Folliguet, T., Carbognani, D., Petrie, J., Aggoun, Y., . . . Laborde, F. (2002). Interruption of patent ductus arteriosus in children: Robotically assisted versus videothoracoscopic surgery. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery*, 123(5), 973-976.
- Marchini, G. S., Hong, Y. K., Minnillo, B. J., Diamond, D. A., Houck, C. S., Meier, P. M., . . . Nguyen, H. T. (2011). Robotic assisted laparoscopic ureteral reimplantation in children: Case matched comparative study with open surgical approach. *Journal of Urology*, 185(5), 1870-1875.
- Meehan, J. J., & Sandler, A. (2008). Pediatric robotic surgery: A single-institutional review of the first 100 consecutive cases. Surgical Endoscopy, 22(1), 177-182.
- Miyano, G., Lobe, T. E., & Wright, S. K. (2008). Bilateral transaxillary endoscopic total thyroidectomy. *Journal of Pediatric Surgery*, *43*(2), 299-303.
- Sorensen, M. D., Delostrinos, C., Johnson, M. H., Grady, R. W., & Lendvay, T. S. (2011). Comparison of the learning curve and outcomes of robotic assisted pediatric pyeloplasty. *Journal of Urology, 185*(6 Suppl), 2517-2522.
- van Haasteren, G., Levine, S., & Hayes, W. (2009). Pediatric robotic surgery: Early assessment. *Pediatrics, 124*(6), 1642-1649. Wille, M. A., Jayram, G., & Gundeti, M. S. (2012). Feasibility and early outcomes of robotic-assisted laparoscopic mitrofanoff appendicovesicostomy in patients with prune belly syndrome. *BJU International, 109*(1), 125-129. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10317.x

Zarrabi, A. D., Conradie, J. P., Heyns, C. F., Scheffer, C., & Schreve, K. (2010). Development of a computer assisted gantry system for gaining rapid and accurate calyceal access during percutaneous nephrolithotomy. *International Braz J Urol, 36*(6), 738-746.

#### Intervention not relevant

- Atug, F., Castle, E. P., Srivastav, S. K., Burgess, S. V., Thomas, R., & Davis, R. (2006). Prospective evaluation of concomitant lymphadenectomy in robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: Preliminary analysis of outcomes. *Journal of Endourology*, 20(7), 514-518.
- Autorino, R., Cadeddu, J. A., Desai, M. M., Gettman, M., Gill, I. S., Kavoussi, L. R., . . . Kaouk, J. H. (2011). Laparoendoscopic single-site and natural orifice transluminal endoscopic surgery in urology: A critical analysis of the literature. *European Urology*, 59(1), 26-45.
- Beck, S., Skarecky, D., Osann, K., Juarez, R., & Ahlering, T. E. (2011). Transverse versus vertical camera port incision in robotic radical prostatectomy: Effect on incisional hernias and cosmesis. *Urology*, 78(3), 586-590.
- Bellemans, J., Vandenneucker, H., & Vanlauwe, J. (2007). Robotic-assisted total knee arthroplasty. *Clinical Orthopaedics & Related Research*, 464, 111-116.
- Bernie, A. M., Caire, A. A., Conley, S. P., Oommen, M., Boylu, U., Thomas, R., & Lee, B. R. (2010). Posterior reconstruction before anastomosis improves the anastomosis time during robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, 14(4), 520-524. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.4293/108680810X12924466008204
- Bertani, E., Chiappa, A., Biffi, R., Bianchi, P. P., Radice, D., Branchi, V., . . . Andreoni, B. (2011). Comparison of oral polyethylene glycol plus a large volume glycerine enema with a large volume glycerine enema alone in patients undergoing colorectal surgery for malignancy: A randomized clinical trial. *Colorectal Disease*, *13*(10), e327-34. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1463-1318.2011.02689.x
- Branch, T. P., Siebold, R., Freedberg, H. I., & Jacobs, C. A. (2011). Double-bundle ACL reconstruction demonstrated superior clinical stability to single-bundle ACL reconstruction: A matched-pairs analysis of instrumented tests of tibial anterior translation and internal rotation laxity. *Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology, Arthroscopy, 19*(3), 432-440.
- Bucerius, J., Metz, S., Walther, T., Falk, V., Doll, N., Noack, F., . . . Mohr, F. W. (2002). Endoscopic internal thoracic artery dissection leads to significant reduction of pain after minimally invasive direct coronary artery bypass graft surgery. *Annals of Thoracic Surgery*, 73(4), 1180-1184.
- Capello, S. A., Boczko, J., Patel, H. R., & Joseph, J. V. (2007). Randomized comparison of extraperitoneal and transperitoneal access for robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Endourology*, 21(10), 1199-1202.
- Challacombe, B., Patriciu, A., Glass, J., Aron, M., Jarrett, T., Kim, F., . . . Dasgupta, P. (2005). A randomized controlled trial of human versus robotic and telerobotic access to the kidney as the first step in percutaneous nephrolithotomy. *Computer Aided Surgery*, 10(3), 165-171.
- Chaussy, C. G., & Thuroff, S. F. (2011). Robotic high-intensity focused ultrasound for prostate cancer: What have we learned in 15 years of clinical use? *Current Urology Reports*, 12(3), 180-187.
- Cho, J. E., Shim, J. K., Chang, J. H., Oh, Y. J., Kil, H. K., Rha, K. H., & Kwak, Y. L. (2009). Effect of nicardipine on renal function after robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Urology*, 73(5), 1056-1060.
- Choi, H., Kang, S. H., Yoon, D. K., Kang, S. G., Ko, H. Y., Moon du, G., . . . Cheon, J. (2011). Chewing gum has a stimulatory effect on bowel motility in patients after open or robotic radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: A prospective randomized comparative study. *Urology, 77*(4), 884-890.
- Clayman, R. V. (2005). Surgical robotics: Impact of motion scaling on task performance. Journal of Urology, 174(3), 953.
- Cobb, J., Henckel, J., Gomes, P., Harris, S., Jakopec, M., Rodriguez, F., . . . Davies, B. (2006). Hands-on robotic unicompartmental knee replacement: A prospective, randomised controlled study of the acrobot system. *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery British Volume*, 88(2), 188-197.
- Coelho, R. F., Chauhan, S., Orvieto, M. A., Sivaraman, A., Palmer, K. J., Coughlin, G., & Patel, V. R. (2011). Influence of modified posterior reconstruction of the rhabdosphincter on early recovery of continence and anastomotic leakage rates after robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy. *European Urology*, *59*(1), 72-80.
- Constantinides, C. A., Tyritzis, S. I., Skolarikos, A., Liatsikos, E., Zervas, A., & Deliveliotis, C. (2009). Short- and long-term complications of open radical prostatectomy according to the clavien classification system. *BJU International*, *103*(3), 336-340.
- Davis, D. R., Tang, A. S., Gollob, M. H., Lemery, R., Green, M. S., & Birnie, D. H. (2008). Remote magnetic navigation-assisted catheter ablation enhances catheter stability and ablation success with lower catheter temperatures. *Pacing & Clinical Electrophysiology*, *31*(7), 893-898.
- Eadie, L. H., Seifalian, A. M., & Davidson, B. R. (2003). Telemedicine in surgery. *British Journal of Surgery, 90*(6), 647-658. El-Hawary, R., Roth, S. E., King, G. J., Chess, D. G., & Johnson, J. A. (2006). Load balance in total knee arthroplasty: An in vitro analysis. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 2*(3), 251-255.

- Ellison, L. M., Nguyen, M., Fabrizio, M. D., Soh, A., Permpongkosol, S., & Kavoussi, L. R. (2007). Postoperative robotic telerounding: A multicenter randomized assessment of patient outcomes and satisfaction. *Archives of Surgery, 142*(12), 1177-1181.
- Finley, D. S., Rodriguez, E.,Jr, & Ahlering, T. E. (2007). Combined inguinal hernia repair with prosthetic mesh during transperitoneal robot assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: A 4-year experience. *Journal of Urology, 178*(4 Pt 1), 1296-1299.
- Fujii, S., Watanabe, K., Ota, M., Yamagishi, S., Kunisaki, C., Osada, S., . . . Shimada, H. (2011). Solo surgery in laparoscopic colectomy: A case-matched study comparing robotic and human scopist. *Hepato-Gastroenterology*, *58*(106), 406-410.
- Fortin, T., Champleboux, G., Bianchi, S., Buatois, H., & Coudert, J. L. (2002). Precision of transfer of preoperative planning for oral implants based on cone-beam CT-scan images through a robotic drilling machine. *Clinical Oral Implants Research*, 13(6), 651-656.
- Gandsas, A., Parekh, M., Bleech, M. M., & Tong, D. A. (2007). Robotic telepresence: Profit analysis in reducing length of stay after laparoscopic gastric bypass. *Journal of the American College of Surgeons, 205*(1), 72-77.
- Gautam, G., Rocco, B., Patel, V. R., & Zorn, K. C. (2010). Posterior rhabdosphincter reconstruction during robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: Critical analysis of techniques and outcomes. *Urology*, *76*(3), 734-741.
- Guru, K., Seixas-Mikelus, S. A., Hussain, A., Blumenfeld, A. J., Nyquist, J., Chandrasekhar, R., & Wilding, G. E. (2010). Robotic-assisted intracorporeal ileal conduit: Marionette technique and initial experience at roswell park cancer institute. *Urology*, 76(4), 866-871.
- Hong, J. Y., Kim, W. O., Chung, W. Y., Yun, J. S., & Kil, H. K. (2010). Paracetamol reduces postoperative pain and rescue analgesic demand after robotic-assisted endoscopic thyroidectomy by the transaxillary approach. *World Journal of Surgery, 34*(3), 521-526.
- Hong, J. Y., Lee, S. J., Rha, K. H., Roh, G. U., Kwon, S. Y., & Kil, H. K. (2009). Effects of thoracic epidural analgesia combined with general anesthesia on intraoperative ventilation/oxygenation and postoperative pulmonary complications in robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *Journal of Endourology*, *23*(11), 1843-1849.
- Honl, M., Dierk, O., Gauck, C., Carrero, V., Lampe, F., Dries, S., . . . Morlock, M. M. (2003). Comparison of robotic-assisted and manual implantation of a primary total hip replacement. A prospective study. *Journal of Bone & Joint Surgery American Volume*, 85-A(8), 1470-1478.
- Hullfish, K. L., Trowbridge, E. R., & Stukenborg, G. J. (2011). Treatment strategies for pelvic organ prolapse: A cost-effectiveness analysis. *International Urogynecology Journal*, 22(5), 507-515.
- Jereczek-Fossa, B. A., Fariselli, L., Beltramo, G., Catalano, G., Serafini, F., Garibaldi, C., . . . Orecchia, R. (2009). Linac-based or robotic image-guided stereotactic radiotherapy for isolated lymph node recurrent prostate cancer. *Radiotherapy & Oncology*, *93*(1), 14-17.
- Kang, C. M., Kim, D. H., & Lee, W. J. (2010). Ten years of experience with resection of left-sided pancreatic ductal adenocarcinoma: Evolution and initial experience to a laparoscopic approach. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 24(7), 1533-1541.
- Kautzner, J., Peichl, P., Cihak, R., Wichterle, D., & Mlcochova, H. (2009). Early experience with robotic navigation for catheter ablation of paroxysmal atrial fibrillation. *Pacing & Clinical Electrophysiology, 32*(Suppl 1), S163-6.
- Kim, S. Y., Jeong, J. J., Chung, W. Y., Kim, H. J., Nam, K. H., & Shim, Y. H. (2010). Perioperative administration of pregabalin for pain after robotic-assisted endoscopic thyroidectomy: A randomized clinical trial. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 24(11), 2776-2781.
- Koga, T., Shin, M., Maruyama, K., Kurita, H., Kawamoto, S., & Saito, N. (2011). Contribution of technological progress, interoperator difference and experience of operators in gamma knife radiosurgery for arteriovenous malformation. *Acta Neurochirurgica*, 153(4), 879-882.
- Krane, L. S., Wambi, C., Bhandari, A., & Stricker, H. J. (2009). Posterior support for urethrovesical anastomosis in robotic radical prostatectomy: Single surgeon analysis. *Canadian Journal of Urology, 16*(5), 4836-4840.
- Joshi, N., de Blok, W., van Muilekom, E., & van der Poel, H. (2010). Impact of posterior musculofascial reconstruction on early continence after robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy: Results of a prospective parallel group trial. *European Urology, 58*(1), 84-89.
- Langhorne, P., Bernhardt, J., & Kwakkel, G. (2011). Stroke rehabilitation. Lancet, 377(9778), 1693-1702.
- Lertwanich, P., Kato, Y., Martins, C. A., Maeyama, A., Ingham, S. J., Kramer, S., . . . Fu, F. H. (2011). A biomechanical comparison of 2 femoral fixation techniques for anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction in skeletally immature patients: Over-the-top fixation versus transphyseal technique. *Arthroscopy*, *27*(5), 672-680.
- Loh, J. C., Fukuda, Y., Tsuda, E., Steadman, R. J., Fu, F. H., & Woo, S. L. (2003). Knee stability and graft function following anterior cruciate ligament reconstruction: Comparison between 11 o'clock and 10 o'clock femoral tunnel placement. 2002 richard O'connor award paper. *Arthroscopy*, 19(3), 297-304.
- Martins Rua, J. F., Jatene, F. B., de Campos, J. R., Monteiro, R., Tedde, M. L., Samano, M. N., . . . Das-Neves-Pereira, J. C. (2009). Robotic versus human camera holding in video-assisted thoracic sympathectomy: A single blind randomized trial of efficacy and safety. *Interactive Cardiovascular & Thoracic Surgery*, 8(2), 195-199.

- Mehta, Y., Arora, D., Sharma, K. K., Mishra, Y., Wasir, H., & Trehan, N. (2008). Comparison of continuous thoracic epidural and paravertebral block for postoperative analgesia after robotic-assisted coronary artery bypass surgery. *Annals of Cardiac Anaesthesia*, 11(2), 91-96.
- Meininger, D., Byhahn, C., Bueck, M., Binder, J., Kramer, W., Kessler, P., & Westphal, K. (2002). Effects of prolonged pneumoperitoneum on hemodynamics and acid-base balance during totally endoscopic robotic-assisted radical prostatectomies. *World Journal of Surgery*, *26*(12), 1423-1427.
- Mihaljevic, T., Jarrett, C. M., Gillinov, A. M., & Blackstone, E. H. (2010). A novel running annuloplasty suture technique for robotically assisted mitral valve repair. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery*, 139(5), 1343-1344.
- Mischkowski, R. A., Zinser, M. J., Neugebauer, J., Kubler, A. C., & Zoller, J. E. (2006). Comparison of static and dynamic computer-assisted guidance methods in implantology. *International Journal of Computerized Dentistry*, *9*(1), 23-35.
- Nakamura, N., Sugano, N., Nishii, T., Kakimoto, A., & Miki, H. (2010). A comparison between robotic-assisted and manual implantation of cementless total hip arthroplasty. *Clinical Orthopaedics & Related Research, 468*(4), 1072-1081.
- Nakamura, N., Sugano, N., Nishii, T., Miki, H., Kakimoto, A., & Yamamura, M. (2009). Robotic-assisted primary cementless total hip arthroplasty using surface registration techniques: A short-term clinical report. *International Journal of Computer Assisted Radiology & Surgery*, 4(2), 157-162.
- O'Malley, B. W., Jr, & Weinstein, G. S. (2007). Robotic skull base surgery: Preclinical investigations to human clinical application. Archives of Otolaryngology -- Head & Neck Surgery, 133(12), 1215-1219.
- Ozyigit, G., Cengiz, M., Yazici, G., Yildiz, F., Gurkaynak, M., Zorlu, F., . . . Akyol, F. (2011). A retrospective comparison of robotic stereotactic body radiotherapy and three-dimensional conformal radiotherapy for the reirradiation of locally recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma. *International Journal of Radiation Oncology, Biology, Physics, 81*(4), e263-8.
- Pappone, C., Vicedomini, G., Manguso, F., Gugliotta, F., Mazzone, P., Gulletta, S., . . . Santinelli, V. (2006). Robotic magnetic navigation for atrial fibrillation ablation. *Journal of the American College of Cardiology, 47*(7), 1390-1400.
- Patriciu, A., Awad, M., Solomon, S. B., Choti, M., Mazilu, D., Kavoussi, L., & Stoianovici, D. (2005). Robotic assisted radio-frequency ablation of liver tumors--randomized patient study. *Medical Image Computing & Computer-Assisted Intervention: MICCAI, 8*(Pt 2), 526-533.
- Picard, F., Deakin, A. H., Clarke, I. V., Dillon, J. M., & Kinninmonth, A. W. (2007). A quantitative method of effective soft tissue management for varus knees in total knee replacement surgery using navigational techniques. *Proceedings of the Institution of Mechanical Engineers.Part H Journal of Engineering in Medicine*, 221(7), 763-772.
- Polland, A. R., Graversen, J. A., Mues, A. C., & Badani, K. K. (2011). Polyglyconate unidirectional barbed suture for posterior reconstruction and anastomosis during robotic-assisted prostatectomy: Effect on procedure time, efficacy, and minimum 6-month follow-up. *Journal of Endourology*, 25(9), 1493-1496.
- Proske, J. M., Dagher, I., & Franco, D. (2004). Comparative study of human and robotic camera control in laparoscopic biliary and colon surgery. *Journal of Laparoendoscopic & Advanced Surgical Techniques.Part A*, 14(6), 345-348.
- Regis, J., Tamura, M., Guillot, C., Yomo, S., Muraciolle, X., Nagaje, M., . . . Porcheron, D. (2009). Radiosurgery with the world's first fully robotized leksell gamma knife PerfeXion in clinical use: A 200-patient prospective, randomized, controlled comparison with the gamma knife 4C. *Neurosurgery*, *64*(2), 346-355.
- Rodriguez, F., Harris, S., Jakopec, M., Barrett, A., Gomes, P., Henckel, J., . . . Davies, B. (2005). Robotic clinical trials of unicondylar arthroplasty. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS*, 1(4), 20-28
- Sammon, J., Kim, T. K., Trinh, Q. D., Bhandari, A., Kaul, S., Sukumar, S., . . . Peabody, J. O. (2011). Anastomosis during robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: Randomized controlled trial comparing barbed and standard monofilament suture. *Urology, 78*(3), 572-579.
- Secin, F. P., Jiborn, T., Bjartell, A. S., Fournier, G., Salomon, L., Abbou, C. C., . . . Guillonneau, B. (2008). Multi-institutional study of symptomatic deep venous thrombosis and pulmonary embolism in prostate cancer patients undergoing laparoscopic or robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *European Urology*, *53*(1), 134-145.
- Sharma, S., Kim, H. L., & Mohler, J. L. (2007). Routine pelvic drainage not required after open or robotic radical prostatectomy. *Urology*, *69*(2), 330-333.
- Scozzari, G., Rebecchi, F., Millo, P., Rocchietto, S., Allieta, R., & Morino, M. (2011). Robotic-assisted gastrojejunal anastomosis does not improve the results of the laparoscopic roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(2), 597-603.
- Song, E. K., Seon, J. K., Park, S. J., Jung, W. B., Park, H. W., & Lee, G. W. (2011). Simultaneous bilateral total knee arthroplasty with robotic and conventional techniques: A prospective, randomized study. *Knee Surgery, Sports Traumatology, Arthroscopy, 19*(7), 1069-1076.
- Stein, R. J., Berger, A. K., Brandina, R., Patel, N. S., Canes, D., Irwin, B. H., . . . Desai, M. M. (2011). Laparoendoscopic single-site pyeloplasty: A comparison with the standard laparoscopic technique. *BJU International, 107*(5), 811-815. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09558.x

- Steven, D., Rostock, T., Servatius, H., Hoffmann, B., Drewitz, I., Mullerleile, K., . . . Willems, S. (2008). Robotic versus conventional ablation for common-type atrial flutter: A prospective randomized trial to evaluate the effectiveness of remote catheter navigation. *Heart Rhythm*, 5(11), 1556-1560.
- Steven, D., Servatius, H., Rostock, T., Hoffmann, B., Drewitz, I., Mullerleile, K., . . . Willems, S. (2010). Reduced fluoroscopy during atrial fibrillation ablation: Benefits of robotic guided navigation. *Journal of Cardiovascular Electrophysiology, 21*(1), 6-12.
- Stolzenburg, J. U., Franz, T., Kallidonis, P., Minh, D., Dietel, A., Hicks, J., . . . Liatsikos, E. (2011). Comparison of the FreeHand[REGISTERED] robotic camera holder with human assistants during endoscopic extraperitoneal radical prostatectomy. *BJU International*, 107(6), 970-974. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2010.09656.x
- Su, L. M., Stoianovici, D., Jarrett, T. W., Patriciu, A., Roberts, W. W., Cadeddu, J. A., . . . Kavoussi, L. R. (2002). Robotic percutaneous access to the kidney: Comparison with standard manual access. *Journal of Endourology*, 16(7), 471-475.
- Sugano, N. (2003). Computer-assisted orthopedic surgery. Journal of Orthopaedic Science, 8(3), 442-448.
- Sutherland, D. E., Linder, B., Guzman, A. M., Hong, M., Frazier, H. A., 2nd, Engel, J. D., & Bianco, F. J., Jr. (2011). Posterior rhabdosphincter reconstruction during robotic assisted radical prostatectomy: Results from a phase II randomized clinical trial. *Journal of Urology*, *185*(4), 1262-1267.
- Tehranzadeh, J., Tao, C., & Browning, C. A. (2007). Percutaneous needle biopsy of the spine. *Acta Radiologica, 48*(8), 860-868. Tewari, A., El-Hakim, A., Horninger, W., Peschel, R., Coll, D., & Bartsch, G. (2005). Nerve-sparing during robotic radical prostatectomy: Use of computer modeling and anatomic data to establish critical steps and maneuvers. *Current Urology Reports, 6*(2), 126-128.
- Uccella, S., Ghezzi, F., Mariani, A., Cromi, A., Bogani, G., Serati, M., & Bolis, P. (2011). Vaginal cuff closure after minimally invasive hysterectomy: Our experience and systematic review of the literature. *American Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 205(2), 119.e1-119.12.
- Vollmann, D., Luthje, L., Seegers, J., Hasenfuss, G., & Zabel, M. (2009). Remote magnetic catheter navigation for cavotricuspid isthmus ablation in patients with common-type atrial flutter. *Circulation: Arrhythmia and Electrophysiology, 2*(6), 603-610.
- Wei, W. I., & Kwong, D. L. (2011). Recurrent nasopharyngeal carcinoma: Surgical salvage vs. additional chemoradiation. *Current Opinion in Otolaryngology & Head & Neck Surgery*, 19(2), 82-86.
- Williams, S. B., Alemozaffar, M., Lei, Y., Hevelone, N., Lipsitz, S. R., Plaster, B. A., & Hu, J. C. (2010). Randomized controlled trial of barbed polyglyconate versus polyglactin suture for robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy anastomosis: Technique and outcomes. *European Urology*, *58*(6), 875-881.
- Woeste, G., Bechstein, W. O., & Wullstein, C. (2005). Does telerobotic assistance improve laparoscopic colorectal surgery?. *International Journal of Colorectal Disease, 20*(3), 253-257.
- Wood, M. A., Orlov, M., Ramaswamy, K., Haffajee, C., Ellenbogen, K., & Stereotaxis Heart Study, I. (2008). Remote magnetic versus manual catheter navigation for ablation of supraventricular tachycardias: A randomized, multicenter trial. *Pacing & Clinical Electrophysiology, 31*(10), 1313-1321.
- Wu, L. D., Hahne, H. J., & Hassenpflug, J. (2004). The dimensional accuracy of preparation of femoral cavity in cementless total hip arthroplasty. *Journal of Zhejiang University (Science)*, *5*(10), 1270-1278.
- Wu, S. D., Meeks, J. J., Cashy, J., Perry, K. T., & Nadler, R. B. (2010). Suture versus staple ligation of the dorsal venous complex during robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy. *BJU International*, 106(3), 385-390.
- Wu, W. C., Hsieh, C. H., Huang, L. C., Chang, Y. Y., Hung, Y. C., & Chang, W. C. (2009). Surgical blood loss and laparoscopic-assisted vaginal hysterectomy. *Taiwanese Journal of Obstetrics & Gynecology, 48*(4), 400-402.

#### Comparator not relevant

- Arkoncel, F. R., Lee, J. W., Rha, K. H., Han, W. K., Jeoung, H. B., & Oh, C. K. (2011). Two-port robotic-assisted vs. standard robotic-assisted laparoscopic partial nephrectomy: A matched-pair comparison. *Urology*, 78(3), 581-585.
- Atug, F., Castle, E. P., Srivastav, S. K., Burgess, S. V., Thomas, R., & Davis, R. (2006). Positive surgical margins in robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: Impact of learning curve on oncologic outcomes. *European Urology*, *49*(5), 866-871.
- Buchs, N. C., Addeo, P., Bianco, F. M., Gangemi, A., Ayloo, S. M., & Giulianotti, P. C. (2010). Outcomes of robotic-assisted pancreaticoduodenectomy in patients older than 70 years: A comparative study. *World Journal of Surgery, 34*(9), 2109-2114.
- Chung, J. S., Kim, W. T., Ham, W. S., Yu, H. S., Chae, Y., Chung, S. H., & Choi, Y. D. (2011). Comparison of oncological results, functional outcomes, and complications for transperitoneal versus extraperitoneal robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: A single surgeon's experience. *Journal of Endourology*, 25(5), 787-792.
- Coward, R. M., Smith, A., Raynor, M., Nielsen, M., Wallen, E. M., & Pruthi, R. S. (2011). Feasibility and outcomes of robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical cystectomy for bladder cancer in older patients. *Urology*, 77(5), 1111-1114.
- deSouza, A. L., Prasad, L. M., Ricci, J., Park, J. J., Marecik, S. J., Zimmern, A., . . . Abcarian, H. (2011). A comparison of open and robotic total mesorectal excision for rectal adenocarcinoma. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum, 54(3), 275-282.

- Dulabon, L. M., Kaouk, J. H., Haber, G. P., Berkman, D. S., Rogers, C. G., Petros, F., . . . Stifelman, M. D. (2011). Multi-institutional analysis of robotic partial nephrectomy for hilar versus nonhilar lesions in 446 consecutive cases. *European Urology*, 59(3), 325-330.
- Erdeljan, P., Caumartin, Y., Warren, J., Nguan, C., Nott, L., Luke, P. P., & Pautler, S. E. (2010). Robotic-assisted pyeloplasty: Follow-up of first canadian experience with comparison of outcomes between experienced and trainee surgeons. *Journal of Endourology*, 24(9), 1447-1450.
- Genden, E. M., Kotz, T., Tong, C. C., Smith, C., Sikora, A. G., Teng, M. S., . . . Kao, J. (2011). Transoral robotic resection and reconstruction for head and neck cancer. *Laryngoscope*, 121(8), 1668-1674. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/lary.21845
- Hourmont, K., Chung, W., Pereira, S., Wasielewski, A., Davies, R., & Ballantyne, G. H. (2003). Robotic versus telerobotic laparoscopic cholecystectomy: Duration of surgery and outcomes. *Surgical Clinics of North America*, *83*(6), 1445-1462.
- Kakeji, Y., Konishi, K., Ieiri, S., Yasunaga, T., Nakamoto, M., Tanoue, K., . . . Hashizume, M. (2006). Robotic laparoscopic distal gastrectomy: A comparison of the *da Vinci* and zeus systems. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS*, 2(4), 299-304.
- Lau, S., Buzaglo, K., Vaknin, Z., Brin, S., Kaufer, R., Drummond, N., . . . Gotlieb, W. H. (2011). Relationship between body mass index and robotic surgery outcomes of women diagnosed with endometrial cancer. International Journal of Gynecological Cancer, 21(4), 722-729.
- Madi, R., Daignault, S., & Wood, D. P. (2007). Extraperitoneal v intraperitoneal robotic prostatectomy: Analysis of operative outcomes. *Journal of Endourology*, *21*(12), 1553-1557.
- Mendez-Torres, F., Woods, M., & Thomas, R. (2005). Technical modifications for robotic-assisted laparoscopic pyeloplasty. *Journal of Endourology*, *19*(3), 393-396.
- Menon, M., Muhletaler, F., Campos, M., & Peabody, J. O. (2008). Assessment of early continence after reconstruction of the periprostatic tissues in patients undergoing computer assisted (robotic) prostatectomy: Results of a 2 group parallel randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Urology*, 180(3), 1018-1023.
- Miyake, O., Kiuchi, H., Yoshimura, K., & Okuyama, A. (2005). Urological robotic surgery: Preliminary experience with the zeus system. *International Journal of Urology, 12*(10), 928-932.
- Nazemi, T., Galich, A., Smith, L., & Balaji, K. C. (2006). Robotic urological surgery in patients with prior abdominal operations is not associated with increased complications. *International Journal of Urology*, 13(3), 248-251.
- Nguan, C., Kwan, K., Al Omar, M., Beasley, K. A., & Luke, P. P. (2007). Robotic pyeloplasty: Experience with three robotic platforms. *Canadian Journal of Urology*, 14(3), 3571-3576.
- Novotny, T., Dvorak, M., & Staffa, R. (2011). The learning curve of robotic-assisted laparoscopic aortofemoral bypass grafting for aortoiliac occlusive disease. *Journal of Vascular Surgery*, *53*(2), 414-420.
- Patel, C. B., Ragupathi, M., Ramos-Valadez, D. I., & Haas, E. M. (2011). A three-arm (laparoscopic, hand-assisted, and robotic) matched-case analysis of intraoperative and postoperative outcomes in minimally invasive colorectal surgery. Diseases of the Colon & Rectum, 54(2), 144-150.
- Pruthi, R. S., Stefaniak, H., Hubbard, J. S., & Wallen, E. M. (2009). Robotic anterior pelvic exenteration for bladder cancer in the female: Outcomes and comparisons to their male counterparts. *Journal of Laparoendoscopic & Advanced Surgical Techniques.Part A, 19*(1), 23-27.
- Schachner, T., Bonaros, N., Wiedemann, D., Lehr, E. J., Weidinger, F., Feuchtner, G., . . . Bonatti, J. (2011). Predictors, causes, and consequences of conversions in robotically enhanced totally endoscopic coronary artery bypass graft surgery. Annals of Thoracic Surgery, 91(3), 647-653.
- Shah, K., & Abaza, R. (2011). Comparison of intraoperative outcomes using the new and old generation *da Vinci*[REGISTERED] robot for robotic-assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy. *BJU International, 108*(10), 1642-1645. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10081.x
- Wimmer-Greinecker, G., Dogan, S., Aybek, T., Khan, M. F., Mierdl, S., Byhahn, C., & Moritz, A. (2003). Totally endoscopic atrial septal repair in adults with computer-enhanced telemanipulation. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery, 126*(2), 465-468.

#### Outcomes not relevant

Thorsteinsdottir, T., Stranne, J., Carlsson, S., Anderberg, B., Bjorholt, I., Damber, J. E., . . . . Haglind, E. (2011). LAPPRO: A prospective multicentre comparative study of robotic-assisted laparoscopic and retropubic radical prostatectomy for prostate cancer. *Scandinavian Journal of Urology & Nephrology*, 45(2), 102-112.

# Appendix C. MEDLINE® Search Dates by Procedure

Procedures and Key Questions with searches of the full date range (2002-2012) are highlighted in peach. Procedures and Key Questions highlighted in blue represent those with a SR or TA where subsequent search dates were limited.

Procedures	Review	ME	DLINE® Beginning Search	Dates
		Key Questions 1 and 2	Key Question 3	Key Question 4
Adjustable gastric band	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002
Adnexectomy	Reza	Oct-09	2002	2002
Adrenalectomy	None	2002	2002	2002
Atrial septal repair	CADTH	Sep-11	2002	Sep-11
CABG	CADTH	Sep-11	2002	Sep-11
Cholecystectomy	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002
Colorectal resection	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002
Cystectomy	Thavaneswaran	Feb-09	2002	2011
Esophagectomy	Clark	Apr-10	2002	2002
Fallopian tube				
reanastomosis	Reza	Oct-09	2002	2002
Gastrectomy	Clark	Apr-10	2002	2002
Heller myotomy	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002
Hysterectomy	CADTH	Sep-11	2002	Sep-11
Ileovesicostomy	None	2002	2002	2002
Liver resection	None	2002	2002	2002
Lung surgery	None	2002	2002	2002
Mesorectal excision	None	2002	2002	2002
Mitral valve repair	CADTH	Sep-11	2002	Sep-11
Myomectomy	Reza	Oct-09	2002	2002
Nephrectomy	CADTH	Sep-11	2002	Sep-11

		MEDLINE® Beginning Search Dates					
Procedures	Review	Key Questions 1 and 2	Key Question 3	Key Question 4			
Nissen fundoplication	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002			
Oropharyngeal surgery	None	2002	2002	2002			
Pancreatectomy	None	2002	2002	2002			
Prostatectomy	CADTH	Sep-11	2002	Sep-11			
Pyeloplasty	Thavaneswaran	Feb-09	2002	2002			
Rectopexy	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002			
Roux-en-Y gastric bypass	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002			
Splenectomy	Maeso	Aug-09	2002	2002			
Sacrocolpopexy	Reza	Oct-09	2002	2002			
Thoracoscopic resection	None	2002	2002	2002			
Thymectomy	None	2002	2002	2002			
Thyroidectomy	None	2002	2002	2002			
Trachelectomy	None	2002	2002	2002			
Vesico-vaginal fistula repair	None	2002	2002	2002			

# Appendix D. Summary of Findings Tables by Procedure

## **Adjustable Gastric Band**

Reviews						
Reference	Study Desig	n and Number of S	Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Maeso 2010	SR + MA  1 retrospective cohort N = 20  Muhlmann 2003			Robotic Laparoscopic No follow-up	Operative time (p=0.04): Robotic: 137m (range 110-175) Laparoscopic: 97m (range 60-140)	Good quality SR  Study rated as good quality by SR
	Muhlmann 2003 N = 20 Robotic = 10 Laparoscopic = 10			Procedural costs (p < 0.001) Robotic: \$9,505 Laparoscopic: \$6,260  Mean HLOS (NS): Both groups: 3 days		
Individual stud	lies (published a	fter review)			(range 2-4)	
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Edelson 2011	Retrospective cohort	407 robotic, 287 laparoscopic, 120	Robotic; Laparoscopic Mean age: 45±11.3 yrs;	Robotic Laparoscopic 1 yr	Outcome: Robotic; Laparoscopic Operating time: 91.5±21.1 min; 92.1±30.9 min (NS)	Poor Retrospective study;

	47±11.2 yrs	Operating time in patients	procedure
	Men/women:	with BMI ≥50 kg/m <sup>2</sup> :	choice was
	57/230; 31/89	91.3±19.7 min;	nonsystematic
	Mean BMI:	101.3±23.7 min ( <i>P</i> =0.04)	
	45.4±5.5 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;	HLOS: 1.3±0.6 days;	
	45.1±6.7 kg/m <sup>2</sup>	1.3±0.6 days (NS)	
	Comorbidities:	Weight loss at 1 yr:	
	Similar distribution	34.2±0.2%; 34.3±0.2%	
	in each group; NS	(NS)	
	differences	Conversion to open	
		procedure: 0%; 0.8% (NS)	
	No specific	Postoperative	
	inclusion/exclusion	hospitalization: 3.8%;	
	criteria	4.2% (NS)	
		Reoperation: 3.1%; 2.5%	
		(NS)	

# Adnexectomy

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Reza 2010	SR/MA	Robotic	Operative time	Good quality
		Laparoscopic	Robotic = 12 minutes	SR/MA
	1 prospective cohort	No follow-up	longer (level of	
	n = 176		significance not specified)	SR notes that
	Robotic = 85			study was not
	Conventional laparoscopic = 91		SR reports that all other	randomized or
			outcomes reported by	blinded, but
	Magrina 2009		Magrina were not	the objective
	n = 176		statistically different	was clearly
				stated. Other
				quality
				indicators
				were assessed
				but not
				described for
				the individual
				study.

# Adrenalectomy

Individual Stud	Individual Studies						
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments	
Brunaud	Chronologically	33	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor	
2004	determined	Robotic, 19	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic		
	controls	Laparoscopic,	Mean age: 48±2.9	Follow-up: 6	Operating time: 107±6.6	Financial	
	(controls	14	yrs; 44.8±3.3 yrs	wks	mins; 86±7.8 mins (NS)	disclosure was	
	preceded		(NS)		Morbidity: 15.8%; 14.2%	not reported	
	introduction of		BMI: 27.3 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		(NS)		
	robotic		28.1 kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		Pain, quality of sleep,	Historical	
	equipment)		Tumor type, size,		and sleep duration were	controls; small	
			and		similar	sample size;	
			nonfunctional/		All SF36 scores were	choice of	
			functional ratio		similar, with exception of	surgical	
			were similar		1 (role limitations;	method was	
					increased in robotic	made	
			Inclusion:		group, <i>P</i> =0.03)	chronologically;	
			Adrenalectomy		No mortalities	surgical data	
			Exclusion: Open			not reported	
			adrenalectomy;				
			Cushing's disease				

# **Atrial Septal Defect Repair**

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed  Main Findings	Quality Comments
CADTH 2011	SR + MA	Robotic	Operative time (minutes)	Good quality
		Open	Ak 2007	SR/MA
	1 prospective cohort with retrospective controls and	procedures	Robotic = 262.6 (60.6)	
	1 retrospective cohort	(sternotomy,	Sternotomy = 147.3 (21.3)	Both studies
	Total n = 92	mini-	P < 0.0001	rated fair-good
		thoracotomy)	Morgan 2004	by SR
	Total robotic = 38		Robotic = 155 (61.5)	
	Total open = 54	Follow-up	Mini-thoracotomy = 66.7	Meta-analysis
	Sternotomy = 16	Ak 2007:	(38.2)	not performed
	Mini-thoracotomy = 38	30 +/- 24.3	P < 0.001	because
		months (range		comparators
	Ak 2007 (n=64)	3-105)	Length of stay (days)	differed
	Morgan 2004 (n=28)	Morgan 2004:	Ak 2007	
		30 days, robotic	Robotic = 7.9 (1.9)	
		group only.	Sternotomy = 8.2 (2.2)	
			NS	
			Morgan 2004	
			Robotic: 5.6 (2.6)	
			Mini-thoracotomy = 6.6	
			(3.7)	
			NS	
			Transfusion rate	
			<u>Ak 2007</u>	
			Robotic = 1/24	

Sternotomy = 0/16 <u>Morgan 2004</u>
NR
Complication rate
<u>Ak 2007</u>
Robotic = 3/24
Sternotomy = 3/16
<u>Morgan 2004</u>
NR NR

# **Coronary Artery Bypass Grafting**

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
CADTH 2011	SR + MA  1 prospective cohort (Poston 2008)	Robotic CABG Off-pump CABG	Operative time (minutes) Robotic = 348 Non-robotic = 246	Good quality SR
	Total n = 200	Follow-up 1 year	P < 0.001	Study rated as high quality by
	Total robotic = 100 Total off-pump CABG = 100		Length of stay (days) Robotic = 3.77 (1.51) Non-robotic = 6.38 (2.23) P < 0.001	SR
			Complication rate Robotic = 24/100 Non-robotic = 57/100 NS	

# Cholecystectomy

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Maeso 2010	SR + MA	Robotic	Meta-analysis:	Good quality SR
		Laparoscopic	Surgery time	
	1 RCT and 3 cohort studies		Robotic = 16.96 minutes	SR notes that
	Total n = 511	Individual study	longer (7.95, 25.96)	quality items
		follow-up not		were assessed
	Robotic n = 124	described	LOS	for studies but
	Laparoscopic n = 387		Robotic = 0.73 days	does not specify
			shorter (-1.43, -0.03)	quality of
	Ruurda 2003 (n = 20)			individual
	Breitenstein 2008 (n = 100)		Costs	studies; all had
	Heemskerk 2005 (n = 24)		Robotic = \$1,692 more	clearly
	Giulianotti 2003 (n = 367)		(\$1,139, \$2,245)	described
				objectives and
			Complications (NS)	interventions.
			Robotic = 2.15 greater	
			odds of complications	SR concludes
			(0.64, 7.25)	that robotic
				cholecystectomy
			Total conversions to open	is associated
			(NS)	with a shorter
			Robotic pooled risk	hospital stay
			difference = -0.01 (-0.04,	than
			0.02)	laparoscopic
			Incision-closure time (NS)	procedures, but
			Robotic = 4.14 minutes	has longer

					longer (-6.62, 14.89)	surgery times.		
Individual stud	Individual studies (published after review)							
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments		
Jayaraman	Retrospective	36	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor		
2009	cohort	Robotic, 16	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic			
		Laparoscopic,	Mean age: 48.9	No follow-up	Operating time: 91 mins;	Retrospective		
		20	yrs; 53.7 yrs		48 mins ( <i>P</i> <0.001)	study; control		
			Men/women: 7/9;		Time to clear operating	group had more		
			6/14		room: 14 mins; 11 mins	comorbidities		
			Comorbidity: 3; 15		(P=0.015)	than test group;		
			Previous		Anesthesia time: 23	possible		
			abdominal		mins; 15 mins (NS)	difference s in		
			surgery: 1; 2		No conversions to open	other surgical		
					procedure	risks; data		
			Inclusion: Elective		Robotic: 1 incisional	represents first		
			cholecystectomy		hernia at 8mm port site;	use of robotic		
			Exclusion: History		1 retained biliary stone	procedure in		
			of extensive upper		Laparoscopic: 1	institution		
			abdominal surgery		hospitalization for			
					delayed recovery from anesthesia			
Wren 2011	Historic	20	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor		
	control group	Robotic, 10	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Author		
		Laparoscopic,	Mean age:	2-3 wks	Operating time: 105.3	affiliations with		
		10	58.8±15.9 yrs;		mins, range 82-139;	manufacturer;		
			61.8±15.6 yrs (NS)		106.1 mins, range 70-142	small sample		
			Men/Women:		(NS)	size; historical		
			7/10; 7/10		Conversion to open	controls		

BMI: 28, 28	procedure: 10%; 0%
Inflammatory	Urinary retention: 20%;
disease: 60%; 40%	20%
	Major complications: 0%;
Inclusion: >18 yrs	10%
of age;	
appropriate	
candidate	
Exclusion:	
Significant	
comorbidities or	
abdominal history	

# Colorectal Surgery (Colorectal Resection, Colectomy, Mesorectal Excision)

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Maeso 2010	SR + MA	Robotic	Meta-analysis:	Good quality SR
		Laparoscopic	Surgery time	
	7 non-randomized controlled studies		Robotic = 39.42 minutes	Studies
	Total n = 532	Individual study	longer (14.99, 63.84)	considered "good
		follow-up not		quality" by SR
	Robotic n = 205	described	LOS	
	Laparoscopic n = 327		Robotic = 0.26 days	SR notes that
			shorter (-1.55, -1.02)	baseline
	Baik 2009 (n = 107)			characteristics
	Spinoglio 2008 (n = 211)		Costs	not provided in
	Rawlings 2007 (n = 57)		Robotic = \$792 more	Woeste study;
	Pigazzi 2006 (n = 12)		(\$42, \$1,543)	Delaney and
	Woeste 2005 (n = 27)			Pigazzi had small
	D'Annibale 2004 (n = 106)		Estimated blood loss	sample sizes;
	Delaney 2003 (n = 12)		Robotic = 7.04mL fewer	sections of colon
			(-22.73, 8.66)	removed were
				not the same
			Complications (NS)	across studies;
			Robotic = 0.99 odds of	none of the
			complications (0.59,	studies were
			1.65)	randomized or
				blinded.
			Total conversions to	
			open (NS)	
			Robotic pooled risk	

	difference = -0.01 (-0.01, 0.05)
	Lymph nodes Robotic = 0.20 fewer (- 2.40, 2.00)
	Distal resection margin Robotic = 0.38cm (-0.18, 0.95)
	Bowel function recovery Robotic = 0.11 days earlier (-0.46, 0.23)
	Time to oral diet Robotic = 0.26 days earlier (-0.74, 0.22)
	Incision-closure time (NS) Robotic = 4.14 minutes Ionger (-6.62, 14.89)

Individual stu	Individual studies (published after review)							
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments		
Patriti 2009	Randomized	66	Robotic;	Robotic, 19 mos	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor		
	controlled	Robotic, 29	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic,	Laparoscopic	Randomized		
	trial	Laparoscopic,	Mean age 68±10	29 mos	Operating time: 202±12	design		
		37	yrs; 69±10 yrs		mins; 208±7 mins (NS)	abandoned after		
			Men:Women:		Blood loss: 137.4±156	advantage of		
			1:1.6; 1:2		mL; 127±169 mL (NS)	robotic surgery		
			BMI: 24, 25 (NS)		Conversion to open	for low		
			ASA score and		procedure: 0; 7 ( <i>P</i> <0.05)	mesorectal		
			tumor stage:		HLOS: 11.9±7.5 days;	dissection was		
			Similar		9.6±6.9 days (NS)	noted,		
			Previous surgery:		30-day Morbidity:	introducing		
			18; 11 ( <i>P</i> <0.01)		30.6%; 18.95 (NS)	selection bias;		
			Tumor distance		Long-term morbidity:	differences		
			from anal verge:		26%; 32.8% (NS)	between groups		
			5.9±4.2 cm;		Local tumor recurrence	for previous		
			11±4.5 ( <i>P</i> <0.01)		rate: 0%; 5.4%	surgery and		
						tumor distance		
			Inclusion: Rectal			from anal verge		
			adenocarcinoma					
			Exclusion: None					
			reported					
de Souza	Retrospective	175	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor		
2010	cohort	Robotic, 40	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Retrospective		
		Laparoscopic,	Mean age:	No follow-up	Operating time:	study; procedure		
		135	71.4±14.1 yrs;		158.9±36.7 mins;	choice was		
			65.3±18.8 yrs		118.1±38.1 mins	nonsystematic;		

			Men/Women: 22/18; 62/73 BMI: 27, 27 Cancer: 18; 66 Crohn's: 0; 14 Tumor characteristics: Similar		(P<0.001) Blood loss: 50 mL, range 10-240; 50 mL, range 10-600 (P=0.5) Conversion to open procedure: 1; 1 Complications: 8; 28 (NS) HLOS: 5 days, range 3-	fewer patients in robotic group; possible selection bias regarding disease/condition and/or surgical risk
			Inclusion: Right hemicolectomy Exclusion:		10; 5 days, range 2-16 (NS) Readmission: 4; 2 (P=0.3)	
			Emergency procedures; use of hand port;		(1 0.3)	
Park 2011a	Datus and ative	263	additional procedures	Robotic	Outcome Robotics	Poor
Park 2011a	Retrospective cohort	Robotic, 52	Robotic; Laparoscopic:	Laparoscopic	Outcome: Robotic; Laparoscopic; Open	Retrospective;
	Conorc	Laparoscopic,	Open	Open surgery	Operating time:	procedure choice
		123	Mean age:	no follow-up	232.6±52.4 mins;	made by patient
		Open, 88	57.3±12.3 yrs;		158.1±49.2 mins;	and physician;
		,	65.1±10.3 yrs;		233.8±59.2 mins	small number of
			62.3±10.4 yrs		(significantly shorter in	patients in
			Men/Women:		laparoscopic group,	robotic group;
			28/24; 70/53;		P<0.001)	robotic group
			57/31		Intraoperative	significantly
			BMI: 24, 24, 24		transfusion: 1; 1; 0	younger than
			ASA score and		Pain score: 5.2±1.2;	comparators
			preop serum CEA:		5.5±1.2; 6.4±1.3 (lower	

			Similar Prior abdominal		for robotic and laparoscopic groups,	
			surgery: 17.3%;		P<0.001)	
			20.3%; 14.8% (NS)		HLOS: 10.4±4.7 days;	
			Distance from anal		9.8±3.8 days; 12.8±7.1	
			verge: Similar		days (shorter for robotic	
			Robotic group		and laparoscopic groups,	
			more likely to		<i>P</i> <0.001)	
			have		Perioperative mortality:	
			extraperitoneal		0; 0; 1	
			location;		Complications: 19.2%;	
			intraperitoneal		12.2%; 20.5% (NS)	
			more likely in			
			other groups		No cases converted to	
			(trend; global		open surgery	
			P=0.077)			
			Tumor stage:			
			Similar			
			Inclusion: Tumor			
			located ≤15 cm			
			from anal verge			
			Exclusion: Local			
			tumors; intestinal			
			obstruction or			
			perforation;			
			adjacent organ			
			invasion;			
			metastasis			_
Baek 2010	Retrospective	82	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor

CC	ohort (case-	Robotic, 41	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
m	natched)	Laparoscopic,	Mean age: 63.6	Follow-up: 30	Operating time: 296	Retrospective;
		41	yrs, range 48-87;	days	mins (range 150-520);	small sample
			63.7 yrs, range 42-		315 mins (range 174;	size; baseline
			88		584)(NS)	differences in
			Men/Women:		Conversion to open	patient
			25/16; 25/16		procedure: 7.3%; 22%	characteristics;
			BMI: 25.7 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		(NS)	possible selection
			26.7 kg/m <sup>2</sup>		Diverting stoma: 94.3%;	bias
			ASA: similar		40% (P=0)	
			History of		Blood loss: 200 mL; 300	
			abdominal		mL	
			surgery: 24.4%;		HLOS: 6.5 days; 6.6 days	
			43.9% (P=0.06)		Total hospital costs:	
			Chemoradiothera		\$83,915; \$62,601 (NS)	
			py: 80.5%; 43.9%		(no detail provided	
			(P=0.001)		regarding cost	
			Tumor location		calculations)	
			and stage were		Postoperative	
			similar		complication rates were	
					similar	
			Inclusion: Rectal		No mortalities	
			surgery; primary			
			rectal cancer			
			Exclusion: Anal			
			cancer; recurrent			
			tumor; benign			
			tumor;			
			concomitant			
			surgery			

	1		I			1
			Matching based on gender, age, BMI, and type of procedure			
Bianchi 2010	Retrospective	50	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 25	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic,	Mean age: 69 yrs,	Follow-up:	Operating time: 240	Retrospective;
		25	range 33-83; 62	mean 10 mos	mins, range 170-420;	small sample
			yrs, range 42-77		237 mins, range 170-545	size; patients
			(NS)		(NS)	assigned to
			Men/Women:		Conversion to open	groups based
			18/7; 17/8		procedure: 0; 1	upon availability
			BMI: 24.6 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		Ileostomy: 40%; 20%	of robot
			26.5 kg/m <sup>2</sup>		(NS)	
			(P=0.06)		HLOS: 6.5 days; 6 days	
			Chemoradiothera		(NS)	
			py: 52%; 40% (NS)		Overall complications:	
					16%; 24% (NS)	
			Inclusion: Rectal		Reoperation: 1; 2	
			cancer		Pathological findings:	
			Exclusion:		similar	
			Emergency cases;		Survival: 100%, 100%	
			stage T4; previous		Disease-free survival:	
			colonic resection		100%, 100%	
Park 2010	Retrospective	123	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort (case-	Robotic, 41	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
	matched)	Laparoscopic,	Mean age:	No follow-up	Operating time:	Retrospective;
		82	61.2±9.4 yrs; 63±9		231.9±61.4 mins;	surgical
			yrs (NS)		168.6±49.3 mins	procedure

Men/Women:	(P<0.001)	decided by
24/17; 49/33	HLOS: 9.9 days; 9.4 days	patient and
BMI: 23.4 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;	(NS)	physician
23.4 kg/m² (NS)	Transfusion: 1; 1 (NS)	
Chemoradiation:	Specimen extraction via	
34.1%; 20.7% (NS)	natural orifice: 48.8%;	
Previous	13.4% ( <i>P</i> <0.001)	
abdominal	Postoperative morbidity:	
surgery: 22%;	29.3%; 23.2% (NS)	
17.1% (NS)	No conversions to open	
ASA, CEA, and	procedure	
tumor stage were	Pathological findings:	
similar	similar	
	No mortalities	
Inclusion: Rectal	. To moreameres	
cancer within 8 cm		
of anal verge		
Exclusion:		
Intestinal		
obstruction or		
perforation;		
adjacent organ		
invasion; local		
tumor resectable		
with transanal		
access		
Matching based		
on age, gender,		
BMI, date of		

			surgery, ASA score, and tumor stage			
Patel 2011	Nested,	90	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	matched	Robotic, 30	Laparoscopic;	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic; Hand-	
	case-control	Laparoscopic,	Hand-assisted	Hand-assisted	assisted laparoscopic	Small sample
	(robotic	30	laparoscopic	laparoscopic	Operating time:	size; selection
	surgery	Hand-assisted	Mean age:	no follow-up	237±56.8 mins;	process for 30
	patients	laparoscopic, 30	53.9±11 yrs;		181.6±52.5 mins;	out of 70 robotic
	matched		56.3±12.2 yrs;		158.3±51 mins (Robotic	procedures not
	with 2		61.0±13.2 yrs (NS)		significantly longer than	reported; data
	control		Men/Women:		comparators)	represents early
	groups);		19/11; 19/11;		Estimated blood loss:	use of robotic
	matching		19/11		100.8±48.5 mL;	procedure in
	based on 6		BMI: 28, 27, 27		129.4±108.3 mL;	institution
	criteria		Benign vs.		149.1±122 mL (all	
			malignant		analyses NS)	
			diagnosis: Similar		Procedural	
			ASA score: Similar		complications: 2	
			Prior abdominal or		(thermal injury, serosal	
			pelvic surgery:		traction injury of bowel);	
			56.7%; 40%; 60%		0; 0	
			(NS)		HLOS: 2.9±1.2 days;	
			Distance to anal		3.9±2.5 days; 3.3±1.1	
			verge (cm): Similar		days (Robotic vs.	
			Inclusion: Surgical		laparoscopic P<0.01)	
			procedure of		Complications: 13.3%;	
			rectum or		10%; 13.3% (all analyses	
			rectosigmoid		NS)	
					Readmission: 3.3%;	

Washington State

Health	Care	<b>Autho</b>	rity
--------	------	--------------	------

#### **Health Technology Assessment Program**

		6.7%; 6.7% (all analyses	
		NS)	

## Cystectomy

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Thavaneswaran	SR of 4 non-randomized comparative studies	Robotic	Operative time (min)	Good quality SR
2009	Total n = 173	cystectomy	Study: robotic (range);	
		Open	open (range)	Sterrett 2007,
	Total robotic n = 82	cystectomy or	Wang 2007: 390 (210-	Abraham 2007,
	Total laparoscopic n = 20	laparoscopic	570), 300 (165-540),	Guru 2007: rated
	Total open n = 71	cystectomy	NS	as III-3 by SR
		No follow-up	Abraham 2007 NS	
	Sterrett 2007 (n = 52)	reported	<u>Guru 2007</u> NR	Wang 2007: rated
	Wang 2007 (n = 54)		Sterrett 2007 606	as III-2 by SR
	Abraham 2007 (n = 34)		[171], 396 [116],	
	Guru 2007 (n = 33)		p<0.05	
			EBL (mL)	
			Study: robotic; open	
			Wang 2007: 400 (100-	
			1200), 750 (250-2500),	
			p=0.002	
			Abraham 2007: 212	
			(50-500), laparoscopic:	
			653 (300-1400) p<0.01	
			Guru 2007 NR	
			Sterrett 2007: 500 (50-	
			4000), 850 (100-	
			10200), p<0.05	

	HLOS Study: robotic, open <u>Wang 2007</u> : 5 (4-18), 8 (5-28), p=0.007 <u>Abraham 2007</u> : NS <u>Guru 2007</u> : NR <u>Sterrett 2007</u> : 8 (4-23), 10 (2-55), p<0.05	
	Conversions n/N (%) Study: robotic, open/laparoscopic Wang 2007: 1/33 (3%) Abraham 2007: 0/14 (0%) laparoscopic: 3/20 (15%) Guru 2007: 1/16 (6.3%) Sterrett 2007 NR	
	Transfusions Study: robotic, laparoscopic/open Wang 2007: NR Abraham 2007: 6/14 (42.8%) laparoscopic 14/20 (70%) p<0.01 Guru 2007: NR Sterrett 2007: 10/19 (53%), 23/33 (70%), NS	

			1	
			Positive surgical margins: Study: robotic, laparoscopic/open Wang 2007: NS Abraham 2007: 1/14 (7.1%) laparoscopic: 0/20 (0%) Guru 2007: NR Sterrett 2007: NR	
			Complications Study, robotic, open/laparoscopic Wang 2007: 7/33 (21.2%), 5/21 (23.8%), NS Abraham 2007 4/14 (28%), laparoscopic: 14/20 (70%), NS Guru 2007: NR Sterrett 2007 6/19 (32%), open: 10/33	
Lee 2011a	Economic review 3 cost studies	Robotic cystectomy Open	(30%), NS Clinical outcomes LOS, days Study: robotic, open	Good quality economic review
	Robotic = 122 Open = 137	cystectomy	Smith: 4.7, 5.3, NS Martin: 5.0, 10.0, NS	Authors conclude that robotic

		(used for both	cystectomy is most
S	mith (n=40)	modeled and actual	cost efficient when
l N	Nartin (n=33)	costs)	costs of
L	ee (n=186)	Lee:	complications are
		IC: 5.5, 9.0, p<0.05	considered. Route
		CCD: 5.8, 8.0, p<0.05	of urinary
		ON: 5.0, 7.8, p<0.05	diversion may
			diminish cost
		Operative duration, h	performance
		Smith: 4.1, 3.8, NS	
		Martin: 4.7, 5.3, NS	Cost studies not
		(used for both	assigned quality
		modeled and actual	ratings, but
		costs)	limitations in
		Lee:	sample size,
		IC: 6.7, 6.0, p<0.05	generalizability
		CCD: 7.5, 8.5, NS	(academic
		ON: 9.0, 7.8, p<0.05	institution vs.
			community
		Complication rate, %	setting), selection
		Smith: 30, 33	bias (pts choosing
		Martin: 8, 57 (modeled	ileal conduit may
		costs only)	have fewer
		Lee:	complications). 90-
		IC: 49.4, 68.6, NS	d follow-up may
		CCD: 50, 65.2, p<0.05	have been too
		ON: 50, 44.8, NS	short to capture
			cost of all
		Direct cost	complications.
		Smith, \$16,248,	

	\$14,608 (11% increase	All studies had
	for robotic)	two-way
	Martin	sensitivity analyses
	Model: robotic = -15%	
	off of baseline costs for	
	open	
	Actual: open = -16% off	
	of baseline costs for	
	robotic	
	Lee:	
	IC: \$19,034, \$18,303	
	(4% increase for	
	robotic)	
	CCD: \$20,190, \$20,178	
	(0.06% increase for	
	robotic)	
	ON: \$20,862, \$19,057	
	(10% increase for	
	robotic)	
	Indirect costs:	
	Smith: N/A	
	Martin: N/A but	
	considered in analysis	
	Lee:	
	IC: \$1624, \$7202 (77%	
	decrease for robotic)	
	CCD: \$1911, \$2520	
	(24% decrease for	
	robotic)	

					ON: \$1823, \$1633 (12% increase for robotic)  Total cost Smith: \$16,248, \$14,608 (11% increase for robotic) Martin: Model: Robotic 15% lower than open baseline cost Actual: Robotic 60% lower than baseline cost Lee: IC: \$20,659, \$25,505 (19% decrease for robotic) CCD: \$22,102, \$22,697 (3% decrease for robotic) ON: \$22,685, \$20,719 (10% increase for	
Individual studie	s (nuhlished aft	er review)			robotic)	
maividudi studie	s (published uju	er review)	Patient	Intervention	Outcomes Assessed	Quality
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Characteristics	Comparator Follow-up	Main Findings	Comments
Richards 2010	Retrospective	N = 70	No statistically	Robotic	Operative duration	Fair

cohort	Robotic = 35	significant	cystectomy	(min):	
	Open = 35	differences.	Open	Robotic: 530 (458, 593)	Surgeons chose
			cystectomy	Open: 420 (368, 492)	procedure based
		Inclusion criteria =	1 month		on preference
		patients with	follow-up	Diversion (NS):	
		clinically localized		Ileal conduit:	Funding source
		bladder cancer		Robotic: 30 (86%)	not disclosed
				Open: 31 (89%)	
		No exclusion			Patient
		criteria described		EBL (mL): Med (IQR)	characteristics
				Robotic: 350 (250-600)	very similar
		Men/Women		Open: 1000 (500-2000)	between
		Robotic: 30/5			treatment groups
		Open: 25/10		Transfusion (p<0.01)	Two surgeons
				Robotic: 6 (17%)	performed both
		Age: Med (IQR)		Open: 25 (71%)	open and robotic;
		Robotic: 65 (59-73)			one surgeon
		Open: 66 (59-73)		Total complications	performed only
				(NS)	robotic
		BMI: Med (IQR)		None:	
		Robotic: 27 (23-31)		Robotic: 14 (40%)	All surgeons
		Open: 26 (24-29)		Open: 12 (34%)	fellowship-trained
					urological
		Previous		1-2:	oncologists with
		abdominal		Robotic 14 (40%)	prior open and
		surgery:		Open: 14 (40%)	robotic experience
		Robotic: 15 (43%)			
		Open: 19 (54%)		3+:	
				Robotic: 7 (20%)	
		Abdominal		Open: 9 (25%)	

			radiation: Robotic: 0 Open: 1 (3%)  Systemic chemotherapy			
			Robotic: 1 (3%)			
Nepple 2011	Retrospective cohort	N=65 Robotic=36 Open=29	Open: 3 (9%) Inclusion criteria: All patients treated with radical cystectomy by a single surgeon from June 2007 to June 2019 for urothelial Ca  Exclusion criteria: Patients had relative contraindications to robotic surgery  Robotic vs. Open cohorts: male/female%:	Median follow- up 12.2 months	3 patients converted from robotic to open surgery due to difficult dissection; Mean surgical time was longer in robotic cohort (410 mins vs. 345 mins, p<0.01; Cystectomy pathology was not different for robotic vs. open surgery for stage, margin status, or mean node count. On survival analysis robotic and open cystectomy outcomes	Good
			86/14 vs. 55/45 (p=0.05); Ave Age: 72/67 (p=0.04;		were similar with respect to recurrence-free, disease-specific, and overall survival (all	

	1					1
			Groups were not		log-rank P	
			statistically		values > 0.05). (K-M	
			different in		estimates for 2-year	
			median BMI,		outcomes are reported	
			Comorbidity index,		however medican	
			clicial stage,		patient follow-up was	
			neoadjuvant		12.2 mos)	
			chemotherapy			
			exposure;			
Nix 2009	Prospective	N = 41	Inclusion criteria:	Robotic	EBL (mL), Mean	Fair quality RCT
	RCT	Robotic = 21	Patients with	cystectomy	(Median) (p<0.01)	
		Open = 20	clinically localized	Open	Robotic: 258 (200)	Block
			urothelial	cystectomy	Open: 575 (600)	randomization
			carcinoma of the	Follow-up =		performed by
			bladder	through	OR time, Mean	desire to educate
				hospital	(Median) (h) (p<0.01)	residents, may
			Exclusion criteria:	discharge	Robotic: 4.20 (4.2)	have introduced
			(1) Those not		Open: 3.52 (3.4)	selection bias
			surgical candidates			
			for either		Time to flatus (d)	Varying skill levels
			approach		Robotic: 2.3 (2)	of surgeons
			(2) those not		Open: (3.2) 3	(residents), no
			allowing			description of
			randomization		Median time to BM (d)	learning curve
			(3) those with		Robotic: 3.2 (3)	
			preconceived		Open: 4.3 (4)	
			preference for a			
			specific surgical		Median LOS (d)	
			modality		Robotic: 5.1 (4)	
					Open: 6.0 (6)	

14 avaluaiona	
14 exclusions	
resulted	In-house analgesia (mg
	morphine equivalent)
No statistically	Robotic: 89.0 (87.5)
significant	Open: 147.4 (121.5)
demographic	
differences	Median Clavien units
between	Robotic: 2.3 (2)
treatment groups	Open: 2.6 (2)
	. , ,
Age (y)	
Robotic: 67.4 (33-	
81)	
Open: 69.2 (51-80)	
Spein 03.2 (31 00)	
Male:Female	
Robotic: 14:7	
Open: 17:3	
Ореп. 17.3	
BMI	
Robotic: 27.5	
Open: 28.4	
ACA alassification	
ASA classification	
Robotic: 2.71	
Open: 2.70	
Clinical stage:	
cT1 or lower:	
Robotic: 6	

			Open: 5 cT2: Robotic: 12 Open: 14 cT3: Robotic: 3 Open: 1  Diversion type: Neobladder: Robotic: 7 Open: 6 Ileal conduit: Robotic: 14 Open: 14			
Ng 2009	Prospective cohort	N = 187 Robotic = 83 Open = 104	Inclusion/exclusion criteria not described  No statistically significant baseline demographic differences  Male:Female Robotic: 65:18 Open: 73:31  Mean age, SD (y)	Robotic cystectomy Open cystectomy Follow-up = 90 days	Operative time, h (SD) Robotic: 6.25 (1.5) Open: 5.95 (2.2) p=02.9  EBL, mL (SD) Robotic: 460 (299) Open: 1172 (916) p<0.01  PRBC transfused, units (SD) Robotic: 1.42 (1.6) Open: 3.65 (3.9)	Good quality  Small loss to follow-up (7%) at 90-d in robotic group, unlikely to bias results

Robotic: 70.9, 10.8	p<0.01
Open: 67.2, 10.6	
	Median LOS, d (range)
Mean BMI, SD	Robotic: 5.5 (3-28)
Robotic: 26.3, 3.9	Open: 8 (3-60)
Open: 27.2, 6.0	P<0.01
ASA score 1-2	Pts w/major
Robotic: 47	complications, no (%);
(56.6%)	30d, 90d
Open: 54 (51.9%)	Robotic: 8 (9.6), 13
	(16.9)
CACI ≤ 2	Open: 31 (29.8), 32
Robotic: 49	(30.8)
(59.0%)	p<0.01, p=0.03
Open: 72 (69.2%)	p 3.32/p 3.32
Spann 7 2 (657275)	Pts w/complications,
Previous	no (%); 30d, 90d
abdominal surgery	Robotic: 34 (41.0), 37
Robotic: 30	(48.1)
(36.1%)	Open: 61 (58.7), 64
Open: 42 (40.4%)	(61.5)
Орен: 42 (40.470)	p=0.04, p=0.07
	ρ-0.04, ρ-0.07
Diversion:	
Ileal conduit:	
Robotic: 47	
(56.6%)	
Open: 51 (49.0%)	

			Neobladder: Robotic: 26 (31.3%) Open: 29 (27.9%) Indiana pouch: Robotic: 10 (12.0%) Open: 23 (22.1%)			
Sung 2011	Retrospective cohort	N=136 Open n=35 Robotic n=104	Robotic; open; p-value Age, y 62.2 ± 10.5; 65.9 ± 9.4; p=0.05  NS differences between groups in gender, BMI, ASA classification, previous pelvic surgery, intravesical BCG or chemotherapy history, and clinical stage	Robotic Open 90 day follow- up for complications	Robotic; open; p-value  Perioperative outcomes Mean overall operating time, min 578.2 ± 152.9; 500.6 ± 109.7; p=0.008  Mean overall operating time, ileal conduit, min 482.3 ± 101.2; 494.3 ± 104.3; NS  Mean overall operating time, neobladder, min 634.9 ± 151.5; 510.3 ± 102.9; p=0.004  Mean EBL, mL	Fair quality  Non-randomized, retrospective design; small sample size; differences between groups in diversion (neobladder vs. ileal conduit)

	Г	1.00 000 000
		448.0 ± 231.6; 1063.4 ±
		892.7; p<0.001
		Mean LN removed
		19.1 ± 8.2; 12.9 ± 9.0;
		p<0.001
		'
		Mean LOS
		28.9 ± 11.9; 27.1 ±
		13.4; NS
		15.4, N3
		NC differences in
		NS differences in
		pathologic stage, organ
		confined, and LN
		metastasis
		Complications
		% Pts w/grade II or
		greater complications
		(n)
		37.1 (13); 68.2 (71);
		p=0.001
		ρ-0.001
		9/ Dtc w/multiple
		% Pts w/multiple
		complications (n)
		14.3 (5); 37.5 (39);
		p=0.011
		NS differences in %
		patients with
<u> </u>		Lagrania inter-

		complications, % with grade I complications,
		% with major
		complications, %
		readmission
		4 mortalities within 90 days post-op: 3 in open group, one in robotic group
		Detailed complications % wound problem (n) 2.8 (1); 16.3 (17); p=0.043
		% urine leakage (n) 8.6 (3); 0.9 (1); p=0.049
		% transfusion (n) 11.4 (4); 56.7 (59); p<0.001
		NS differences in UTI, ileus, small bowel obstruction, cardiac problem, bleeding,
		CVA, lymphocele, fistula, death, scrotal
		edema, duodenal ulcer

perforation, vaginal vault prolapsed, peritonitis, C. difficile colitis, ureteral stent	
peritonitis, C. difficile colitis, ureteral stent	
colitis, ureteral stent	
fracture, and rectal	
injury	
Predictors of grade II	
or greater	
complications	
Type of operation	
OR = 3.64 (1.64-8.11)	
for open	
Sex = 4.06 (1.12-14.11)	
for female	
EBL = 2.75 (1.24-6.10)	
for EBL > 500mL	
Tot LBL > 300thL	
Lograina curus	
Learning curve	
Operative time	
decreased with	
increasing number of	
surgeries (Pearson	
correlation r = -0.599,	
p<0.001)	
Operative times for	
last five cases	
415.0 ± 89.6 min; 439	
± 63.7 min; p=0.639	

## **Esophagectomy**

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies & Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Clark 2009	SR Total n =130 Robotic n = 130  8 non-comparative case series and cohorts Giulianotti (n=5)	Robotic esophagectomy No comparator Operative outcome follow-up = 30-	Robotic only (no comparative studies identified in SR search), Non-weighted means Operating time (min) = 377	SR notes marked heterogeneity of studies in terms of operative
	Bodner (n=4) Ruurda (n=22) Van Hillegesberg (n=21) Kernstein (n=14) Anderson (n=25) Galvani (n=18) Kim (n=21)	day (n=130) Oncological outcome follow-up = 3- 29 months (n=57 cases)	EBL (mL) = 226  ITU stay (days) = 3.72  Hospital stay (days) = 15.9	approach and extent of robotic involvement; quality of identified studies described as level 4 evidence based on Oxford
			Lymph nodes (n) = 20.7  Pulmonary complications (%) = 25.4  Complications (%) = 31  Perioperative mortality (%) = 2.4	Evidence-based Medicine Levels of Evidence

Disease-specific recurrence rate = 14% (n=8/57)
30-day mortality = 2.4% (3/126)
Anastomotic leak rate = 18% (24/130)
Conversion to conventional approach = 8 (7%)

### **Fallopian tube reanastomosis**

Review				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Reza 2010	SR + MA  1 prospective cohort and 1 prospective cohort with retrospective controls  Total n = 95  Robotic n = 44 Open n = 51  Rodgers 2007 (n=67) Dharia Patel (n=28)	-	Main Findings  MA results Robotic surgery vs. open surgery Hospital stay (days) MD = -0.64 (-1.86, 0.58) NS  Complications (%) OR = 0.41 (0.08, 2.06) NS  Time to return to work (days) MD = -15.97 (-19.55, - 12.38) favoring robotic method	Good quality SR/MA  Summary quality ratings described, but not specified by individual study. SR notes that both studies had clear objectives, were controlled, neither were
			Pregnancies (%) OR = 0.86 (0.37, 1.99) NS Miscarriages (%) OR = 0.37 (0.11, 1.20)	randomized, but had adequate follow-up (length of follow-up not reported)

	Ectopic pregnancies
	(%)
	OR = 1.13 (0.30, 4.33)
	NS
	Intrauterine
	pregnancies (%)
	OR = 1.99 (0.74, 5.36)
	NS
	Duration of surgery
	(min)
	MD = 46.85 (34.66,
	59.04) favoring open
	procedures
	P
	EBL (Rodgers only):
	Similar between
	procedures (numbers
	not reported)
	Cost:
	Rodgers: DVS.S
	associated with
	significant extra cost of
	\$1446
	Dharia Patel: \$2000
	increase in costs for
	robotic, +
	\$300/newborn
<u> </u>	1000/

# **Fundoplication**

Review	Review					
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments		
Maeso 2010	SR + MA	Robotic	Meta-analysis results:	Good quality		
		fundoplication	Surgery time (min)	SR		
	4 RCTs and 5 non-randomized controlled studies	Laparoscopic	MD = 20.67 (-9.69,			
		fundoplication	51.02) NS	SR notes that		
	Total n = 398	Follow-up cited		only 1 RCT		
		as adequate	Incision-closure time	described		
	Robotic n = 179	but not	(min)	randomization		
	Open n = 219	quantified	MD = -8.40 (-35.91,	and only 1 RCT		
			19.10) NS	involved		
	<u>RCTS</u>			blinding. Non-		
	Muller-Stich (n=40)		LOS (d)	RCTs did not		
	Draaisma (n=50)		MD = -0.08 (-0.41,	involve		
	Morino (n=50)		0.25) NS	blinding. All but		
	Nakadi (n=20)			one study		
			Complications	compared		
	Non-randomized studies		RD = -0.02 (-0.12, 0.08)	baseline		
	Hartmannet (n=80)		NS	characteristics.		
	Heemskerk (n=22)			All but two		
	Ayav (n=20)		Open conversions	provided		
	Giulianotti (n=76)		RD = -0.01 (-0.05, 0.03)	statistical		
	Melvin (n=40)		NS	comparisons.		

Nissen fundoplication: Muller-Stich, Draaisma, Morino,	Total conversions	SR authors
Nakadi, Heemskerk, Giulianotti, Melvin	RD = 0.00 (-0.04, 0.04)	conclude that
<u>Dor fundoplication</u> : Hartmannet, Ayav	NS	no differences
		between
	Costs	procedures in
	MD = \$1,594 (-\$181,	terms of
	\$3,374) NS	surgery time,
		length of
	Outcomes reported in	hospital stay,
	SR but not included in	complications,
	meta-analysis:	or conversion
	Robotic vs.	to another
	<u>laparoscopic:</u>	technique
	Postoperative reflux:	
	NS in 4 studies	
	Dysphagia: NS in 2	
	studies	
	Quality of life: NS in 3	
	studies	
	Intra-abdominal	
	pressure, blood pH	
	during follow-up: NSD	
	(2 studies)	
	0/	
	% requiring daily	
	antisecretory meds	
	after surgery	

	Robotic: 0% Laparoscopic: 30% (p<0.05) (Melvin) NSD (Muller-Stich, Hartmann)
	Learning curve: Robotic procedure time still longer (131m vs. 97m, p=0.006) after first 10 cases eliminated (Melvin) Surgery time for first 10 cases and last 10 cases NSD (Melvin, Morino); first 21 compared to last 20 significantly different (133m vs. 92m) (Giulianotti)

### Gastrectomy

Reviews						
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments		
Maeso 2010	SR + MA	Robotic	MA results:	Good quality		
		gastrectomy	LOS (d)	SR/MA		
	2 non-randomized controlled studies	Laparoscopic	-1.38 (-1.84, -0.93)			

	Total n = 87	gastrectomy	favoring robotic	SR notes that
				neither study
	Robotic n = 36		Bowel function	was
	Laparoscopic n = 51		recovery (d)	randomized or
			-0.21 (-0.42, -0.01)	blinded;
	Song (n=60)		favoring robotic	baseline
	Kim (n=27)			differences
			Surgery time (min)	between
			37.60 (1.28, 73.92)	treatment
			favoring laparoscopic	groups in both
				studies: BMI
			EBL (mL)	(Kim study),
			15.88 (-51.84, 83.59)	and age and
			NS	year (Song
				study)
			Lymph nodes (number)	
			0.58 (-4.66, 5.81) NS	
			Complications	
			OR=0.44 (0.07, 2.94)	
			NS	
Clark 2010	SR	Robotic	No statistical tests	Fair quality SR
		gastrectomy	Operation time (min)	
	Identified 1 additional prospective cohort study published	Open	Robotic: 399	SR rates quality
	after Maeso 2010	gastrectomy	Open: 298	of identified
	Guzman 2009	30-day follow		studies as level
	n = 64	up	EBL (mL)	4 evidence
	Robotic = 16		Robotic: 200	based on
	Open = 48		Open: 353	Oxford
				Evidence-based

					Complications (%) Robotic: 30% Open: 46%  Conversion (n=) Robotic: 0 Open: 0  Hospital stay (days) Robotic: 7 Open: 10  30-day mortality n (%) Robotic: 0 Open: 1  Lymph node (numbers) Robotic: 24 Open: 25	Medicine Levels of Evidence
Individual stu	dies (published d	after review)				
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Woo 2011	Retrospective	827	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	Cohort	Robotic, 236	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Retrospective;
		Laparoscopic, 591	Mean age: 54±12.7	No follow-up	Operating time:	procedure
			yrs; 58.3±11.6 yrs		219.5±46.8 mins;	choice made by
			(P<0.001)		170.7±55.8 mins	patient; patient
			Men/Women:		(P<0.001)	assumes

			136/100; 364/227		Blood loss: 91.6±152.6	expense of
			BMI: 24, 24		mL; 147.9±269 mL	robotic
			Comorbidities: 42%;		(P=0.002)	surgery, which
			49% (NS)		HLOS: 7.7±17.2 days;	would cause
			Inclusion: Radical		7±5.7 days ( <i>P</i> =0.004)	selection bias
			resection for gastric		Complications: 11%;	
			cancer		13.7% (NS)	
			Exclusion:		Mortality: 0.4%; 0.3%	
			Concomitant		None were converted	
			procedures		to open procedure	
Eom 2012	Prospective	N = 92	Robotic;	Robotic	Robotic, Laparoscopic	Fair quality
	cohort	Robotic n = 30	Laparoscopic	gastrectomy	Operative time, min	cohort
		Laparoscopic n = 62	Age (range): 52.8	Laparoscopic	(range): 229.1 (165,	
			(28, 74), 57.9 (34,	gastrectomy	307), 184.4 (125, 272),	Insufficient
			78), p = 0.04	No follow-up	p<0.001	follow-up,
			Male:Female: 21:9,		LN dissection time, min	baseline
			41:21, NS		(range): 91.7 (42, 136),	differences
			Mean BMI (range):		70.2 (23, 118)	between
			24.2 (17, 35), 24.1		# retrieved LN: 30.2	treatment
			(19, 30), NS		(13, 60), 22.4 (10, 67)	groups not
			Tumor size, cm		Proximal resection	addressed, may
			(range): 2.7 (0.4,		margin: 3.4 (1, 6), 4.3	have biased
			9.5), 2.6 (0.5, 5.5)		(1, 10) p = 0.035	results either
			Location:		DRM: 5.8 (1, 11), 4.7	direction
			Middle: 17, 30		(1, 13)	(robotic group
			Lower: 13, 32		EBL, mL: 152.8 (10,	was younger,
			NS		500), 88.3 (10, 400), NS	but had more
			Histology type:		Time to diet: 3.4 (3, 6),	advanced stage
			Differentiated: 14,		3.4 (2, 5) NS	cancer)
			31		Other NS findings:	

	Undifferentiated:	WBC count	Patients chose
	16, 31	C-reactive protein	procedure
	NS	C reactive protein	(potential for
		No conversions in	selection bias,
	Lauren		,
	classification NS	either group	direction
	pT (n1, n2, n3, n4):	_	unknown but
	26, 2, 1, 1; 56, 6, 0,	Complications: 4, 4, NS	likely favoring
	0, p < 0.001		robotic
	pN (n0, n1, n2, n3):	LOS, days: 7.9 (7, 20),	procedure)
	24, 3, 1, 2; 52, 6, 3,	7.8 (5, 17) NS	
	1, NS		
	Stage (nl, nll, nlll):	Hospital cost: \$11,402	
	25, 3, 2; 56, 6, 0,	(\$7604, \$15,292),	
	p<0.001	\$6071 (\$55, \$8995),	
	P   10100	p<0.001	
	Inclusion:	P -0.30±	
	diagnosed distal		
	_		
	gastric cancer		
	Exclusion criteria		
	not described		

Heller myotomy

Reviews							
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments			
Maeso 2010	SR + MA	Robotic Heller	Meta-analysis results:	Good quality			
		myotomy	Perforations:	SR			

Total n = 252  Heller myotomy procedures   SR notes that   Iqbal and   Huffman not   randomized or   Indianal   Iqbal (n=70)   S4.81) NS   Indianal   Iqbal (n=70)   S4.81) NS   Indianal   Iqbal (n=70)   S4.81) NS   Indianal   Iqbal (n=70)   Indianal   Iqbal (n=70)   Iqbal (n=121)   Iqb	3 non-randomized controlled trials	Laparoscopic	OR = 0.11 (0.02, 0.56)	
Huffman (n=61) Iqbal (n=70) Horgan (n=121)  Horgan (n=121)  Horgan (n=121)  Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences may have had on findings not specified)  Postoperative exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  Huffman not randomized or blinded and did not compare baseline characteristics of groups. Horgan study did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.		Heller	favoring robotic	SR notes that
Huffman (n=61) Iqbal (n=70) Horgan (n=121)  Surgery time (min) MD = 38.01 (-8.79, 84.81) NS  Outcomes not included in meta-analysis: Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  Surgery time (min) MD = 38.01 (-8.79, 84.81) NS  bilinded and did not compare baseline of characteristics of groups. Horgan study did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified. SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.	Total n = 252	myotomy	procedures	Iqbal and
Huffman (n=61) Iqbal (n=70) Horgan (n=121)  MD = 38.01 (-8.79, 84.81) NS  Outcomes not included in not compare baseline Characteristics of groups. Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  Hinded and did not compare baseline characteristics of groups. Horgan study did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.				Huffman not
Iqbal (n=70) Horgan (n=121)  84.81) NS  Outcomes not included in meta-analysis: Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified).  Revenue a seline differences. Affect baseline differences and have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			Surgery time (min)	randomized or
Horgan (n=121)  Dutcomes not included in meta-analysis: Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified)  Baseline characteristics of groups. Horgan study did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.	Huffman (n=61)		MD = 38.01 (-8.79,	blinded and did
Outcomes not included in meta-analysis: Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3 mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified)  Characteristics of groups. Horgan study did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.	Iqbal (n=70)		84.81) NS	not compare
in meta-analysis: Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  of groups. Hospital length of stay did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.	Horgan (n=121)			baseline
Hospital length of stay Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  Horgan study did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			Outcomes not included	characteristics
Both procedures: 2-3 days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  did described baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			-	of groups.
days LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  baseline differences. Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.				
LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  LOS longer after robotic in 2 studies (Affect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			•	
robotic in 2 studies (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified)  Reffect baseline differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.				
(0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  (0.2 and 0.7 days), NS  differences may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			_	
EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  may have had on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.				
EBL (no significant differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  EBL (no significant on findings not specified.  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			(0.2 and 0.7 days), NS	
differences)  Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified)  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.				· ·
Postoperative difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan)  SR concludes robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			_	_
difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			differences)	specified.
difference in pressure exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) robotic Heller myotomy associated with lower risk of perforation and better quality of life.			Dostonorativo	CD concludes
exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) exerted by inferior esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of robotic procedure perforation and better quality of life.			•	
esophageal sphincter = 3mm in favor of lower risk of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) of life.			•	
3mm in favor of robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) of life.			-	
robotic procedure (significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) perforation and better quality				
(significant, p-value not specified) (Horgan) better quality of life.				
not specified) (Horgan) of life.			-	•
			, ,	
Postoperative quality			not specified) (florgall)	or ille.
			Postoperative quality	

of life = better in robotic patients for 2 of 9 categories (Huffman)
Learning curve steeper for robotic patients; similar surgery time reached in last 30 robotic patients (Horgan)

# Hysterectomy

Reviews								
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments				
CADTH 2011	Da Vinci (n=1,165) Open hysterectomy (n=438) Laparoscopic hysterectomy (n=94) Open radical hysterectomy (n=94) Open radical hysterectomy using a modified unilateral Wertheim procedure (n=20) Open total hysterectomy with pelvic lymphadenectomy (n=106) Open hysterectomy and lymphadenectomy (n=191) Laparoscopic total radical hysterectomy (n=44) Laparoscopic total hysterectomy and lymphadenectomy (n=76) Laparotomy (hysterectomy combined with pelvic lymph node dissection, or pelvic paraaortic lymph node dissection) (n=12) Laparoscopic hysterectomy, bilateral salpingophorectomy, pelvic and periaortic lymph node resection, and cystoscopy (n=20) Laparoscopic staging for endometrial cancer (n=25) Open surgery staging for endometrial cancer (n=56)	Robotic hysterectomy Laparoscopic hysterectomy  Follow-up ranged from 14 to 1,382 days	MA Findings for RARH-RATH compared with ORH-OTH Shorter operative duration (WMD 63.57 minutes, 95% CI 40.91 to 86.22);  Shorter length of hospital stay (WMD -2.60 days, 95% CI -2.99 to -2.21);  Reduction in the extent of blood loss (-222.03 mL, 95% CI -270.84 to -173.22, NS); and  Reduced risk of transfusion (RR 0.25, 95% CI 0.15 to 0.41, NS).	SR included 5 good quality, 16 fair to good quality, and 5 poor to fair quality studies				

13 Prospective observational studies	MA Findings for
13 Retrospective comparison studies	RARH-RATH
	compared with LRH-
	LTH:
	A meta-analysis was
	not performed for the
	"operative duration"
	outcome due to the
	high degree of
	heterogeneity among
	study findings, which
	were inconclusive;
	Shorter length of
	hospital stay (WMD
	−0.22 days, 95% CI
	−0.38 to −0.06);
	Reduction in the
	extent of blood loss
	(-60.96 mL, 95% CI
	-78.37 to -43.54);
	and
	The risk of transfusion
	exposure was found
	to be inconclusive (RR
	0.62; 95% CI 0.26 to
	1.49) with mixed
	results reported
	resuits reported

					among the studies.				
Individual stu	ndividual studies (published after review)								
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments			
Lim 2011	Prospective cohort	244, RHBPPALND, 122 LHBPPALND, 122	Robotic, laparoscopic, p- value Age 62.1 ± 8.4, 61.6 ± 11.8, NS BMI 31.0 ± 8.8, 29.9, ± 7.0, NS	Robotic assisted hysterectomy with lymphadenectomy (RHBPPALND) vs. total laparoscopic hysterectomy with lymphadenectomy (LHBPPALND)	Robotic, laparoscopic, p-value  Operating time 147.2 ± 48.2, 186.8 ± 59.8, p<0.001  EBL 81.1 ± 45.9, 207.4 ± 109.4, p<0.001  Lymph node yield 25.1 ± 12.7, 43.1 ± 17.8, p<0.001  Pelvic lymph node yield 19.2 ± 9.0, 24.7 ± 11.9, p<0.001  Para-aortic lymph node yield 5.8 ± 7.8, 18.4 ± 9.7, p<0.001	Fair quality favoring robot			

	-	1	100
			LOS
			1.5 ± 0.9, 3.2 ± 2.3,
			p<0.001
			Measuring operative
			time with
			respect to
			chronological order of
			each patient who had
			undergone their
			respective procedure
			Case proficiency
			numbers:
			RHBPPALND = 24th
			case
			LHBPPALND = 49th
			case
			-1
			The incidence of
			conversion to open
			(0.8% vs. 6.5%,
			respectively;
			P=0.033), & major
			complications (4% vs.
			12.3%, respectively;
			P=0.033) was noted
			to be less for
			RHBPPALND when
			compared to

					RHBPPALND is associated with shorter hospitalization, less blood loss and less intraoperative and major complications, and lower rate of conversion to open procedure	
Escobar 2011	Matched retrospective cohort	N=90; 30 endometrial CA pts with SPL matched 1:1:1 to 2 cohorts tx'd by traditional or robotic laparoscopy	Robotic, laparoscopic, P  Age: 59.7, 60.9, NS BMI: 31.4, 31.2, NS Stage IA: 22/30, 8/30 Stage IB: 8/30, 20/30 Stage IC: 0/30, 1/30 Stage 2A: 0/30, 1/30 Grade I: 6/30, 11/30 Grade II: 17/30, 12/30	SPL vs. traditional vs. robotic laparoscopy; f/u NA	Outcome: Robotic, laparoscopic OR time, min: 174.0, 219.5 EBL, cc: 75, 100, 0.06 Pelvic LN, % having done: 33.3, 55 Pelvic LN, Median #: 17.0, 13.0 P=0.04 Para-aortic LN, % having done: 33.3, 30 Para-aortic LN, Median #: 3.5, 6.0 Transfusion: 2/30, 0/30 Conversion: 0/30, 1/30	Fair quality Small N, surgeon-skill- dependent outcomes, retrospective design; matched well for most relevant factors

			Grade III: 5/30, 5/30 HTN: 14/30, 13/30 CAD: 2/30, 3/30 DM: 2/30, 3/30 Asthma: 2/30, 2/30		Complications; 1/30 (hypoxia), 2/30 (bowel injury, cystotomy) HLOS (range): 1.4 (1-4), 1.8 (0-7)	
Geppert 2011 (BMI	Retrospective cohort	N=114 Robotic, 50 (25	Robotic; Open Mean age: 52.5 yrs	Robotic Open follow-up 12	Outcome: Robotic; open	Poor quality
subgroup study)		early; 25 late cases); Open, 64	(range 35-85); robot grp older (p<0.05); median BMI 32.5kg/m²; robot grp had higher BMI (p=0.04)  Comorbidities: ASA class, co- morbidities, previous laparotomies (all NS diff.)  Inclusion:	mos	Operating time: late robot grp 136 (range 100-183) vs. 110 (49–269) ( <i>P</i> <0.0004)  Blood loss: late robot grp 100 (0–400); 300 (30–2300) ( <i>P</i> <0.0001)  HLOS: 1.6 (1–4)days; 3.8 (1–17)days ( <i>P</i> <0.0001)  Complications: 6/50; 23/64 ( <i>p</i> =0.003)	Open grp had retrospective chart review; robot group had prospective data collection
			Indications for hysterectomy were low risk endometrial cancer,			

Martino 2011	Retrospective cohort	N=215 Robotic	bleeding disorders, adenomyosis and myomas Exclusion: 7 (11%) women had uterine size too large for robotic procedure; 10 women (23%) had adnexal mass unsuited for lap. Removal Endometrial CA patients; no sig.	Robotic hysterectomy	Outcome: Robotic, Laparoscopy; p	Poor quality
		hysterectomy: 101 Laparoscopic hysterectomy: 114	diff in age, BMI, stage, nodes, comorbidities	Laparoscopic hysterectomy 24-hr follow-up	Patient pain score, initial: 2.1/10, 3.0/10; p = 0.012 Later pain scores: no significant difference Nursing non-drug pain intervention: 69/101, 40/114; p<0.01 Nursing narcotic intervention: 116/101, 164/114; P=NR Nursing non-narcotic pain drug: 46/101, 55/114; p=0.473	Risk of selection bias, relies on verbal pain scale, risk of confounding, questionable clinical significance

	Retrospective cohort	Robotic Staging: 109 Laparotomy: 191 Matched for surgeon and BMI	Robotic: Age 58y (±10.0) BMI 39.6kg/m² (±7.0) ≥3 comorbids: 42.9% Prior surg: 50.5%  Laparotomy: Age 62y (±11.5), P=0.03 BMI 39.9kg/m² (±6.9) (matched) ≥3 comorbids: 26.3% (P=0.05) Prior Surg: 62.6% (P=0.04)	Robotic staging vs. open laparotomy; non-robotic laparoscopy not considered.  Follow-up time not specified; "All postoperative complications were recorded."	Pain med costs, day 1: \$12.24, \$24.45; p<0.01 Pain med costs, remainder of stay: \$3.63, \$8.17; p<0.01  Outcome: Robotic, open  Adequate staging: 85%, 91.3%, P=0.16 Lymphadenectomy: 87%, 85.2%, P=0.65 Pelvic LN dissection only: 27.5%, 28.3%, P=0.98 Pelvic & aortic LN dissection: 72.5%, 71.7%, P=0.75 ≥6 Pelvic nodes: 90.0%, 94.9%, P=0.16 Pelvic node count: 18.5±9.5, 18.7±8.7, P=0.91 ≥4 Aortic nodes: 75.9%, 78.8%, P=0.70 Aortic node count: 8.5±5.5, 7.2±4.5, P=0.11	Poor quality Open pts were older, more prior surgeries; robotic pts had more comorbidities. No intention- to-treat analysis, 17 robotic-to- open conversions and their 29 corresponding matches were dropped from the final analysis
--	----------------------	--	---	--	---	--

					4.5±2.9, 4.2±2.6, P=0.53 Lt Aortic node count: 4.8±3.5, 3.5±3.0, P=0.02 Total node count: 24.7±13.2, 23.9±11.8, P=0.45 Blood loss: 109mL, 394mL, P<0.001 Transfusion: 2%, 9%, OR 0.22 (95%CI 0.05- 0.97, P=0.046) Op time: 228±43 min, 143±47 min, P<0.001 Room time: 284±49 min, 186±51 min, P<0.001) HLOS: 1d, 3d, P<0.001 Non-wound complications: 11%, 27%, OR 0.29(95%CI 0.13-0.65), P=0.003 Wound complications: 2%,	
					Wound	
					complications: 2%, 17%, OR 0.10 (95%CI 0.02-0.43, P=0.002)	
Soliman 2011	Prospective cohort	N=95 radical hysterectomy	No diff in age, BMI, race, stage,	Robotic radical hysterectomy	Outcome: RAH, LRH, RRH; P	Good quality Strong design,

		Open = 30	histology	(RRH)	Operative time (min,	small N, does
		Lap = 31	J .	Laparoscopic	median): 265, 338,	not allow
		Robot = 34		radical	328; p=0.002	comparison
				hysterectomy	EBL (mL, median):	between
				(LRH)	509.3, 100, 100; p	surgeons
				Open radical	<0.001	
				hysterectomy	Transfusion, %: 24,	
				(RAH)	16, 3; p<0.001	
					Conversion, %: NA,	
				Follow-up NR	16, 3; p=0.1	
				·	LOS	
					Post-op infection:	
					16/30, 8/31, 3/34;	
					p<0.001	
					Negative margins, %:	
					96, 97, 97; p=0.99	
					Median # pelvic LN:	
					19, 14, 17; p=0.26	
					Median # lt pelvic LN:	
					8.5, 7.0, 7.0; pp=0.96	
					Median # rt pelvic LN:	
					10.5, 7.0, 9.0; p=0.01	
					Median vaginal cuff	
					length, cm: 1.5, 1.5,	
					1.5; p=0.10	
Subramaniam	Retrospective	N=177;	Obese women	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic,	Poor quality
2011	cohort	73 Robotic (11%	w/endometrial CA;	hysterectomy	Laparotomy; p-value	Retrospective;
		converted); 104	mean age 57.0		<b>% LN removal:</b> 65.8,	Selection bias;
		laparotomy	(SD=11.2) robotic;	Open laparotomy	56.7; p=0.227	confounding

			61.3 (SD-10.8) laparotomy; p=0.01 Vag Del: 1.79, 2.63; p=0.007	hysterectomy  30-day follow-up	# LN: 8.01, 7.24; p=0.505 Op time (min): 246.2, 138.2; p<0.001 EBL (cc): 95.9, 408.9; p<0.001 Hct Chg, %: 4.67, 4.12; p=0.283 LOS: 2.73, 5.07; p<0.001 Wound comp, %: 4.1, 20.2; p=0.002 30-day mort: 0%, 1%; p=1.00	(age, parity); authors employed by DaVinci
Tinelli 2011	Prospective cohort	99, TLRH, 76 RRH with pelvic lymph node dissection, 23	Robotic, laparoscopic, p- value Age 43.1 ± 8.9, 41.9 ± 7.1, NS BMI 28 ± 4, 29 ± 3, NS	Laparoscopic radical hysterectomy (TLRH) with lymphadenectomy vs. total robotic radical hysterectomy (RRH) with lymphadenectomy	Blood loss; LOS; OR time; recurrence rate  Mean blood loss: RRH = 157 ml (95% CI 50–400); TLRH = 95 ml (95% CI 30–500) (Not Significant)  Median length of hospital stay: RRH = 3 days (95% CI 2–7); TLRH = 4 days (95% CI 3–7) (NS)	Good quality

	Mean operating time:  RRH = 323 min (95%  CI 161–433) (P\0.05);  TLRH = 255 min (95%
	CI 182–415)  No significant difference was found
	between the 2 groups when comparing the recurrence rate

### lleovesicostomy

Individual stud	lies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Vanni 2011	Retrospective	15	Robotic; Open	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic; Open	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 8	Mean age: 53 yrs,	Open Procedure	Operating time: 330	
		Open, 7	range 41-68; 42	Median follow-	mins, range 240-420;	Financial
			yrs, range 23-57	up: Robotic, 15	293 mins, range 240-360	disclosure was not
			Men/Women:	mos; Open, 13	(NS)	reported
			4/4; 3/4	mos	Blood loss: 100 mL,	
			BMI: 29.2 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		range 10-250; 257 mL,	Retrospective;
			28.4 kg/m <sup>2</sup>		range 100-800 (NS)	small sample size;
			Indications for		Transfusion: 0; 1	patient chose
			surgery,		HLOS: 8 days; 11 days	surgical method;
			urodynamics,		(NS)	standard
			comorbidities,		Incontinence: 2; 4 (NS)	deviations of
			and medications		Postoperative	baseline
			were similar		complications were	characteristics not
					similar	reported
			Inclusion:		Total hospital costs:	
			Incontinent		\$17,344; \$12,356	
			ileovesicostomy;		(P=0.05)	
			symptomatic		Operating room supplies	
			neurogenic		cost: \$3770; \$609	
			bladder;		(P<0.001)	
			unresponsive to		Costs for OR fees, room	
			medical or		and board, anesthesia,	
			conservative		and SICU were similar	

Individual stud	Individual studies						
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed  Main Findings	Quality Comments	
			treatments; poor candidates for indwelling catheters Exclusion: Not reported		Costs included direct fixed and variable costs from hospital billing department; professional fees; and robotic maintenance fees (\$200,000/year spread across 300 cases) but not purchase price included. Post discharge costs were excluded.		

### **Liver Resection**

Individual stud	lies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Berber 2010	Retrospective	32	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 9	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic, 23	Mean age:	Mean follow-	Operating time:	Two authors
			66.6±6.4 yrs;	up: 14 mos	258.5±27.9 mins;	are
			66.7±9.6 yrs		233.6±16.4 mins (NS)	consultants for
			(NS)		Blood loss: 136±61 mL;	robot
			Men/Women:		155±54 mL (NS)	manufacturer
			7/2; 12/11		Conversion to open	
			Tumor size and		procedure: 1; 0	Retrospective;
			type were		Complications: 11%; 17%	small sample
			similar		Tumor recurrence: 2; 6	size; surgical
					(NS)	method
			Inclusion:		Overall survival and	selected by
			Peripherally-		disease-free survival	robot
			located liver		were similar	availability and
			lesions of <5 cm			preference of
			Exclusion: Not			surgeon;
			reported			statistical
						significance of
						data not
						always
						reported

# **Lung Surgery, Thoracoscopic Resection**

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Veronesi	Retrospective	108	Robotic; Open	Robotic	7 pts converted to open	Fair
2010	cohort (with	Robotic, 54	Mean age:	Open	lobectomy	
	matched	Open, 54	<55 yrs: 8; 11	30 days	Postoperative	Financial
	controls)		55-59 yrs: 12;		complications and	disclosure not
			13		transfusions were similar	reported
			60-64 yrs: 19; 14		No mortalities at 30-days	
			>65 yrs: 15; 16			Retrospective;
			(all analyses NS)		Outcomes analyzed	surgical
			Men/Women:		according to 3	method
			38/16; 34/20		chronologically defined	determined by
			(NS)		tertiles of robotic	surgeon's
			Tumor stage,		procedures (earliest 18,	choice, robot
			lymph node		next 18, last 18)	availability,
			status, ASA			and location of
			score, disease		Outcome: Robotic tertile	lesion; robotic
			stage, and BMI		1; 2; 3; Open	operative data
			were similar		Operating time: 260	presented as
					mins; 213 mins; 235	tertiles and
			Inclusion:		mins; 154 mins (tertile 1	overall data
			Suspected or		vs. tertile 2+3, <i>P</i> =0.02;	was not
			proven stage I		tertile 2+3 vs. open,	directly
			or II lung cancer;		P<0.001)	compared with
			lesion <5 cm;		HLOS: 6 days; 5 days; 4	control group
			<75 yrs of age;		days; 6 days (tertile 1 vs.	
			normal		tertile 2+3, <i>P</i> =0.002;	

Individual stud	Individual studies							
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed  Main Findings	Quality Comments		
			respiratory function Exclusion: Prior thoracic surgery; neoadjuvant treatment  Matching conducted using propensity score based upon 10 criteria		tertile 2+3 vs. open, P=0.002)  Number of lymph nodes removed at first level were similar, however, number at second level was greater for open group (P=0.04)  Robotic procedure cost 2000 Euros more than the open procedure (no details provided).			
Balduyck 2011	Retrospective cohort	36 Robotic, 14 Open, 22	Robotic; Open Mean age: 49 yrs, range 18-63; 56 yrs, range 23-	Robotic Open median sternotomy 12 mos	Outcome: Robotic; Open Operating time: 242.2±66.5 mins; 243.8±55.5 mins (NS)	Poor Financial disclosure not		
			84 (NS) Men/Women: 4/10; 12/10  Inclusion: Resectable anterior mediastinal	12 MOS	243.8±55.5 mins (NS) HLOS: 9.6 days; 11.8 days (NS) Mass diameter: 6.37±3.97 cm; 10.32±3.78 cm ( <i>P</i> =0.005) Mean follow-up: Robotic, 34.2 mos; Open, 50.1 mos ( <i>P</i> <0.003)	Retrospective; small sample size; limited patient characteristics; patients in		

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			mass		1 pt converted to open	open
			Exclusion for		sternotomy	sternotomy
			robotic: Mass >4		Perioperative and	group had
			cm; local		postoperative	larger masses;
			invasion in		complications and	entry criteria
			surrounding		pathological diagnoses	varied for
			great vessels;		were similar	different
			inability to		QOL questionnaire	treatment
			sustain single-		revealed that open	groups; QOL
			lung ventilation		group had physical, role,	scores not
					and social functioning	compared
			Patients with		impairment, and fatigue	between
			masses >4 cm		at 1 mo, unlike robotic	groups
			were treated by		group. Open group still	
			open		had thoracic pain at 3	
			sternotomy		mos, unlike robotic	
					group. Robotic group	
					had shoulder	
					dysfunction at 3 mos,	
					but not at 1 mo.	
Park 2008	Cost analysis	N=281	Not described.	Robotic	Robotic, open	Poor quality
		Robotic n = 12		lobectomy	Total relative cost:	cost analysis
		Open lobectomy n =		Open	\$4,380, \$8,368	
		269		lobectomy		No description
				No follow-up	Robotic group had add'l	of patient
					\$730 in direct costs from	characteristics;

Individual stud	lies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
					disposable instrument	no sensitivity
					costs	analysis; most
						patients
						undergoing
						robotic
						procedure also
						underwent
						concurrent
						procedure; no
						assumptions
						stated

# Mitral Valve Surgery

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
CADTH 2011	Folliguet (2006) n=50  Da Vinci (n=25) Sternotomy mitral valve repair (n=25)  Prospective observational (robotic) compared with historical cohort	Robotic mitral valve repair Sternotomy  Follow-up 24 months	Findings for RA MVR compared with sternotomy  • Operative time (minutes) = 241±53.3 vs. 188±24.3 (P=0.002)  • LOS (days) = 7±3.22 vs. 9±4.5 (NS)  • Transfusion Rate = 2/25 vs. 4/25 (NS)  • Complication Rate = 8/25 vs. 5/25	Good quality SR  SR included 4 fair to good quality, and 1 poor to fair quality studies
	Tabata (2006) n=128  Da Vinci (n=5)  Minimally invasive mitral valve repair with direct vision for MR (n=123)	Sternotomy  Follow-up 45 ± 10 months for <i>Da Vinci</i> ; 54±32 months for comparator	Findings for RA MVR compared with sternotomy  • Operative time (minutes) = 213±52 vs. 125±39  • LOS (days) = 6.6±5.3 vs. 7.9±6.3 (P not	

Retrospective comparison		reported)  • Transfusion Rate =  NR  • Complication Rate =  NR
Woo (2006) n=64  Da Vinci (n=25) Sternotomy (n=39)  Retrospective comparison	Sternotomy  Length of follow-up not reported	Findings for RA MVR compared with sternotomy  • Operative time (minutes) = 2391±12 vs. 162±10 (P=0.001)  • LOS (days) = 7.10±0.9 vs. 10.6±2.1 (P=0.039)  • Transfusion Rate = NR  • Complication Rate = NR
Mihalijevic (2011) n=375  Da Vinci (n=261) Complete sternotomy (n=114)  Retrospective Comparison	Sternotomy  Follow-up ≥ 30 days	Findings for RA MVR compared with sternotomy  • Operative time (minutes) = 387 vs. 278 (P=0.001)  • LOS (days) = 4.2±1.93 vs. 5.2±2.6

					(P<0.001) • Transfusion Rate = NR • Complication Rate = 54/106 vs. 71/106	
	Retrospective o	nitral valve repair (n=4	0)	Sternotomy  Length of follow-up not reported	Findings for RA MVR compared with sternotomy  • Operative time (minutes) = 238.6 vs. 162 (mean relative difference 1.18; 95% CI 1.11, 1.27; P<0.001)  • LOS (days) = 6.5±2.99 vs. 8.8±4.4 (mean relative difference 0.74; 95% CI 0.68, 0.80; P<0.001P=0.039)  • Transfusion Rate = NR  Complication Rate = NR	
Individual stu Reference	dies (published of Study Design	ofter review) Sample size	Patient	Intervention	Outcomes Assessed	Quality

			Characteristics	Comparator Follow-up	Main Findings	Comments
Suri 2011	Retrospective	190,	Robotic, open, p-	Mitral valve repair	Median crossclamp &	Good quality
3u11 2011	observational	Robot, 95, Open,	value	robot vs. open	bypass times were	Good quality
		95	Value	Tobot vs. open	longer in robotic	The incidence
	comparative	95	A = 0		_	
	study,		Age		group but decreased	of early major
	propensity		54.88 ± 11.04,		significantly over time	AEs after open
	matched		55.69 ± 14.09, NS		(P<.001). There were	& robotic
					no conversions to	degenerative
			BMI		open sternotomy,	MV repair
			26.83 ± 3.57, 26.95		repair rate & early	are similarly
			± 4.41, NS		survival were 100%,	low and less
					dismissal mitral	than recently
			Other NS		regurgitation grade	reported in the
			differences:		was similar (P=1.00),	EVEREST II
			Creatinine, ejection		& all pts in the robotic	trial, thereby
			fraction,		group had mild or less	establishing an
			cerebrovascular		mitral regurgitation at	appropriate
			disease, chronic		1 month after repair.	benchmark
			lung disease,		There were no	against which
			congestive heart		differences in adverse	future
			failure, coronary		events (5% open vs.	nonsurgical
			disease, diabetes,		4% robotic, P=1.00).	therapies
			dyslipidemia,		Pts in the robotic	should be
			hypertension,		group had shorter	evaluated.
			gender, myocardial		postoperative	
			infarction, NYHA 1		ventilation time,	
			and 2,		intensive care unit	
			preoperative atrial		stay, & hospital stay.	
			fibrillation,		,,	

	Charleon coore		
	Charison score		
	Charison score		

# Myomectomy

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Reza 2010	SR/MA  Three prospective cohorts, one used historical controls N = 189 Robotic n = 84 Laparoscopic n = 76 Laparotomy n = 29  Advincula 2007 (n=58) Bedient 2009 (n=81) Nezhat 2009 (n=50)	Robotic myomectomy Laparoscopic myomectomy Open myomectomy	Meta-analysis results: Robotic vs. laparoscopic surgery: (95% CI)  Blood loss (mL) MD = -72.36 (-133.22, - 11.50) favoring robotic procedure  Duration of surgery (min) MD = 0.18 (-54.42, 54.79) NS  Outcomes not included in meta-analysis but reported in SR: Robotic vs. open: Cost: Robotic procedure associated with increased costs of \$18,000 (p<0.001)	Good quality SR  Summary quality ratings described, but not specified by individual study. SR notes that all studies had clear objectives, were controlled, were not randomized, but had adequate follow-up (length of follow-up not reported)

					Duration of surgery (min) Robotic = 80 minutes longer (p<0.001)  Hospital stay = 2 days shorter in robotic	
					group (p = 0.001)	
					Blood loss was reduced by 170 ml ( <i>P</i> = 0.011).	
Individual stu	dies (published o	after review)				
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Ascher 2010	Retrospective	125	Robotic; Open	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	review and	Robotic: 75	Mean age:	Open	Open	Selection bias,
	historical	Open: 50	36.5±7.2; 37.2±5.4	No follow-up	(95% CI)	while
	control group		(NS)		Operating time: 192.3	suspected,
			BMI: 21.7 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		mins (58.6, 326.0);	could not be
			20.1 kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		138.6 mins (30.3, 246.8)( <i>P</i> =0.01)	assessed.
			Inclusion: Uterus		Blood loss: 226.3 mL (-	Retrospective;
			≤20 wks in size; ≤3		271.7, 724.4); 459 mL (-	historical
			myomas		405.5,	control group;
			Exclusion: Previous		1323.5)( <i>P</i> =0.009)	patients in
			uterine surgery		HLOS: 0.51 days (-0.8,	robotic grp
					1.8); 3.3 days (1.1,	were
					5.4)( <i>P</i> =0)	outpatients so

		U - C E'll '-l- 2 4 / 2 4	11
		# of Fibroids: 2.4 (-2.1,	they self
		6.8); 1.7 (0.1, 3.2)(NS)	monitored body
		Febrile morbidity:	temperature,
		1.3%; 38% ( <i>P</i> =0)	therefore fever
		Operative and	may not have
		postoperative	been detected
		complications were	or reported
		similar	
			Authors noted
			that uterine
			suture repair
			which is critical
			to avoid future
			pregnancy-
			related uterine
			rupture is
			difficult to
			perform
			laparoscopically;
			the robotic
			approach is
			more
			comparable to
			an open
			approach in
			addressing this
			concern;
			furthermore,
			the inability to
			palpate for

						small myomas is not possible with the robotic approach as it is with the open
						surgery which
						potential could
						lead to different
						long-term
						pathologic
	<u> </u>					outcomes.
Advincula	Nested case-	58	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcomes: Robotic;	Good-quality
2007	control	Robotic, 29	Laparotomy	Laparotomy	Laparotomy	cost analysis but
	(derived from	Open, 29	Mean age: 37 yrs;	(open)	Operative time (min)	poor-fair
	a		35 yrs	No follow-up	(mean and 95% CI):	operative
	retrospective		Men/women: 7/9;		231.38 (199.01-	outcomes data
	chart		6/14	No comparison	263.75); 154.41	
	review);		BMI: 25, 28	with	(138.00-170.82)	Single surgeon
	Controls		Leiomyoma weight	laparoscopy	( <i>P</i> <0.0001)	performed
	were open		(g): 228, 224	because prior to	Blood loss (mL) (mean	robotic
	procedures			introduction of	and 90% CR): 195.69	procedures but
	performed		Inclusion criteria	robotic system,	(50.00-700.00); 364.66	6 surgeons
	during same		for robotic	primary author	(75.00-1550.00)	performed
	time frame,		procedure:	preferred to	(P=0.0112)	control
	matched to		Symptomatic	avoid	HLOS: (day and 90%	procedures;
	cases of		leiomyomata	laparoscopy	CR): 1.48 (1.00-3.00);	control
	robotic		thought to be	due to	3.62 (3.00-8.00)	procedures not
	surgery		approachable with	dissatisfaction	(P<0.0001)	necessarily
	according to		conventional	with		eligible for
	weight of		laparoscopic	instrumentation	(CR=central range for	laparoscopic

leiomyomata	myomectomy	nonnormally	myomectomy at
(most	because of size, #,	distributed data)	other
important)	location, or		institutions;
and patients'	combination.	Primarily a U.S. hospital	robotic group
BMI and age.		perspective; direct	had more
		variable costs, including	numerous
		professional costs.	symptoms;
		Costs derived from	results may not
		internal hospital	generalize to
		systems, collected May	institutions
		2000 – June 2004 and	using a donated
		inflation-adjusted to	robotic system;
		June 2004. Charges	omission of
		included operating	postsurgical
		department,	costs of the
		anesthesia, nursing,	hospital stay
		laboratory, pharmacy,	limits usefulness
		and recovery	even from a
		department. Remaining	hospital
		cost of hospital stay	perspective;
		and cost of follow-up	costs were
		care excluded. Intent-	apparently
		to-treat analysis	adjusted
		(conversions counted in	according to
		originally planned	general rather
		surgical group).	than medical
			inflation index
		Charges (professional	
		plus hospital, equated	
		with hospital costs):	

\$36,031 (90% CR 28,528-50,618); \$18,065 (90% CR 12,737-31,647) Reimbursement (professional plus hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most	1	 Г	
28,528-50,618); \$18,055 (90% CR 12,737-31,647) Reimbursement (professional plus hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			Robotic; Open
\$18,065 (90% CR 12,737-31,647) Reimbursement (professional plus hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (516,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			\$36,031 (90% CR
12,737-3i,647) Reimbursement (professional plus hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			28,528-50,618);
Reimbursement (professional plus hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			\$18,065 (90% CR
(professional plus hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134-3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			12,737-31,647)
hospital): Robotic; Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			Reimbursement
Open \$15,444 (90% CR 1134- 3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			(professional plus
\$15,444 (90% CR 1134-3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			hospital): Robotic;
3,753); \$8857 (90% CR 4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			Open
4766-12,258)  Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			\$15,444 (90% CR 1134-
Total hospital and professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS.  The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			3,753); \$8857 (90% CR
professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			4766-12,258)
professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			·
professional components of charges and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			Total hospital and
and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			
and reimbursements were greater for robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			components of charges
robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			
robotic procedures, but robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			were greater for
robotic-open difference in professional reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			
reimbursement was NS. The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			robotic-open difference
The biggest single difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			in professional
difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			reimbursement was NS.
difference was in a component of hospital charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			The biggest single
charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			
charges, operating department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			component of hospital
department charges (\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			
(\$16,916 robotic vs. \$2165 open); most			
\$2165 open); most			· ·
			other hospital charges

					were greater for open	
					procedures). 5-year	
					depreciation costs	
					accounted for \$10,569	
					of operating room	
					costs for each robotic	
					procedure.	
Barakat	Retrospective	N=575	Robotic;	Open	Robotic; laparoscopic;	Poor quality
2011	cohort	Open n=393	laparoscopic; open	myomectomy;	open	
	assembled	Laparoscopic n=93	Age (IQR)	laparoscopic	Surgical time, min (IQR)	Not
	from single	Robotic n=89	37 (33-40); 38 (35-	myomectomy;	181 (151, 265); 155 (98,	randomized; no
	clinic		44); 37 (33-41),	robotic-assisted	200); 126 (95, 177),	follow-up;
			p=0.053	myomectomy	p=0.003 abdominal vs.	unclear whether
			Weight (IQR)	No follow-up	robotic; p=0.083	"experienced
			68.04 (57.65,		laparoscopic vs. robotic	surgeons" had
			82.56); 64.86		Blood loss, mL (IQR)	experience
			(59.1, 76.66);		100 (50, 212.50); 150	specifically with
			75.57 (62.85,		(100, 200); 200 (100,	robotic surgery;
			90.72); p<0.001		437.50), p<0.001	significant
			BMI (IQR)		abdominal vs. robotic;	differences
			25.15 (22.14,		p=.818 robotic vs.	between groups
			29.44); 24.10		laparoscopic	at baseline
			(22.00, 28.01);		Hemoglobin drop, g/dL	(robotic and
			27.61 (23.43,		(IQR)	laparoscopic
			32.81)		1.30 (0.80, 2.28); 1.55	groups had
			Previous		(1.20, 2.40); 2.00 (1.40,	lower BMI than
			myomectomy,		2.90), p<0.001	open group;
			operative		abdominal vs. robotic;	robotic group
			laparoscopy, tubal		p=0.431 laparoscopic	was less likely to
			ligation or		vs. robotic	have had prior

		cesarean section		Hospital stay, days	abdominal
		significantly		(IQR)	surgery)
		different between		1.0 (1.0, 1.0); 1.0 (0.0,	
		groups (fewer in		1.0); 3.0 (2.0, 3.0),	
		robotic group had		p<0.001 abdominal vs.	
		previous surgery)		robotic; p=0.506	
				laparoscopic vs. robotic	
		Height, parity,		Blood transfusion,	
		other previous		frequency	
		abdominal surgery		7.41%, 0.00%, 92.6%;	
		not statistically		p=0.008	
		significant		Postoperative	
		different between		complications,	
		groups		frequency	
				0.00%, 66.67%, 33.33%,	
		Inclusion/exclusion		p=0.13	
		criteria not			
		described			
Behera 2011	Cost-	Parameter	Open	Open, laparoscopic,	Fair quality
	minimization	estimates,	myomectomy;	robotic	
	analysis	baseline, range:	laparoscopic	Existing robot model	Underlying
		open;	myomectomy,	\$4937; \$6199; \$7280	evidence limited
		laparoscopic;	robotic	Open procedure	on long term
		robotic	myomectomy	remained least	outcomes;
		Operative time,		expensive after	outcomes
		min:		sensitivity analysis,	related to
		154 (85-154); 264		unless:	quality of life
		(79-264); 234		Length of hospital stay	were not
		(152-234)		for open surgery was	incorporated or
				greater than 4.3 days	valued; only

Conversion risk, %	(laparoscopic became	direct costs
N/A; 8.8 (0-13.3);	least expensive); or	were assessed
6.9 (0-6.9)	Surgeon's fee for open	
	surgery was greater	
Transfusion risk, %	than \$3473	
6.1 (6.1-6.9); 0 (0-	(laparoscopic became	
0); 0 (0-0)	least expensive; robotic	
	was less expensive than	
Length of stay,	open, but more than	
days	laparoscopic)	
2 (2-4.1); 1.6 (0.6-	. ,	
2.2); 1.5 (0.2-1.5)	Cost of robotic	
	procedure consistently	
Cost estimates	higher than	
Preoperative costs	laparoscopic; robotic	
94; 94; 94	only less expensive if	
	disposable instrument	
Intraoperative	costs were less than	
costs (range)	\$1400 and laparoscopic	
1068 (1068-4902);	disposable costs	
1047 (1047-5207);	remained \$1151	
1047 (1047-5207)		
	Robot purchase model	
Anesthesia setup	Robotic cost increased	
fee	incrementally by	
339, 339, 339	\$2814, \$1939, and	
	\$1090 when purchase	
Disposable	of robot is amortized	
instrument costs	over 12, 18 and 32	
200 (0-1000); 1151	months, respectively	

			(500-2000); 2511 (1000-4000)			
			Early conversion costs			
			N/A; 712, 1154			
			Postoperative			
			anesthesia care			
			unit cost (range) 400 (101-808); 214			
			(76-374); 214 (76-			
			374)			
			,			
			Robot acquisition			
			and maintenance			
			costs, monthly			
			costs, amortized 7			
			years for 5% at			
			base case N/A; N/A; 34893			
			(33036-41172)			
Nash 2011	Retrospective	N=133	Open; robotic; OR	Open	Open, robotic, p-value	Fair quality
	cohort at	Robotic n=27	(95% CI)	myomectomy	Results stratified by	· a qua,
	single	Open n=106	BMI (SD)	Robotic	specimen size: smallest,	Small sample
	institution		26.5 (6.16); 24.97	myomectomy	intermediate, largest	size, may be
		Propensity	(4.81); 0.93 (0.83-		Mean total hospital	underpowered
		matched	1.03)		charges:	to detect
		comparison	Age (SD)		\$26,865, \$27,645,	smaller
		Open n=54	35.78 (5.47); 38.26		\$34,892; \$43,465,	differences;

Robotic n=27	(6.30); 1.10 (0.99-	\$48,549, \$52,478,	selection bias
	1.22)	p<0.0001	well accounted
	Uterine size (SD)		for using
	16.06 (4.80); 12.74	Mean operating room	propensity
	(4.55); 0.76 (0.65-	charges:	score matching;
	0.90)	\$16,790, \$17,313,	cost outcomes
	Medicaid	\$22,173; \$34,796,	include only
	7.7%; 3.7%; 0.17	\$39,981, \$41,517,	direct costs
	(0.01-2.74)	p<0.0001	
	White/other		
	68.9%; 59.3%;	Mean total operating	
	reference	room minutes (SD):	
	African American	106.15 (36.84), 117.82	
	23.6%; 37.0%; 3.02	(51.77), 157.86 (56.93);	
	(0.97-9.38)	183.90 (70.54), 239.33	
	Hispanic	(76.41), 280.40	
	7.5%; 3.7%; 0.31	(121.66), p<0.0001	
	(0.02-5.26)		
	Indication pain	Mean length of stay	
	56.6%; 77.8%; 2.03	(SD)	
	(0.65-6.37)	2.31 (0.63), 2.38 (0.70),	
	Indication bleeding	2.65 (1.17); 0.50 (0.71),	
	73.6%; 51.9%; 0.26	0.67 (0.65), 1.20 (1.64),	
	(0.08-0.81)	p=0.007	
	Indication		
	gastrointestinal	Median (IQR) grams of	
	10.4%; 29.6%; 2.01	specimen removed per	
	(0.55-7.39)	operating room hour	
		57.46 (140.46), 129.47	
	Inclusion/exclusion	(79.49), 208.53	

oritoria	(272 21), 10 61 (24 00)
criteria	(273.31); 19.61 (24.08),
Propensity score	39.9 (57.05), 102.36
modeling uses to	(90.58), p<0.0001
exclude pts who	
underwent open	Percent IV
procedure who	hydromorphone
would have been	84.6%, 80.0%, 81.4%;
unlikely to	50.0%, 66.7%, 40.0%,
undergo robotic	p=0.01
3	'
	NS differences in
	estimated blood loss,
	post op hemoglobin,
	maximum pain score, %
	any complications
	Propensity score 2-1
	matched comparison
	Efficiency outcomes
	Mean (SD) total
	hospital charges
	\$26,720 (7,830);
	\$47,478 (10,883),
	p<0.0001
	r · · · · ·
	Mean (SD) operating
	room charges
	_
	\$17,037 (\$4,516);
	\$37,901 (\$10,324),
	p<0.0001

T		 	Г
		Mean (SD) total operating room minutes 114.54 (39.06); 226.41 (88.33), p<0.0001	
		Median (IQR) grams of specimen removed per operating room hour 139.66 (115.98); 38.56 (75.90), p<0.0001	
		Mean (SD) length of stay 2.3 (0.662); 0.70 (0.91), p=0.001	
		Clinical outcomes NS (estimated blood loss, post op hemoglobin, max pain score, any complications)	

# Nephrectomy

Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed	Quality
	Main Findings	Comments
paroscopic or en surgery llow-up ranged om 4 months to rears	MA Findings for RAPN compared with LRN: For operative duration, there is a high degree of heterogeneity and mixed results among studies, and a meta-analysis was not performed; Shorter length of hospital stay (WMD –0.25 days, 95% CI –0.47 days to –0.03 days);  The extent of blood loss in this comparison was not statistically significant (–17.44 mL, 95% CI –53.63 to 18.75 mL);	Good quality SR  SR included 1 good quality, 8 fair to good quality, and 1 poor to fair quality studies
llc	ow-up ranged n 4 months to	For operative duration, there is a high degree of heterogeneity and mixed results among studies, and a meta- analysis was not performed; Shorter length of hospital stay (WMD -0.25 days, 95% CI -0.47 days to -0.03 days);  The extent of blood loss in this comparison was not statistically significant (-17.44 mL, 95% CI -53.63 to

was found to be
inconclusive in this
comparison (RR 0.85,
95% CI 0.24 to 3.09,
NS); and
Reduced warm
ischemic time (WMD
-4.18 minutes, 95%
CI -8.17 to -0.18
minutes).
MA Findings for Radial
Nephrectomy
compared with
Laparoscopic Radical
Nephrectomy and
Open Radical
Nephrectomy:
Longer operative
times were
statistically significant
in both studies; and
LOS, blood loss, and
risk of transfusion
were inconclusive
between the 2
studies.

Individual stu	dies (published	after review)				
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Hillyer 2011	Comparative	26	Men (%), black race	Robot (RPN) vs.	A total of 18	Good quality
	retrospective	Bilateral RPN, 9	(%), age, BMI,	laparoscopic	procedures were	
	review	Sequential bilateral	preoperative	partial	performed in the RPN	To our
		LPN, 17	estimated	nephrectomy	group and 32 in the	knowledge,
			glomerular	(LPN) bilaterally	LPN group. The	this represents
			filtration rate,		median warm	the first study
			average ASA score,		ischemia time was	to offer such a
			tumor location all		shorter in the RPN	comparative
			NS differences		group than in the LPN	analysis of a
			between groups		group (19 vs. 37	specific subset
					minutes, respectively;	of patients
			Robotic,		<i>P</i> =0.059). The median	with bilateral
			laparoscopic, p-		tumor size was 2.85	synchronous
			value		and 2.7 cm in the RPN and LPN group,	tumors.
			Tumor size		respectively ( <i>P</i> =0.03).	
			2.85, 2.7, p=0.03		The final median	
			2.83, 2.7, μ=0.03		postoperative	
			Pattern (exophytic,		glomerular filtration	
			mesophytic or		rate was	
			endophytic)		68.7mL/min/1.73 m2	
			More endophytic		(interquartile range	
			in robotic group, p		14-73) and 26.9	
			= 0.008		mL/min/1.73 m2	
			- 0.000		(interquartile range	
			Desition fower		1	
			Position, fewer		20-70) in the RPN and	1

			lateral in robotic		LPN groups,	
			group, p=0.02		respectively	
					( <i>P</i> =0.004). No	
			Sinus fat invasion		difference was found	
			more common in		in the complications	
			robotic group,		in the RPN group	
			p=0.006		(n=2) compared with	
					the LPN group (n= 4).	
Pierorazio	Retrospective	N=150	Baseline	Laparoscopic	Perioperative	Good
2011	cohort design	Robotic=48	characteristics	partial	outcomes: LPN vs.	
		Laparoscopic=102	robot vs. lap:	nephrectomies	RAPN	Very
			Gender mostly	(LPN) and Robot-	Mean operative times	experienced
			male (NS);	assisted partial	(min): 193 (100-420);	laparoscopic
			Age median 62 vs.	nephrectomies	vs. 152 (108-265)	surgeon was
			56 (p=.006);	(RAPN); cohorts	p<.001;	sole surgeon in
			BMI 28.2 vs. 30.3	were divided	Warm ischemic time	both
			(p=.053);	groups of 25	(min): 18 (8-65) vs. 14	treatment
			Tumor	consecutive	(8-30) p<.001;	arms of study.
			characteristics	patients in each	Mean EBL (mL):	Results of
			similar (NS);	group to study the	245 (50-1700) vs. 122	learning curves
				learning curve	(0-500) p=.001;	may not be
			Inclusion criteria:	effect on surgical	Transfusions (%):	generalizable
			single surgeon	outcomes;	4.9 vs. (NS);	to other
			since 2006 cases of		LOS (days): 2 vs. 2	surgeons.
			renal mass solid	Follow-up: to	(NS)	
			tumor undergoing	discharge in most		
			either type surgery	but 57 patients		
			to present (2011)	are reported for		
			Exclusion criteria:	GRF with a		
			unclear	median 7 months,		

		range 1-43	
		months(unclear	
		which group or	
		groups this	
		represents)	

# **Oropharnygeal Surgery**

Individual studies								
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments		
Dean 2010	Retrospective	21	Robotic; Open	Robotic or Open	Outcome: Robotic; Open	Poor		
	cohort	Robotic salvage,	Mean age: 67.7 yrs	Salvage; Follow-	HLOS: 5.0; 8.2 (NS)			
		7	±NR; 59.0 yrs ±NR	up 6 months	Gastrostomy tube	Retrospective;		
		Open salvage,	(P=NR)		dependent at 6 months	small sample		
		14	Men/Women: 6/1;		0%/43% (NR)	size; baseline		
		(an additional	12/2 (NR)		Complications: 0/2 (NS)	group		
		15 patients	Primary tumor			differences		
		were reported	subsite: Base of			only		
		to have	tongue (5), Soft			statistically		
		undergone	palate/Pharyngeal			analyzed		
		robotic	wall (1); Base of			between all 3		
		resection for	tongue (5), Tonsil			groups; most		
		primary	(5), Soft palate (4)			outcomes		
		neoplasms	T stage: T1 4/3; T2			reported in		
		without a	3/11 (NR)			narrative form;		
		comparison	Previous head/neck			comparative		
		group)	therapy: Surgery			groups drawn		
			0/1; Radiation 2/6;			from 2 time		
			Chemoradiotherapy			epochs;		

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			2/4; Surgery + radiation 1/3; Surgery + chemoradiotherapy 2/0 (NR)			patient's selected their treatment modality
			Inclusion: Recurrent T1 or T2 oropharyngeal neoplasms; Exclusion: T3 or T4 disease			

### **Pancreatectomy**

Individual stud	Individual studies						
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments	
Kang 2011a	Retrospective	45	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor	
	cohort	Robotic, 20	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic		
		Laparoscopic, 25	Mean age:	No follow-up	Operating time:	Retrospective;	
			44.5±15.9 yrs;		348.7±121.8 mins;	small sample	
			56.5±13.9 yrs		258.2±118.6 mins	size; age	
			(P=0.02)		(P=0.02)	difference	
			Men/Women:		Blood loss: 372.0±341.5	favoring	
			8/12; 11/14 (NS)		mL; 420.2±445.5 mL (NS)	robotic group;	
			BMI: 24.2 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		Transfusion: 4; 4 (NS)	patients chose	
			23.4 kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		HLOS: 7.1±2.2; 7.3±3 (NS)	surgical	
					Complications: 2; 4 (NS)	method	
			Inclusion: Distal		Failed spleen		
			pancreatectomy		preservation: 1; 9 ( <i>P</i> =0.03)		
			for benign and		Total cost (converted from		
			borderline		Korean won, July 2010		
			malignant tumors;		rate): \$8304.8±870.0;		
			intent to preserve		\$3861.7±627.5 (P<0.001)		
			spleen		Operation cost:		
			Exclusion: Central		\$5752.6±380.5;		
			pancreatectomy		\$2222.1±627.5 ( <i>P</i> <0.001)		
					(no cost details were		
71 2011	 	1.6	B / /: 0	B 1 .:	provided)		
Zhou 2011	Retrospective	16	Robotic; Open	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic; Open	Poor	
	cohort	Robotic, 8	Mean age:	Open	Operating time:		
1		Open, 8	64.4±9.1 yrs;	No follow-up	718.8±186.7 mins;	Financial	

Individual stud	lies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			59.4±9.4 yrs (NS) Men/Women: 5/3; 4/4 (NS) Levels of bilirubin, CA19-9, and CEA were similar  Inclusion: Pancreatoduoden- ectomy Exclusion: None reported		420.0±127.2 mins (P=0.011) Blood loss: 153.75±43.4 mL; 210±53.2 mL (P=0.045) HLOS: 16.4±7.1 days; 24.3±7.1 days (P=0.04) Reoperation: 0; 1 Complications: 25%; 75% (P=0.05) Mortality: 0; 1	disclosure was not reported  Retrospective; small sample size; patients chose surgical method; BMI and surgical history not reported
Kang 2011b	Retrospective cohort	15 Robotic, 5 Open, 10	Robotic; Open Mean age: 50±12.3 yrs; 38.7±16.5 yrs (NS) Men/Women: 5/0; 4/6 Symptomatic: 0; 7 (P=0.026)  Inclusion: Central pancreatectomy; Borderline malignant tumor in the neck or	Robotic Open Median follow- up 19 mos	Outcome: Robotic; Open Operating time: 432.0±65.7 mins; 286.5±90.2 mins (P=0.013) Blood loss: 275.0±221.7 mL; 858.3±490 mL (P=0.038) Transfusion: 0; 3 (NS) Reoperation: 0; 2 (NS) HLOS: 14.6±7.7 days; 22.1±13.3 days (NS) Complications: 1; 5 (NS) No mortalities	Poor  Retrospective; small sample size; possible age-related selection bias favoring control group; BMI and surgical history not reported

Individual stud	Individual studies						
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments	
			proximal body of the pancreas Exclusion: None reported		Diabetes during follow-up: 0, 0		
Waters 2010	Retrospective cohort (chart review of prospectively collected data)	57 Robotic, 17 Laparoscopic, 18 Open, 22 Operative approach according to surgeon and patient preference.	Robotic; Laparoscopic; Open Mean age (yrs): 64; 59; 59 (NS) Men (%): 35%; 50%; 45% (NS) ASA score, specimen length: Similar Lesion sizes: Smaller in robotic group; global P=0.01 (radiographic measurement) and global P=0.06 (pathologic measurement) Indications: Overall	Robotic Laparoscopic, Open Hospital discharge	Intraoperative outcomes: Robotic; Laparoscopic; Open Positive margins (n): 0, 0, 2 Lymph nodes obtained (n): 5, 11, 14 (global P=0.04) Spleen preservation (%): 65%, 28%, 14% (P=0.04 for robotic vs. laparoscopic) Splenic artery and vein preserved (%): 65%, 18%, 9% (P=0.006 for robotic vs. laparoscopic) Conversion rate (%): 12%, 11%, N/A (NS) Blood loss (mL): 279, 667, 681 (overall difference, NS)	Fair-quality cost analysis but Poor- quality operative outcome data  No disclosure of conflicts of interest or funding source  Retrospective; small sample size; potential bias from unsystematic assignment to operative approach; results may	
			differences in		Operative time (min and	not generalize	

Individual stud	Individual studies						
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments	
			indication were		95% CI): 298 (191-418),	to patients	
			NS, but 50% open		224 (100-346), 234 (136-	requiring	
			and none of		437) (global <i>P</i> =0.01)	surgery for	
			robotic			pancreatitis or	
			procedures were		Postoperative outcomes:	to surgeons	
			for		Robotic; Laparoscopic;	without prior	
			adenocarcinoma.		Open	training and	
					HLOS (day and 95% CI): 4	experience	
			Inclusion criteria:		(2-6); 6 (3-34); 8_3-25)		
			Pancreatectomy		(global <i>P</i> =0.04)		
			during 1-yr time		Morbidity (%): 18%, 33%,		
			frame		18% (overall, NS)		
			Exclusion criteria:		U.S. hospital perspective;		
			Emergent or		direct variable costs,		
			urgent surgery,		excluding professional		
			concurrent major		costs. Costs from hospital		
			surgery, surgery		accounting records,		
			indicated for		collected August 2008 –		
			pancreatitis		August 2009; operative		
					time and supplies,		
					anesthesia, nursing,		
					laboratory, overall		
					hospital stay. Adjusted		
					operative costs include		
					amortized cost of robotic		

Individual stud	Individual studies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
					system. Post discharge and other follow-up care excluded. Intent-to-treat analysis.	
					Costs: Robotic; Laparoscopic; Open Operative, unadjusted: \$4898; \$3072; \$3510 (global P=0.04) Operative, adjusted: \$6214; N/A; N/A Hospital stay: \$5690; \$9828; \$12;011 (global P=0.01) Total, unadjusted: \$10,588; \$12,900;	
					\$15,521 (NS) Total, adjusted: N/A; N/A; \$11,904 (NS for comparison of adjusted robotic with other unadjusted costs)	

### Prostatectomy

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
CADTH 2011	SR + MA  N = 21,470  Da Vinci (N=11,196) Open radical prostatectomy (N=3,212) Open radical retropubic prostatectomy (N=1,920) Open radical perineal prostatectomy (N=91) Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy (N=1,149) Radical retropubic prostatectomy (N=2,736) Radical perineal prostatectomy (N=16) Retropubic total prostatectomy (N=29) Transperitoneal laparoscopic prostatectomy (N=213) Conventional prostatectomy (N=152)  24 Prospective observational studies 27 Retrospective comparison studies	Robotic prostatectomy Open or laparoscopic surgery Follow-up 6 weeks to 58 months	MA findings for RARP compared with ORP Longer operative duration (WMD 37.74 minutes, 95% CI 17.13 to 58.34);  Shorter length of hospital stay (WMD -1.54 days, 95% CI -2.13 to -0.94);  Reduction in positive margin rate in pT2 patients (RR 0.6, 95% CI 0.44 to 0.83, NS). The results of this comparison in pT3 patients and in two trials that did not report pT2 and pT3 subclasses, was inconclusive;	Good quality SR  SR included 1 high quality, 6 good quality, 35 fair to good quality, 6 poor to fair quality, and 1 poor quality studies.
			Reduction in the	

extent of blood loss
(WMD -470.26 mL,
95% CI -587.98 to
-352.53)
,
Reduced risk of red
blood cell transfusion
(RR 0.20, 95% CI 0.14
to 0.30);
Urinary continence
after 12 months (RR
1.06, 95% CI 1.02 to
1.10, NS); and
Likelihood of sexual
function after 12
months (RR 1.55, 95%
CI 1.20 to 1.99).
MA Results for RARP
compared with LPR:
Shorter operative
duration (WMD
-22.79 minutes, 95%
CI –44.36 to –1.22);
Shorter length of
hospital stay (WMD
-0.80 days, 95% CI
−1.33 to −0.27);

Individual stu	dies (published (	after review)		Intervention	extent of blood loss (WMD -89.52 mL, 95% CI -157.54 to -21.49);  Reduced risk of red blood cell transfusion (RR 0.54, 95% CI 0.31 to 0.94, NS);  Urinary continence after 12 months, pooled estimates trended in favor of RARP (RR 1.08, 95% CI 0.99 to 1.18, NS).	
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Kasraeian 2011	Retropective cohort design	N=4000 Robotic n= 200	Robotic, laparoscopic, p-	RALP vs. LRP	Comparison of RALP vs. LRP, p-value	Good quality

200		Median (range)
	Median (range) age	operating time, min
	60.8 (44-73), 61.9	120 (60-240), 150 (75-
	(45-75), 0.067	300), <0.001
	(10 10), 6100.	333,, 13.332
	Median (range)	Median (range) est.
	BMI	blood loss, mL
	24.9 (19.1-34), 25.7	350 (50-1500), 400
	(19.1-56.3), 0.003	(50-1300), 0.069
	, , ,	, ,
	Prostate size	Median (range)
	50 (27-122), 55	hospital stay, days
	(21-136), <0.001	4 (3-11), 4 (3-23),
		0.056
	PSA	
	6.4 (2.1-19.8), 6.8	Nerve-sparing, n%
	(2.7-48.8), <0.001	197 (98.5), 177 (88.5),
		<0.001
	Median stage	
	T1c, T1c, 0.578	Non-nerve-sparing,
		n(%), mL
	Median Gleason	3 (1.5), 23 (11.5),
	score	<0.001PSM rate
	6, 6, 0.317	similar between
		groups 13.5% vs. 12%
		(NS) however in
		different
		locationsLRP were
		mostly at apex
		(53.8%; p=0.038)

					while posterolateral	
					after RALP (48%;	
					p=0.046);	
					Median margin size:	
					2mm vs. 3.5mm;	
10. 2011		762	D 1	DADD 0	(p=0.041)	D 111
Kim 2011a	Comparative	763	Robotic, open, p-	RARP vs. Open	Continence and	Poor quality
	Prospective	Robotic n = 528	value	(RRP)	potency recovery	favoring robot
		Open n = 235		Pts serially	were checked serially	
			Age	followed post-	by interview and	Limitations:
			64.2 ± 7.3, 66.5 ±	operatively	questionnaire at 1, 3,	Non-
			5.7, p<0.001	for comparative	6, 9, 12, 18, and 24	randomized;
				analysis	mo postoperatively	used interview
			Mean PSA			to evaluate
			10.4 ± 16.0, 14.6 ±		After the initial 132	potency
			22.1, p=0.003		cases, pts who	recovery
					underwent RARP	·
			Mean BMI		demonstrated faster	2 groups were
			24.5 ± 2.7, 25.1 ±		recovery of urinary	dissimilar in
			3.6, p=0.014		continence compared	age,
			, .		to RRP pts. Potency	neoadjuvant
			Mean		recovery was more	hormone
			membranous		rapid in the RARP	therapy use,
			urethral length		group at all evaluation	nerve-sparing
			1.15 ± 0.32, 1.11 ±		time points, beginning	surgery
			0.30, p = 0.042		from the initial cases.	frequency,
					In multivariate	pre-op PSA
			Pts receiving		analysis, younger age	levels
			neoadjuvant		& longer preoperative	
			therapy (%)		membranous urethral	

49 (9.3), 41 (17.4),	length seen by
p= 0.007	prostate MRI
p 0.007	demonstrated
Clinical stage less	statistical significance
advanced in	as independent
robotic group, p =	prognostic factors for
0.004	continence recovery;
0.004	younger age, surgical
Gleason score	method (RARP vs.
lower in robotic	RRP), and higher
group, p=0.004	preoperative serum
βιουρ, ρ-0.004	testosterone were
NS differences in	independent
	·
mean testosterone, tumor volume	prognostic factors for
tumor volume	potency recovery.
	Canalysians, Dationts
	Conclusions: Patients after RARP
	demonstrated
	superior functional
	recovery. Moreover,
	membranous urethral
	length on
	preoperative MRI and
	patient age were
	factors independently
	predictive of
	continence recovery,
	while patient age and
	higher preoperative

					serum testosterone were independent prognostic factors for potency recovery.	
Tollefson	Retrospective	5908	Robotic, open, p-	RARP vs. RRP	Comparison of RARP	Poor quality
2011	cohort study	Robotic n = 1084	value		vs. RRP, p-value	
		Retropubic radical		Follow-up: at least		Baseline
		prostatectomy n =	Median age (range)	30 days	Incidence of surgical	characteristics
		4824	60 (38-81), 61 (31-		site infection	favored
			84), 0.012		6 (0.6%), 216 (4.6 %), <0.001	robotic group
			Median (range)			
			BMI		Incidence of urinary	
			27.8 (18.9-60.3),		tract infection	
			27.5 (16.2-56.8),		17 (1.6%), 58 (1.2%),	
			0.094		NS	
			Biopsy Gleason		Sepsis/bacteremia	
			score		1 (0.1%), 7 (0.1%), NS	
			12, 57, <0.001			
			Median Pre-op PSA			
			(range), ng/mL			
			5.0 (0.1-42.3), 5.4			
			(0.1-194), <0.001			
Masterson	Retrospective	N=1041	Robotic; open; p-	Open	Robotic; open; p-	Fair quality
2011	cohort	Robotic n=669	value	Robotic	value	
		Open n=357			NS differences	Non-
			Mean preoperative		between groups in	randomized
			PSA, ng/mL		+SM location for all	retrospective

7.1; 7.6; p=0.02	patients	design, though
	'	consecutive
Mean prostate	Mean +SM length in	pts were
weight, g	mm (range) for all	enrolled;
48.2; 44.2; p<0.01	patients	experience of
	3.0 (0.05, 17.5); 5.6	surgeon may
% lymph node	(0.1, 38); p=0.04	have biased
involvement		towards open
8; 1; p=0.001	NS differences in +SM	group; no
	location for pT2, pT3,	comorbidities
NS differences	bilateral NVB	or other health
between groups in	preservation patients	indicators
age, tumor volume,		included in
largest tumor	Biochemical	analysis which
dimension,	recurrence-free	may have
Gleason sum,	survival	introduced
pathologic stage,	24-months	bias (direction
+SM, benign	87%; 87%; NS	unknown)
capsular incision	60-months	
	73%; 71%; NS	Single
Exclusion criteria		pathologist
Pts receiving		and single
neoadjuvant or		surgeon for all
adjuvant therapy		cases
w/androgen		
deprivation,		
radiation or		
chemotherapy		
(n=6); pts		
undergoing radical		

perineal (n=2), open salvage (n=2), and pure	
laparoscopic RP	
w/o robotic	
assistance (n=5)	

# **Pyeloplasty**

Review						
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments		
Thavaneswaran 2009	Four non-randomized comparative studies N=224  Robotic n = 77 Laparoscopic n = 147  Link 2006 (n=20) Yanke 2008 (n=145) Weise 2006 (n=45) Bernie 2005 (n=14)	Robotic pyeloplasty Laparoscopic pyeloplasty Follow-up ranged 5.6 months to 24 months	Operative time (min) Study; Robotic [SD] or (range), Laparoscopic [SD] or (range) Link; 100.2 (9.1), 80.7 [21.9], p=0.018 Yanke; NR Weise; 271 (207-444), 299 (193-376), NS Bernie; 324 (252- 420), 312 (240-390), NS  EBL (mL) Study; Robotic (range), Laparoscopic (range) Link: P=NS (data not provided) Yanke: NR Weise; <100 (10-300), <100 (20-200), NS Bernie; 60(50-100), 40(5-200), NS	SR notes that all four studies describe objective clearly. None were randomized or blinded. One study rated as III-2 level of evidence; Three studies rated as III-3 level of evidence		

LOS (days) Study; Robotic (range), Laparoscopic (range) Link: P=NS (data not provided) Yanke NR Weise; 2 (1-3), 2 (2-5), NS Bernie; 2.5 (2-6), 3 (2-4), NS
Conversions, n/N (%) Link NR Yanke NR Weise; 0/31 (0%), 0/14 (0%), NS Bernie NR
Surgical success rate, n/N (%) Link; 10/10 (100%), 10/10 (100%), NS Yanke; 29/29 (100%), 103/116 (88.8%), p=NR Weise; 19/29 (66%), 7/11 (64%), p=NR Bernie; NR

Complications, n/N
(%)
Link; 1/10 (10%),
0/10 (0%), p=NR
Yanke; NR
Weise; 2/31 (6%),
2/14(14%), p=NR
Bernie; 2/7 (28.6%),
2/7 (28.6%), NS
2, 7 (20.070), 113
Pain:
Study: robotic;
laparoscopic
Weise: 83% no pain,
14% mild, 3%
significant; 73% no
pain, 27% mild pain,
0% significant pain
Renal function:
Bernie: improvement
30-44% both groups
Weise: robotic 44%
had significant
improvement, 52%
no change, 4%
decrease;
laparoscopic 25%
improved, 75% no
change, 0%

					decreased.	
Individual stud	ies (published after	review)				
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Bird 2011	Retrospective	172	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 98	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic, 74	Mean age:	Long-term	Operating time:	Financial
			39.6±15.2 yrs;	follow-up (not	189±62 mins; 187±69	disclosure was
			39.8±13.9 yrs	defined)	mins (NS)	not reported
			(NS)		Blood loss: <50 mL; <	
			Men/Women:		50 mL	Retrospective;
			46/52; 35/39		HLOS: 2.5 days; 2.5	baseline clinical
			BMI: 25.7		days (NS)	difference
			kg/m <sup>2</sup> ; 26.0		Intraoperative and	between
			kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		postoperative	groups; high
			Secondary		complications: similar	dropout rate
			uteropelvic		Radiographic success	for long-term
			junction		rate at follow-up:	f/u
			obstruction:		93.4%; 95%	
			17.3%; 6.8%		136/172 pts (79%) at	
			(P=0.04)		long-term follow-up	
			Inclusion:			
			Uteropelvic			
			junction			
			obstruction;			
			transperitoneal			
			approach			
			Exclusion:			

Link 2006	Prospective	20	Robotic;	Robotic	Operative outcomes	Fair-quality cost
	nonrandomized	Robotic, 10	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	contributing to cost	analysis but
	trial (10	Laparoscopy, 10	Mean age: 47	Mean 5.6 mos	differences: Greater	poor-quality
	consecutive		yrs, 38 yrs (NS)	(too short to	total room time for	outcomes data
	pyeloplasties		BMI: 23, 24 (NS)	allow	robotic procedures	
	performed with		Men (%): 30%,	comparison of	(173.8±15.4 min vs.	No disclosure of
	robotic system;		40%	failures)	134.8±20.6 min,	conflicts of
	next 10		Surgical side,		<i>P</i> <0.001) (total	interest or
	performed		presence of	Single surgeon	operative time	funding source.
	laparoscopically)		crossing vessels,	performed all	[100.2±9.1 min vs.	
			and need for	procedures;	80.7±21.9 min;	Nonrandomized
			renal pelvic	had previously	P=0.018] and all	treatment
			reduction were	performed >20	other components	assignment
			similar	robotic	were greater for	(although
				procedures,	robotic procedures;	temporal bias
			Inclusion	including 3 for	also, no robot	unlikely given
			<i>criteria:</i> Primary	pyeloplasty.	docking or undocking	the short time
			uretropelvic		time for laparoscopic	frame);possible
			junction		procedures). No	bias in favor of
			obstruction and		differences in	laparoscopic
			scheduled for		complications or	group if robotic
			laparoscopic		blood loss.	procedures
			dismembered		No learning curve	were the first
			pyeloplasty		was detected.	for pyeloplasty;
						results would
			Exclusion		U.S. hospital	not generalize
			criteria:		(academic)	to smaller
			Previous		perspective. All	institutions
			ipsilateral renal		direct/indirect	unable to
			surgery		inpatient costs: (a)	maintain the

		operating room	assumed
		(direct and indirect	volume of
		costs for second half	procedures
		2004 from hospital	
		accounting system);	
		(b) anesthesia	
		professional fees	
		(2004 Medicare	
		rates); (c) disposables	
		(costs, not charges);	
		(d) amortized cost of	
		robotic system (5	
		years; assume 150	
		cases/year); and (e)	
		amortized cost of	
		laparoscopy video	
		tower equipment (5	
		years; 400	
		cases/year). Factors	
		that did not differ	
		between robotic and	
		laparoscopic in a	
		previous cost	
		comparison were	
		excluded (e.g.,	
		surgeon professional	
		fees, per diem	
		hospital stay costs,	
		analgesics,	
		postoperative visits,	

	and stands ad
	and standard
	laparoscopic
	instruments used in
	both types of
	procedure).
	Operative data
	collected March-
	November, 2004.
	Cost: Robotic;
	Laparoscopic
	Total: \$5324, \$1990
	(graphic display of SD
	values indicated no
	overlap in CIs)
	Mainly due to
	differences in total
	room time (134 min
	vs. 135 min,
	P<0.0001) and
	consumables: (\$934
	vs. \$73; testing not
	reported)
	One way consitivity
	One-way sensitivity
	analysis: (a)
	Laparoscopic
	operative time (one
	component of total
	time) would have to

388 min for costs to be equivalent. (b) With elimination of robotic system depreciation costs, robotic surgery was still 1.7 greater than laparoscopic. (c) Increasing use of robotic system to 400 cases/year would decrease per-case depreciation costs from \$2000 to \$750.	
---	--

# Rectopexy

Review				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Maeso 2010	SR	Robotic	No meta-analysis	Good quality
		rectopexy	performed (only 1 study	SR
	1 non-randomized controlled study	Laparoscopic	identified)	
	N=33	rectopexy		SR notes that
	Robotic n = 14		Length of surgery (min)	study was not
	Laparoscopic n = 19		Robotic = 39 minutes	randomized or
			longer	blinded, and
	Heemskerk (n=33)			that objective
			LOS = 4 days both groups	was clearly
				stated.
			Conversions:	Significant
			Robotic = 5%	difference in
			Laparoscopic = 0%	age between
				treatment
			Time to defecation,	groups; effect
			postoperative	on results not
			constipation or	described.
			incontinence = NSD	
				SR concludes
			Cost = €600 more for	that based on
			robotic procedures	one study,
				robotic
				procedure is
				slower and
				more costly

Individual studies (published after review)						
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Wong 2011	Retrospective	63	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 23	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic, 40	Mean age:	Follow-up: 6	Operating time: 221±39	Retrospective;
			61±11 yrs;	mos	mins/ 162±60 mins	small sample
			59±13 yrs (NS)		(P=0.0001)	size; patients
			BMI: 27 kg/m2;		Blood loss: 6±23 mL;	assigned to
			24 kg/m2		45±91 mL ( <i>P</i> =0.048)	robotic group
			(P=0.03)		Conversion to open	based upon
					procedure: 1; 4 (NS)	availability of
			Inclusion:		Postoperative	robot;
			Symptomatic		complications: 0; 5	Robotics group
			complex		No mortalities or	had higher
			rectocele;		recurrences	BMI
			conservative			
			treatments			
			ineffective			
			Exclusion:			
			Complete rectal			
			prolapsed;			
			isolated internal			
			rectal prolapse			
de Hoog	Retrospective	82	Mean age: 56.4	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
2009	cohort	Robotic, 20	yrs, range 21-88	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic; Open	
		Laparoscopic, 15	Men/Women:	Open Procedure	Operating time: 154±47	Retrospective;
		Open, 47	11/71	Mean follow-up	mins; 119±31 mins;	small sample
				1.95 yrs	77±33 mins (all analyses	size; varied

	Inclusion: Full-	<i>P</i> ≤0.02)	entry criteria
	thickness rectal	HLOS: 2.6 days, range 1-	for different
	prolapse	6; 3.5 days, range 1-14;	surgical
	Exclusion: <18	5.7 days, range 2-30	methods;
	yrs of age;	(P<0.001)	operative data
	patients with	Recurrence: 20%; 27%;	not presented
	history of	2% (P=0.008)	per procedure
	extensive		type
	abdominal	OR for recurrence:	
	surgery were	laparoscopic vs. open,	
	ineligible for	13.94 (95% CI 0.9,	
	robotic or	215.6); robotic vs. open,	
	laparoscopic	24.41 (95% CI 1.45,	
	procedures	410.7)	

# **Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass**

Review				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Maeso	SR/MA	Roux-en-Y	Meta-analysis	Good quality SR
2010		robotic	<u>results:</u>	
	1 RCT	Roux-en-Y	Total conversions:	Sanchez RCT rated as
	3 non-randomized comparative studies	laparoscopic	OR = 9.46 (1.72,	good quality by SR;
	N=321		52.15) favoring	other three studies
			laparoscopy	not randomized or
	Robotic n = 121			blinded. Artuso and
	Laparoscopic n = 200		Surgery time (min)	Hubens did not
			MD = 10.12 (-69.86,	compare baseline
	Sanchez (n=50)		90.11) NS	characteristics.
	Hubens (n=90)			
	Artuso (n=161)		Complications	SR concludes robotic
	Mohr (n=20)		OR = 0.58 (0.21, 1.64)	and laparoscopic
			NS	procedures have
				similar surgery times,
			Open conversions	length of stay,
			RD = 0.06 (-0.04,	number of
			0.16)	complications, but
				robotic procedure has
			Outcomes reported	more surgical
			in SR but not	conversions
			included in MA:	
			Cost: Robotic €1,000	
			more expensive	

					Learning curve: Mohr: Robotic learning curve less steep than laparoscopic Sanchez: Surgery time in continuous groups of 10 patients, Robotic/Laparoscopic (min): 154, 124, 99 / 163, 141, 139 Artuso: learning curve present (data not reported) Hubens: last 10 robotic patients similar to	
					laparoscopic (136m vs. 127m)	
Individual st	udies (published a	fter review)				
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Ayloo 2011	Chronologically		Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	determined	Robotic, 90	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
	controls (45	Laparoscopic, 45	Mean age:	Follow-up: 1	Operating time:	Financial disclosure
	laparoscopic		39±9 yrs; 43±8	yr	207±31 mins; 227±31	was not reported
	procedures		yrs (P=0.01)		mins (P=0.0006)	Detuces etime verilinin
	followed by 90		Men/Women:		HLOS: 2; 3	Retrospective review;

	robotic over 3-		12/78; 3/42		(P=0.0002)	noncontemporaneous
	year time		(NS)		Reoperation: 1; 1	controls; patients in
	frame)		BMI: 48 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		(NS)	robotic group were
			46 kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		Readmission: 5; 1	slightly younger and
			Weight:		(NS)	slightly more obese
			137±23 kg;		Early morbidity:	than laparoscopic
			132±21 kg (NS)		1.1%; 1.2% (NS)	group; choice of
					Late morbidity: 1.1%;	surgical method was
			Inclusion:		8.8% ( <i>P</i> =0.04)	made chronologically;
			Morbid		There were no	weight loss data not
			obesity;		conversions to open	reported for
			surgical		surgery, transfusions,	laparoscopic group;
			indication		or fatalities.	no data on
			criteria of NIH			comorbidities
			Exclusion: Not		Difference between	
			reported		groups in weight loss	
					at 3 mos, 6 mos, and	
					1 yr was not	
					statistically	
					significant	
Park 2011	Retrospective	300	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort	Robotic: 105	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic: 195	Mean age:	Follow-up: 1	Operating time:	One author receives
			42.2±11 yrs;	yr	169±38 mins; 152±50	honoraria from a
			43.9±10.9 yrs		mins ( <i>P</i> =0.003)	manufacturer of
			(NS)		Blood loss: 59.0±43.8	surgical instruments
			Men/Women:		mL; 57.2±45.9 mL	
			22/83; 54/141		(NS)	Retrospective;
			(NS)		HLOS: 3.4 days; 3.0	procedure for
			BMI: 46.8		days (NS)	assigning patients to

			kg/m <sup>2</sup> ; 47.7		Conversion to open	surgical method was
			kg/m² (NS)		procedure: 0; 3	not reported; high
			Comorbidities		(1 robotic procedure	dropout rate for 1-
			and ASA were		was converted to a	year results
			similar		laparoscopic	,
					procedure)	
			Inclusion:		Complications: 9.5%;	
			Morbid obesity		9.7% (NS)	
			Exclusion: Not		Follow-up: 61.9%;	
			reported		66.2%	
			•		Weight loss at 1 yr:	
					61.9%; 61.3% (NS)	
					Total hospital	
					charges: similar (no	
					detail provided)	
Sanchez	Randomized,	50	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Good
2005	controlled trial	Robotic: 25	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
(analyzed		Laparoscopic: 25	Median age:	No follow-up	Operating time:	Financial disclosure
by BMI)			43.3 yrs, range		130.8 min; 149.4 min	was not reported
			27-58; 44.4 yrs,		(P=0.02)	
			range 20-59		Operating time/BMI:	Small sample size;
			(NS)		2.94; 3.47 ( <i>P</i> =0.02)	randomization and
			Men/Women:		Operating time in	concealment method
			2/23; 3/22		patients with BMI	were not reported;
			BMI: 45.5		>43 kg/m <sup>2</sup> : 123.5	
			kg/m²; 43.4		mins; 153.2 mins	
			kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		(P=0.009)	
			Comorbidities		Operating time/BMI	
			and history of		in patients with BMI	
			prior		>43 kg/m <sup>2</sup> : 2.49; 3.24	

			abdominal		(P=0.009)	
			surgery were		HLOS: 2.72; 2.72 (NS)	
			similar		1 robotic procedure	
					was converted to a	
			Inclusion:		laparoscopic	
			Surgical		procedure	
			indication		No postoperative	
			criteria of NIH		complications	
			Exclusion: Not			
			reported			
Hagen 2011	Retrospective	N=990	NS differences	Laparotomy	NS differences	Poor quality cohort
	cohort with	Open n=524	in age, gender,	Laparoscopic	between all groups in	
	cost analysis	Laparoscopic n=323	BMI between	Robotic	overall	Poor quality cost
		Robotic n=143	all three groups		complications,	analysis
					pulmonary	
			Significant		complications, death,	Authors declare
			differences		bleeding, wound	employment and
			between open		infections, neurologic	consult work with
			and robotic		complications, other	Intuitive; differences
			groups in ASA		complications	in ASA scores at
			scores (robotic			baseline (robotic
			group having		NS differences	patients were
			lower scores);		between open and	healthier), possibly
			NS difference		robotic groups in	introducing bias in
			between		anastomotic leaks,	favor of robotic
			laparoscopic		anastomotic	group; retrospective
			and robotic		strictures, or	study design.
			groups		reoperations	Temporal distribution
						between groups not
			Cost inputs:		Laparoscopic vs.	discussed, but study

OR material	robotic, p-value	period included cases
	• •	
costs	Anastomotic leaks, n	post-1997, possibly
Laparotomy,	(%)	introducing bias
laparoscopy,	13 (4.0) vs. 0 (0),	towards robotic
robotic	p=0.0349	group, which was
		likely operated on
Drapes	Anastomotic	more recently. No
112.84; 147.36;	strictures, n (%)	discussion of surgeon
546.22	22 (6.8) vs. 0 (0),	experience between
	p=0.0002	groups, which may
Staplers		introduce bias of
1860.95;	Conversions, n (%)	unknown direction.
3560.83;	16 (4.9) vs. 2 (1.4),	
1860.95	p=0.0388	Cost analysis
	'	limitations include
Other	Reoperations, n (%)	use of only direct
instruments	13 (4.0) vs. 1 (0.7),	costs, only selected
187.1; 1737.84;	p=0.0349	variables included in
1368.01		sensitivity analysis,
	Hospitalization	unknown source of
Robot-specific	outcomes	cost inputs, potential
costs = 1582.91	Laparotomy;	differences in health
	laparoscopy; robotic	system costs (data
Suturing	ICU stay, mean	from Switzerland)
material	2.0; 0.6; 0.2,	when compared to US
90.45; 48.076;	p<0.0001 (open vs.	practice
69.37	robotic), p=0.0517	practice
09.37	(laparoscopic vs.	
Total costs	· · ·	
Total costs	robotic)	
2251.34;		

	5494.11;	Length of hospital
	5427.46	stay:
		10.9; 11.0; 7.4,
		p<0.0001 (open vs.
		robotic), p=-0.001
		(laparoscopic vs.
		robotic)
		Cost analysis findings
		Laparotomy;
		laparoscopy; robotic
		Baseline costs
		\$23,000; \$21,697;
		\$19,363
		Robotic procedure
		cheaper when at
		least 7 procedures
		performed, assuming
		anastomotic leak
		rate of 4%; 10
		robotic procedures
		must be performed if
		laparoscopic leak
		rate reduces to 2%
		With 4% leak rate,
		OR time could be up
		to 135 minutes
		longer without
		TOTIBET WILLIOUT

		exceeding costs of	
		laparoscopy; 30	
		minutes longer with	
		2% leak rate	

# Sacrocolpopexy

Reviews				
Reference	Study Design and Number of Studies and Subjects	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Reza 2010	SR/MA  1 prospective study using historical controls N = 178 Robotic n = 73 Open n = 105  Geller 2008 (n = 178)	Robotic sacrocolpopexy Open sacrocolpopexy	Meta-analysis not performed (only 1 study identified)  Outcomes reported in SR: EBL (mL) [SD] Robotic = 109 [93] Open = 255 [155] P<0.001  HLOS (days) Robotic = 1.3 [0.8] Open = 2.7 [1.4] P<0.001  Duration of surgery (min) Robotic = 328 [55] Open = 225 [61] P<0.001  Postoperative fever Robotic = 4% Open = 0%	SR notes that study was not randomized or blinded, but had a clear objective. No other quality indicators discussed.

					P<0.04	
Individual stud	ies (published afte	r review)				
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Paraiso 2011	Randomized,	78	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Fair
	controlled trial	Robotic, 40	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic,	Mean age: 61±9	Follow-up: 1 yr	Operating time:	Small sample size;
		38	yrs; 60±11 yrs		265±50 mins; 199±46	high 1-year dropout
			BMI: 29 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ; 29		mins (95% CI 43, 90)	rate
			kg/m <sup>2</sup>		Conversion to another	
			History of pelvic		procedure: 3; 2 (NS)	
			surgery was		HLOS: 43 hrs; 34 hrs	
			similar		(95% CI -4, 23)	
					Total healthcare	
			Inclusion:		system cost :	
			Posthysterectomy		\$16,278±3326;	
			vaginal apex		\$14,342±2941	
			prolapsed; ≥21 yrs		(P=0.008; 95% CI 417,	
			of age; preferred		2941); driven by	
			laparoscopic		difference in operating	
			method		room cost (\$1667;	
			Exclusion: History		95% CI 448, 2885;	
			of		P=0.008)	
			sacrocolpopexy;		Costs of	
			pelvic		hospitalization and 6-	
			inflammatory		wk postoperative care	
			disease; morbid		were similar.	
			obesity; rectal		Cost data in 2011 U.S.	
			prolapsed		dollars collected	

					health from system- wide (multispecialty clinic) accounting system; all direct and indirect costs, except	
					initial purchase and maintenance of robotic system, for procedure related care	
					through 6-week postoperative visit were included. Intraoperative and	
					postoperative complications were similar Narcotic use, return to	
					daily activities, anatomic outcome, and quality-of-life measures were similar	
					Patients in robotic group reported significantly more pain	
					and used more NSAIDS at 3-5 wks postoperatively than the laparoscopic group	
White 2009	Retrospective	30	Robotic;	Robotic	(all analyses P≤0.04)  Outcome: Robotic;	Poor (especially for 6-

	cohort with	Robotic, 10	Laparoscopic;	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic; Single	mo outcomes)
	matched	Laparoscopic,	Single port	Single port	port	
	controls	10	Mean age: 61.3	laparoscopy	Operating time:	Financial disclosure
	(cases were	Single port,	yrs; 62.5 yrs; 59.5	Follow-up: 6	150±16 mins; 151±19	was not reported
	single port	10	yrs (NS)	mos	mins; 162±25 mins	
	procedures		BMI: 26.0 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ;		(NS)	Retrospective;
	from a		27.6 kg/m <sup>2</sup> ; 25.8		Blood loss: 87 mL; 65	noncontemporaneous
	prospectively		kg/m <sup>2</sup> (NS)		mL; 47.5 mL (P=0.5)	controls (but short
	collected		Prior prolapse		HLOS: 1.6 days; 1.6	time frame); small
	database;		surgery and		days; 1.5 days (NS)	sample size; follow-
	robotic and		prolapse stage		Reoperation: 0; 0; 3	up data not shown;
	laparoscopic		were similar			standard deviation
	were				No complications	was not always
	retrospectively		Inclusion:			reported
	matched)		Symptomatic		90% of patients	
			≥stage II pelvic		completed follow-up	
			organ prolapse		(treatment group was	
			Exclusion: Not		not specified)	
			reported			
					At follow-up, all	
			Patients in robotic		patients reported	
			and laparoscopic		symptom relief and	
			group chosen by		had excellent	
			age and BMI		prolapsed reduction	
			matching to single		based upon pelvic	
			port group		organ prolapsed	
					questionnaire.	
Patel 2009	Retrospective	15	Robotic;	Robotic	Operative outcomes:	Fair-quality cost
	cohort	Robotic, 5	Laparoscopic;	Laparoscopic	Robotic; Laparoscopic;	analysis
		Laparoscopic,	Open	Open	Open	Poor-quality

5	Median age: 58,	Blood loss (cc):	outcomes data
Open, 5	58, 56	210±74.2, 150±61.2,	
	Median BMI: 28,	235±134.2 (NS)	Retrospective and
	24, 28	Operative time (min):	nonsystematic
	# vaginal	358±86, 510±372,	treatment
	deliveries: 3, 2, 3	418±249 (NS)	assignment; very
	Prolapse stage	# nights in hospital:	small sample size;
	and # prior	2±0, 3±1.3, 3±2.7 (NS)	patients undergoing
	prolapsed		laparoscopy were less
	surgeries: Same	Cost-minimization	obese; 56 of 71
	across groups	analysis, assuming	sacrocolpopexies
		equivalent follow-up	were excluded
	Inclusion criteria:	outcomes, was	because of
	None other than	conducted. Costs	concurrent
	sacrocolpopexy	included all direct and	procedures, so results
	Exclusion criteria:	indirect costs	may not be
	Concurrent	associated with	generalizable to
	hysterectomy,	procedure and	typical practice; costs
	other,	inpatient stay. Data	adjusted by general
	incontinence	from procedures	rather than medical
	procedures, or	performed 2002	index
	other types of	through 2007 were	
	pelvic	inflation-adjusted	
	reconstruction	using Consumer Price	
	(concurrent	Index.	
	paravaginal defect		
	repair or Burch,	Costs: Robotic;	
	posterior	Laparoscopic; Open	
	colporrhaphy, or	Operating room,	
	cystourethroscopy	direct:	

was eligible)	\$4520.63±1874.59;
	\$3141.79±2130.00;
	1594.22±353.14
	(global <i>P</i> =0.48)*
	Instruments/materials,
	direct:
	\$2207.88±292.69;
	\$1940.55±514.79;
	\$465.01±553.36
	(global <i>P</i> =0.0001)*
	Anesthesia, direct:
	\$426.93±121.09;
	\$503.82±73.56;
	\$36.00±126.49) (NS)
	Miscellaneous, direct:
	\$136.51±28.43;
	\$186.15±181.32;
	\$152.27±108.12 (NS)
	Hospital room, direct:
	\$853.39±18.26;
	\$1043.21±420.98;
	\$959.30±405.19 (NS)
	Indirect: Comparable
	between robotic and
	laparoscopic; slightly
	greater than open but
	difference NS.
	Total direct and
	indirect:

			1		642 F2F F0 : 2F40 CC	
					\$12,525.50±2519.38;	
					\$11,093.90±6123.73;	
					\$6816.90±1696.79	
					(global <i>P</i> =0.098)	
					*Robotic and	
					laparoscopic	
					significantly greater	
					than open	
					Charges: \$24,162;	
					19,309; \$13,150	
					(global <i>P</i> =0.004)	
					Reported profits	
					followed the same	
					pattern as total costs	
					and charges, but the	
					method of calculation	
					was not clear.	
Judd 2010	Cost-	N/A	Hypothetical	Robotic	U.S. healthcare system	Poor
	minimization		cohort of women	Laparoscopic	perspective, 2008	
	analysis;		with advanced	Abdominal	dollars. Professional	Outcome and cost
	decision		pelvic organ	(open)	fee costs derived from	data from different
	analytic model		prolapse electing		Medicare rates for	sources; no data on
	(equivalent		sacrocolpopexy	No follow-up	professional	assumed surgical risk
	clinical		with synthetic	after discharge	anesthesia and	of patients (possibly
	effectiveness		polypropylene		surgeon services. All	unreliable operative
	assumed,		mesh. Model		other inpatient costs	outcome estimates);
	based on a		included 4		incurred at Duke	unclear whether fixed
	previously		outcomes: (a)		medical center: peri-	costs were included;
	published		operative time;		and postoperative	absolute results
	retrospective		(b) possibility for		services; disposables;	would not generalize

cohort study	both robotic and	transfusion packs;	to smaller institutions
[Geller 2008]	laparoscopic	extra time and fewer	with lower volumes
showing	procedures of	laparoscopic	of robotic procedures
equivalent	conversion to an	instruments for	
vaginal vault	abdominal (open)	conversion (calculated	
support at 6	procedure; (c)	differently for early*	
weeks	blood transfusion	and late conversions);	
between	(but not	laboratory; pharmacy	
robotic and	enterotomy or	(varied according to	
abdominal	ureteral injury);	surgical approach;	
approach and	(d) HLOS.	Medicare Part B	
the similarity	Parameters (base	maximum allowable	
of the	case values and	and online prices);	
procedure	ranges for	room and board	
performed	sensitivity	(billing department);	
through the 3	analyses) for	robotic system	
different	these outcomes	purchase (\$1.65M)	
routes)	were derived	plus maintenance	
	from 7	years 2-5	
	observational	(\$149,000/year),	
	studies identified	amortized over 7 years	
	in a systematic	with 5% interest rate	
	literature review	and distributed to	
	(PubMed;	each procedure,	
	February 2009)	assuming 24 robotic	
	and from expert	procedures/month	
	opinion where	(robotic system costs	
	necessary; key	excluded from the	
	sources were	Existing Robot Model).	
	Geller 2008 and	Cost-charge ratio of	

			Paraiso 2005.		0.6 applied where	
					necessary.	
					·	
					Total cost: Robotic;	
					Laparoscopic;	
					Abdominal	
					Existing Robot Model	
					(hospital already	
					owns): \$8508, \$7353,	
					\$5792. Only extreme	
					reduction in robotic	
					operative time or	
					extreme reduction in	
					robotic disposables	
					combined with	
					extreme increase in	
					laparoscopic	
					disposables predicted	
					equivalent cost	
					between robotic and	
					laparoscopic	
					Robot Purchase	
					Model: \$9962, \$7353,	
					\$5792	
					Sensitivity analyses	
					showed no situations	
					in which robotic	
					became less expensive	
					than laparoscopic.	
Tan-Kim 2011	Retrospective	104	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor

	cohort	Robotic, 43 Laparoscopic,	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	small sample size;
		61	Mean age: 60 <u>+</u> 8	Follow-up data	Operation time:	limited long term
			yrs; 65 <u>+</u> 8 yrs	recorded at 3	281 <u>+</u> 58 mins;	follow-up outcomes;
			(p<0.01)	wks and all	206 <u>+</u> 42 mins (p<	Cls not provided;
				follow-up visits	0.001)	no financial disclosure
			History of pelvic	(variable		
			surgery (not	length 6-12	Costs:	
			including	mos.)	Robotic surgery costs	
			hysterectomy)		significantly higher	
			was similar		than laparoscopic	
					(p<0.01;for 2724 vs.	
			Inclusion: women		2295 standard "cost	
			with post-		units" ). Cost for	
			hysterectomy		hospital stay were	
			sacroplexy using		similar.	
			one of minim			
			E d de luce		Median hospital stay,	
			Exclusion: History		mean follow-up and	
			of concurrent		patients with mesh	
			hysterectomy and/or anterior		erosion were similar	
			vaginal wall repair		Complications	
			vagillai wali repali		(intraoperative and	
					postoperative) were	
					similar.	
Seror 2011	Prospective	67	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 20	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	Laparoscopic	
		Laparoscopic,				Different baseline
		27	Mean age: 60 yrs;	Follow-up at 1,	Blood loss: 55 vs. 280	population

	66.7 (p=0.05)	3, 6 mos and	ml (median) (p= 0.03)	characteristics
		annually. Also		
	BMI and history of	as needed for	Operation time (125	Small sample size
	gynecological	urinary	vs. 220 min. p = 0.03)	
	surgery were	symptoms	but	Different baseline
	similar		overall operation	populations
			room time similar	
				Short term outcomes
			No significant	
			difference between	
			hospital stay,	
			amount of pain	
			medicines, hospital	
			stay or median length	
			of follow-up	

# **Splenectomy**

Individual stud	Individual studies									
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments				
Bodner 2005	Retrospective cohort	12 Robotic, 6 Laparoscopic, 6	Robotic; Laparoscopic Median age: 42 yrs; 62 yrs (NS) Women/Men: 2/4; 0/6 BMI: 27 kg/m²; 26.3 kg/m² ASA score, platelet counts, and previous abdominal surgery were similar  Inclusion: First 6 robotic or first 6 laparoscopic splenectomies by surgeon Exclusion: Not reported	Robotic Laparoscopic Mean follow- up: Robotic, 11 mos; Laparoscopic, 21 mos	Outcome: Robotic; Laparoscopic Operating time: 154 mins, range 115-292; 127 mins, 95-174 (P<0.05) HLOS: 7; 6 (NS) Blood loss was similar There were no conversions to open surgery or major complications 1 pt in laparoscopic group died 14 mos postoperatively (unrelated to splenectomy) All other patients were asymptomatic relative to surgery Overall procedural cost: \$6927; \$4084 (P<0.05) Cost difference attributed to longer operation time, use of special instruments, and	Poor  Financial disclosure not reported  Retrospective; very small sample size				

Individual stud	Individual studies									
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed  Main Findings	Quality Comments				
					disposable supplies (total \$2843) in robotic group. Initial cost of robotic system was not added into cost determinations but maintenance costs were included.					

# **Thymectomy**

Individual st	Individual studies									
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments				
Ruckert	Retrospective	153	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic;	Fair				
2011	cohort w/	Robotic, 74	Thoracoscopic	Thoracoscopic	Thoracoscopic					
	historic	Thoracoscopic, 79	Median age: 39	42 mos	Operating time:	Retrospective;				
	controls (79		yrs, range 7-75;		187±48 mins;	noncontemporaneous				
	thoracoscopic		37 yrs, range		198±48 mins	controls; limited				
	procedures		11-74		Conversion to	patient				
	followed by		Men:Women		sternotomy: 1; 1	characteristics;				
	74 robotic		ratio: 1:1.3;		Postoperative	statistical analyses				
	over 12-year		1:2.4		morbidity: 2.7%;	not reported				
	time frame)		Myasthenia		2.5%					
			gravis severities		No mortality at 30-					
			were similar		days					
					Bleeding incidence					
			Inclusion:		and phrenic nerve					
			Myasthenia		resections were					
			gravis		similar					
			Exclusion: Not		Histologic findings					
			reported		were similar with					
					exception of					
					follicular					
					hyperplasia, which					
					was more prevalent					
					in thoracoscopic					
					group (45% vs. 68%)					
					Complete remission					

Individual stu	Individual studies									
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments				
					at follow-up: 39.3%; 20.3% (P=0.01)					
Cakar 2007	Retrospective cohort with historic controls (10 sternotomy procedures followed by 9 robotic over 10-year time frame)	19 Robotic, 9 Open, 10	Age, sex distribution, BMI, ASA score, myasthenia gravis classification were similar (data not shown)  Inclusion: Thymectomy for myasthenia gravis Exclusion: Not reported	Robotic Open 12 mos	Outcome: Robotic; Open Operating time: 154 min, range 94-312; 110 mins, range 42- 152 (P<0.05) HLOS: 5 days; 10 days (P<0.05) Postoperative complications: 1; 3 Reoperation: 0; 2 Follow-up: 13±10 mos; 74±23 mos Thymoma: 44%; 30% Disease improvement at follow-up: 9/9; 8/10 There were no major complications and blood loss was <50 mL in all cases There were no conversions to open surgery	Financial disclosure not reported  Retrospective; small sample size; noncontemporaneous controls; patient characteristic data were not shown; statistical significance of data not always reported				

# Thyroidectomy

Individual stu	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Lang 2011	Retrospective	46	Robotic;	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic,	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 7	Endoscopic	Endoscopic	Endoscopic	
		Endoscopic, 39	Mean age: 43.4	6 mos	Operating time: 149	Retrospective,
			yrs, range 20.2-		mins, range 92-190; 100	small sample
			54.7; 44.4 yrs,		mins, range 50-220	size; patients
			range 20.3-58.3		( <i>P</i> =0.018)	chose surgical
			(NS)		Time for first 7 cases:	method;
			Men/Women:		149 mins, range 92-190;	robotic group
			0/7; 1/38 (NS)		120 mins, range 95-220	had
			Size of largest		(P=0.004)	significantly
			nodule: 1.6 cm,		Conversions to open	fewer
			range 0.5-3; 2.5		procedure: 0; 1 (NS)	patients;
			cm, range 0.8-		Blood loss: 30 mL, range	robotic group
			3.5 (NS)		20-60; 20 mL, range 10-	composed of
					60 (NS)	first patients
			Inclusion: <60		Weight of excised	to be treated
			yrs of age;		thyroid: 11.3 g, range 6-	with robotic
			benign nodule		67.1; 19 g, range 10.7-37	surgery at
			<4 cm or		( <i>P</i> =0.021)	institution
			malignant		HLOS: 2 days; 2 days (NS)	
			nodule <2 cm		Pain score day 0: 4; 2	
			Exclusion: Not		(P=0.025)	
			reported		Pain score day 1: 2; 2	

Individual stud	Individual studies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed  Main Findings	Quality Comments
					(NS) Extent of resection, final pathology, and surgical complications were similar Robotic surgery cost approximately \$1300 more than endoscopic surgery (details not provided)	
Lee 2011c	Retrospective cohort	411 Robotic, 174 Open, 237	Robotic; Open Mean age: 39.9±8.8 yrs; 51.1±11.1 yrs (P<0.001) Women: 88.5%; 78.9% (P=0.012) BMI: 22.9 kg/m2; 23.9 kg/m2 (P<0.001)  Inclusion: Total thyroidectomy with central node dissection; papillary thyroid	Robotic Open No follow-up	Outcome: Robotic; Open *Radioablation sessions: 1.95±0.49; 2.05±0.51 (P=0.05) * Mean total RAI ablation dose (mCi): 62.2±19.1; 66.8±27.3 (NS) * Measures of surgical completeness  Matched pairs had similar clinical parameters of surgical completeness (thyroid	Fair  Financial disclosure not reported  Retrospective; robotic group was younger, had more women, had lower BMI, and had less advanced disease; perioperative

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			carcinoma; radioactive iodine ablation Exclusion: Not reported  Operative findings: Tumor size, prevalence of multifocality, lymph node metastasis, and T-stage were similar. Robotic group more likely to be stage I disease and open group more likely to have stage III disease (P<0.001).  Authors also generated subgroup of		bed-to-background ratio of radioactive iodine uptake, thyroglobulin levels on first radioactive iodine scan, and total number of ablation sessions or dose needed to ablate remnant thyroid)	data not reported

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed  Main Findings	Quality Comments
			matched cases (108 pairs) based upon propensity scores derived from 8 criteria (3 demographic and 5 pathologic)			
Kim 2011b	Retrospective cohort	302 Robotic, 69 Endoscopic, 95 Open, 138	Robotic; Endoscopic; Open Mean age: 41.3±7.8 yrs; 39.9±9.1 yrs; 51.8±8.9 yrs (Open group older, P<0.001) Men/Women: 6/63; 2/93; 34/104 (Robotic vs. Open, P=0.005) BMI: 22.7 kg/m2; 24.4	Robotic Endoscopic Open No follow-up	Outcome: Robotic; Endoscopic; Open Operating time: 3:16±0:45 hrs; 2:16±0:31 hrs; 1:21±0:16 hrs (all analyses P<0.001) Tumor size: 0.6±0.2 cm; 0.6±0.2 cm; 0.7±0.2 cm (Open group vs. other groups, P=0.038) HLOS: 3.1±0.7 days; 3.1±0.9 days; 2.8±0.9 days (NS) Number of retrieved nodes and metastatic nodes was similar There were no	Financial disclosure not reported  Retrospective; criteria for determining surgical method were not reported; Significant differences in patient age, sex ratio, and BMI between

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			kg/m2 (Robotic vs. Open, P<0.001)  Inclusion: Total thyroidectomy and ipsilateral central lymph node dissection; <1 cm papillary thyroid carcinoma Exclusion: Lobectomies; poorly differentiated cancer; bilateral lymph node dissection; distant metastasis; invasion to adjacent organs  Patients with severe		conversions to open surgery Complications were similar	robotic and open groups; thyroiditis more likely in open group; data on complications was obtained via telephone interview of patients; no follow-up

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			thyroiditis was relative contraindication for robotic or endoscopic surgery.			
Lee 2011b	Retrospective cohort	259 Robotic, 163 Endoscopic, 96	Robotic; Endoscopic Mean age: 38.7±8.2 yrs; 39.9±6.5 yrs (NS) Men/Women: 6/157; 2/94 BMI: 22.9 kg/m²; 23 kg/m² (NS) Bilateral total thyroidectomy: 29.4%; 2.1% (global <i>P</i> <0.001	Robotic Endoscopic Min 3 mos	Outcome: Robotic; Endoscopic Operating time: 110.1±50.7 mins; 142.7±52.1 mins (P=0.041) Blood loss: 4.5±3.8 mL; 5.1±3 mL (NS) HLOS: 2.8 days; 3.2 days (NS) Postoperative complications: 11%; 10.4% (NS)	Financial disclosure not reported  Retrospective; robotic group had more severe disease than endoscopic group; authors
			No lymph node dissection: 6.8%, 45.8% (global $P < 0.001$ ) Operative findings: Benign lesions:		HLOS: 3.2±1.9 days; 2.8±1.1 days (NS) Learning curve was less steep for robotic procedure. Dissected lymph nodes: 4.5±1.5; 2.4±1.9	did not discuss whether 6-12 months was sufficient follow-up to determine recurrence

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			6.7%; 42.7% (P<0.001) Pathology measures were similar except for significantly greater presence of adenomatous hyperplasia in endoscopy group  Inclusion: Follicular neoplasm tumor ≤5 cm; differentiated thyroid carcinoma tumor ≤2 cm Exclusion: Previous neck surgery; severe Graves' disease; malignancy with		(P=0.004) There were no conversions to open procedure At 3-6 mos follow-up, serum thyroglobulin and antithyroglobulin antibody levels were similar; At 6-12 mos, there was no tumor recurrence. Operating time steady state achieved after 35-40 cases of robotic and 55-60 cases of endoscopic thyroidectomy.	rates or how many patients were followed this long.

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Lee 2010	Prospective	84	extrathyroid invasion or distant metastasis; lesion in dorsal thyroid Robotic; Open	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic; Open	Poor
	cohort	Robotic, 41 Open, 43	Mean age: 39±7 yrs; 37.7±6.5 yrs (NS) Men/Women: 3/38; 3/40 (NS)  Inclusion: Follicular thyroid carcinoma ≤4 cm; papillary thyroid carcinoma ≤2 cm Exclusion: Previous neck surgery; 21-65 yrs of age; vocal fold paralysis;	Open 3 mos	Operating time: 128.6±36.3 mins; 98±22.2 mins (P=0.001) Blood loss: 3.5±3 mL; 4.9±3.6 mL (P=0.54) HLOS: 2.5 days; 3.2 days (NS) Hyperesthesia or paresthesia of neck at 1 wk: 36.6%; 95.3% (P=0.01) and at 3 mos: 9.8%; 65.1% (P=0.002) Complications were similar Analgesic use and pain scores were similar Patients in robotic group	Small sample size; patients chose surgical method

Individual stud	dies					
Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
			laryngeal disease requiring therapy; malignancy with extrathyroid invasion; distant metastasis; lesion in dorsal thyroid Tumor characteristics: Multiplicity, bilaterality, tumor size and stage, and number of metastatic lymph nodes were similar		index at 1 wk: 7.2±2.9; 14.1±5.4 ( <i>P</i> =0.001) and at 3 mos: 4.7±2.2; 9.3±4.6 ( <i>P</i> =0.007)  Voice handicap index was similar at all times	

# **Trachelectomy**

**Individual studies** 

Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Nick 2012	Retrospective	37	Robotic; Open	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic; Open	Good
	cohort	Robotic, 12	Mean age: 29.8	Open	Operating time: 294	
		Open, 25	yrs, range 25.3-	Median follow-	mins, range 207-379;	Retrospective;
			33.3; 28.7 yrs,	up 17.0 months	328 mins, range 203-392	small sample
			range 21.4-37.2	(range 0.30-	(NS);	size;
			(NS)	64.9 months)	Blood loss: 62.5 mL,	
					range 25-450; 300 mL,	Authors
			Parity, Tumor		range 50-1100	conclusion:
			stage, Tumor		(P=0.0001)	Reduced blood
			histology were		HLOS: 1 day range 1-2; 4	loss, and LOS
			similar (NS)		range 3-9 ( <i>P</i> <0.001);	but concerned
					Transfusion rate similar	with high
			Inclusion: Early		(NS);	conversion
			stage cervical Ca		Rate of conversion to	rate to
			with desire for		hysterectomy: 4 (33%); 1	hysterectomy
			fertility		(4%) (p=0.03)	in fertility
			Exclusion: NR			seeking
					Morbidity <30 days	women
					similar for fever, UTI, and	
					retention (NS);	
					Morbidity >30 days	
					overall: 1 (13%); 14	
					(58%) (p=0.07)	

# Vesico-vaginal Fistula

**Individual studies** 

Reference	Study Design	Sample size	Patient Characteristics	Intervention Comparator Follow-up	Outcomes Assessed Main Findings	Quality Comments
Gupta 2010	Retrospective	32	Robotic; Open	Robotic	Outcome: Robotic; Open	Poor
	cohort with	Robotic, 12	Mean age: 27.1	Open	Operating time: 140	
	matched	Open, 20	yrs, range 16-46;	No follow-up	mins, range 110-180;	Retrospective;
	controls		27.5 yrs, range		148.5 mins, range 100-	small sample
			18-44 (NS)		210 (NS)	size; matching
					Blood loss: 88 mL, range	process and
			Parity, previous		50-200; 170 mL, range	criteria unclear
			delivery		110-400 ( <i>P</i> <0.05)	
			location, cause		HLOS: 3.1 days; 5.6 days	
			of fistula,		( <i>P</i> <0.05)	
			history of		Complications: 0; 2 (NS)	
			surgical repair,		Success: 100%; 90% (NS)	
			and fistula size			
			were similar			
			Inclusion:			
			Recurrent			
			vesico-vaginal			
			fistula			
			Exclusion: Not			
			reported			

# **Appendix E. Guideline Summary Table**

Recommending Body,	Recommendation(s) <sup>1</sup>	Evidence Base		
Year Published		Quality		
American Urological	Surgical Procedures	Systematic		
Association (2010)	Laparoscopic and Robotic Prostatectomy p.22	review		
Guideline on the Management of Benign Prostatic Hyperplasia (BPH)	Option: Men with moderate to severe LUTS and/or who are significantly bothered by these symptoms can consider a laparoscopic or robotic prostatectomy. There are insufficient published data on which to base a treatment recommendation.  [Based on review of the data and Panel consensus.]	Poor		
European Association of	7.5 Conclusions on urinary diversion after radical cystectomy p.31	Systematic		
Urology (2011)	<b>Laparoscopic and robotic-assisted laparoscopic cystectomy</b> is feasible but still investigational.			
Guidelines on Bladder Cancer Muscle-invasive and Metastatic	Level of Evidence: 3 [Evidence obtained from well-designed non-experimental studies, such as comparative studies, correlation studies and case reports]	Fair		
	7.6.1 Recommendations for radical cystectomy			
	<b>Laparoscopic and robotic-assisted laparoscopic cystectomy</b> may be options. However, current data have not sufficiently proven the advantages or disadvantages of laparoscopic cystectomy.			
	Grade: C [Made despite the absence of directly applicable clinical studies of good quality]			
NCCN (2011) Esophageal	Principles of Surgery p.26	Systematic		
and esophagogastric	Acceptable operative approaches for resectable esophageal and esophagogastric junction cancer:	review		
junction cancers	Robotic minimally invasive esophagogastectomy	Fair		
NCCN (2012) Kidney	Principles of Surgery p.9	Systematic		
cancer	Open, laparoscopic, or robotic surgical techniques may be used to perform radical and partial nephrectomies.	review		
	Grade: Category 2A [Based upon lower-level evidence, there is uniform NCCN consensus that the intervention is appropriate.]	Fair		
NCCN (2012) Prostate	Principles of Surgery p.17	Systematic		
Cancer	Pelvic Lymph Node Dissection (PLND): can be performed using an open, laparoscopic or robotic technique.	review		
	Grade: Category 2A [Based upon lower-level evidence, there is uniform NCCN consensus that the intervention is appropriate.]	Fair		

<sup>1</sup> The information provided is not meant to describe indications for surgery. It simply notes references to robotic surgery in coordination with guideline recommendations.

Recommending Body,	Recommendation(s) <sup>1</sup>	Evidence Base
Year Published		Quality
	Radical Prostatectomy: Laparoscopic & robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy are used commonly. In experienced hands, the results of these approaches appear comparable to open surgical approaches.	
NICE (2008) Totally endoscopic robotically assisted coronary artery bypass grafting	<ul> <li>1 Guidance p.1</li> <li>1.1 Current evidence on the safety and efficacy of totally endoscopic robotically assisted coronary artery bypass grafting does not appear adequate for this procedure to be used without special arrangements for consent and for audit or research.</li> <li>1.2 Clinicians wishing to undertake totally endoscopic robotically assisted coronary artery bypass grafting should take the following actions.</li> <li>Inform the clinical governance leads in their Trusts.</li> <li>Ensure that patients understand the uncertainty about the procedure's safety and efficacy and provide them with clear written information. Use of the Institute's Information for the public is recommended.</li> <li>Enter all patients having totally endoscopic robotically assisted coronary artery bypass grafting onto the</li> </ul>	Systematic review Fair
NICE (2008) Laparoscopic prostatectomy for benign prostatic	<ul> <li>UK Central Cardiac Audit Database.</li> <li>1 Guidance p.1</li> <li>1.1 Current evidence on the safety and efficacy of laparoscopic prostatectomy for benign prostatic obstruction (BPO) is inadequate in both quantity and quality. Therefore this procedure should only be used with special arrangements for clinical governance, consent and audit or research.</li> </ul>	Systematic review Fair
obstruction	<ul> <li>1.2 Clinicians wishing to undertake laparoscopic prostatectomy for BPO should take the following actions.</li> <li>Inform the clinical governance leads in their Trusts.</li> <li>Ensure that patients understand the uncertainty about the procedure's safety and efficacy, make them aware of alternative treatment options and provide them with clear written information.</li> </ul>	
	<ol> <li>1.3 This procedure should only be carried out by surgeons with special training and experience in laparoscopic radical prostatectomy.</li> <li>1.4 Patients should only be offered this procedure if they would otherwise be considered for open prostatectomy, rather than transurethral resection, for BPO.</li> <li>2.2 Outline of the procedure</li> <li>2.2.1 Laparoscopic prostatectomy is performed with the patient under general anaesthesia, using either a transperitoneal or an extraperitoneal approach, with or without computer (robotic) assistance.</li> </ol>	
NICE (2008) Prostate cancer: diagnosis and treatment	4.4 Initial Treatment Options p.24  The treatment options for men with localised prostate cancer are:	Systematic review Good

Recommending Body,	Recommendation(s) <sup>1</sup>	Evidence Base
Year Published		Quality
	Radical prostatectomy (open, laparoscopic or robotically assisted laparoscopic)	
	<ul> <li>Recommendations p.27</li> <li>Healthcare professionals should offer radical prostatectomy or radical radiotherapy (conformal) to men with intermediate-risk localised prostate cancer.</li> <li>Healthcare professionals should offer radical prostatectomy or radical radiotherapy (conformal) to men with high-risk localised prostate cancer where there is a realistic prospect of long-term disease control.</li> </ul>	
	Qualifying statement: There is no strong evidence for the benefit of one treatment over another. Relatively little health gain is required for these interventions to become demonstrably cost-effective.	
NICE (2009) Endopyelotomy for pelviureteric junction obstruction	1.1 Current evidence shows that endopyelotomy for pelviureteric junction (PUJ) obstruction is efficacious in the short and medium term although there is a risk of obstruction recurrence in the long term. The evidence on safety raises no major concerns. Therefore this procedure may be used provided that normal arrangements are in place for clinical governance, consent and audit.  1.2 This procedure should be carried out only in units with specific expertise in endopyelotomy for PUJ obstruction, by specialist teams who can offer a range of procedures including laparoscopic pyeloplasty.  2 The procedure  2.1 Indications and current treatments  2.1.2 Conservative treatment may include long-term use of low-dose antibiotics. Current surgical options to reconstruct and normalise the anatomy of the PUJ include open or laparoscopic pyeloplasty (with or without robotic assistance) and electrocautery cutting balloon treatment.	Systematic review Fair
NICE (2009) Laparoscopic cystectomy	<ul> <li>1 Guidance p.1</li> <li>1.1 Current evidence on the safety and efficacy of laparoscopic cystectomy appears adequate to support the use of this procedure provided that normal arrangements are in place for clinical governance, consent and audit.</li> <li>1.2 Patient selection for laparoscopic cystectomy should involve a multidisciplinary team experienced in the management of bladder cancer.</li> <li>1.3 Clinicians undertaking laparoscopic cystectomy should have special training. The British Association of Urological Surgeons (BAUS) has produced training standards.</li> <li>1.4 Clinicians should submit data on all patients undergoing this procedure to the BAUS Cancer Registry &amp;</li> </ul>	Systematic review Fair
	Sections Audit with a view to further publication on long-term survival outcomes.  2.2 Outline of the procedure  2.2.4 There are various ways of carrying out laparoscopic cystectomy and the procedure may be performed	

Recommending Body,	Recommendation(s) <sup>1</sup>	Evidence Base
Year Published		Quality
	with computer (robotic) assistance.	
NICE (2006) Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy	2.2 Outline of the procedure p.1 2.2.1 A laparoscope and trocars are inserted through small incisions in the abdominal wall. The approach can be either transperitoneal or extraperitoneal. The prostate, adjacent tissue and lymph nodes are dissected and removed, and the urethra, which is cut during the procedure, is reconnected. Lymph nodes can be removed during the procedure for histological examination before removing the prostate. Robotically assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy is a development of this procedure but it is not yet clear whether there is any advantage over conventional laparoscopy.	Systematic review Fair
Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons (2011) Surgical Treatment of Esophageal Achalasia	Types of surgical approach: Recommendations p.9  Compared with laparoscopy, robotic assistance has been demonstrated to decrease the rate of intraoperative esophageal mucosal perforations (++, weak), but no clear differences in postoperative morbidity, symptom relief, or long-term outcomes have been described. Further study is necessary to better establish the role of robotic myotomy.  ++ = low quality of evidence	Systematic review Fair
Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons (2010) Surgical Treatment of Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease	Use of robotic surgery p.11  While robotic assistance can be safely and effectively used for fundoplication, its higher cost compared with conventional laparoscopy and similar short-term patient outcomes make it a less than ideal initial choice (Grade B). Nevertheless, further study regarding learning curves and surgeon workload with the robotic technique are needed before stronger recommendations can be made.  Grade: B [Based on high level, well-performed studies with varying interpretations and conclusions by the expert panels]	Systematic review Fair
Spanish NHS (2008) Clinical Practice Guideline for Prostate Cancer Treatment	<ul> <li>5.3 Surgery – Questions to answer p.40</li> <li>In patients with clinically localised prostate cancer for which surgery is indicated, what is the safety and efficacy of different types of laparoscopic radical surgery (transperitoneal or extraperitoneal, robotic-assisted or not) in comparison with open radical prostatectomy?</li> <li>Recommendation p.45</li> <li>In clinically localised prostate cancer with radical prostatectomy indicated, either laparoscopic or open surgery can be employed.</li> <li>Grade B [A body of evidence consisting mainly of studies rated as 2++, directly applicable to the target population of the guideline, which demonstrate overall consistency of results; or evidence extrapolated from studies rated as 1++ or 1+.]</li> </ul>	Systematic review Good

\*Individual Guideline Rating Keys

## **Appendix F. Quality Assessment of Selected Guidelines**

Criteria		Guideline Developer, Year												
	NCCN, 2011	NCCN, 2012a	NCCN, 2012b	NICE, 2008a	NICE, 2008b	NICE, 2006	NICE, 2009a	NICE, 2009b	NICE, 2008c (full guideline)	SAGES, 2011	SAGES, 2010	AUA, 2010	EAU, 2011	Spanish NHS, 2008
Section 1: Primary Criteri	a													
Rigor of Development: Evidence	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Good	Good	Good	Poor <sup>2</sup>	Fair	Good
Rigor of Development: Recommendations	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Good	Fair	Fair	Good	Fair	Fair <sup>3</sup>
Editorial Independence	Fair	Fair	Fair	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	N/A	Good	Good	Good
Section 2: Secondary Crit	eria													
Scope and Purpose	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Fair	Fair	Good	Fair	Good
Stakeholder Involvement	Poor	Poor	Poor	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Poor	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair
Clarity and Presentation	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Good	Fair	Fair	Fair	Good	Good
Applicability	Good	Good	Good	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Poor	Poor	Poor	Poor	Fair
Section 3: Overall Ass	sessment o	f the Guid	eline											
How well done is this guideline?	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Fair	Good	Fair	Fair	Poor	Fair	Good

<sup>2</sup> Rated poor because quality of individual studies and overall strength of the evidence were not assessed. Other elements of the guideline were mostly good to fair.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Rigor of development: Recommendations received a Fair rating because risk of bias was assessed and included using a rating system but not described or discussed in the text.

# **Appendix G. Quality Assessment Tools**

	MED PROJECT Methodology Checklist: Systematic Reviews and Meta-analyses							
Study	Study citation (Include last name of first author, title, year of publication, journal title, pages)							
MED .	MED Topic: Key Question No.(s):							
Check	dist comp	leted by:				Date:		
SEC1	TION 1:	INTERNAL VALIDITY						
In a w	ell cond	ucted systematic review		In this stu	ıdy the criter	rion is met:		
1.1		dy addresses an appropriate and clearly question.		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.2	2 An adequate description of the methodology used is included, and the methods used are appropriate to the question.			YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.3		rature search is sufficiently rigorous to ident elevant studies.	ify	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.4	The crite	eria used to select articles for inclusion is iate.		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.5	Study q	uality is assessed and taken into account.		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.6		re enough similarities between the studies to make combining them reasonable.		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.7	Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.		ed	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
1.8	1.8 Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.			YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A	
SECT	TION 2:	OVERALL ASSESSMENT OF THE S	TUD	1				
2.1		Il was the study done to minimize bias? Good, Fair or Poor		GOOD	FAIR	POOR		

2.2	If coded as fair or poor, what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?				
2.3	Are the results of this study directly applicable to the patient group targeted by this Key Question?	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.4	Other reviewer comments:				

MED Project 2009. Adapted from NICE and SIGN materials.

	MED OJECT Methodology Checklist: Randomized Controlled Trials						
Study	Study identification (Include author, title, year of publication, journal title, pages)						
MED	topic:		Key	Question No(s):			
Chec	klist compl	eted by:				Date:	
SEC	TION 1: I	NTERNAL VALIDITY					
In a v	vell condu	acted RCT study		In this study th	his crit	terion is met:	
RANI	OOM ALLC	OCATION OF SUBJECTS					
1.1		opriate method of randomization was used participants to intervention groups.	to	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.2	investiga	uate concealment method was used such tors, clinicians, and participants could not enrolment or intervention allocation.	that	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.3	start of th	evention and control groups are similar at the trial. (The only difference between group ment under investigation.)		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
ASSE	SSMENT	AND FOLLOW-UP					
1.4	'blind' ab	ators, participants, and clinicians were kept tout treatment allocation and other importa ding/prognostic factors. If the answer is not any bias that might have occurred.	nt	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.5		rvention and control groups received the sart from the intervention(s) studied.	ame	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.6	The stud	y had an appropriate length of follow-up.		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.7	(or the a	es were followed up for an equal length of the nalysis was adjusted to allow for difference follow-up).		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A

1.8	What percentage of the individuals or clusters recruited into each group of the study dropped out before the study was completed? What percentage did not complete the intervention(s)?				
1.9	All the subjects were analyzed in the groups to which they were randomly allocated (often referred to as intention to treat analysis)	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
ASSE	SSMENT AND FOLLOW-UP, Cont.				
1.10	All relevant outcomes are measured in a standard, valid and reliable way.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.11	The study reported only on surrogate outcomes. (If so, please comment on the strength of the evidence associating the surrogate with the important clinical outcome for this topic.)	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.12	The study uses a composite (vs. single) outcome as the primary outcome. If so, please comment on the appropriateness of the composite and whether any single outcome strongly influenced the composite.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
CONF	LICT OF INTEREST				
1.13	Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
1.14	Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
Secti	on 2: Overall Study Assessment				
2.1	How well was the study done to minimize bias?  Code Good, Fair, or Poor	G00	D FAIR	POOR	
2.2	If coded as Fair or Poor what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?				
2.3	Are the results of this study directly applicable to the patient group targeted by this topic?	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.4	Other reviewer comments:				

MED Project 2009. Adapted from NICE and SIGN materials.

MED Methodology Checklist: Cohort Studies **PROJECT** Study identification (Include author, title, year of publication, journal title, pages) Review topic: Key Question No.(s), if applicable: Checklist completed by: Date: **SECTION 1: INTERNAL VALIDITY** In a well conducted cohort study: In this study the criterion is: 1.1 The study addresses an appropriate and clearly YES NO N/A focused question. **SELECTION OF SUBJECTS** 1.2 The two groups being studied are selected from YES NO N/A source populations that are comparable in all respects other than the factor under investigation. 1.3 The study indicates how many of the people asked to YES NO N/A take part did so, in each of the groups being studied. 1.4 The likelihood that some eligible subjects might have YES NO N/A the outcome at the time of enrolment is assessed and taken into account in the analysis. What percentage of individuals or clusters recruited 1.5 into each arm of the study dropped out before the study was completed? Comparison is made between full participants and 1.6 YES NO N/A those who dropped out or were lost to follow up, by exposure status. ASSESSMENT AND FOLLOW-UP 1.7 The study employed a precise definition YES NO N/A outcome(s) appropriate to the Key Question(s). 1.8 The assessment of outcome(s) is made blind to YES NO N/A exposure status. 1.9 Where outcome assessment blinding was not YES NO N/A possible, there is some recognition that knowledge of exposure status could have influenced the assessment of outcome. 1.10 The measure of assessment of exposure is reliable. YES NO N/A

1.11	Exposure level or prognostic factor is assessed more than once.	YES	NO	N/A	
1.12	Evidence from other sources is used to demonstrate that the method of outcome assessment is valid and reliable.	YES	NO	N/A	
1.13	The study had an appropriate length of follow-up.	YES	NO	N/A	
1.14	All groups were followed up for an equal length of time (or analysis was adjusted to allow for differences in length of follow-up)	YES	NO	N/A	
CONF	OUNDING				
1.15	The main potential confounders are identified and taken into account in the design and analysis.	YES	NO	N/A	
STATI	STICAL ANALYSIS				
1.16	Have confidence intervals been provided?	YES	NO	N/A	
CONF	LICT OF INTEREST				
1.17	Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.	YES	NO	N/A	
1.18	Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.	YES	NO	N/A	
SECTI	ON 2: OVERALL ASSESSMENT OF THE STUDY				
2.1	How well was the study done to minimize the risk of bias or confounding, and to establish a causal relationship between exposure and effect?  Code Good, Fair, or Poor	GOOD	FAIR	₹	POOR
2.2	If coded as Fair, or Poor what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?				
2.3	Are the results of this study directly applicable to the patient group targeted by this topic?	YES	NO	N/A	
2.4	Taking into account clinical considerations, your evaluation of the methodology used, and the statistical power of the study, are you certain that the overall effect is due to the exposure being investigated?	YES	NO	N/A	
2.5	Other reviewer comments:				
	MED Project 2009 Adapted from NICE and SIGN materials				

MED Project 2009. Adapted from NICE and SIGN materials.

	ED JECT	Methodol	Methodology Checklist: Economic Evaluation							
Study	Study citation (Include last name of first author, title, year of publication, journal title, pages)									
MED T	MED Topic: Key Question No.(s):									
Checkl	ist compl	eted by:					Date:	Date:		
Econor Study Cost m	Cost analysis (no measure of benefits)  Economic Evaluations (please circle):  Study Type Measurement of Benefits  Cost minimization Benefits found to be equivalent  Cost effectiveness analysis Natural units (e.g., life years gained)  Cost utility analysis Healthy years (e.g. quality adjusted life years, health years equivalent)									
		licability								
In a we	ell condu	ıcted econon	nic study		In this study the criterion is met:					
1.1			dy are directly applicable to the distribution of the distribution	ie	YES NO UNCLEAR N/A			AR		
If criter	ion 1.1 is	rated no, the	study should be excluded.							
1.2	conduct	ted is sufficier	m in which the study was atly similar to the system of ey Question(s).		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A		
SECTION	ON 2: Si	tudy Design,	Data Collection, and Analys	is						
In a we	ell condu	ıcted econon	nic study		In this s	study the crite	rion is met:			
2.1	The res	earch questio	n is well described.		YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A		
2.2	The eco	onomic import	ance of the research question	is	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A		
2.3	The perspective(s) of the analysis are clearly stated and justified (e.g. healthcare system, society, provider institution, professional organization, patient group).						N/A			

2.4	The form of economic evaluation is stated and justified in relation to the questions addressed.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
Metho	ds to estimate the effectiveness of the intervention				
2.5	Circle one  a. Details of the methods of synthesis or meta-analysis of estimates are given (if based on a synthesis of a number of effectiveness studies).  b. Details of the design and results of effectiveness study are given (if based on a single study).	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.6	Estimates of effectiveness are used appropriately.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.7	Methods to value health states and other benefits are stated.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.8	Outcomes are used appropriately.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.9	The primary outcome measure for the economic evaluation is clearly stated.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.10	Details of the subjects from whom valuations were obtained are given.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.11	Competing alternatives are clearly described.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
Metho	ds to estimate the costs of the intervention				
2.12	All important and relevant costs for each alternative are identified.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.13	Methods for the estimation of quantities and unit costs are described.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.14	Quantities of resource use are reported separately from their unit costs.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.15	Productivity changes (if included) are reported separately.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.16	The choice of model used and the key parameters on which it is based are justified.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.17	All costs are measured appropriately in physical units.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A

2.18	Costs are valued appropriately.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.19	Outcomes are valued appropriately.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.20	The time horizon is sufficiently long enough to reflect all important differences in costs and outcomes.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.21	The discount rate(s) is stated.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.22	An explanation is given if costs and benefits are not discounted.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.23	The choice of discount rate(s) is justified.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.24	All future costs and outcomes are discounted appropriately.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.25	Details of currency of price adjustments for inflation or currency conversion are given.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.26	Incremental analysis is reported or it can be calculated from the data.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.27	Details of the statistical tests and confidence intervals are given for stochastic data.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.28	Major outcomes are presented in a disaggregated as well as aggregated form.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.29	Conclusions follow from the data reported.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
2.30	Conclusions are accompanied by the appropriate caveats.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
SECTI	ION 3: sensitivity Analysis				
In a w	ell conducted economic study	In this s	study the cr	riterion is met:	
3.1	The approach to sensitivity analysis is given.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
3.2	All important and relevant costs for each alternative are identified.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A

An incremental analysis of costs and outcomes of alternatives is performed.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
The choice of variables for sensitivity analysis is justified.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
All important variables, whose values are uncertain, are appropriately subjected to sensitivity analysis.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
ON 4: CONFLICT OF INTEREST				
ell conducted economic study	In this s	tudy the c	riterion is met:	
Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.	YES	NO	UNCLEAR	N/A
ON 5: OVERALL ASSESSMENT				
How well was the study done to minimize bias?  Code: Good, Fair or Poor	GOOD		FAIR	POOR
If coded as fair or poor, what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?				
Other reviewer comments:				
	All important variables, whose values are uncertain, are appropriately subjected to sensitivity analysis.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  ON 4: CONFLICT OF INTEREST  Ell conducted economic study  Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.  Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.  ON 5: OVERALL ASSESSMENT  How well was the study done to minimize bias?  Code: Good, Fair or Poor  If coded as fair or poor, what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?	All important variables for sensitivity analysis is justified.  All important variables, whose values are uncertain, are appropriately subjected to sensitivity analysis.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  CONFLICT OF INTEREST  All conducted economic study  Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.  Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.  CONFALL ASSESSMENT  How well was the study done to minimize bias?  Code: Good, Fair or Poor  If coded as fair or poor, what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?	All important variables for sensitivity analysis is justified.  All important variables, whose values are uncertain, are appropriately subjected to sensitivity analysis.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  PN 4: CONFLICT OF INTEREST  All conducted economic study  Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.  Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.  ON 5: OVERALL ASSESSMENT  How well was the study done to minimize bias?  Code: Good, Fair or Poor  If coded as fair or poor, what is the likely direction in which bias might affect the study results?	All important variables for sensitivity analysis is justified.  All important variables, whose values are uncertain, are appropriately subjected to sensitivity analysis.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  The conflict of interest  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  In this study the criterion is met:  Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed.  Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.  The ranges over which the variables are varied are justified.  Views of funding interests of members have been recorded and addressed.  Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the study.  The ranges over which the variables are uncertain, are uncertain, are uncertain, are appropriately subjected to sensitivity analysis.  Views NO UNCLEAR  The this study the criterion is met:  YES NO UNCLEAR  ON 5: OVERALL ASSESSMENT  How well was the study done to minimize bias?  GOOD FAIR  GOOD FAIR

MED Project 2011. Adapted from BMJ, NICE, and the Consensus on Health Economic Criteria (CHEC).

MED PROJECT	Methodology Checklist: Guidelines		
Guideline citation (Include name of organization, title, year of publication, journal title, pages)			
MED Topic: Key Question No.(s), if applicable:		able:	
Checklist completed by:			Date:

SECT	SECTION 1: PRIMARY CRITERIA			
To w	hat extent is there	Assessment/Comme	ents:	
1.1	RIGOR OF DEVELOPMENT: Evidence  Systematic literature search Study selection criteria clearly described  Quality of individual studies and overall strength of the evidence assessed Explicit link between evidence & recommendations  (If any of the above are missing, rate as poor)	GOOD	FAIR	POOR
1.2	RIGOR OF DEVELOPMENT: Recommendations  Methods for developing recommendations clearly described  Strengths and limitations of evidence clearly described  Benefits/side effects/risks considered  External review	GOOD	FAIR	POOR
1.3	<ul> <li>EDITORIAL INDEPENDENCE<sup>4</sup></li> <li>Views of funding body have not influenced the content of the guideline</li> <li>Competing interests of members have been recorded and addressed</li> </ul>	GOOD	FAIR	POOR
If any	of three primary criteria are rated poor, the entire guideline shoul	ld be rated poor.		
SECT	ION 2: SECONDARY CRITERIA			
2.1	SCOPE AND PURPOSE  Objectives described Health question(s) specifically described Population (patients, public, etc.) specified	GOOD	FAIR	POOR
SECT	ION 2: SECONDARY CRITERIA, CONT.			
2.2	STAKEHOLDER INVOLVEMENT  Relevant professional groups represented  Views and preferences of target population sought  Target users defined	GOOD	FAIR	POOR
2.3	<ul> <li>CLARITY AND PRESENTATION</li> <li>Recommendations specific, unambiguous</li> <li>Management options clearly presented</li> <li>Key recommendations identifiable</li> <li>Application tools available</li> </ul>	GOOD	FAIR	POOR

<sup>4</sup> Editorial Independence is a critical domain. However, it is often very poorly reported in guidelines. The assessor should not rate the domain, but write "unable to assess" in the comment section. If the editorial independence is rated as "poor", indicating a high likelihood of bias, the entire guideline should be assessed as poor.

Fair:

### **Health Care Authority**

	Updating procedure specified				
2.4	APPLICABILITY     Provides advice and/or tools on how the recommendation(s) can be put into practice     Description of facilitators and barriers to its application     Potential resource implications considered Monitoring/audit/review criteria presented	GOOD	FAIR	POOR	
SECT	ION 3: OVERALL ASSESSMENT OF THE GUIDELINE				
3.1	How well done is this guideline?	GOOD	FAIR	POOR	
3.2	Other reviewer comments:				

[This tool is adapted from the Appraisal of Guidelines Research & Evaluation (AGREE) II tool. The full AGREE II tool is available from http://www.agreetrust.org/resource-centre/agree-ii/]

#### **Description of Ratings: Methodology Checklist for Guidelines**

The checklist for rating guidelines is organized to emphasize the use of evidence in developing guidelines and the philosophy that "evidence is global, guidelines are local." This philosophy recognizes the unique situations (e.g., differences in resources, populations) that different organizations may face in developing guidelines for their constituents. The second area of emphasis is transparency. Guideline developers should be clear about how they arrived at a recommendation and to what extent there was potential for bias in their recommendations. For these reasons, rating descriptions are only provided for the primary criteria in section one. There may be variation in how individuals might apply the good, fair, and poor ratings in section two based on their needs, resources, organizations, etc.

#### Section 1. Primary Criteria (rigor of development and editorial independence) ratings:

**Good**: All items listed are present, well described, and well executed (e.g., key research references are included for each recommendation).

All items are present, but may not be well described or well executed.

Poor: One or more items are absent or are poorly conducted

# **Appendix H. Summary of Federal and Private Payer Policies**

Payer	Coverage summary
Medicare Effective: May 2005	CMS Manual System, Medicare Claims Processing, Updated to the Medicare Outpatient Code Editor (May 20, 2005). S2900 added to list of valid codes; S2900 added to list of non-reportable codes.
Medicare LCDs	No local coverage determinations have been issued.
Aetna	No policies identified addressing coverage of robotic assisted surgery.
Regence BCBS Washington	Regence Washington, Reimbursement Policy, Invalid Services  "Providers will not be reimbursed nor allowed to retain reimbursement for Invalid services. Invalid services are denied provider write-off.  The following are examples of services that Regence considers to be Invalid. This is not an all inclusive list
	<ul> <li>Surgical techniques requiring use of robotic surgical system (S2900 - list separately in addition to code for primary procedure)"</li> </ul>
Group Health	No policies identified addressing coverage of robotic assisted surgery.

## **Appendix I. Public Comments and Disposition**

#### **Table of Contents**

Overview of Public Comments and Disposition	332
Table 1. Overview of Public Comments on Draft Key Questions	333
Table 2. Public Comments on Draft Report and Disposition	341

#### **OVERVIEW OF PUBLIC COMMENTS AND DISPOSITION**

The Center for Evidence-based Policy is an independent vendor contracted to produce evidence assessment reports for the WA HTA program. For transparency, all comments received during the comments process are included in this response document. Comments related to program decisions, process, or other matters not pertaining to the evidence report are acknowledged through inclusion only.

This document responds to comments from the following parties:

#### **Key Questions**

- Phil Colmenares, MD, MPH
- James R. Porter, MD (Swedish Medical Center)
- Andrew Yoo, MD; and Matt Moore, MHA (Ethicon Endo-Surgery, Inc)

#### Draft Report

- Scott Adams (Pullman Regional Hospital)
- Kristen Austin, MD (Swedish Medical Center)
- Ralph Aye, MD, FACS (Swedish Cancer Institute)
- Michael Blee (Kootenai Health)
- Steven R. Brisbois (Sacred Heart Medical Center)
- D. Mark Brown, MD (Southwestern Washington Urology Clinic)
- Michael F. Burke, MD, FACS (Valley Medical Center)
- Eve Cunningham

- Paul H. Eun, MD (Dedicated to Women's Health Specialists, Inc)
- Michael Florence, MD, FACS (Swedish Medical Center)
- Joel B. Flugstad, MHPA (Swedish Medical Center)
- Brian Fong, MD, FRCS(C) (Western Washington Medical Group)
- Theresa Froelich, DO (University Place Medical Clinic)
- Heidi J. Gray, MD (University of Washington)
- Peter Grimm, DO (Prostate Cancer Center of Seattle)
- Patti Holten
- Catherine Hunter, DO
- Peggy Hutchison, MD (Seattle OB/GYN Group)
- Intuitive Surgical
- John Paul Isbell, MD
- Frank Kim, MD
- Richard Koehler, MD
- Baiya Krishnadasan, MD, FACS (Franciscan Health System)
- David Kummerlowe (CADRE, Inc.)
- Roque Lanza, MD, FACOG
- Thomas Lendvay, MD, FACS
- John Lenihan Jr., MD (University of Washington School of Medicine)
- Brian E. Louie, MD, FRCSC, FACS (Swedish Cancer Institute and Medical Center)
- John Luber, MD, FACS
- Gordon L. Mathes, Jr., MD (Rocky Mount Urology Associates)
- Patris Marandi, MD (Providence Everett Medical Center)
- Heather Miller, MD (Swedish Medical Center)

- Karen Nelson, MD
- Kerilyn Nobuhara, MD, MHA (Senior Medical Consultant, Washington Health Care Authority)
- Steve Poore, MS, MD, FACOG (Women's Clinic-MultiCare Northshore Clinic)
- James Porter, MD; Todd Strumwasser, MD; and Mary G. Gregg, MD, MHA (Swedish Medical Center)
- Charles Richards, MD (Pullman Regional Hospital)
- Clifford W. Rogers, MD (Minimally-Invasive Gynecologic Surgery)
- Dennis W. Shook
- Leland Siwek, MD (Providence Sacred Heart Medical Center)
- Doug Sutherland, MD (MultiCare Urology)
- Kim Tillemans, DO
- Renata R. Urban, MD (University of Washington Medical Center)

Specific responses pertaining to each comment are included in Table 1 and 2. The full version of each public comment received along with additional resources provided by parties is available in the Public Comments and Responses supplemental document.

**Table 1. Response to Public Comments on Key Questions** 

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
Phil Colme	nares, MD	
	"Robotic Assisted Surgery" is too general. It seems to me that you need to go procedure by procedure.	Thank you for your comments.
	Next comment about KQ1:	Results will be presented by procedure in the report.
	The function of an HTA program is to deal directly with clinical effectiveness. In looking at the final determinations for Lumbar Fusion and Total Knee Replacement, the WA-HTA addressed clinical effectiveness. You did not "water down" the question by conflating it with clinical efficacy. Clinical efficacy studies will certainly be reviewed, but a formal HTA program should review all data with one focus: To what extent does each study (including clinical efficacy studies) address clinical effectiveness? Clinical efficacy studies need to be reviewed, but the question is about clinical effectiveness.	The report will include assessment of efficacy and effectiveness as available in the evidence.  Assessment of clinically meaningful outcomes added to Key Question #1.
	The last part of the question addresses outcomes. I don't know whether the WA-HTA has a hierarchy of outcomes, but I'm not sure that I would lump outcomes such as "complete cancer eradication" with outcomes such as "reduced anesthesia use." I think that patients might differ on the valuation of those two outcomes as well. In addition, you should distinguish between hard clinical outcomes, and other outcomes. As I discuss below with regard to the example of robotic assisted laparoscopic prostatectomy (RALP), the value of the "trifecta" outcome of reduced impotence/incontinence/positive surgical margins is probably exponentially more important to patients than "reduced anesthesia use" or even "reduced hospital stay." All of these are worthy outcomes to consider, but the integrity of a health technology assessment process depends on how well you are able to place each outcome in proper perspective.	Experience by provider and facility volume were added to Key Question# 3.
	For the few robotic procedures that do demonstrate evidence of clinical or comparative effectiveness, the next crucial question (which you have unfortunately not even acknowledged) should be the volume of procedures necessary to achieve consistently	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	low levels of complications. This is much different, and a higher (but more patient-oriented outcome) than mere competency in performing the procedure.	
	<b>Proposed KQ5:</b> What is the minimum number of robotic surgeries required to attain consistently low levels of the most concerning complications? For example, for robotic prostatectomy, Dr. Patel has called for using a "trifecta" outcome: (1) impotence; (2) incontinence; (3) positive surgical margins. How many robotic prostate surgeries should be expected to consistently achieve the level of expertise necessary to consistently demonstrate low levels of this trifecta oucome?	
	Robotic prostatectomy may be a bad example because it is not clear that patient-oriented outcomes are better with RALP. Therefore, asking the question KQ5 is not even indicated. KQ5 would only be indicated for robotic procedures that demonstrate comparative effectiveness.	
	Nevertheless, this is a crucial question to include. In few other areas of clinical medicine than this new, radical departure from past surgical techniques should <b>questions of surgical expertise</b> be an explicit part of the technology assessment. And, specifically, not just competency with the procedure, but, of far more importance to patients, expertise that <b>consistently</b> yields the lowest complications and the highest successes. (The numbers for RALP have been as low as 100, but as high as 1,600 to achieve the necessary expertise.) Again, questions of surgical expertise are often mentioned in technology assessments, but in this particular arena I strongly suggest that it needs its own separate question.	
James R Po	rter, MD (Swedish Medical Center)	
	Key Question 1: there are several studies showing comparative superiority of robotic-assisted surgery over laparoscopic or traditional open surgery. There are few, if any randomized controlled trials comparing robotic-assisted surgery to laparoscopic or open surgery. So most of the information is gained from case series with historical	Thank you for your comments.  All references were forwarded to the TAC.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	comparisons to open or laparoscopic surgery.  It is important to recognize that the experience of robotic assisted prostatectomy is very early and the comparison studies are looking at a very mature open prostatectomy experience in the literature with a very early robotic assisted prostatectomy experience.  If the early literature of open prostatectomy (1982 – 1995) is carefully evaluated the complication rates, cancer control rates and morbidity are much greater than what is seen with current assisted prostatectomy series.  (1) — publication indicated patients undergoing robotic assisted prostatectomy showed surgical site infection rate as compared to patients undergoing open prostatectomy.  (2) — study indicated no significant difference and complications between the open prostatectomy patient's compared to the robotic assisted prostatectomy patients. This paper shows equal outcomes with decreased hospital stay and decreased bladder neck contracture rate for the robotic assisted procedures versus open.  (3) — found that robotic-assisted partial nephrectomy was superior to laparoscopic partial nephrectomy with regard to blood loss and length of hospital stay. The major advantage of robotic-assisted partial nephrectomy was a decrease in the warm ischemia time that the kidney was clamped during partial nephrectomy. This significant difference speaks to the improved reconstructive abilities of the robotic platform. This improved warm ischemia time has significant implications for renal function recovery.  (4) — demonstrated superior adjusted perioperative outcomes after robotic assisted prostatectomy as compared to open prostatectomy in virtually all examined outcomes.  Key Question 4: studies look at operating room costs and do not take into account the cost savings created by shorter length of hospital stay which has been clearly demonstrated in multiple studies of robotic prostatectomy. Another savings which is difficult to measure is the money saved by employers when a patient is able to return to work sooner	Studies provide evidence. No changes to the Key Questions.  The report will describe all cost perspectives and model assumptions as described by the identified evidence.
	Cited the following:  (1). Publication from the Mayo Clinic in Urology (Urology Oct. 2011; 78(4), pages 827-31. Epub 2011 July 29)  (2). Study from the Mayo Clinic published in the British Journal of Urology (BJU Int 2009 Feb; 103(4), pages 448-53. Epub 2008 Sept 3).  (3). Article published in the Journal of Urology in 2009 (J Urol 2009 Sept; 182(3), pages 866-72. Epub 2009 July 17).  (4). National Inpatient Sample was published in European Urology (Eur Urology: 2011 Dec. 22)	
Andrew Yo	o and Matt Moore (Ethicon Endo-Surgery, Inc)	
	Policy Context – Population: the specific pathology and patient populations is important	Thank you for your comments.
	to note when comparing surgical approaches. This not only can profoundly generally effect outcomes but also directly effects the procedure itself.	No changes to context, PICO

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
Reviewer	Policy Context – Intervention: Robotic assisted surgery is perhaps more precisely defined as Robotic assisted endoscopic surgery. In the specific anatomic location – robotic assisted laparoscopic surgery and robotic assisted video assisted thoracic surgery (VATS). Policy Context – Comparator: Precisely defining the comparative approach and current gold standard is of the utmost importance when evaluating the effectiveness of Robotic assisted endoscopic surgery.  Policy Context – Outcomes: Note the difference between statistical significance and clinical relevance.  Requested three distinct modifications to the draft key questions:  The data should compare robot to open and traditional minimally invasive procedures versus one or the other;  That the evidence asked for is segmented by procedure, as the outcomes can greatly vary based on the type of surgery performed; and	sections, or KQs.  The report will be organized by procedure.  No changes to Key Questionss to affect "or"/"and". We do not think this will impact the meaning.  Terminology change (e.g., traditionally minimally invasive) will not affect the report evidence
	type of surgery performed; and A broad term such as "traditionally minimally invasive" would be a more inclusive and appropriate terminology. <b>KQ1:</b> What is the procedure and indication (e.g. benign vs. malignant disease) specific evidence of the clinical efficacy and effectiveness of robotic assisted surgery compared with open or AND traditionally minimally invasive, i.e., laparoscopic approaches not using robotic assistance? Does robotic assisted surgery improve patient outcomes compared to open AND laparoscopic procedures? Include consideration of short and long-term outcomes including complete cancer eradication, reduced hospital stay, and reduced anesthesia use. <b>KQ2:</b> For robotic assisted surgery, what is the procedure and indication specific evidence of the severity and incidence of safety or adverse event concerns compared with open or AND laparoscopic approaches? Include consideration of morbidity, mortality, reoperation, excess bleeding, and extended hospital stay.	will not affect the report evidence base.
	<b>KQ3:</b> What is the evidence that robotic assisted surgery has differential efficacy or safety issues in sub populations compared to open AND laparoscopic procedures? Including consideration of:	
	Gender	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	Age	
	Psychological or psychosocial co-morbidities	
	Other patient characteristics or evidence based patient selection criteria,	
	especially comorbidities of diabetes and high BMI, prior operations, Provider	
	type, setting or other provider characteristics, stage (for malignancy), Payer /	
	beneficiary type including worker's compensation, Medicaid, state	
	employees	
	<b>KQ4:</b> What is the evidence of cost and cost-effectiveness of robotic surgery compared with open or AND laparoscopic approaches (or perhaps other well accepted approaches including – vaginal hysterectomy, open appendectomy, open inguinal hernia repair)? This should include consideration of operative consumables, patient care, and capital costs.	

**Table 2. Response to Public Comments on Draft Report** 

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition		
Scott Adan	cott Adams (Pullman Regional Hospital)			
	"We have been providing robotic assisted laparoscopic surgery since December of 2011. We have	Thank you for your comment.		
	performed about 35 cases to date. We have one trained urologist, 2 trained gynecologists, and one trained general surgeon. Since we began providing robotic assisted surgery we have seen an overall decline in the length of stay for all robotic assisted surgery patients to about 2 days. Hysterectomy patients have an average length of stay of 1 day. Blood loss for all procedures has declined and for hysterectomies the average blood loss is less than 50 cc. Patients comment on better pain control, quicker recovery time, and returning to their normal daily activities sooner.	No changes to draft report.		
	We have found this to be a truly break-through improvement in surgical outcomes for the specified procedures and feel that it warrants continued recognition for payment by the Health Care Authority.			
	A dramatic improvement that is often overlooked is the tremendous influence that this new technology has on the surgeon. I have heard trained robotic surgeons tell me that this technology has changed their practice and they know they are able to treat patients in a minimally invasive manner that previous to this technology would have had to have open surgery. Additionally, the positive impact on the surgeon cannot be overlooked. Less fatigue, higher degree of visibility, improved ergonomics all argue for a better outcome for the patient.			
	We urge your continued support for the availability of surgical technologies that provide better outcomes and lower costs for patients."			
Kristen Aus	tin, MD (Swedish Medical Center)			
	"I use robotic surgery for hysterectomies, myomectomies, and pelvic floor suspension. The daVinci	Thank you for your comment.		
	technique allows for patients to return to work more quickly than standard laparoscopy or open cases due to decreased pain. They also use less post operative pain medication, have fewer infections, less blood loss, and fewer postoperative complications.	No changes to draft report.		
	As a surgeon, my back pain is drastically improved after switching to the daVinci robotic technique. I			

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition		
	have done standard laparoscopy for many years and was beginning to have back pain that was threatening my ability to continue practicing medicine. This benefits patients, because they will have more experienced surgeons able to operate longer.			
	Thank you for your concern."			
Ralph Aye,	MD, FACS (Swedish Cancer Institute)			
	"I'm a surgeon and former chief of surgery at Swedish Medical Center. Our group made a conscious decision to enter robotic surgery and now use it for selected thoracic and esophageal procedures.  I have a few thoughts.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.		
	<ol> <li>The robot allows surgeons with average or limited minimally invasive laparoscopic skills to do more complex cases that they would otherwise perform open. It most cases that would result in a longer hospital stay and a longer recovery.</li> </ol>			
	Most of the studies showing lack of benefit to the robot compare results with surgeons highly skilled in both laparoscopic and robotic surgery and would therefore not show this dynamic.			
	2. The robot is being over-utilized by surgeons wanting to improve their skills or to market their practice. This is natural with any newer technology.			
	3. Robotics will continue to improve and increasingly provide benefit. It is important to support its advance.			
	4. If restrictions are necessary for financial reasons, it would be much preferable to create boundaries either by institution or practice rather than prohibiting it altogether."			
Michael Blee (Kootenai Health)				
	"As a Healthcare administrator and a recent robotic heart surgery patient (Mitral valve repair) I think that it is important that I share with you how very different can be the course a "Robotic assisted	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.		

Reviewer	Comment			Disposition
	surgery" patient from that o			
	Parameter	Averages (per Society of Thoracic Surgery) for open procedures	My experience with a Robotically Assisted Procedure	
	Hours spent in intensive Care post procedure	68.7	Less than 12	
	Post procedure Ventilator hours	22	Less than 4	
	Total days in spent in the hospital post procedure	9.1	Less Than 3	
	In addition to the above, I think that it is important to note that I was able to return to normal activities on my 5th post operative day & in fact was mowing my lawn on my 7th post operative day.  Lost time from work was far less in my robotic experience (7 days total) than the typical 6-10 weeks that we see in traditional open procedures.			
	In short, if my experience is any indicator of the reduced hospital resources consumed and the vastly shortened recovery times that can be realized through the use of Robotic assisted surgery, then this is a technology that should encouraged for all appropriate procedures."			
Steven R. B	risbois (Sacred Heart Medicad	d Center)		
	"I have dedicated my career to MIS. I began doing complex Laporoscopic surgery in the 80's, and performed the first laporoscopic hyst in the state of Wash in 1990. When I was appproached in 2005 re doing robotic surgery, I asked the question "will the robot allow me to perform procedures using MIS that I am currently unable to do, or allow me to do them safer and better?" At that time, no one could answer that question. I began performing robotic Gyn in 2006. After a few cases, the answer to			Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment			Disposition
	my question became obviousit was a resonding yes! I weekly perform cases that I never could perform with staight laporoscopy. These include: 1 Large patients. I not only operate on pts with BMI's in the 50's, but also, 60's, 70's, and recently 80's. The allternative for these patients would be an open laporotomy with very high morbidity, and prolonged stays. My robot pts go home the same day, or the next AM. 2. Sacrocolpopexy. Previously, these pts required a complex laporotomy with high morbidity.  Using the robot, these pts now either go home the same day, or the following AM. 3.  Myomectomies. I have done fibroids to 27 weeks size with the robot, and taken out as many as 36 fibroids at one time. Again, they either go home the same day, or the next AM. What I am able to do with the Robot was unheard of in the past. Patients come here from west Washinton, oregon, Idaho, Mt, and as far away as North Dakota to seek MIS, as m;ost o;f them have been told that they will			
	require an open procedure. I could not practice what I do without the robot. I do not believe that it should dreplace all other MIS procedures. I still do TVH's, and straight Iporoscopic hysts in appropriate pts. However, for the above pts, the robot has revolutionized safer care."			
D. Mark Bro	own, MD (Southwestern W			
	Radical Retropubic prostatectomy is the GOLD standard in therapy for localized prostate cancer. All			Thank you for your comment.
	other therapies are compared to this GOLD standard in terms of efficacy, safety, morbidity, cost, and mortality rates. I have been performing this operation for 22 years and am an expert at Open Radical Retropubic Prostatectomy with Bilateral pelvic Lymph Node Dissection.  Comparing Open Radical as above to Robotic Assisted Radical Prostatectomy reveals the following: IN EXPERIENCED HANDS:			No changes to draft report.
		Open Procedure	Robotic Procedure	
	Operating room time:	70 to 120 minutes	180 to 360 minutes	
		1.17 to 2.0 hours	3.0 to 6.0 hours	

Reviewer	Comment			Disposition		
	Blood Loss:	20 to 300cc's	150 to 500cc's			
	Operative Mortality:	0.2%	0.6%			
	Impotence Rates:	25 to 75%	10 to 60%			
	Incontinence Rates:	0.2% to 5%	20% to 45%			
	Cost:	\$8,130	\$15,550			
	Average Length of Stay:	23 to 96 hours	23 to 48 hours			
	Wound Infection Rate:	0.1 to 1.5% 0.1 to	0.8%			
	Postoperative Pain: 48mg morphine 10mg morphine					
	As you can clearly see the decreased length of stay better in terms of cost, op is the open procedure has procedures untrained, this they are doing an extrem.  Hope this helps. I would be					
Michael Bu	Michael Burke, MD, FACS (Valley Medical Center)					
	"With the advent of Robotic technology we are entering a new phase in virtual surgery with more precision and less trauma to patients. The dichotomy between new technology and evidence based medicine is that the early lack of data to demonstrate value inhibits the training, use and deployment of technologies that will likely benefit a significant number of patients. Robotic surgery allows surgeons to perform minimally invasive surgery with better visualization and precision than in laparoscopic procedures. Unfortunately the cost and training in robotic surgery is expensive but the benefits to the patients will be realized as it has been in laparoscopic surgery. The cost will come			Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.		

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	down with more competition as it has in laparoscopic surgery. The learning curve for specific robotic procedures varies. Prior experience in laparoscopic surgery is extremely valuable in reducing the robotic learning curve. Colon, pancreas and GI surgery can be done with less morbidity and hopefully better outcomes. Robotic programs should critically analyze their data to bolster the evidence to support this valuable technology."	
Eve Cunnin	gham	
	"For the past year and a half and I have embraced the newest technological advancements in	Thank you for your comment.
	gynecologic surgery with fervor. My leap to training and using the robot for gyn surgery has helped so many of my patients. Prior to using the robot for gyn surgery, I was attempting a laparoscopic approach in complex surgical situations. While laparoscopy is still a valuable tool, I found that my dependence on my assistant surgeon during the case and my limited ability to articulate the laparoscopic instruments would sometimes lead to requiring an open laparotomy incision (large incision) in order to finish the case. This was most unfortunate for my patients, especially the morbidly obese patients with complex medical problems.  Ever since I started using the robot, I have only used a laparotomy incision (large incision) on one	No changes to draft report.
	patient in gyn surgery. The robot has given me the tools I need to perform minimally invasive surgery on some of the most complicated and challenging patients. Patients with medicaid are often some of the most challenging to operate on. By using the robot, i have been able to minimize their stays in the hospital and shorten recovery times.	
	My understanding is that medicaid does not pay any extra fees for robotic surgery on patients. The robot is considered a laparoscopic tool and therefore all cases are reimbursed as though they were straight laparoscopic. If this is the case, then I confused as to why the state would be concerned as to whether Robotic surgery is covered in their plans or not.	
	Technological advancements in medicine are not going away. Twenty-five years ago, the utility of laparoscopy was questioned. Now, laparoscopy is considered standard of care. Robotic surgery is not going away any time soon. And, patients benefit from robotics by avoiding large incisions that often	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	lead to secondary complications such as infections, seromas, separations and longer healing times."	
Paul H. Eur	, MD (Dedicated Women's Health Specialists, Inc)	
	"Although not necessary for everyone, robotic surgery has clear benefits for some patients. It allows patients the opportunity to undergo minimally invasive surgery when there are no other reasonable alternatives except traditional open surgery at significantly greater cost due to longer hospital stay and recovery time."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Michael Flo	orence, MD, FACS (Swedish Medical Center)	
	"Opinion: Although Robotic assisted surgery has clear advantages over traditional laparoscopic	Thank you for your comment.
	surgery for certain specific procedures, it adds to the cost of the procedure and thereby reduces hospital profits on a case by case basis unless the use of the Robot significantly decreases LOS and complication rates. For prostatectomy, this may well be the case, but for some other procedures it is less clear.	No changes to draft report.
	Robotic assisted surgery is clearly part of the "medical arms race" in that purchasing the equipment is driven by the desire on the part of hospital administrators to maintain their market share in a given community. Some surgeons have commented that the best business decision is to buy and market a robot, but to never use it.	
	Procedures that would be controversial include cholecystectomy and oophorectomy. Clearly the push by the device manufacture to use a single port robotic approach to cholecystectomy is purely driven by profit. The likelihood that we could ever prove a single port robotic approach is safer and more cost effective than current laparoscopic approaches is extremely hard to imagine.	
	Multiple other procedures fall in the middle including robotic gastrectomy, pancreatectomy, and colectomy to name a few. The safety, efficacy and cost benefits might favor the robotic approach, but would require considerable study."	
Joel B. Flug	stad, MHPA (Swedish Medical Center)	
	"This letter contains comments and recommendations on behalf of The Robotics Committee at	Thank you for your comment.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	Swedish Health Services (SHS) in response to the Health Technology Assessment draft evidence report (HTA) for Robotic Assisted Surgery (RAS). We commend the efforts that have been undertaken by this HTA. In support of continually working to improve patient care, our comments are as follows:	No changes to draft report.
	JUSTIFICATION OF INTERESTS  SHS currently has the largest robotics program by volume and specialty within Washington State. Established in 2005, the program has grown each consecutive year, and performed over 1,3000 RAS cases in 2011. The program currently operates at 4 SHS campuses, First Hill, Cherry Hill, Edmonds, and Issaquah, with physicians practicing in the following disciplines:  Urology Colorectal General Gynecology Otolaryngology Thoracic Cardiac Surgery  SHS has developed and implemented an extensive administrative framework to support a sustainable robotics program that strives to deliver high quality, appropriate care, in an efficient environment. As the program has evolved, SHS and affiliated providers have raised many of the same concerns contained within this HTA. SHS has effectively mediated many of these concerns through collaborative efforts between surgeons, staff, management, and vendors. These efforts include standardized credentially of physicians and allied health providers seeking privileges for robotic surgery, ongoing quality assessment of robotic surgical procedures, and data collection of robotic	
	COMMENT 1 In response to the HTA's recognition regarding the low volume of literature related to RAS, RAS is a relatively new surgical procedure. Published literature often is many years behand new technology. A key example of this was with the adoption of laparoscopic surgical techniques. While the use of laparoscopy and other minimally invasive methods are now commonly accepted as the standard of	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	care, at their inception, literature supporting their use was lacking. RAS, especially as a subset of minimally invasive technique, has unfolded in the same manner. The current literature cited by the HTA compares an immature experience with RAS with a mature experience in open and laparoscopic techniques. This makes meaningful comparison between techniques challenging especially at this early stage in adoption.	
	RECOMMENDATION 1 In light of the HTA's recognition of the limited volume of literature related to RAS, further study and data related to RAS must be generated before meaningful comparisons can be made to current treatment standards. Furthermore, at this time there is no data to suggest that RAS is unsafe or compromises patient care. SHS requests that the analysis continue until sufficient literature exists. At such time, the HTA can effectively generate recommendations related to the efficacy of the modality as a whole.	
	COMMENT 2 Improved outcomes associated with RAS has been recognized in centers where a high volume of surgery is routinely performed. Several studies have shown that the greater the experience of the surgeon performing robotic procedures, the better the overall outcomes. Experience of not only the surgeon is important, but also of the nursing staff, anesthesia staff, and ancillary care team. This would suggest that centers that perform a high volume of RAS would be the most efficient and provide the best quality of care. This model has proven successful in other care disciplines such as stroke and trauma where regional centers of excellence are created to facilitate best practices and provide the highest level of care.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	SHS has grown to become the regional leader in RAS and has more experience providing RAS procedures than any other center. The organizational structure of our RAS program has allowed ongoing assessment of RAS quality measures such as length of stay, blood loss, operative time, and complication rate. These outcomes are reviewed by our Robotics Steering Committee and recommendations are made to improve outcomes for each specialty performing RAS. Each specialty performing RAS has maintained on ongoing collection of data for review and publication. This allows improvement in RAS by assessing outcomes. Finally, SHS has also taken an active role in training	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	other surgeons from across the country in RAS.	
	RECOMMENDATION 2 Regional data regarding RAS and its comparative efficacy to open surgery can be obtained from regional centers of excellence. This data it would would be more meaningful in making recommendations for RAS in the state of Washington. Our recommendation is that HTA work with high volume RAS centers to obtain quality data for assessment and determination of future scope of robotic surgery practice in our state.	
	COMMENT 3  Currently there are additional costs associated with performing RAS procedures. However, the cost to the state of Washington for RAS is the same charges as the laparoscopic procedure given the equivalent CPT codes for robotic and laparoscopic surgery. There is no additional charge to insurance company's or the state for robotic-assisted procedures. The increased capital costs associated with robotic surgical systems have been incurred by hospital systems in an effort to provide patients with state of the art surgical care.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	In addition, studies that look at operating room costs do not take into account the cost savings created by shorter length of hospital stay which has been clearly demonstrated in multiple studies of RAS. The economic advantage to employers when a patient is able to return to work sooner after RAS as compared to open surgery is difficult to measure, but represents a downstream advantage of RAS over conventional surgery.	
	RECOMMENDATION 3  Cost analysis of RAS versus open or laproscopic surgery should include the savings associated with shorter length of stay and earlier return to work.	
	COMMENT 4  Operative times associated with RAS are by in large longer than the open surgical counterpart in the initial experience of robotic surgeons. This is related to increased time associated with gaining minimally invasive access to the body. However, with experience the RAS procedure approaches the operative times associated with the open surgical procedure. In our experience with RAS at SHS, the	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	operative times associated with high voume procedures such as prostatectomy and hysterectomy are now equivalent to the open surgical times and in some cases faster. There is one RAS procedure that has demonstrated faster operative times than the open counterpart from the beginning and this is trans-oral surgery for base of the tongue cancer. This use of RAS is not only more efficient than the open procedure but is less morbid for the patient andleads to better functional outcomes.	
	RECOMMENDATION 4 With increasing experience, the costs associated with longer operative times in RAS procedures will decrease. Therefore, further study should be undertaken in high volume RAS centers to determine the true cost of the procedure as it related to operative time.	
Brian Fong,	MD, FRCS(C) (Western Washington Medical Group)	
	"Within urologic surgery, robotic surgery has transformed the quality and effectiveness of care I provide to patient with urologic disease such as prostate cancer, kidney cancer, and congenital urinary obstructive diseases. While the upfront costs may be higher, the actual overall costs are less, as patients consistently have a decrease hospital stay, decreased rate of blood transfusion and decreased complication rate.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	An unmeasured advantage is the quicker return to work for patients which increases their productivity within their employment environment.	
	I raise my concerns about the potential for a decision of refusal of reimbursement for minimally invasive robotic-assisted surgery when my own experience suggests excellent outcomes, overall cost effectiveness, and improve patient satisfaction. With robotics, surgery can be offered to a wider range of patients (obesity, prior abdominal surgery) with excellent outcomes.	
	In kidney cancer, there is the benefit of preservation of kidney function with robotic partial nephrectomy and decreased long term possibility of renal failure and the potential health care cost related to this (esp. dialysis).	
	My belief is that within urologic surgery there is no going back to open surgery or traditional laparoscopy as the robotic approach is superior to those old techniques. It would be a great tragedy	

Comment	Disposition
for Washington State Health Care Authority to declare urologic robotic surgery to be a non-covered procedure given the multiple medical studies suggesting equivalence and possible superiority to traditional open/laparoscopic techniques with the bonus of less morbidity and consistent excellent outcomes.	
Washington state has a impressive track record of building high technologies industries (e.g. computers, aviation) and high-tech surgery should be supported with the same pride and ambition."	
pelich, DO (University Place Medical Clinic)	
"To Washington State Health Care Authority, I have been doing robotic laparoscopic surgery for the last 2 years and it certainly has a place in women's health care. This procedure improves outcomes in obese women, women with prior abdominal surgery and it shortens recover (decreases length of stay). Women are back to work sooner with less post operative complications. I believe it would be a disservice to your patients to not offer this innovative procedure."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
y, MD (University of Washington)	
"I am a Gynecologic Oncologist in Washington State who has specialty training in robotic surgery for gynecologic cancer. I am writing you to strongly consider the benefits of robotic surgery for women patients with gynecologic malignancies. I used to perform over 80% of my endometrial cancer hysterectomies as an open procedure with 3-7 day hospital stay and 20-50% wound infection rate. Most patients with endometrial cancer are overweight, obese or morbidly obese (BMI >30). The improved technological advances of robotic surgery has enabled me to now perform 70-80% of my patients with endometrial cancer with minimally invasive surgery as robotic assisted laparoscopy. They stay overnight in the hospital, have less infections, quicker recovery, less blood loss, less pain. I have less postoperative office visits for wound care and complications compared to open surgery. There are many studies now showing the benefit of robotic assisted surgery over open procedures.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	for Washington State Health Care Authority to declare urologic robotic surgery to be a non-covered procedure given the multiple medical studies suggesting equivalence and possible superiority to traditional open/laparoscopic techniques with the bonus of less morbidity and consistent excellent outcomes.  Washington state has a impressive track record of building high technologies industries (e.g. computers, aviation) and high-tech surgery should be supported with the same pride and ambition."  belich, DO (University Place Medical Clinic)  "To Washington State Health Care Authority, I have been doing robotic laparoscopic surgery for the last 2 years and it certainly has a place in women's health care. This procedure improves outcomes in obese women, women with prior abdominal surgery and it shortens recover (decreases length of stay). Women are back to work sooner with less post operative complications. I believe it would be a disservice to your patients to not offer this innovative procedure."  Wy, MD (University of Washington)  "I am a Gynecologic Oncologist in Washington State who has specialty training in robotic surgery for gynecologic cancer. I am writing you to strongly consider the benefits of robotic surgery for women patients with gynecologic malignancies. I used to perform over 80% of my endometrial cancer hysterectomies as an open procedure with 3-7 day hospital stay and 20-50% wound infection rate. Most patients with endometrial cancer are overweight, obese or morbidly obese (BMI >30). The improved technological advances of robotic surgery has enabled me to now perform 70-80% of my patients with endometrial cancer with minimally invasive surgery as robotic assisted laparoscopy. They stay overnight in the hospital, have less infections, quicker recovery, less blood loss, less pain. I have less postoperative office visits for wound care and complications compared to open surgery.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"The effectiveness of Robotic surgery for Prostate cancer compared to open prostatectomy or other treatments should deal specifically with effectiveness of the treatment to eradicate cancer as a sole modality. In prostate cancer the most specific measurement is PSA based evaluation, as the result is entirely dependent on the effectiveness of the treatment. Other measures such as overall survival, metastasis free survival and other endpoints not PSA based are dependent on the nature of the disease and the overall health of the patient (as well as the effectiveness of the treatment) and therefore are less reliable tools for comparing results of the treatment itself."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Patti Holter	n	
	"As a patient of a Robotic assisted heart valve surgery, I wanted to give my input on the difference between a Robotic surgery and a open sternotomy.  There is more then a couple positives to be said about the Robot, recovery time is much faster then an actual open sternotomy, with only a 3 day stay in the hospital and discharged home without restrictions so your back to work and your daily living that much faster, compared to the 5 to 7 day stay in the hospital with an open sternotomy along with weeks of care giving at home.  I have the pleasure of working in a cardiothoracic surgeons office and I see the amazing difference between a patient having a Robotic surgery done and the one who has an Open Sternotomy. We see the occasional patients with infection and those with lingering depression.  From my own personal experience of having a Robotic assisted heart surgery, my recovery was so much faster and all in all was so much better, I feel great and didn't have all the down time that comes with open heart surgery's."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Catherine H	"As a practicing OBGYN for nearly twenty-seven years, I have seen many changes and innovations in my field; first, laparoscopy, fiber optics, anesthesic improvements, better electrocautery instruments, etc. There is no innovation in surgery that has impacted my ability to care for my patients as much as the robot. The haptics of robotic surgery allow the surgeon to move on all planes of articulation, not just pronation, supination, pushing and pulling. Acute angles around difficult or	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	large pathology become manageable. Three-D vision allows for unparalleled visibility. I can get my scope within inches of structures to assess an adhesed area or difficult anatomy. Now 500-lb endometrial cancer patients can have minimally invasive surgery and be home the next day ,resuming nearly all activities and start adjunctive therapy sooner. In short, almost all patients now have access to minimally invasive surgery. But, just as the experienced pilot must spend many hours in the cockpit on normal, routine flights to be able to make the decision and land the plane in trouble safely in the river, so must the robotic surgeon spend time in the 'cockpit' honing his/her skills for the challenging cases. To limit or restrict this is a disservice to all patients, I might even say discriminatory to 'normal' patients, and to the surgeons who spend the time and energy to maintain excellence in their field. Of course, you can find any number of studies showing better overall outcomes, length of stays (my patients go home the same day),complications, blood loss, and patient satisfaction. Of my last 210 robotic cases I have opened three. Please allow the surgeons to make the medical decisions we were trained to make in the best interest of our patients. For your information, Please reference the two editorial letters regarding this subject in the March, 2012 issue of OB.GYN News on page 16. Thank you very much for your consideration in this matter. "	
Peggy Hutc	hison, MD (Seattle OB/GYN Group)	
	"I am a Gynecological surgeon. I work at Swedish Medical Center. I do all types of hysterectomies including vaginal hysterectomies, abdominal hysterectomies, and Robotic laparoscopic hysterectomies.  I have done over 100 Robotic laparoscopic hysterectomies. Prior to this I had done about 250 Laparoscopic hysterectomies. I have a very clear perspective on the difference between the 2 approaches.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	The Robotic assisted laparoscopic total hysterectomies is a great improvement over the laparoscopic hysterectomy. The visualization is in 3-D and allows the surgeon to see the uterine vessels, the bladder and the ureters better. The visualization is such an improvement that I have been able to remove larger uterus, dissect the bladder off the uterus with more precision and see the ureters to avoid injury. I can also see the uterine vessels and transect them saver and far away from the	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	bladder and ureters. This provides added safety to the patient.	
	I have also been able to do hysterectomies on women who have endometriosis and adhesions or scar tissue from prior surgery. These cases would never have been done with laparoscopy only. Again, the visualization as well as the fine instrumentation has greatly enhanced the ability to do this. This allows a woman to avoid a large open incision with greater risk of infection, bladder, bowel and ureteral injuries, bowel obstructions, and deep venous thrombosis. The patient with a Robotic hysterectomy will not only have fewer complication, their recovery is better. They can be back to work in 2 weeks, they use far less narcotics, they are less constipated and they are very happy with the outcome.	
	In addition, my patients leave the hospital in less than 24 hours. They are up walking, eating and functioning at a very high level. Some of them use no narcotics.	
	The articulation of instrumentation is superior with the Robot as compared with traditional laparoscopy. They allow you the ability to rotate the instruments in such a way that there is less risk of injury to other organs. You are also able to grasp the major vessel of the uterus with more accuracy. You are able to move into anatomical spaces you could not do with traditional laparoscopy.	
	When you operate on a person you can encounter unexpected problems which complicate you surgery. Your patient can have adhesions, scarring from endometriosis, obstructed view of the uterine vessels, a bladder that is adherent to the surface of the cervix or uterus, or vessels that are difficult to get to with traditional no articulated instruments. There is no doubt the robot is far superior in these situations than traditional strait stick laparoscopy. All of these increase the chance the patient will need an open laparotomy for their hysterectomy if it is approached by traditional laparoscopy.	
	After many years of operating I have told many people the da Vinci Robot is the greatest invention in medicine in 25 years. Every MD that starts to use the Robot in gynecology will never return to straight stick laparoscopy or large open incisions.	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	The da vinci Robot is better for the patient and the MD. It is safer and much easier to use than traditional laparoscopy. It allows for complicated surgeries to be performed through small incisions with fewer complications, less pain, better visualization, and faster recovery to the work force.	
	In addition, when doing a total hysterectomy the vagina has to be closed with sutures. It is very difficult to suture with tradition laparoscopy. When using the da Vinci Robot the ability to suture is simple and very easy. Your ability to tie knots is better. Your ability to hold the tissue is better and more delicate and the risk of injuring the bladder or ureters is decreased.	
	Supporting modern technology which is changing the face of women's health care is very important. This is a medical technology that is well studied, used throughout the United States and a major improvement over all types of approaches to hysterectomies. Please don't revert back to old technology.	
	Please allow medicine to continue to progress and deliver the best health care to women.	
	If you would like to hear from me in person I would be happy to testify on behalf of my patients. I would be happy to have my patients also come to tell you how well they did with this surgery and how happy they are with the outcome.	
	The return to society is good, but it will be greater and greater as every hysterectomy is done either with the da Vinci Robot or by a vaginal approach. There will be less time off work, fewer readmissions to the hospital, lowered hospitals stays, less narcotic use, and healthy women. "	
Intuitive Su	ırgical	
	"Robotic surgery's primary contribution has centered around its ability to enable complex surgeries to be performed in a minimally invasive fashion. Prior to the introduction of robotic surgery, the percentage of prostate, cervical, endometrial, and other types of cancers and complex pathologies treated with minimally invasive surgery (MIS) was a small minority. Save for a handful of highly trained surgeons, the precision, articulation, and vision necessary to safely and efficaciously complete these procedures did not allow meaningful adoption of MIS. However, with the introduction of robotic surgery, the majority of these procedures are not done minimally invasively.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	This has had a profound effect on the economics and outcomes of these procedures: Patients go on to adjuvant therapies sooner and healthier; they leave the hospital sooner, thus consuming fewer resources and costing less; while returning to their normal lives more quickly. This enabling of MIS for complex and oncologic surgeries has provided substantial value to everyone in the treatment equation, from patients to surgeons to hospitals to payers.	
	In general, Intuitive Surgical finds this draft report to be a thorough review covering many of the prospective and retrospective comparison studies of outcomes following prostatectomy, hysterectomy, nephrectomy, colorectal, general, thoracic and cardiac surgery performed with robotic assistance, laparoscopy, or an open approach. We note, however, that there are gaps in the representation of available comparative studies of robotic-assisted surgery and insufficient detail on the methods of statistical analysis.	
	We appreciate the significant amount of work and effort that was required to complete this draft report and the pressing need for these types of analyses. The peer-reviewed clinical literature base pertaining to the da Vinci Surgical System and its uses is growing at a rate of approximately 4-5 articles per day. At present therea re over 4,800 peer-reviewed articles related to the <i>da Vinci</i> Surgical System of which more than 570 are comparative cohort studies. Intuitive Surgical belives it is important to insure the includsion of all relevant previous health technology assessments and publiced peer reviewed articles in order to complete a comprehensive analysis of the clinical benefits of the da Vinci technology. As a document that will be used by policy makers, it is important to provide the complete landscape for accurate and concise decision making."	
	The main parts of the Washington State HTA (WASHTA) appear to be based on the findings of the CADTH (Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health) Technology Report, Issue 137, September 2011. We are aware of a more recent HTA report conducted by the Health Information and Quality Authority, Ireland (HIQA) published on Jan 11, 2012. We believe that this report would supersede the CADTH findings.	Thank you for your comments.  A 'best evidence' systematic review methodology was used to complete the report. We strictly adhere to "the methodology description which appears on page"
	The HIQA HTA dealth with the same research questions as the CADTH and included data through Jan 2011. Thus the HIQA report is more recent, of equal quality and at least as comprehensive as the CADTH report (HIQA included Urology, Gynecology, Cariothoracic and ENT/Head & Neck indication).	4 <executive summary=""> <in 26-30="" detail="" in="" methods="" page="" section=""> of</in></executive>

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
Reviewer	We are enclosing a copy of the HIQA HTA for your review. On page 27 of the hIQA report it is explicitlyly stated that "the systematic review performed by the Canadian Agency (CADTH) was updated with appropriate analysis of the data and expert support by the CADTH team." We believe it is advisable for the Washington State Health Care Authority to include the highly relevant, recent HIQA HTA (which followed the CADTH methodology) and exclude the more outdated CADTH HTA in accordance with the methodology description which appears on page 4 of the WASHTA draft report.	the WASHTA draft report"as excerpted below:  The Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health (CADTH) technology assessment (TA) titled Robotic-assisted Surgery Compared with Open Surgery and Laparoscopic Surgery: Clinical Effectiveness and Economic Analyses (2011) was used, in consultation with the Washington HTA, as the primary evidence base for Key Questions #1 through #4. Where there were high quality comprehensive reviews, they were summarized. A MEDLINE® literature search (September 2011 through January 2012) was completed to identify
		2012) was completed to identify subsequently published studies. If there were no high quality reviews identified for a procedure, a
		search, appraisal, and summary of primary individual studies were completed for the past 10 years
		(January 2002-January 2012).  The CADTH TA was updated to

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
		publication in September 2011. The cited Health Technology Assessment of Robotic-assisted Surgery in Selected Surgical Procedures, published by the Health Information and Quality Authority (HIQA), Ireland September 21, 2011 as noted on page 28 of this document, "A systematic literature search using the CADTH HTA approach was carried out to update the review to January 2011." This TA, therefore, was superseded by the CADTH TA and was excluded. Furthermore, the meta-analyses performed in the HIQA TA, as compared to the CADATH TA, included the identical studies, though fewer, with smaller pooled sample sizes. This further supports the more current status of the CADATH TA and underscores the CEbP's use of a "best eveidence" systematic review methodology.
	"The replacement of the CADTH HTA by the HIQA HTA would have the following key implications:  Prostatectomies  Addition of data to support higher percentage of patients who regain urinary continence. (Robotic versus Open surgery).	Please see comment above addressing the HIQA HTA.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	Statistically significant reduction in complication rates in robotic surgery versus open surgery	
	<ul> <li>Demonstration of a larger reduction in length of stay after robotic surgery versus open surgery than was demonstrated in clinical articles included in the CADTH review.</li> </ul>	
	Cost-effectiveness analysis rather than cost minimization analysis	
	<ul> <li>A cost-minimization analysis as performed by CADTH assumes no differences in outcomes between treatment groups. However, HIQA acknowledged the superiority of RALP (Robotic Assisted Laparoscopic Prostatectomy) versus open and thus performed a cost-effectiveness analysis. The CADTH approach raises concerns as today's evidence does suggest superiority and not equivalent outcomes.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>The economic analysis performed by the CADTH does not seem appropriate due to the dramtic differences in the healthcare economic factors between the Canadian and U.S. health care systems.</li> </ul>	
	<u>Hysterectomies</u>	Please see comment above
	<ul> <li>Robotic assisted versus open radical hysterectomy: Statistically significant reduction in extent of blood loss, transfusions and complication rates in favor of robotic surgery versus open hysterectomy.</li> </ul>	addressing the HIQA HTA.
	<ul> <li>Robotic assisted versus laparoscopic radical hysterectomy: Statistically significant reduction in extent of blood loss, transfusions and complication rates in favor of robotic assisted versus laparoscopic radica hysterectomy. Operating time demonstrate no statistically significant difference between robotic and laparoscopic approaches.</li> </ul>	
	<ul> <li>Robotic assisted versus laparoscopic hysterectomy for benign disease: Statistically significant reduction in complication rates, conversion to open surgery and transfusion rates. Operating time demonstrate no statistically significant difference between robotic and laparoscopic approaches.</li> </ul>	
	Additional Literature Search	Thank you for your comment.
	Although the Washington State HTA performed an extensive literature search spanning the past ten years including all English language articles, there are potentially relevant articles that this search failed to identify. For example, the Journal of Robotic Surgery, a PubMed reference journal that is available onlike at: <a href="http://www.springerling.com/content/120470/">http://www.springerling.com/content/120470/</a> , is not represented. In all, we found twenty four relevant comparative articles on robotic surgery in JRS covering robotic prostatectomy (10), parial nephrectomy (1), hysterectomy for cancer (9) and benign hysterectomy (4) that were not included in the present report.	We strictly adhere to the methodology description which appears on page 4 <executive summary=""> <in 26-30="" detail="" in="" methods="" page="" section=""> of the WASHTA draft report. The search strategy used MEDLINE® to</in></executive>
	There were other publication with potentially relevant data that are also missing from the data	identify relevant articles. Journals that are not indexed in MEDLINE®

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	analysis. Across all of the covered surgical specialties, we found 38 comparative articles that we belive are <i>highly informative</i> to the scientific discussion of robotic surgery. Of these, 30 were published prior to January 31 <sup>st</sup> , 2012, the reported inclusion date for the WASHTA. The remaining 7 have been published since the end of the search period, but contain highly relevant, large sample size, comparative studies that we believe should be considered in the final report.  For your convenience, we have also included in Appendix B (Urology Articles) and Appendix C (Gynecology Articles) 167 additional comparative articles which seem to be relevant to the discussion, but were not cited in your report.	were therefore not included in this report.  The submitted articles have been reviewed and citations that met the report's inclusion criteria (n=20 studies) have been incorporated into the report.  Excluded studies, along with rationale for exclusion, are listed in the Notes section.
	Data Extraction, Analysis, and Reporting Although this report includes 51 prostatectomy robotic comparison papers, we feel that the weight of evidence found in the missing papers could affect the conclusions reported in the WASHTA report. The combined study size of the missing papers is significant. For example, by including just three articles on Prostate Cancer (Trinh (Appendix A #2); Tewari (Appendix A #3)), the analysis would benefit from data on an additional 167,184 ORP (Open Radical Prostatectomy) patients, 57,303 Laparoscopic Radical Prostatectomy patients and 62,389 RARP (Robotic Assisted Radical Prostatectomy) patients. It is unclear how the results of multiple meta-analysies as well as individual studies were combined from a statistical standpoint as well as how the issues of study heterogeneity and publication bias were quantified.	Thank you for your comment.  The additional studies (Trinh 2012, Tewari 2012) were both published after this report's end search date (January 2012), and are therefore not included in this report.
	Additional Considerations  After review of the WASTHA report, we would also like to point out the following:  On page 7 of the WASHTA report it states that "There is low strength of evidence that robotic surgery was a safe and effective technique for performing hysterectomy on morbidly obese women." The WASHTA, however, overlooked multiple publications within the specified timeframe which draw a different conclusion:  • Seamon, L.G., S.A. Bryant, et al. (2009). "Comprehensive Surgical staging for Endometrial Cancer in Obese Patients: Comparing	Thank you for your comment.  Gehrig's inclusion in the CADTH TA precluded its inclusion as an additional study. The Seamon article met inclusion criteria and has been incorporated into the report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	Robotics and Laparotomy." Obstet Gynecol 114(1): 16-21.  This case-matched comparison of robotic hysterectomy to abdominal hysterectomy in an obese patient population demonstrated a lower estimated blood loss (109mL vs. 394mL; p<0.001), a shorter length of stay (1 day vs. 3 day; p<0.001), fewer wound problems (2% vs. 17%; p=0.002), and fewer complications (11% vs. 27%; p=0.003) in the robotic cohort.  Gehrig, P.A., L.A., Cantrell, et al. (2008). "What is the optimal minimally invasive surgical procedure for endometrial cancer staging in the obese and morbidly obese women?" Gynecologic Oncology. 111(2008) 41-45  This comparative study of robotic hysterectomy to laproscopic hysterectomy in an obese and morbidly obese patient population deomonstrated that the robotic group experience a lower blood loss (50ml vs. 150ml; p<0.001), a shorter	
	operative time (189mins vs. 215mins; p=0.004), increased lymph node retrieval (31.4 vs. 24 nodes; p=0.004) and a shorter hospital stay (1.02 days vs. 1.27 days; p=0.0119).  On page 18 of the WASHTA report, the Overall Summary section, provides a broad statement that, "the complication rates of robotic procedures are comparable to those of open and laparoscopic procedures."  • This statement is contradicted on page 35 of the WASHTA report, which describes lower complication rates for robotic prostatectomy versus open surgery  • Additionally, the paper by Carlsson et al (Carlsson 2010) reporting on 1,253 RARP versus 485 ORP, provides further evidence to show a conclusive advantage of robotics over open surgery and laparoscopic surgery.  • Trihn 2012 and Tewari 2012 provide substantial evidence to show a conclusive advantage of robotics over open surgery and laparoscopic surgery.	Thank you for your comment.  The broad comment on page 18 in the Executive Summary addresses the general complication rates for all procedures. Complication rates for specific procedures (e.g., prostatectomy) are discussed individually under KQ2 for each procedure.  Results of the Carlsson study, along with other studies, are included in the CADTH report and CADTH's meta-analyses.  Trinh (2012) and Tewari (2012) were excluded from this report because both were published after

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
		the end search date.
	On page 20 of the WASHTA report it states "Each year, approximately 158,000 prosteatectomy procedures are performed in the US (NCI 2011)"	Thank you for your comments.
	<ul> <li>The volume from third party data vendors such as AHRQ and Solucient which are based on payor claims estimate between 85,000-100,000 surgical prostatectomy procedures annually.</li> <li>NCI, National Cancer Bulletin August 9, 2011, Volume 8 / Number 16 estimate 88,000 prostatectomies were performed in 2008.</li> </ul>	Data from the National Center for Health Statistics, based on the National Hospital Discharge Survey, 2009 indicate that 158,000 prostatectomy procedures were performed in 2009 in the United States. Please see:  http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhds/4procedures/2009pro4_numberprocedureage.pdf  No changes to the report.
	On page 21 of the WASHTA report it states that "nephrectomy is the most common treatment	Thank you for your comments.
	modality for kidney cancer, with an estimated 150,000 radical nephrectomies and 39,000 partial	, , ,
	nephrectomies performed across the US between 2003 and 2008 (Kim 2011)	No change to the report. The
	<ul> <li>Please consider that the American Urological Association, in 2009 issued a clinical guideline declaring"Partial Nephrectomy isnow considered the treatment of choice for most clinical T1 renal masses, even in those with a normal contralateral kidney."         <ul> <li>The literature demonstrates improved peri-operative outcome for Robotic Partial Nephrectomy, including lower warm ischemia time, and less blood loss.</li> </ul> </li> </ul>	quoted passage provides background on the frequency of nephrectomy procedures, and is not intended to review guidance on the type of procedure that professional organizations recommend.
	On page 32 of the WASHTA report it states that inconsistent results were reported for incidence of	Thank you for your comments.
	complications. The report states that through meta-analysis, retrospective studies, and high or good quality studies it did not show a significant difference.  Carlsson and Trinh 2012 both showed significant reductions in complications for Robotyic Assisted procedures versus open	Results of the Carlsson study, along with other studies, are
	procedures.	included in the CADTH report and

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
		CADTH's meta-analyses.
		Trinh (2012) was not included in this report because it was published after the end search date.
	On page 39 of the WASHTA report it states the following: "The cost of the robot included in this economic analysis is for the new model (da Vinci Si; US\$2.6 million). However, the model reported in	Thank you for your comments.
	most of the literature is the older model (da Vinci; US\$1.2 million). If this analysis had been carried out using the costs of the earlier model, the increased incremental costs of both comparisons (RARP vs. ORP and RARP vs. LRP), would have been roughly half what is reported above."  • The pricing quoted in the WASHTA draft report is incorrect, the list price of the da Vinci Si System is \$1.75 million U.S. dollars.	The pricing information has been corrected.
	On page 41 of the WASHTA report it indicates that inconclusive evidence was found when comparing	Thank you for your comments.
	robotic hysterectomy to laparoscoptic hysterectomy with respect to complications and length of stay.  • Scandola, M., L. Grespan, et al. (2011). "Robotic-assisted Laparoscopic Hysterectomy vs. Traditional Laparoscopic Hysterectomy: Five Meta-analysis." Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology 18(6): 705-715.  • Meta-analysis of 1,280 robotic hysterectomy patients vs. 1,386 laparoscopic patients found no difference in operative time but a shorter length of stay (Odds ratio =-0.43; Cl=-0.68, -0.17), fewer conversions to laparotomy (Odds ratio = 0.49; Cl=0.31, 0.77), and fewer complications (Odds radio = 0.68; Cl=0.49, 0.94), all in favor of robotic hysterectomy	Scandola (2011) was not indexed in MEDLINE® at the time of our search (MEDLINE® index date Feb 24, 2012). However, given its publication during the search window, the article was reviewed. It did not meet inclusion criteria because it was superseded by the more comprehensive CADTH report.
	On page 47 fo the WASHTA report it incorrectly states that "Another cost-consequence study reported total mean per-patient costs in the robotic, laparoscopic, and open surgery groups as	Thank you for your comment.
	\$50,758, \$41,436, and \$48,720, respectively."  • These dollar values are actually patient charges, not costs to conduct the procedures. Charges are typically not reflective of the true costs of a procedure.	The text has been revised for clarity.
	On page 52 of the WASHTA report, the following statement is made: "Most of the sub-populations listed in the Key Questions of the WASHTA report were not reported in [CADTH] (2011). Information	Thank you for your comment.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	about surgeons' experience was insufficient to perform a sensitivity analysis regarding the impact of the learning curve on clinical outcomes for any of the nephrecotmy study results"  • Consider Bjayani 2009, Journal of urology: In this retrospective series, Robotic Partial Nephrectomy had some significant benefits compared with Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy, including shorter ischemic times and a shorter hospitalization.  • Reported results were obtained by a surgeon with expert laparoscopic skills versus the same surgeon during their learning curve of Robotic renal procedures.	"Bjayani 2009" appears to refer to Wang & Bhayani (2009), which was included in the CADTH report.
John Paul Is	sbell, MD	
	"I am a practicing OB-GYN physician board certified since 1983. I have used robotic surgery for over 2 years at Evergreen Hospital Kirkland, WA. Though skeptical initially, I cannot imagine not having this surgical tool available after 2 plus years of use. The improved recovery patients experience is phenomenal. I am able to perform this minimally invasive surgical technique on obese patients, nulliparous patients, and patients with large uteri. Prior to this technology, a major abdominal incision would have been required in most cases. Besides the amazingly rapid recovery, patients experience marked reduction in pain, reduction in excessive operative blood loss, and reduction in time spent hospitalized (an over night stay is all that is required in 99% plus). I would place robotic surgery's impact on gynecologic surgical patients in a comparable position as was the development of ultrasound technology to the management of obstetrical patients."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Frank Kim,	MD	
	"I am a urologist who have been performing robotic surgery especially for prostatectomies and partial nephrectomies.  Clearly robotic approach is the standard of care for these surgeries as oppose to open or pure laparoscopic approaches, in reducing morbidities."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Richard Ko	ehler, MD	
	"Although I have performed robotic cases, I don't feel its benefits outweigh the importance of adhering evidence based medicine and responsible stewardship of health care resources. Thus far the demand for robotic surgery has been largely driven by Intuitive Surgical the makers of daVinci and the uninformed public. Allowing industry and the public to set health care policy is a recipe for disaster, and an unaffordable disaster at that. The clinical data thus far has not been able to clearly	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	or reliably demonstrate improved outcomes yet its expensive is much higher. Personally I think that these robotic cases should only be covered by insurance if they are part of a research protocol evaluating the effectiveness and clinical outcomes. That way cases are concentrated at high volume centers, minimizing risks to patients, and the robotic wave will not propagate in the absence of data at the expense of precious health care resources based upon corporate greed and public misinformation."	
Baiya Krish	nadasan, MD, FACS (Franciscan Health System)	
	"I am a general thoracic surgeon at St. Joseph Medical Center in Tacoma, Washington. I am writing to	Thank you for your comment.
	you regarding your recent call for comments regarding the State of Washington Robotic Surgery HTA. The primary focus of my practice is in the chest, however the issues relating to abdominal surgery can be applied to thoracic surgery as well.	No changes to draft report.
	I am a strong proponent for robotic surgery. I have incorporated robotics into my practice since 2008 and it has made a large impact in the care of my patients. Specifically the three dimensional visualization and the robotic wristed instruments have made work in the chest dramatically easier and more effective. I have utilized robotics for chest masses, lung and esophageal cancer as well as for benign problems. I have found that	
	patients leave the hospital earlier and recover to their work quicker with the smaller incisions and more precise dissection. I would be happy to share my data with you if you are interested.	
	Patients with larger BMI's are particularly easier to manage with robotics, primarily because of the ability of the robotic instruments to overcome the issues related to chest wall depth and recovery from larger incisions.	
	I strongly discourage your from curtailing the access of patients to robotic surgery. This would be very short sighted and possibly disastrous for some patients."	
David Kumi	merlow (CADRE, Inc.)	
	"On Feb. 1, 2012 I underwent mitral valve repair under the expert care of Dr. Siwek using the robotic (DaVinci) method. I did not approach the surgery lightly and only scheduled it after multiple	Thank you for your comment.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	consultations with other physicians and hours of research. The results of my research and discussion with another patient who had undergone the same procedure gave me confidence I was making the correct choice. Dr. Siwek and my local cardiologist Dr. Rodrigues screened and tested me carefully to insure I was a good candidate for this procedure.	No changes to draft report.
	The surgery was flawless and my recovery timeline fast:  1 day, discharged from ICU, short walks  2 days, discharged from hospital to a nearby hotel  4 days, 1 hour walk inside the Spokane Mall  7 days, driving and in my home office doing light work and emails  12 days, working 1/2 days, attending meetings with clients, regularly walking 1 to 2 miles  3 weeks, flew to California on college visits with our son  4 weeks, back at work full time including an out of town driving trip  My wife is a Physical Therapist with over 30 years of ongoing experience including treating patients who have undergone the more traditional sternotomy. During my recovery she would frequently compare how much faster I was returning to a normal life compared to her patients who had "the big zipper".	
	I would recommend that anyone who requires this type of surgery strongly consider having it done through the robotic method under the care of an experienced surgeon like Dr. Siwek. Compared to the traditional sternotomy method my hospital stay was shorter, recovery time considerably faster and I had no complications to speak of. As a self employed individual, it was very beneficial for me to get back to work quickly. As a devoted husband and father of 3 I am just glad to be healthy and able to write this quick note to you."	
Roque Lanz	za, MD, FACOG	
	"As an Obstetrician Gynecologist for the last 32 years I have seen the evolution of laparoscopic surgery from a diagnostic procedure to what it is now. Robotic assistance needs to be viewed as an evolutionary development of laparoscopic surgery. It is a fine instrument that allows better dissection techniques, visualization and more precise surgery. It will allow more procedures to be	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	done laparoscopic ally that would otherwise been done with laparotomy. The benefits of minimally invasive surgery over laparotomy are not disputed by any study or survey.	
	I remember when laparoscopic cholecystectomies were considered too costly and time consumingThey are now the standard of care.	
	In my practice, I have all but eliminated open laparotomy by developing my laparoscopic skills over the years including robotic assisted surgery. I truly believe the "long" learning curves discussed in comparing traditional laparoscopy with robotic assisted laparoscopy, reflects an individual's surgical skills with the procedure ,not necessarily learning to do traditional laparoscopy or robotic assisted surgery.	
	By restricting the use of robotic assistance in selective patients you would be preventing the surgeon from using the best instrument available to perform a specific surgery safely . It doesn't make sense .	
	Cost effectiveness is hard to measure, at times it may take common sense. Think of the evolution of transportation; Horse and buggyBicycle automobileairplanespace craft. Would these have evolved if cost effectiveness were the only measure?. "	
Thomas Lei	ndvay, MD FACS	
	"I am a pediatric urologist at Seattle Children's Hospital and provide laparoscopic and robotic surgery options to my pediatric patients. Many of these children are covered by Medicaid. I have been committed to offering the less invasive robotic approach for historically open surgeries because I have witnessed dramatic reductions in hospital stays times, post-operative narcotic use, and more rapid return to school/daycare in the robotic patients compared to the open cohorts for ureteral reimplantation and pyeloplasties (birth defect surgery to correct urinary reflux and blocked kidneys, respectively).	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	I feel that being able to provide children with the open and robotic options of surgical approach ensures that certain patient populations will not unnecessarily experience higher morbidity and convalescence just because their healthcare is funded by the state. Such a scenario would be in my	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	view socially discriminatory.	
	I understand the need for the state to reign in healthcare costs, however, I oppose eliminating the option for certain patient populations to undergo less invasive surgery."	
John Leniha	an Jr., MD (University of Washington School of Medicine)	
	"I would like to provide feedback and comment on the issue you are studying regarding robotic surgery. I have been performing robotic surgery since 2005 and have become a staunch supporter of this advanced technique of performing minimally invasive surgery. The utilization of computers and surgical robots is a game changer for surgeons. This is clearly the way we will be f=performing almost all surgeries in the future. The utilization of computers will not only enable us to perform more precise and less invasive surgeries with better outcomes for patients, but will also enable us to utilize computer simulation for future training and for the validation of surgical competence. The thought of going backwards and subjecting patients to traditional large incisions with prolonged recoveries and the potential for chronic disabilities afterwards seems similar to the argument that we should go back to horses and carriages and forgo modern modes of transportation."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	"There have been clear recommendations to utilize minimally invasive surgery approaches to hysterectomy. 1,2,3 Despite over 100 years of vaginal hysterectomies and 23 years of Laparoscopic hysterectomies,12 over 66% of all hysterectomies are still done using a traditional open approach. Reasons for this are predominantly lack of training and perceived difficulty of performing both vaginal and laparoscopic approaches. Robotic surgery is simply computer assisted laparoscopic surgery. The computer allows significant improvements in surgeon vision (3-D HD instead of 2-D), increased dexterity (full articulation equivalent to the human hand compared to no articulation of instruments using "straight sticks," and smaller less painful incisions (due to the remote centers of the laparoscopic trocars that done pull or stretch like traditional laparoscopic trocars do. Second, Physicians are not paid any more for using this advanced system of laparoscopy. Hospitals have been able to add a "surcharge" for this technology, but not all payors will reimburse this. Third, the outcomes are clearly improved in a variety of ways. Patients recover faster and with less pain. This is hard to prove in randomized trials because they haven't been done yet (Robotic technology was only approved for GYN use in 2005.) There is also substantial benefit to the surgeon with improved ergonomics when compared to laparoscopic and vaginal surgery resulting in far less orthopedic and	Thank you for your comment.  References provided do not meet inclusion criteria based on study design, outcomes, and availability of references. See Notes section for exclusion criteria. No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	musculoskeletal complaints. <sup>9,10</sup>	
	The main impact of this technology has been to reduce the open incision rate for traditional procedures to very low rates. Prior to the introduction of robotics, almost all prostatectomies were done through open incisions despite over 15 years of experience with laparoscopic approaches. In 2011, over 85% of all of the prostatectomies done in the USA were done with a robotic approach. This allows a much faster recovery with much less morbidity for the patient than the traditional approach. Hysterectomies are the second most common operation done in this country. As noted above, the rate of Open hysterectomies (Total Abdominal Hysterectomies) in the USA is still 66% despite over a hundred years experience with vaginal hysterectomy and twenty years experience with Laparoscopic hysterectomy. <sup>4,5</sup> In our hospital system, we have lowered the open hysterectomy rate to less than 10% utilizing robotic approaches. This approach enables surgeons who don't feel well enough trained to perform laparoscopic hysterectomies or who can only offer vaginal hysterectomies to a few of their patients to now offer a minimally invasive approach to almost all of their patients. The cost saving of robotic hysterectomies compared to abdominal hysterectomies are substantial. And when you include the societal benefits of patients returning to normal and to work months sooner, there is even greater cost benefit noted. In 2011, there were more robotic surgeries performed in the USA than vaginal and laparoscopic put together. And as computer assisted surgeries continue to evolve and improve with newer innovations, this will only increase."	
	"The risk of complications with robotic surgery has been shown to be significantly lower than the risk with abdominal surgery in multiple studies. The risk is comparable to laparoscopic surgery (1.3-3%). The risk of complications has been shown to be higher during the surgeon's learning curve for robotic surgery, but approaches acceptable levels with experience. The main morbidities of abdominal surgeries include excessive blood loss, wound infections, and prolonged hospital stays. The main risks of laparoscopic and robotic surgeries include vaginal cuff issues such as separation and dehiscense (up to 1.5%) and ureteral injury (1%). Blood loss, vaginal cuff infections and prolonged length of stay are all significantly reduced with robotic surgery compared to open surgery. <sup>14</sup> "	Thank you for your comment.  References provided do not meet inclusion criteria based on the study being superseded by a systematic review. See Notes section for exclusion criteria. No changes to draft report.
	"Robotic surgery has substantial benefits in Obese patients when compared to open, laparoscopic or vaginal surgery. 17 Multiple studies have shown less complications, less blood loss, and lower overall	Thank you for your comment.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	hospital stays with faster return to normal when compared to open surgeries. We presented a paper at the Pacific Coast OB-GYN Society in 2010 showing our results with morbidly obese patients to be equivalent to outcomes with normal weight women with the only parameter that was significantly different was increased blood loss in the morbidly obese group. This difference however was less than 50 cc's and not clinically significant. There have only been published studies comparing robotic to laparoscopic and vaginal surgeries; and these have usually included cases performed during the learning curves of the surgeons. Robotic learning curves have been reported to be 50-100 cases for OB-GYNs and 150-200 cases for urologists. Outcomes for cancer patients are similar to open procedures when considering ability to resect all of the visible disease and obtain adequate lymph node sampling. Future developments utilizing fluorescent imaging technology (only available on robotic platforms) will provide even more precise surgeries that cannot be accomplished using traditional techniques such as open or laparoscopic approaches that aren't capable of this advanced ability to see diseased tissue.  There is no particular age or gender benefit for robotic surgery since computer assisted surgery is more precise and less invasive for all ages and genders.  Regarding benefits to payors, workers who are able to return to the work force weeks and months sooner due to the significantly lower recovery times required for robotics are clearly beneficial to the payors bottom line and to the economy as a whole.   **Material Representation of the payors as a whole.**	References provided do not meet inclusion criteria based on study design, and availability of references. See Notes section for exclusion criteria. No changes to draft report.
	"There are mixed studies on cost-effectiveness of robotics compared to other modalities based on the methodology of the studies. Most studies published look at direct OR Costs. The primary cost of of surgery is OR's time; and there is a long leaning curve for robotics, so operative times are usually much longer. If indirect costs are also calculated (cost of the entire hospitalization), the robot does better since robotic patients require less post op care, less medications, have less complications, and are discharged sooner. If societal costs are included, the robot is the clear winner due to the significantly shortened recovery period and faster return to normal. 15,16 "	Thank you for your comment.  References provided do not meet inclusion criteria based on comparator/intervention, and availability of references. See Notes section for exclusion criteria. No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"I read with interest the health technology assessment on robotic assisted surgery since we are one of the only groups in Washington State to use the robotic for thoracic surgery.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	Overall, I thought this was an excellent review of the current status of robotic surgery across all surgical specialties and procedures. It confirms my impression as well as my group's impressions that there is preciously few comparative studies particularly in the newer specialties now accessing the robot.	
	From a thoracic surgery standpoint, I think the evaluations of robotic lung resection, robotic thymectomy, fundoplication and myotomy for achalasia were all appropriate. For lung and thymus, there is little evidence for robotic surgery as of the data of this review. However, for lung resection there are several comparative reports forthcoming this year including our own comparison with VATS lobectomy that will be published in the Annals of Thoracic Surgery later this year that are starting to highlight the benefits. Clearly, more information is required to confirm oncologic benefit and cost comparisons.	
	For thymectomy, our initial evaluation, which was cited in the references and clearly is an early analysis continues to show benefit, has continued to be correct with the average length of stay now about 1.25 days and a return to work by the patients within 10 days.	
	In my opinion, for the areas like ours where there is little comparative data, robotic surgery should be covered with conditions. I think ongoing assessment of the data will be key in determining payment. I don't think that there should be any additional payment for robotic surgery since it remains a platform to conduct an operation. Providers like us who are at the forefront of technology and care and who are reviewing our data and outcomes should have the opportunity to show how we have used the robotic to improve the outcomes of patients, shortening LOS and get the patients back to work sooner.	
	Congratulations on an excellent review."	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"I have been a cardiac surgeon in practice for 31 years. Over half of my career has been spent in academics, from Asst Professor to Chairman of the largest academic program in New York, Albany Medical College, from 1994 to 1998. I have reviewed both the outcomes in robotics in CT surgery as well as the opinions from the current RUC Chair. There appears to be only marketing and no demonstrable improved outcomes for a substantial increase in cost and an unacceptable learning curve. I believe that robotics deserves close study in the academic environment but is currently a technique in search of an indication. It should be supported for study but not for routine patient care in any specialty. No acceptable outcomes studies demonstrating superiority exist."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Gordon L. I	Mathes, JR., MD (Rocky Mount Urology Associates)	
	"I am a urologist in North Carolina. I perform robotic prostatectomy and robotic partial nephrectomy, among other robot-assisted procedures. There is NO question at all that the surgical robot enhances outcomes for my patients. Surgical blood loss, which is decreased by 90% with the use of robotics, is enough of a reason BY ITSELF to prove the superiority of the robotic technique."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
Patris Mara	andi, MD (Providence Everett Medical Center)	1
	"I have recently started to perform Robotic assisted colon surgery and cholecystectomy. In have 10 years plus experience in laparoscopic colon resection and much longer experience with other laparoscopic abdominal surgeries.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	In Robotic assisted colon surgery, I have seen decrease in length of stay by one to two days in comparison to laparoscopic colon resection and less narcotic pain mediaction use. In regards to Robotic cholecystectomy, my patients have required less narcotic pain medication in comparison to laparoscopic cholecystectomy.	
	I see great advantage in use of Robotic surgery in all colonic surgeries specially in rectal tumors and upper abdominal surgeries( such as Nissen funduplication) so far.	
	I encourage you to allow this technology to be offered to all patients equally."	
Heather M	iller, MD (Swedish Medical Center)	1

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"I understand that there is a comment period regarding coverage of robotic surgery? the vast majority of the hysterectomies and myomectomies at our institution are done robotically. This has been a revolution in gyn surgical care. Prior to the robot (2005/2006) most of these procedures were being done through large laparotomy incisions. There is no question that the morbidity from a laparotomy incision is much greater than that from a laparoscopic/robotic procedure. The hospitalization is less than 24 hours in many cases and recovery is in the 2 - 4 week range as opposed to 6 - 8 weeks. Many surgeons are not trainned to perform hysterectomy or myomectomy with simple laparoscopy ie without the robot. Laparoscopy without the robot assist would not be a reasonable alternative/option in most cases because the surgeon would not be able to do the case without the robot. Covering laparoscopy but not robotics would basically limit the patient to laparotomy in most cases. Robotically assisted laparoscopy should be covered."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
Karen Nelso	on, MD	
	"I want to voice my strong concern that reimbursement for robotically assisted minimally invasive surgery may be eliminated for certain patients, including state employees and Medicaid patients.  I have been performing robotically assisted gynecologic surgery since 2005. Prior to that, I performed minimally invasive surgery vaginally and laparoscopically. Studies are clear that many advantages accrue to patients who undergo minimally invasive surgery including shorter hospital stays, shorter recoveries and quicker return to work. Minimally invasive surgery also reduces the risk of adhesion formation. Adhesions may result in pain and/or bowel obstructions necessitating additional surgeries.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
	In some cases, minimally invasive surgery can be performed vaginally or laparoscopically. However, robotically assisted surgery is especially well suited for patients with higher body mass indices (obese patients), patients with prior surgeries and patients with enlarged uteri. Many of these patients would require a large abdominal incision if robotics were unavailable. Higher hospital costs are associated with open procedures, as are greater risks of wound infection and adhesion formation. This is an injustice to the patient."	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"Here is my initial draft for the agency comments on this OHSU report. I was disappointed with the overall quality of the report, but this is probably more reflective of the lack of medical evidence in general for robotic assisted surgery. I will probably add some additional commentary about the meta-analyses performed for this review."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
	"This report highlights the absence of high quality medical evidence addressing the impact of robotic assisted technology on clinically meaningful surgical outcomes. The best available evidence confirms that robotic assisted technology is associated with higher costs per procedure per patient. The report does not emphasize that robotic assisted surgery must only be considered in the context of the standard (open or laparoscopic) approach itself being supported by medical evidence. Robotic assisted surgery is a method of performing a surgical procedure and is a matter of choice of the surgeon. At present, robotic assisted surgery is not treated as a separate service by the American Medical Association, but is considered incidental to the primary surgical procedure, and therefore not separately billable. While this report attempts to consider robotic assisted technology as a separate service, by structuring the key questions around different surgical procedures, the actual determination of the medical necessity and impact of this specific technology on meaningful clinical outcomes is problematic at best. Another key point which is undermined in this report is that the robotic assisted technology cannot equilibrate technical or decision making skills among different surgeons, and therefore, as is the case for all procedure based clinical studies, the widespread applicability of outcome measurements cannot be assessed. With individual surgeon expertise as the primary confounding variable, many of the evidence ratings require further scrutiny."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
	"p. 2 "Many procedures are associated with increased complexity, operative times, and technical difficulty when attempted laparoscopically, and open laparotomy approaches are the current standard of care." This statement is incorrect, and for several surgical procedures a laparoscopic approach rather than an open laparotomy is the established standard of care. This baseline assumption lead to several incorrect comparator selections for this report, which are highlighted below."	Thank you for your comment.  The Washington HTA identified the comparators used in this report. All comparative studies using either open or lapararoscopic procedures were therefore included. This does recognize that, for some procedures, laparoscopy is either

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
		not available as a surgical option (i.e. various cardiac and gynecologic surgeries), or extremely difficult to perform (i.e. partial nephrectomy). In these cases, open procedures are the standard of care and, therefore, are the comparator studied.
	"pp. 5-6 For both the radical prostatectomy and hysterectomy KQ 1 comparators, robot assisted surgery was associated with reduced blood loss and risk of transfusion as compared with the open procedure. Selection bias was not taken into account and these statements are misleading, as these patients were only stratified by tumor grade (p. 31). "	Thank you for your comments.  Your concerns are addressed in the overall summary section in the ES and in more detail in the Findings/ Limitations section of individual topics In addition, the overall report summary reemphasizes the presence of dissimilar comparison groups in many studies.
	"pp. 7-15 Highlight a general lack of evidence regarding the use of robotic assistance in various surgical procedures. However, the amount of discussion in the report is not proportional to the quality or volume of evidence. We recommend that the findings be summarized in a table, listed by procedure and prioritized by the associated strength of evidence: prostatectomy, hysterectomy, nephrectomy, cardiac surgery, gastric band, adnexectomy, adrenalectomy, cholecystectomy, colorectal surgery, cystectomy, esophagectomy, fallopian tube reanastomosis, fundoplication, gastrectomy, ileovesicostomy, liver resection, lung surgery, myomectomy pancreatectomy, pyeloplasty, rectopexy, roux-en-Y Gastric bypass, sacrocolpopexy, splenectomy, thymectomy, thyroidectomy, vesico-vaginal fistula."	Thank you for your comments.  This report was organized in concert with the work plan developed for the Washington HTA. Reports on over 25 procedures were reported individually addressing all of the Key Questions. We will consider this recommendation for the clinical committee presentation.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"p. 32 The report states a "significant heterogeneity" was present between meta-analysis studies, yet a pooled meta-analysis was performed. Given the heterogeneity between studies we question the rating of a "moderate strength" of evidence. This comment is highlighted again on p. 35, "The quality ratings of the studies, which were observational in design, varied. The choice of patient participation in the treatment arms was subject to selection bias. Those in the robotic intervention arm frequently were younger, had less advanced tumors, and lower PSA baseline scores." "	Thank you for your comments.  "Moderate strength of evidence" is defined in detail on page 29 of the report. It is based on the GRADE system. Systematic heterogeneity was investigated and reported by CADTH and CEbP
	"p. 43 "Robotic prostatectomy is compared with a laparoscopic approach", this is a typographical error, it should be hysterectomy rather than prostatectomy."	Thank you, typographical error corrected.
	"p. 43 The report states that robotic-assisted radical hysterectomy compared with laparoscopic radical hysterectomy is associated with a lower complication rate. However, on p.41 the report states that "inconsistent results were reported for incidence of complications across all meta-analyses." These two statements appear to be conflicting, and clarification is requested."	Thank you, typographical error corrected.
	"p. 49 The meta-analysis of pooled data with significant heterogeneity between studies was again utilized to generate the conclusion that weighted mean difference was significant in favor of robot assisted partial nephrectomy in terms of shorter length of hospital stay, at25 days, compared with laparoscopic partial nephrectomy."	Thank you for your comments.  As noted above, systematic heterogeneity was investigated by CADTH and the CEbP. In addition, Table 5 is preceded by the qualifier "In general, there was consistency across most meta-analyses for the following outcomes: hospital stay, incidence of complications, blood loss, and incidence of transfusion."
	"p. 112 "Guideline Recommendations Summary" table should be titled "Guideline Summary." The "Quality" of the guideline is unclear. Is this the quality of the evidence on which the guideline is	Thank you for your comments.  This table has been renamed as

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	based? On what basis was this determination made?"	suggested. The guidelines were quality assessed (pg. 30) using an adapted instrument from the Appraisal of Guidelines Research and Evaluation (AGREE) collaboration. The instrument is provided in Appendix G. The quality of the guidelines is stated in the text. The AGREE instrument takes into account the rigor of development of the guideline which includes systematic methods were used to search for and include evidence.
	"The report mentions repeatedly the "lack of definition" of an experienced robotic surgeon. Without evidenced-based determinations to establish a minimum case volume requirement in order to achieve competency, we would reiterate that the pooled meta-analysis technique used by this report is fundamentally flawed. If outcome measurements are so clearly associated with the level of experience of the robotic surgeon and center, then insufficient evidence is available to answer Key Question #2, regardless of the associated surgical procedure."	Thank you for your comments.  None of the meta-analyses in this report were stratified by surgeons' experience. This was amplified (addressing overall conclusions specifically regarding key question #3) in paragraph 1, pg. 115.
Steve Poore	e, MS, MD, FACOG (Women's Clinic-MultiCare Northshore Clinic)	
	"I have been in woman's healthcare for approximately 25 years. As an obstetrician gynecologist I have seen the transition from traditional open laparotomy, to the laparoscopic, and now Robotic minimally invasive approach.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	Having reviewed the draft evidence report submitted together with the cost analysis versus benefits realized, it becomes clear the focuses on upfront costs is playing a major role in the direction of this	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	discussion. One area of conversation that has been grossly overlooked is the reduction of pain experienced by the patient. As a direct result of the lower pain and shortened recovery, the patient's return to normal activities is markedly reduced. This important point has resulted in a reduction of recovery interval from what was originally 4-6 weeks for major abdominal surgery(i.e. hysterectomy), 2-4 weeks for minimally invasive straight laparoscopic/vaginal hysterectomy, to what is now seen routinely for robotic surgery: 2 weeks for return to normal activities. Clinical examples are numerous; one that comes to my mind involved a hard working woman whose job was driving an 18 wheel truck cross-country. Surgery was clearly in her best interest and on reviewing the options, return to normal activities(to include work) was paramount in her choice. I'm happy to report her surgery proceeded uneventfully. She returned to full activities in less than 2 weeks; earlier than any other operative approach would've allowed. Examples of clinical outcomes as we are reviewing here are important, and I encourage it's continued review and process. Unfortunately to overlook the implications of reduced pain and return to normal activities grossly under estimates value of this surgical approach: Robotic surgery.  As everyone is already aware, use of the da Vinci robotic approach results and no additional compensation to the surgeon or the institution. In my practice, transition from abdominal approach to laparoscopic and now Robotic approach is for more reasons than just cost. Better clinical outcomes which already have been indicated in your monologue. In addition a reduction in pain experienced with a much quicker return to normal activities for patient's.  I would hope that in the final analysis, implementation of new technology in an effort to provide superior outcomes and quicker return to normal activities for our patient's is not ruled out for certain covered individuals based on a cost analysis by given insurance plan.  Rei	
James Port	er, MD; Todd Strumwasser, MD; and Mary G. Gregg, MD, MHA (Swedish Medical Center)	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	"This letter contains comments and recommendations on behalf of The Robotics Committee at Swedish Health Services (SHS) in response to the Health Technology Assessment draft evidence report (HTA) for Robotic Assisted Surgery (RAS). We commend the efforts that have been undertaken by this HTA. In support of continually working to improve patient care, our comments are as follows:  JUSTIFICATION OF INTERESTS  SHS currently has the largest robotics program by volume and specialty within Washington State. Established in 2005, the program has grown each consecutive year, and performed over 1,3000 RAS cases in 2011. The program currently operates at 4 SHS campuses, First Hill, Cherry Hill, Edmonds, and Issaquah, with physicians practicing in the following disciplines:  Urology Colorectal General Gynecology Gynecology Gynecologic Oncology Thoracic Cardiac Surgery  SHS has developed and implemented an extensive administrative framework to support a sustainable robotics program that strives to deliver high quality, appropriate care, in an efficient environment. As the program has evolved, SHS and affiliated providers have raised many of the same concerns contained within this HTA. SHS has effectively mediated many of these concerns through collaborative efforts between surgeons, staff, management, and vendors. These efforts include standardized credentially of physicians and allied health providers seeking privileges for robotic surgery, ongoing quality assessment of robotic surgical procedures, and data collection of robotic surgeries for research and publication.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	COMMENT 1 In response to the HTA's recognition regarding the low volume of literature related to RAS, RAS is a	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	relatively new surgical procedure. Published literature often is many years behand new technology. A key example of this was with the adoption of laparoscopic surgical techniques. While the use of laparoscopy and other minimally invasive methods are now commonly accepted as the standard of care, at their inception, literature supporting their use was lacking. RAS, especially as a subset of minimally invasive technique, has unfolded in the same manner. The current literature cited by the HTA compares an immature experience with RAS with a mature experience in open and laparoscopic techniques. This makes meaningful comparison between techniques challenging especially at this early stage in adoption.	
	RECOMMENDATION 1 In light of the HTA's recognition of the limited volume of literature related to RAS, further study and data related to RAS must be generated before meaningful comparisons can be made to current treatment standards. Furthermore, at this time there is no data to suggest that RAS is unsafe or compromises patient care. SHS requests that the analysis continue until sufficient literature exists. At such time, the HTA can effectively generate recommendations related to the efficacy of the modality as a whole.	
	Improved outcomes associated with RAS has been recognized in centers where a high volume of surgery is routinely performed. Several studies have shown that the greater the experience of the surgeon performing robotic procedures, the better the overall outcomes. Experience of not only the surgeon is important, but also of the nursing staff, anesthesia staff, and ancillary care team. This would suggest that centers that perform a high volume of RAS would be the most efficient and provide the best quality of care. This model has proven successful in other care disciplines such as stroke and trauma where regional centers of excellence are created to facilitate best practices and provide the highest level of care.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report.
	SHS has grown to become the regional leader in RAS and has more experience providing RAS procedures than any other center. The organizational structure of our RAS program has allowed ongoing assessment of RAS quality measures such as length of stay, blood loss, operative time, and complication rate. These outcomes are reviewed by our Robotics Steering Committee and	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	recommendations are made to improve outcomes for each specialty performing RAS. Each specialty performing RAS has maintained on ongoing collection of data for review and publication. This allows improvement in RAS by assessing outcomes. Finally, SHS has also taken an active role in training other surgeons from across the country in RAS.	
	RECOMMENDATION 2 Regional data regarding RAS and its comparative efficacy to open surgery can be obtained from regional centers of excellence. This data it would would be more meaningful in making recommendations for RAS in the state of Washington. Our recommendation is that HTA work with high volume RAS centers to obtain quality data for assessment and determination of future scope of robotic surgery practice in our state.	
	COMMENT 3	Thank you for your comment.
	Currently there are additional costs associated with performing RAS procedures. However, the cost to the state of Washington for RAS is the same charges as the laparoscopic procedure given the equivalent CPT codes for robotic and laparoscopic surgery. There is no additional charge to insurance company's or the state for robotic-assisted procedures. The increased capital costs associated with robotic surgical systems have been incurred by hospital systems in an effort to provide patients with state of the art surgical care.	No changes to draft report.
	In addition, studies that look at operating room costs do not take into account the cost savings created by shorter length of hospital stay which has been clearly demonstrated in multiple studies of RAS. The economic advantage to employers when a patient is able to return to work sooner after RAS as compared to open surgery is difficult to measure, but represents a downstream advantage of RAS over conventional surgery.	
	RECOMMENDATION 3  Cost analysis of RAS versus open or laproscopic surgery should include the savings associated with shorter length of stay and earlier return to work.	
	, ,	
	COMMENT 4 Operative times associated with RAS are by in large longer than the open surgical counterpart in the	Thank you for your comment.

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	initial experience of robotic surgeons. This is related to increased time associated with gaining minimally invasive access to the body. However, with experience the RAS procedure approaches the operative times associated with the open surgical procedure. In our experience with RAS at SHS, the operative times associated with high voume procedures such as prostatectomy and hysterectomy are now equivalent to the open surgical times and in some cases faster. There is one RAS procedure that has demonstrated faster operative times than the open counterpart from the beginning and this is trans-oral surgery for base of the tongue cancer. This use of RAS is not only more efficient than the open procedure but is less morbid for the patient andleads to better functional outcomes.  RECOMMENDATION 4	No changes to draft report.
	With increasing experience, the costs associated with longer operative times in RAS procedures will decrease. Therefore, further study should be undertaken in high volume RAS centers to determine the true cost of the procedure as it related to operative time."	
Charles Rich	nards, MD (Pullman Regional Hospital)	
	"I am an OB/GYN who has been recently been trained in robotic surgery. I have been very impressed by the advantages that robotic surgery offers both for me and my patients. The advanced optics allow me to see anatomical structures that I would not otherwise see at surgery, and allows me to operate more precisely. I must say that I have been impressed by the lessened pain and quicker discharge of patients from the hospital as a result of this. Blood loss is extremely minimal and healing is quicker.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
	In a progressive country where patients demand the best, I feel it would be unwise to eliminate robotic surgery as an option for any group of patients. I feel that robotic surgery is here to stay and is a great option for patients considering hysterectomy or other gynecological procedures."	
Clifford W.	Rogers, MD (Minimally-Invasive Gynecologic Surgery)	
	"I have practiced Obstetrics and Gynecology in Everett, Washington since 1988. Since 2006, I have limited my practice to Gynecology.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	Robotic assisted surgery has become a major part of my Gynecology practice the past 3 years. I have performed over 200 robotic hysterectomies since early 2009.	
	Like most ob/gyn physicians, for most of my career 60% or more of the hysterectomies I performed were done through large abdominal incisions. The majority of these patients had 3-4 day hospital stays and were on disability for an average of 6 weeks while recuperating.	
	Starting in 2004, I committed myself to advancing my laparoscopic surgical skills, and began performing more laparoscopic hysterectomies. These patients were often able to go home in 1-2 days, and some were able to go back to work in 2 to 3 weeks. However, my open hysterectomy rate remained about 40%, as I found that the limitations of standard laparoscopic instruments caused me to have to abandon the laparoscopic approach and convert to an open hysterectomy in a significant number of patients. There were additional patients I would not consider for laparoscopic hysterectomy because of anticipated surgical complexity due to obesity, multiple prior laparotomies, larger fibroids, or severe endometriosis.	
	That has all changed dramatically since 2009 with the introduction of robotic-assisted laparoscopic surgery into my practice.	
	My abdominal hysterectomy rate has declined to 5-10% per year the past 3 years. This has made an enormous difference for my patients. Many are discharged from the hospital on the day of surgery, the remainder are routinely discharged after a one night stay. Most of my patients return to work, school, or their other normal activities within 3 weeks. My complication rates have been very low. For example, none of my 200+ robotic hysterectomy patients have required a blood transfusion. Only 1 patient has required re-admission to treat a post op infection.	
	Many of these robotic-assisted surgeries have been complex surgeries due to multiple prior abdominal surgeries, obesity, diabetes, and other risk factors. With the exception of massively enlarged fibroid uteruses or large pelvic masses, I find that the capabilities of the robotic instrumentation allows me to operate with more safety and precision than open abdominal surgery.	
	In summary, the advantage of robotic-assisted laparoscopic surgery (in my experience) is that the	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	improved instrumentation and capabilities of the robotic platform allows me to avoid an open laparotomy incision in a much higher percentage of my operative patients, perform more complex surgeries more safely, dramatically decrease hospital stays, and allow the majority of my patients to return to work and other normal activities much earlier."	
Dennis W.	Shook	
	"The entire surgical process is viewed, by many, as cold and impersonal. Adding a "Robot" to the scenario will only enhance this opinion to many. Further more there is no overall conclusive evidence or opinion that robotic assisted surgeries improve the surgical outcome for the patient. It should be an elective, but, not covered option for the patient"	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
Leland Siwe	ek, MD (Providence Sacred Heart Medical Center)	
	"I would like to take this opportunity to provide some input regarding the effectiveness and benefits of robotic assisted open heart surgery. I am a practicing cardiac surgeon with extensive personal experience with robotic open heart surgery, having one of the largest experiences with robotic mitral valve surgery in the country.	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
	Having trained in the 1980s and being a practicing heart surgeon for 25 years I of course am well aware that conventional open heart surgery via a sternotomy has been the "gold standard". That said I also see that this major life-saving surgery is hard on patients and we have to strive to make that better. Our own interest in robotic assisted heart surgery began as an attempt to make mitral valve surgery better tolerated and more acceptable to patients, hopefully without compromising the excellent results which could be achieved with conventional techniques. We began conservatively with selective cases but soon realized that the robotic approach has definite advantages and the outcomes are even better than with standard approaches.	
	Our initial efforts to do minimally invasive mitral valve surgery were via a mini-thoracotomy endoscopic approach. While this had some advantages it was technically difficult and more importantly not as reliably predictable as we would want. Some cases were simply too difficult to complete that way. We hoped, and subsequently found, that the assistance of the robot with its enhanced instrument dexterity and magnified 3-D vision would make the procedure much more	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	predictable and reliable.	
	We began doing robotic mitral valve surgery at Sacred Heart Medical Center in 2003. We began with more simple, predictable valve repairs but gradually realized that we were able to repair much more complex valves <i>even better</i> than we were doing via conventional open surgery! Now when we see complex mitral valve pathology we feel significantly more confident approaching that repair robotically than via other techniques. I think our results over these years indicate the excellent outcomes which can be achieved via a robotically assisted approach. The following results include our very earliest "learning curve" cases and cases done with the first generation of robot. The current robotic system, along with our experience, has made the recent results even better.	
	From June 2003 through March 2012 we have performed 461 robotic assisted mitral valve repair operations and 55 robotic assisted mitral valve replacements. All but one of the valve replacements were planned pre-operatively to be replaced (usually due to rheumatic pathology) with only <i>one</i> patient converted from planned repair to replacement. While the cardiopulmonary bypass times are somewhat longer the overall operative times are similar to conventional open procedures and the outcomes are outstanding. I recently summarized our results with mitral valve repair for a book chapter I've been asked to write, I will copy that summary here:	
	Between June 2003 and June 2011 we performed 410 robotic mitral valve repairs. (During that same time we performed 53 mitral valve replacements usually for rheumatic valve disease). 61.5% of patients were males and mean age was 59 +/- 13 years (20-86). The repair techniques included leaflet resection (63%), sliding leaflet reconstruction (20%), Gore-Tex suture (W.L.Gore & Assoc. Inc, Flagstaff, AZ) neo-chordae (18%) and isolated ring placement (17%). Concomitant procedures included closure of left atrial appendage in 63% of patients, closure of PFO or ASD in 26% of patients, and Cryo-Maze procedure in 17% of patients. Concomitant robotic CABG was performed in three patients.	
	In this series of 410 consecutive robotic mitral valve repairs there were only two conversions from robotic to open procedure: an 80 y.o. woman who developed an aortic dissection immediately upon institution of cardiopulmonary bypass and a 77 y.o. woman converted to sternotomy at the end of the procedure to control bleeding from the aorta. There was one operative mortality (the patient	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	with the aortic dissection). There was one conversion from planned repair to replacement (a remodeling annuloplasty ring placement for "functional" mitral regurgitation that still had 2+ MR). Total cardiopulmonary bypass time was 143 +/- 29 min and cross clamp time was 99 +/- 21 min. Both of these times have trended down over the course of our experience despite increasing complexity and frequency of concomitant procedures. During the last two years the cardiopulmonary bypass and cross clamp times were 121 +/- 19 min and 84 +/- 16 min for mitral valve repair without Maze procedure and 164 +/- 44 min and 101 +/- 21 min with concomitant Maze procedure.	
	Post operative TEE showed 0 or trace MR in 98% of patients and no more than 1+ MR in any patient. There were four (1%) perioperative strokes, and 2% reoperation for bleeding (0.5% the last two years). Hospital length of stay was 4.0 +/- 2.5 days. Two patients required early reoperation, one for endocarditis and one for delayed aortic dissection. Five patients have required late reoperation, two for endocarditis, one for dehiscence of a rigid ring, one for mitral stenosis 6 years after quadrangular resection, and one for ruptured Gore-Tex chordae.	
	As you can see these are truly outstanding results with >99% successful valve repair. At least in our experience this is significantly better than we were achieving previously with open conventional techniques. While shorter recovery times are important considerations for minimally invasive surgery we believe the most important priority in mitral valve surgery is optimizing the likelihood of valve repair and we feel we have definitely achieved that with robotic assisted mitral valve repair.	
	Comparison to open sternotomy is difficult, particularly since the patient benefits (successful repair and improved recovery) seemed so obvious to our regional referring cardiologists that they send all mitral valve patients to us for a robotic approach and virtually all the mitral valve procedures at Sacred Heart are performed robotically. Since Sacred Heart's mitral valve data reflects primarily robotic procedures and most of the data from the rest of the state is from conventional procedures, comparison of Sacred Heart to the rest of the state in the COPE database gives at least some indication of the relative effectiveness of the robotic approach: [see page for graphs]	
	I'm afraid we don't have extensive cost data, but our hospital did audit the results of patients from 2008 and found that open mitral valve procedure patients had an average length of stay of 12 days vs. 4.8 days for those done robotically. The hospital's costs were an average of \$51,669 for open	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	procedures vs. \$36,483 for the robotic procedures. Based partly on this data as well as patient satisfaction etc our hospital confirmed their commitment to our robotic surgery program.	
	While difficult to quantify, our patients have a definite improvement in recovery time.	
	Hospital length of stay is shorter (most of our patients are discharged 3 days after surgery) but more importantly they are able to return to physical activities much quicker. Not only are they not restricted because of sternotomy healing issues, but they generally feel capable of physical activities quicker. We have had active patients return to sports in weeks, or patients with physically demanding jobs return to work in weeks rather than the 2-3 months they would have to wait for a sternotomy to heal. While difficult to capture this obviously saves employers significantly when their employees can return to full capacity sooner. In addition the robotic approach avoids some of the complications associated with conventional surgery, in particular we obviously do not have any sternal wound infections or healing problems and almost never have even minor port incision healing issues. As you know even an occasional sternal healing problem is a huge issue for the patient and adds significantly to the cost of care.	
	Lastly I'd like to make a couple of comments about other robotic open heart surgery. While our interest and experience has emphasized mitral valve surgery we do have a fairly sizeable experience with other robotic cardiac surgery. We have done 72 ASD closures with excellent outcomes and the patient benefits of avoiding a sternotomy. This has become our preferred approach to remove atrial tumors – we have done 22 of these procedures in the past few years. We don't have as much experience with totally robotic coronary bypass (TECAB) as a few other centers in the country but have performed 52 TECABs with average length of stay of 3 days and angiographically confirmed LIMA graft patency in all patients!	
	In summary, I believe that robotic technology is a useful tool which allows an experienced surgeon to offer patients a less invasive approach for certain open heart surgical procedures. In experienced hands the results can be excellent and the patients have the additional benefit of fewer complications and faster recovery and return to normal activities. A hospital such as Sacred Heart which places patient outcomes as the primary priority sees the value of these procedures even though there is significant cost involved. Particularly in a system where the payer is paying based on	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	the procedure performed (eg Mitral Valve Repair) and not based on the surgical approach used, I would hate to see patients told they had to have an open sternotomy and would not be allowed a	
	less invasive approach just because they are dependent on State coverage.	
	I hope you will take these comments into consideration as you reach your coverage decisions."	
Doug Suthe	erland, MD (MultiCare Urology)	
	"I am writing in response to the upcoming debate on robotic surgery within the WA Health	Thank you for your comment.
	Technology Assessment program. I applaud the effort. Ideally we can move to prospective analysis of medical technology before implementation, but until that day, this process adds value.	No changes to draft report
	That said, I am curious why robotic surgery is being reviewed individually given that the payment for state employees and Medicaid made to hospitals and surgeons is for a laparoscopic surgery with no additional sum for the use of the robot. It would be more accurate to assess "laparoscopy" as a whole I believe. Isolating robotic surgery would make more sense if we were paid additionally for it, which I believe is not the case.	
	Much has been said about robotics. There is essentially no level 1 data to support it, which is not surprising. Robotics represents the frontier of surgical innovation, along with single site surgery and natural orifice surgery (NOTES). And since American citizens get to determine 'their' best option, it is unlikely that such RCTs will be done. So, your committee will also be making a judgement on how surgical innovation is delivered - whether or not it can continue in the market place or will be confined to IRB controlled, state/industry funded trials.	
	More to the point, I believe you are making a judgement about laparoscopy vs. open surgery by tackling the issue of robotics. It can no longer be assumed that a patient with a surgical disease can opt between 3 equally good choices: open, laparoscopic, and robotic approaches. The surgeries we perform now with the robot in many cases cannot be performed nearly as well as with a purely laparoscopic approach, it at all. In the field of urology, that is most evident with partial nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma. As recently as 2006 there is clear evidence from the Medicare data that partial nephrectomy was severely underutilized for tumors that could have been treated in a	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	nephron-sparring manner, thus sparring the patients the risk of longer term renal insufficiency and related sequelae. That has largely been overcome in large part due to the robotic platform. Why? Because when offered the choice between a <i>laparoscopic radical</i> nephrectomy or an <i>open partial</i> nephrectomy, patients will favor the less invasive, less painful route. The robot levels the field surgically-speaking: those surgeons who can perform a good open partial nephrectomy can do the same with the robot, but cannot with pure laparoscopy.	
	The primary reason that laparoscopic partial nephrectomy is so incredibly difficult to perform is the need for complex laparoscopic suturing skills (the same is true for laparoscopic radical prostatectomy, pyeloplasty, and cystectomy). The learning curve associated with this procedure is incredibly steep and that is why the procedure is isolated to major academic centers in general. Thus, in the case of the small renal mass the alternatives are open partial nephrectomy, which requires a large midline or flank incision; laparoscopic or percutaneous tumor ablation, which requires a longer radiographic follow-up and a higher risk of recurrence and potential need for additional procedures, or laparoscopic radical nephrectomy.	
	We have looked at our institution's length of stay for open, laparoscopic and robotic partial nephrectomy. On average, the robotic patients stay 2.3 days, the open patients stay 6.3 days (see below). No doubt there are practice patterns and pre-operative selection bias that are influencing those numbers, but a flank incision unquestionably more difficult to recovery from, which is why laparoscopic <i>radical</i> nephrectomy and cholecystectomy have become the standard of care over the open approach.	
	MultiCare Urology Partial Nephrectomy stats:	
	Open partial (n=3): Blood loss (ave) 533cc, Ischemia time 55.5 minutes, Hospital stay 6.3 days	
	Laparoscopic partial (n=5): Blood loss (ave) 200cc, Ischemia time 23.8 minus, Hospital stay 2.2 days	
	Robotic partial (n=26): blood loss (ave) 103cc, Ischemia time 22 minutes, Hospital state 2.3 days.	
	One might look at those numbers and argue that 4 days of hospital stay is not that much savings for	

Reviewer	Comment	Disposition
	the cost of the laparoscopic and robotic equipment for an entire population. That is a rational argument indeed. That however is not an argument against robotics, it is an argument about the cost effectiveness of robotics, which is quite different. Considering that we are not paid additionally for robotics, as I said above, the argument is really examining open surgery vs. laparoscopy, not robotic surgery."	
Kim Tillema	ans, DO	
	"I practice in Minneapolis, MN. I have come to realize having the ability of robotic surgery helps me operate more accurately.  Specifically for endomtriosis resection or TLH and myomectomy laparoscopically. It helps me operate with precision with minimal blood loss. I recommend it being available for all patients."	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
Renata R. L	Irban, MD (University of Washington Medical Center)	
	"My name is Renata Urban, and I am a gynecologic oncologist at the Seattle Cancer Care Alliance/University of Washington Medical Center. I am writing regarding the upcoming Health Technology Assessment of Robotic Surgery, currently being reviewed by the Washington State Health Care Authority.  I am currently trained to offer patients surgery via an open or minimally invasive approach. My minimally invasive skills are in both laparoscopic as well as robotic surgery. My experience with minimally invasive surgery parallels that of the literature (Seamon LG et al Gynecol Oncol 2009, Bell	Thank you for your comment.  No changes to draft report
	MC et al Gynecol Oncol 2008, Boggess et al, Am J Obstet Gynecol 2008), in that robotic surgery allows me and my colleagues within the field of Gynecologic Oncology to perform minimally invasive surgery with increased safety. In addition robotic surgery allows me to offer minimally invasive surgery to medically morbid patients, such as the morbidly obese.  There are certainly patients for whom I choose to perform laparoscopic surgery, instead of roboticassisted laparoscopic surgery. However, certain patients are much better candidates for	
	robotic surgery. I would like to continue to be able to offer my patients the best treatment possible for them, and to be able to offer robotic-assisted laparoscopic surgery as an option."	

## References

- Advincula, A. P., Xu, X., Goudeau, S.,4th, & Ransom, S. B. (2007). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic myomectomy versus abdominal myomectomy: A comparison of short-term surgical outcomes and immediate costs. *Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology, 14*(6), 698-705.
- Agency for Healthcare Research and Quality (AHRQ). Methods Guide for Effectiveness and Comparative Effectiveness Reviews. AHRQ Publication No. 10(11)-EHC063-EF. Rockville, MD: AHRQ. August 2011. Chapters available at:

  <a href="http://www.effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/index.cfm/search-for-guides-reviews-and-reports/?productid=318&pageaction=displayproduct">http://www.effectivehealthcare.ahrq.gov/index.cfm/search-for-guides-reviews-and-reports/?productid=318&pageaction=displayproduct</a>
- AGREE Next Steps Consortium. (2009). Appraisal of guidelines for research and evaluation II: Instrument. Retrieved May 12, 2011, from <a href="http://www.agreetrust.org/?o=1397">http://www.agreetrust.org/?o=1397</a>
- American College of Obstetrics and Gynecology (ACOG) (2011). Hysterectomy. ACOG.
- American Urological Association (AUA). (2010). *Management of benign prostatic hyperplasia* (BPH). Linthicum, MD: AUA. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://www.auanet.org/content/clinical-practice-guidelines/clinical-guidelines.cfm?sub=bph">http://www.auanet.org/content/clinical-practice-guidelines/clinical-guidelines.cfm?sub=bph</a>
- Ascher-Walsh, C. J., & Capes, T. L. (2010). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic myomectomy is an improvement over laparotomy in women with a limited number of myomas. *Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology*, *17*(3), 306-310.
- Ayloo, S. M., Addeo, P., Buchs, N. C., Shah, G., & Giulianotti, P. C. (2011). Robotic-assisted versus laparoscopic roux-en-Y gastric bypass: Is there a difference in outcomes?. *World Journal of Surgery*, *35*(3), 637-642.
- Baek, J. H., Pastor, C., & Pigazzi, A. (2011). Robotic and laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: A case-matched study. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *25*(2), 521-525.
- Balduyck, B., Hendriks, J. M., Lauwers, P., Mercelis, R., Ten Broecke, P., & Van Schil, P. (2011). Quality of life after anterior mediastinal mass resection: A prospective study comparing open with robotic-assisted thoracoscopic resection. *European Journal of Cardio-Thoracic Surgery*, 39(4), 543-548.
- Barakat, E. E., M. A. Bedaiwy, et al. (2011). "Robotic-assisted, laparoscopic, and abdominal myomectomy: a comparison of surgical outcomes." *Obstetrics and Gynecology* **117**(2 Pt 1): 256-266.

- Berber, E., Akyildiz, H. Y., Aucejo, F., Gunasekaran, G., Chalikonda, S., & Fung, J. (2010). Robotic versus laparoscopic resection of liver tumours. *HPB*, *12*(8), 583-586. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1477-2574.2010.00234.x
- Bianchi, P. P., Ceriani, C., Locatelli, A., Spinoglio, G., Zampino, M. G., Sonzogni, A., . . . Andreoni, B. (2010). Robotic versus laparoscopic total mesorectal excision for rectal cancer: A comparative analysis of oncological safety and short-term outcomes. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 24(11), 2888-2894.
- Bird, V. G., Leveillee, R. J., Eldefrawy, A., Bracho, J., & Aziz, M. S. (2011). Comparison of robotic-assisted versus conventional laparoscopic transperitoneal pyeloplasty for patients with ureteropelvic junction obstruction: A single-center study. *Urology*, 77(3), 730-734.
- Bodner, J., Kafka-Ritsch, R., Lucciarini, P., Fish, J. H.,3rd, & Schmid, T. (2005). A critical comparison of robotic versus conventional laparoscopic splenectomies. *World Journal of Surgery*, *29*(8), 982-985.
- Brunaud, L., Bresler, L., Zarnegar, R., Ayav, A., Cormier, L., Tretou, S., & Boissel, P. (2004). Does robotic adrenalectomy improve patient quality of life when compared to laparoscopic adrenalectomy?. *World Journal of Surgery, 28*(11), 1180-1185.
- Cakar, F., Werner, P., Augustin, F., Schmid, T., Wolf-Magele, A., Sieb, M., & Bodner, J. (2007). A comparison of outcomes after robotic open extended thymectomy for myasthenia gravis. *European Journal of Cardio-Thoracic Surgery*, *31*(3), 501-504.
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). Number of all-listed procedures from discharges from short-stay hospitals by procedure category and age: United States, 2009.

  <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhds/4procedures/2009pro4">http://www.cdc.gov/nchs/data/nhds/4procedures/2009pro4</a> numberprocedureage.pdf</a>
- Centers for Disease Control and Prevention. (n.d.). Women's Reproductive Health:

  Hysterectomy Fact Sheet. <a href="http://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/WomensRH/00-04-FS">http://www.cdc.gov/reproductivehealth/WomensRH/00-04-FS</a>
  Hysterectomy.htm
- Clark, J., Sodergren, M. H., Purkayastha, S., Mayer, E. K., James, D., Athanasiou, T., . . . Darzi, A. (2011). The role of robotic assisted laparoscopy for oesophagogastric oncological resection; an appraisal of the literature. *Diseases of the Esophagus, 24*(4), 240-250. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1442-2050.2010.01129.x
- Curtin, R. J., & Griffin, B. P. (2010). Disease Management Project. Mitral valve disease: Stenosis and regurgitation. Cleveland, OH: The Cleveland Clinic Foundation. Retrieved from <a href="http://www.clevelandclinicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanagement/cardiology/mitral-valve-disease/">http://www.clevelandclinicmeded.com/medicalpubs/diseasemanagement/cardiology/mitral-valve-disease/</a>

- de Hoog, D. E., Heemskerk, J., Nieman, F. H., van Gemert, W. G., Baeten, C. G., & Bouvy, N. D. (2009). Recurrence and functional results after open versus conventional laparoscopic versus robotic-assisted laparoscopic rectopexy for rectal prolapse: A case-control study. *International Journal of Colorectal Disease*, 24(10), 1201-1206.
- deSouza, A. L., Prasad, L. M., Park, J. J., Marecik, S. J., Blumetti, J., & Abcarian, H. (2010). Robotic assistance in right hemicolectomy: Is there a role?. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*, 53(7), 1000-1006.
- Edelson, P. K., Dumon, K. R., Sonnad, S. S., Shafi, B. M., & Williams, N. N. (2011). Robotic vs. conventional laparoscopic gastric banding: A comparison of 407 cases. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(5), 1402-1408.
- Eom, B. W., Yoon, H. M., Ryu, K. W., Lee, J. H., Cho, S. J., Lee, J. Y., . . . Kim, Y. W. (2012). Comparison of surgical performance and short-term clinical outcomes between laparoscopic and robotic surgery in distal gastric cancer. European Journal of Surgical Oncology, 38(1), 57-63.
- European Association of Urology (EAU). (2011). *Guidelines on bladder cancer: Muscle-invasive and metastatic*. Arnhem, the Netherlands: EAU. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from http://www.uroweb.org/gls/pdf/07 %20Bladder%20Cancer.pdf
- Geppert, B., Lonnerfors, C., & Persson, J. (2011). Robotic-assisted laparoscopic hysterectomy in obese and morbidly obese women: Surgical technique and comparison with open surgery. *Acta Obstetricia Et Gynecologica Scandinavica*, *90*(11), 1210-1217. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1600-0412.2011.01253.x
- Gupta, N. P., Mishra, S., Hemal, A. K., Mishra, A., Seth, A., & Dogra, P. N. (2010). Comparative analysis of outcome between open and robotic surgical repair of recurrent supratrigonal vesico-vaginal fistula. Journal of Endourology, 24(11), 1779-1782.
- Hagen, M. E., F. Pugin, et al. (2011). "Reducing Cost of Surgery by Avoiding Complications: the Model of Robotic Roux-en-Y Gastric Bypass." *Obesity Surgery*: 1-10.
- Hillyer, S. P., Autorino, R., Laydner, H., Yang, B., Altunrende, F., White, M., . . . Kaouk, J. (2011). Robotic versus laparoscopic partial nephrectomy for bilateral synchronous kidney tumors: Single-institution comparative analysis. *Urology*, 78(4), 808-812.
- Ho C, Tsakonas E, Tran K, Cimon K, Severn M, Mierzwinski, Urban M, Corcos J, Pautler S. (2011). Robot Assisted Surgery Compared with Open Surgery and Laparoscopic Surgery: Clinical Effectiveness and Economic Analyses. Ottawa: Canadian Agency for Drugs and Technologies in Health; 2011 (Technology report no. 137). Available from: http://www.cadth.ca/en/products/health-technology-assessment/publication/2682

- Jacoby VL, Autry A, Jacobson G, Domush R, Nakagawa S, Jacoby A (2009). Nationwide use of laparoscopic hysterectomy compared with abdominal and vaginal approaches. *Obstetrics and Gynecology*. 114(5):1041-1048.
- Jayaraman, S., Davies, W., & Schlachta, C. M. (2009). Getting started with robotics in general surgery with cholecystectomy: The canadian experience. *Canadian Journal of Surgery*, 52(5), 374-378.
- Judd, J. P., Siddiqui, N. Y., Barnett, J. C., Visco, A. G., Havrilesky, L. J., & Wu, J. M. (2010). Cost-minimization analysis of robotic-assisted, laparoscopic, and abdominal sacrocolpopexy. *Journal of Minimally Invasive Gynecology*, 17(4), 493-499.
- Kang, C. M., Kim, D. H., Lee, W. J., & Chi, H. S. (2011a). Conventional laparoscopic and robotic-assisted spleen-preserving pancreatectomy: Does *da Vinci* have clinical advantages?. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(6), 2004-2009.
- Kang, C. M., Kim, D. H., Lee, W. J., & Chi, H. S. (2011b). Initial experiences using robotic-assisted central pancreatectomy with pancreaticogastrostomy: A potential way to advanced laparoscopic pancreatectomy. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *25*(4), 1101-1106.
- Kasraeian, A., E. Barret, et al. (2011). "Comparison of the rate, location and size of positive surgical margins after laparoscopic and robotic-assisted laparoscopic radical prostatectomy." *BJU International*.
- Kim, S. C., Song, C., Kim, W., Kang, T., Park, J., Jeong, I. G., . . . Ahn, H. (2011a). Factors determining functional outcomes after radical prostatectomy: Robotic-assisted versus retropubic. *European Urology*, 60(3), 413-419.
- Kim, S. P., Shah, N. D., Weight, C. J., Thompson, R. H., Moriarty, J.P., Shippee, N.D., et al. (2011b). Contemporary trends in nephrectomy for renal cell carcinoma in the United States: results from a population based cohort. *The Journal of Urology, 186*(5), 1779-85.
- Kim, W. W., Kim, J. S., Hur, S. M., Kim, S. H., Lee, S. K., Choi, J. H., . . . Choe, J. H. (2011). Is robotic surgery superior to endoscopic and open surgeries in thyroid cancer?. *World Journal of Surgery*, *35*(4), 779-784.
- Lang, B. H., & Chow, M. P. (2011). A comparison of surgical outcomes between endoscopic and robotically assisted thyroidectomy: The authors' initial experience. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(5), 1617-1623.
- Lee, J., Lee, J. H., Nah, K. Y., Soh, E. Y., & Chung, W. Y. (2011b). Comparison of endoscopic and robotic thyroidectomy. *Annals of Surgical Oncology*, *18*(5), 1439-1446.

- Lee, J., Nah, K. Y., Kim, R. M., Ahn, Y. H., Soh, E. Y., & Chung, W. Y. (2010). Differences in postoperative outcomes, function, and cosmesis: Open versus robotic thyroidectomy. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *24*(12), 3186-3194.
- Lee, K. E., Koo do, H., Im, H. J., Park, S. K., Choi, J. Y., Paeng, J. C., . . . Youn, Y. K. (2011c). Surgical completeness of bilateral axillo-breast approach robotic thyroidectomy: Comparison with conventional open thyroidectomy after propensity score matching. *Surgery*, *150*(6), 1266-1274.
- Lee, R., Ng, C. K., Shariat, S. F., Borkina, A., Guimento, R., Brumit, K. F., & Scherr, D. S. (2011a). The economics of robotic cystectomy: Cost comparison of open versus robotic cystectomy. *BJU International*, 108(11), 1886-1892. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1111/j.1464-410X.2011.10114.x
- Lim, P. C., Kang, E., & Park do, H. (2011). A comparative detail analysis of the learning curve and surgical outcome for robotic hysterectomy with lymphadenectomy versus laparoscopic hysterectomy with lymphadenectomy in treatment of endometrial cancer: A casematched controlled study of the first one hundred twenty two patients. *Gynecologic Oncology*, 120(3), 413-418.
- Link, R. E., Bhayani, S. B., & Kavoussi, L. R. (2006). A prospective comparison of robotic and laparoscopic pyeloplasty. *Annals of Surgery*, *243*(4), 486-491.
- Mayo Clinic. (2012). Robotic surgery: Robotic cardiovascular surgery. http://www.mayoclinic.org/robotic-surgery/types.html#cardiovascular
- Masterson, T. A., L. Cheng, et al. (2012). "Open vs. robotic-assisted radical prostatectomy: A single surgeon and pathologist comparison of pathologic and oncologic outcomes." *Urol Oncol.*
- National Cancer Institute. (2011a). SEER Stat Fact Sheets: Prostate http://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/prost.html#prevalence
- National Cancer Institute. (2011b). SEER Stat Fact Sheets: Kidney and Renal Pelvis. Retrieved March 15, 2012, from <a href="http://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/kidrp.html">http://seer.cancer.gov/statfacts/html/kidrp.html</a>
- National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN). (2012a). *Prostate cancer*. Fort Washington, PA: NCCN. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/prostate.pdf">http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/prostate.pdf</a>
- National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN). (2011). *Esophageal and esophagogastric junction cancers*. Fort Washington, PA: NCCN. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/esophageal.pdf">http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/esophageal.pdf</a>

- National Comprehensive Cancer Network (NCCN). (2012b). *Kidney cancer*. Fort Washington, PA: NCCN. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/kidney.pdf">http://www.nccn.org/professionals/physician\_gls/pdf/kidney.pdf</a>
- National Institute for Health Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2006) *Laparoscopic radical prostatectomy*. London: NICE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG193">http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG193</a>
- National Institute for Health Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2008a) *Laparoscopic prostatectomy for benign prostatic obstruction*. London: NICE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG275">http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG275</a>
- National Institute for Health Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2008b) *Prostate cancer: Diagnosis and treatment*. London: NICE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from http://www.nice.org.uk/cg58
- National Institute for Health Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2008c) *Totally endoscopic robotically assisted coronary artery bypass grafting*. London: NICE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG128">http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG128</a>
- National Institute for Health Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2009a) *Laparoscopic cystectomy*. London: NICE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG287">http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG287</a>
- National Institute for Health Clinical Excellence (NICE). (2009b) *Endopyelotomy for pelviureteric junction obstruction*. London: NICE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG325">http://guidance.nice.org.uk/IPG325</a>
- Nepple, K. G., Strope, S. A., Grubb Iii, R. L., & Kibel, A. S. (2011). Early oncologic outcomes of robotic vs. open radical cystectomy for urothelial cancer. [2b]. *Urologic Oncology: Seminars and Original Investigations*. doi: 10.1016/j.urolonc.2011.06.009
- Ng, C. K., Kauffman, E. C., Lee, M. M., Otto, B. J., Portnoff, A., Ehrlich, J. R., . . . Scherr, D. S. (2010). A comparison of postoperative complications in open versus robotic cystectomy. *European Urology*, *57*(2), 274-281.
- Nick, A. M., M. M. Frumovitz, et al. (2011). "Fertility sparing surgery for treatment of early-stage cervical cancer: Open vs. robotic radical trachelectomy." *Gynecologic Oncology.*
- Nix, J., Smith, A., Kurpad, R., Nielsen, M. E., Wallen, E. M., & Pruthi, R. S. (2010). Prospective randomized controlled trial of robotic versus open radical cystectomy for bladder cancer: Perioperative and pathologic results. *European Urology*, *57*(2), 196-201.
- Paraiso, M. F., Jelovs.ek, J. E., Frick, A., Chen, C. C., & Barber, M. D. (2011). Laparoscopic compared with robotic sacrocolpopexy for vaginal prolapse: A randomized controlled trial. *Obstetrics & Gynecology*, *118*(5), 1005-1013.

- Park, J. S., Choi, G. S., Lim, K. H., Jang, Y. S., & Jun, S. H. (2010). Robotic-assisted versus laparoscopic surgery for low rectal cancer: Case-matched analysis of short-term outcomes. *Annals of Surgical Oncology*, *17*(12), 3195-3202.
- Park, B. J., & Flores, R. M. (2008). Cost comparison of robotic, video-assisted thoracic surgery and thoracotomy approaches to pulmonary lobectomy. *Thoracic Surgery Clinics*, 18(3), 297-300.
- Park, C. W., Lam, E. C., Walsh, T. M., Karimoto, M., Ma, A. T., Koo, M., . . . Bueno, R. (2011b). Robotic-assisted roux-en-Y gastric bypass performed in a community hospital setting: The future of bariatric surgery?. *Surgical Endoscopy*, *25*(10), 3312-3321.
- Park, J. S., Choi, G. S., Lim, K. H., Jang, Y. S., & Jun, S. H. (2011a). S052: A comparison of robotic-assisted, laparoscopic, and open surgery in the treatment of rectal cancer. *Surgical Endoscopy*, 25(1), 240-248.
- Patel, M., O'Sullivan, D., & Tulikangas, P. K. (2009). A comparison of costs for abdominal, laparoscopic, and robotic-assisted sacral colpopexy. *International Urogynecology Journal*, 20(2), 223-228.
- Patel, CB, Ragupathi M, Ramos-Valadez DI, Haas EM (2011). A three-arm (laparoscopic, hand-assisted and robotic) matched-case analysis of intraoperative and postoperative outcomes in minimally invasive colorectal surgery. *Disease of the Colon and Rectum*. 54(2):144-150.
- Patriti, A., Ceccarelli, G., Bartoli, A., Spaziani, A., Biancafarina, A., & Casciola, L. (2009). Short-and medium-term outcome of robotic-assisted and traditional laparoscopic rectal resection. *Journal of the Society of Laparoendoscopic Surgeons*, *13*(2), 176-183.
- Pierorazio, P. M., H. D. Patel, et al. (2011). "Robotic-assisted Versus Traditional Laparoscopic Partial Nephrectomy: Comparison of Outcomes and Evaluation of Learning Curve." *Urology*.
- Richards, K. A., Hemal, A. K., Kader, A. K., & Pettus, J. A. (2010). Robot assisted laparoscopic pelvic lymphadenectomy at the time of radical cystectomy rivals that of open surgery: Single institution report. *Urology*, 76(6), 1400-1404.
- Ruckert, J. C., Swierzy, M., & Ismail, M. (2011). Comparison of robotic and nonrobotic thoracoscopic thymectomy: A cohort study. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery*, 141(3), 673-677.
- Sanchez, B. R., Mohr, C. J., Morton, J. M., Safadi, B. Y., Alami, R. S., & Curet, M. J. (2005). Comparison of totally robotic laparoscopic roux-en-Y gastric bypass and traditional laparoscopic roux-en-Y gastric bypass. *Surgery for Obesity & Related Diseases, 1*(6), 549-554.

- Seamon, L. G., S. A. Bryant, et al. (2009). "Comprehensive Surgical Staging for Endometrial Cancer in Obese Patients: Comparing Robotics and Laparotomy." *Obstet Gynecol* 114(1): 16-21.
- Serror, J., D. R. Yates, et al. (2011). "Prospective comparison of short-term functional outcomes obtained after pure laparoscopic and robotic-assisted laparoscopic sacrocolpopexy." *World Journal of Urology*. DOI 10.1007/s00345-011-0748-2.
- Scottish Intercollegiate Guidelines Network (SIGN). (2009). *Critical appraisal: Notes and checklists*. Edinburgh: SIGN. Retrieved November 15, 2010, from <a href="http://www.sign.ac.uk/methodology/checklists.html">http://www.sign.ac.uk/methodology/checklists.html</a>
- Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons (SAGES). (2010). *Guidelines for Surgical Treatment of Gastroesophageal Reflux Disease*. Los Angeles, CA: SAGE. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from http://www.sages.org/publication/id/22/
- Society of American Gastrointestinal and Endoscopic Surgeons (SAGES). (2011). *Guidelines for the Surgical Treatment of Esophageal Achalasia*. Los Angeles: SAGE. Retrieved March 12, 2012 from <a href="http://www.sages.org/publication/id/ACHALASIA/">http://www.sages.org/publication/id/ACHALASIA/</a>
- Soliman, P. T., M. Frumovitz, et al. (2011). "Radical hysterectomy: A comparison of surgical approaches after adoption of robotic surgery in gynecologic oncology." *Gynecologic Oncology*.
- Spanish National Health Service. (2008). *Clinical practice guideline for prostate cancer treatment*. Madrid: Ministry of Health and Consumer Affairs. Retrieved March 12, 2012, from <a href="http://www.guiasalud.es/GPC/GPC">http://www.guiasalud.es/GPC/GPC</a> 431 Prostate Ca ICS compl en.pdf
- Subramaniam, A., K. H. Kim, et al. (2011). "A cohort study evaluating robotic versus laparotomy surgical outcomes of obese women with endometrial carcinoma." *Gynecologic Oncology*.
- Sung, H. H., Ahn, J. S., Seo, S. I., Jeon, S. S., Choi, H. Y., Lee, H. M., & Jeong, B. C. (2011). A Comparison of Early Complications Between Open and Robotic-assisted Radical Cystectomy. [2b]. *Journal of Endourology*. doi: 10.1089/end.2011.0372.
- Suri, R. M., Burkhart, H. M., Daly, R. C., Dearani, J. A., Park, S. J., Sundt, T. M., 3rd, . . . Schaff, H. V. (2011). Robotic mitral valve repair for all prolapse subsets using techniques identical to open valvuloplasty: Establishing the benchmark against which percutaneous interventions should be judged. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery*, 142(5), 970-979.
- Tan-Kim, J., S. A. Menefee, et al. (2011). "Robotic-assisted and laparoscopic sacrocolpopexy: Comparing operative times, costs and outcomes." *Female Pelvic Medicine and Reconstructive Surgery* 17(1): 44-49.

- Tinelli, R., Malzoni, M., Cosentino, F., Perone, C., Fusco, A., Cicinelli, E., & Nezhat, F. (2011).

  Robotics versus laparoscopic radical hysterectomy with lymphadenectomy in patients with early cervical cancer: A multicenter study. *Annals of Surgical Oncology, 18*(9), 2622-2628.
- Tollefson, M. K., I. Frank, et al. (2011). "Robotic-Assisted Radical Prostatectomy Decreases the Incidence and Morbidity of Surgical Site Infections." *Urology*.
- Vanni, A. J., & Stoffel, J. T. (2011). Ileovesicostomy for the neurogenic bladder patient: Outcome and cost comparison of open and robotic assisted techniques. *Urology*, 77(6), 1375-1380.
- Veronesi, G., Galetta, D., Maisonneuve, P., Melfi, F., Schmid, R. A., Borri, A., . . . Spaggiari, L. (2010). Four-arm robotic lobectomy for the treatment of early-stage lung cancer. *Journal of Thoracic & Cardiovascular Surgery, 140*(1), 19-25.
- Waters, J. A., Canal, D. F., Wiebke, E. A., Dumas, R. P., Beane, J. D., Aguilar-Saavedra, J. R., . . . Schmidt, C. M. (2010). Robotic distal pancreatectomy: Cost effective?. *Surgery, 148*(4), 814-823.
- White, W. M., Goel, R. K., Swartz, M. A., Moore, C., Rackley, R. R., & Kaouk, J. H. (2009). Single-port laparoscopic abdominal sacral colpopexy: Initial experience and comparative outcomes. *Urology*, 74(5), 1008-1012.
- Wong, M. T., Meurette, G., Rigaud, J., Regenet, N., & Lehur, P. A. (2011). Robotic versus laparoscopic rectopexy for complex rectocele: A prospective comparison of short-term outcomes. *Diseases of the Colon & Rectum*, *54*(3), 342-346.
- Woo, Y., Hyung, W. J., Pak, K. H., Inaba, K., Obama, K., Choi, S. H., & Noh, S. H. (2011). Robotic gastrectomy as an oncologically sound alternative to laparoscopic resections for the treatment of early-stage gastric cancers. *Archives of Surgery*, 146(9), 1086-1092.
- Wren, S. M., & Curet, M. J. (2011). Single-port robotic cholecystectomy: Results from a first human use clinical study of the new *da Vinci* single-site surgical platform. *Archives of Surgery*, 146(10), 1122-1127.
- Youssef, S. J., Louie, B. E., Farivar, A. S., Blitz, M., Aye, R. W., & Vallieres, E. (2010). Comparison of open and minimally invasive thymectomies at a single institution. *American Journal of Surgery*, 199(5), 589-593.
- Zhou, N. X., Chen, J. Z., Liu, Q., Zhang, X., Wang, Z., Ren, S., & Chen, X. F. (2011). Outcomes of pancreatoduodenectomy with robotic surgery versus open surgery. *The International Journal of Medical Robotics + Computer Assisted Surgery: MRCAS, 7*(2), 131-137. doi:http://dx.doi.org/10.1002/rcs.380